**Green Energy and Technology** 

Mohammad Jawaid Mohd Sapuan Salit Othman Y. Alothman *Editors* 

# Green Biocomposites

**Design and Applications** 



Green Energy and Technology

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/8059

Mohammad Jawaid · Mohd Sapuan Salit Othman Y. Alothman Editors

# Green Biocomposites

Design and Applications



jawaid@upm.edu.my

*Editors* Mohammad Jawaid Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, INTROP Universiti Putra Malaysia Serdang, Selangor Malaysia

Mohd Sapuan Salit Department of Mechanical and Manufacturing Universiti Putra Malaysia Serdang, Selangor Malaysia Othman Y. Alothman Department of Chemical Engineering King Saud University Riyadh Saudi Arabia

ISSN 1865-3529 Green Energy and Technology ISBN 978-3-319-49381-7 DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4 ISSN 1865-3537 (electronic) ISBN 978-3-319-49382-4 (eBook)

Library of Congress Control Number: 2016960312

#### © Springer International Publishing AG 2017

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by Springer Nature The registered company is Springer International Publishing AG The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland



To my lovely daughter "Ayesha Jawaid" (Mohammad Jawaid)

## Preface

Green biocomposites have received attention from researchers and industries to develop biodegradable and sustainable products by using natural fibres, which possess outstanding degradable and sustainable properties. Green biocomposites-versatile materials are useful in future to help researchers, scientists and industries to understand the need of green biocomposites for utilization in development of different biodegradable and eco-friendly products. The design of biocomposites plays a crucial role to find its potentiality in different real-world applications. This book will elaborate the design of biocomposites and prospective applications with real examples. This sustainable material penetrates into the market segment and has significant potential in automotive, marine, aerospace, construction and building, wind energy and consumer goods, etc. The book contains extensive examples and real-world products that will be suitable for commercial market.

This book covered versatile topics such as details about green composites and cellulosic biocomposites as future material for versatile applications, design and fabrication of green biocomposites, conceptual design of biocomposites, green biocomposites, and polylactic acid green nanocomposites for automotive components, design of prosthetic leg socket from kenaf fibre based composites, green biocomposites for structural applications, biocomposites for packaging applications, biocomposite applications in acoustical comfort and noise control, bamboo, okra, and jute fibres for different applications.

We are very thankful to all authors who contributed book chapters and provided their valuable ideas and knowledge in this edited book. We attempt to gather all the scattered information of authors from diverse fields around the world (Malaysia, Jordan, USA, Turkey, India, Saudi Arabia, Bangladesh, Oman, and Sweden) in the areas of green composites and biocomposites and finally complete this venture in a fruitful way. We greatly appreciate contributors' commitment and their support to compile our ideas in reality. We are very thankful to Springer UK team for their generous cooperation at every stage of the book production.

Serdang, Malaysia Serdang, Malaysia Riyadh, Saudi Arabia Mohammad Jawaid Mohd Sapuan Salit Othman Y. Alothman

## Contents

Green Biocomposites for Structural Applications N. Saba, Mohammad Jawaid, M.T.H. Sultan and Othman Y. Alothman	1
Green Composites: Versatile Material for Future Anshu A. Singh, Sadaf Afrin and Zoheb Karim	29
<b>Design and Fabrication of Green Biocomposites</b> Faris M. AL-Oqla, Ahmad Almagableh and Mohammad A. Omari	45
Cellulosic Biocomposites: Potential Materials for Future A.H. Bhat, Y.K. Dasan, Imran Khan and Mohammad Jawaid	69
Conceptual Design of Biocomposites for Automotive Components M.L. Sanyang, M.R. Mansor, S.M. Sapuan and B.A. Ahmed Ali	101
Design of Prosthetic Leg Socket from Kenaf Fibre Based Composites. M.H. Nurhanisah, N. Saba, Mohammad Jawaid and M.T. Paridah	127
Synthesis of Soy Protein Based Biocomposites for Packaging Applications	143
Green Biocomposites: A Prospective Utilization in Automobile Industry	167
Polylactic Acid Green Nanocomposites for Automotive Applications Reza Arjmandi, Azman Hassan and Zainoha Zakaria	193
Bamboo Fiber-Polymer Composites: Overview of Fabrications, Mechanical Characterizations and Applications	209

Biocomposite Materials and Its Applications in Acoustical Comfort	
and Noise Control	247
Md Rezaur Rahman, Sinin Hamdan, Elammaran Jayamani,	
Muhammad Khusairy Bin Bakri and Md Saiful Islam	
Okra Fibers: Potential Material for Green Biocomposites	261
Gazi Md Arifuzzaman Khan, Nazire Deniz Yilmaz and Kenan Yilmaz	

Interface Interaction of Jute Fiber Reinforced PLA Biocomposites	
for Potential Applications	285
Reinforced Natural Rubber Nanocomposites: Next Generation	••••
Advanced Material	309

Mohammad Reza Ketabchi and M. Enamul Hoque

### **About the Editors**

Dr. Mohammad Jawaid is currently working as Fellow Researcher (Associate Professor), at Biocomposite Technology Laboratory, Institute of Tropical Forestry and Forest Products (INTROP), Universiti Putra Malaysia, Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia and also Visiting Professor at Department of Chemical Engineering, College of Engineering, King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia since June 2013. He is also Visiting Scientist to TEMAG Laboratory, Faculty of Textile Technologies and Design at Istanbul Technical University, Turkey. Previously he worked as Visiting Lecturer, Faculty of Chemical Engineering, Universiti Teknologi Malaysia (UTM) and also worked as Expatriate Lecturer under UNDP project with Ministry of Education of Ethiopia at Adama University, Ethiopia. He received his Ph.D. from Universiti Sains Malaysia, Malaysia. He has more than 10 years of experience in teaching, research, and industries. His area of research interests includes hybrid reinforced/filled polymer composites, advance materials: graphene/nanoclay/fire retardant, lignocellulosic reinforced/filled polymer composites, modification and treatment of lignocellulosic fibres and solid wood, nanocomposites and nanocellulose fibres, and polymer blends. So far he has published 8 books, 17 book chapters, and more than 150 international journal papers and 5 published review papers under Top 25 hot articles in science directly during 2013-2015. He is also the Deputy Editor-in-Chief of Malaysian Polymer Journal, Guest Editor of Special Issue-Current Organic Synthesis & Current analytical chemistry, Bentham Publishers, Guest Editor, International Journal of Polymer Science, UK and Editorial board member-Journal of Asian Science Technology & Innovation. Besides he is also reviewer of several high-impact ISI journals of Elsevier, Springer, Wiley, Saga, etc. Presently he is supervising 20 Ph.D. students and 10 master's students in the field of hybrid composites, green composites, nanocomposites, natural fibre reinforced composites, etc; and 4 Ph.D. and 3 master's students graduated under his supervision during 2014–2016. He has several research grants at university and national level on polymer composites of around RM 700,000 (USD 175,000). Recently he received Newton-Ungku Omar (NUOF) fund, a research fund created by the British and Malaysian governments as Malaysian Project Head. He has also delivered plenary and invited talks in international conferences related to composites in India, Turkey, Malaysia, Thailand, and China. Besides he is also member of technical committee of several national and international conference on composites and materials science.

**Prof. Mohd Sapuan Salit, Ph.D.,** is a senior Professor of Composite Materials at Department of Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering, Universiti Putra Malaysia (UPM). He is currently head of Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, INTROP, UPM, and also head of composites Technology Research Program at UPM. He is the vice president and honorary member of Asian Polymer Association; Fellow of Institute of Materials, Malaysia, Plastic and Rubber Institute, Malaysia, Malaysian Scientific Association and Society of Automotive Engineers International, USA. His research interests include natural fibre composites, composite materials selection and concurrent engineering for composites. Professor Mohd Sapuan Salit has published more than 450 journal papers and 400 conference papers. He has authored and edited 15 books in engineering. He has guided more than 40 Ph.D. students and 40 M.Sc. students. He is the recipient of various awards such as ISESCO Science Prize, Alumni Award, University of Newcastle, Australia, Rotary Research Award, Khwarizmi International Award, Plastic and Rubber Institute Malaysia Fellowship Award and Vice Chancellor Fellowship Prize, UPM.

**Dr. Othman Y. Alothman, Ph.D.,** is currently Associate Professor at the Department of Chemical Engineering, College of Engineering, King Saud University (KSU), Riyadh, Saudi Arabia. He is also the Dean of Graduate Studies, Saudi Electronic University, Riyadh since May 2014. Previously he also worked as Vice Director of the Translation Center, KSU, Riyadh. He has completed his Ph.D. from University of Manchester, UK. He teaches Fluid Mechanics, FORTRAN Programming, and Polymer Properties and Rheology to undergraduate and post-graduate students. He has supervised three M.Sc. students. Currently he is working on a number of research projects in the field of polymer blending and characterization. So far he has published more than 30 international ISI journal papers and six translated books and book chapters. He is also a reviewer of a number of high-impact journals from different publishing groups. He is also a member of Polymer Processing Society (PPS) and the society of Plastics Engineering (SPE).

# Green Biocomposites for Structural Applications

# N. Saba, Mohammad Jawaid, M.T.H. Sultan and Othman Y. Alothman

Abstract The quest for the development of innovative materials having zero impact with high performance at affordable costs to meet the basic human and society demands results a dynamic composite materials. Green or biocomposites regarded as a high-performance or 'advanced' fourth generation engineered composite materials that are comparatively better and attractive in terms of environmentally friendly, composability and complete degradability of end use products. The reinforcement of renewable and environment-friendly plant based 'lignocellulosic' fibers with bio-based polymeric matrix (plastics) is the only ways to fabricate the green composites or to make them fully greener materials. Green composites offer a significant environmental key for both food and non-food market including the aerospace, automotive, decking and for others variety of structural applications over the past decades because of their relatively higher specific modulus and strength compared to metals. Developed bio-material undoubtedly delivers greater impact on the world economy by developing energy saving products for the improvement of life quality. Present study is designed to deliver an outline of the comprehensive recent research studies and works reported on sustainable "green" friendly biocomposites, focusing the concern on biopolymers, natural fibers, composite processing and their diverse structural applications.

M.T.H. Sultan

M. Jawaid · M.T.H. Sultan

Faculty of Engineering, Aerospace Manufacturing Research Centre, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Level 7, Tower Block, 43400 Serdang, Selangor Darul Ehsan, Malaysia

M. Jawaid · O.Y. Alothman Department of Chemical Engineering, College of Engineering, King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_1

N. Saba  $(\boxtimes) \cdot M$ . Jawaid

Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, Institute of Tropical Forestry and Forest Products (INTROP), Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia e-mail: naheedchem@gmail.com

Department of Aerospace Engineering, Faculty of Engineering, Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 Serdang, Selangor Darul Ehsan, Malaysia

Currently, green composites considered as one of the emerging innovative products in materials and polymer composite science to expand the commercial application in the sectors ranging from packaging to the constructional industry.

**Keywords** Natural fibers • Polymer • Biopolymer • Green composites • Applications

#### 1 Introduction

Recently, higher motivation, efforts and consideration has been given by the materials scientists and politicians in the composite fields towards the utilization of renewable bio-based and biodegradable materials due to persistent discussions on the climate changes and growing regulatory demands underlining the need for cleaner and safer environment globally. Green composite materials are refers to those materials which are completely 'biodegradable or renewable' and can address the twin issues of 'sustainability' and 'zero environmental impact'.

The chemical, physical and biological degradation of composite materials having time resistant polymeric matrix, poses serious concerns, when used in certain human related areas such as surgery, pharmacology, agriculture and the environment. Such biodegradable materials have become invaluable gifts to the society through the modern science and technology as they are preferred in products having single use, short-life, and easy disposability. Besides this, they have controlled-life and hence used in applications such as packaging, consumer products (disposable plastics, agricultural films) and marine disposables components (Satyanarayana 2015).

#### 2 Bio or Green Composites

The ecological concerns and issues such as recycling and environmental care are increasingly important to handle the present situation. As a consequence of growing environmental awareness surrounding society a great interest in the research on more environmentally friendly materials that are derived from non-renewable resources are gaining attention (García-García et al. 2015). Green composites classified as particular type of biocomposite materials comprising both reinforced and polymer matrix phase(s) derived from a biological origin or from renewable sources (Terzopoulou et al. 2015; Cheung et al. 2009; John and Thomas 2008; Zini and Scandola 2011; Signori et al. 2012). The most general fabrication scheme of green composite is shown in Fig. 1.



In green composites the reinforcing fibers possess a high tensile strength and stiffness, while the embedding or reinforcing agent (matrix) offers the shape of the composite structure and transmits the applied shear forces between the fibers and also protects them against destructive and radiation source (Nickel and Riedel 2003). The developed products are called green composites, principally due to their sustainable and degradable properties, without impairing the surrounding environment. As non-biodegradability results many serious environmental problems such as unsightly litter, eutrophication and polluted marine waters.

Currently, green composites material become extremely valuable not only in the scientific world but also in the commercial daily applications with their marked futures (Niaounakis 2014). Meanwhile biocomposites have properties similar to well-established glass fiber composites, along with additional eco-friendly recovery options (Nickel and Riedel 2003). Green composites are quite durable and hence are used to increase the life cycle of short life end products. However, the only challenge is to procured 'green' polymers to be used as polymer matrices required during the fabrication of green composites.

#### **3** Reinforcement/Filler

Reinforcement in green composites include materials from renewable source consisting of cellulose and chitin such as plant fibers (bast, leaf, core fibers), fibers from recycled wood or waste paper, regenerated cellulose fibers (viscose/rayon), by-products from food crops, bio-agricultural wastes. To the present, significant research efforts were made in developing a new class of fully biodegradable 'green' composites by combining natural fibers with biodegradable resins (Netravali and Chabba 2003). Natural fibers are the sub divisions of fiber and are subdivided into vegetable, animal and mineral fibers shown in Fig. 2 (Saba et al. 2014). Currently, natural fibers are acquiring increasing importance as reinforcing materials in composites due to their significant advantages of low cost, low density, minimal toxicity, balanced mechanical properties along with relatively lower environmental impact (García-García et al. 2015; Taşdemır et al. 2009; Saenghirunwattana et al. 2014; Džalto et al. 2014; Le Duigou et al. 2010). The main problem related to the use of natural fibers is their low compatibility and lower wetting properties with most polymer matrices (García-García et al. 2015). In the composites, reinforced



Fig. 2 Broad classifications of fibers (Saba et al. 2014)

fibers provide stiffness, sufficient strength and governed the inherent properties of the final material.

Different types of natural fibers and their properties have been studied which can as a potential replacement of synthetic fibers like glass and carbon fiber. Individual properties of each types fibers have significant importance to generate new applications and opportunities for biocomposite for the 21st century "green" materials environment (Gurunathan et al. 2015). Some of the most common natural fibers used as reinforcement in polymer industries especially for biopolymer are displayed in Fig. 3. Fibers having higher degree of polymerization, cellulose content and a lower microfibrillar angle exhibits higher tensile modulus and strength, required for the selection of fibers in the green biocomposites fabrication (Gurunathan et al. 2015; Yu et al. 2014; Wu and Liao 2014). However, the quest for the entrance of biocomposites into commercial markets to stimulate the increasing demand of non-food crops ensuring suitable fiber selection relative to the bio-polymer would led to future novel innovations.

#### 4 Bio-Based Polymeric Matrix

The growing desire to mitigate climate change due to greenhouse gas emissions, biodegradable resins or bio-resins are explored as the best potential alternatives of petroleum/fossil based traditional polymers for composites in a wide range of applications (Rwawiire et al. 2015). The bio-based matrix similar like other polymer matrix binds the fibers together, transfers the applied shear loads to fibers and protects them from physical and mechanical damage in a green composites.



Fig. 3 Different types of natural fibers used as reinforcement in polymer composites

Biodegradable polymers	
Natural	Synthetic
1. Polysaccharides	1. Poly(amides)
Starch	2. Poly(anhydrides)
• Cellulose	3. Poly(amide-enamines)
Chitin	4. Poly(vinyl alcohol)
• Pullulan	5. Poly(ethylene-co-vinyl alcohol)
• Levan	6. Poly(vinyl acetate)
Konjac	7. Polyesters
• Elsinan	• Poly(glycolic acid)
2. Proteins	• Poly(lactic acid)
Collagen/gelatin	Poly(caprolactone)
Casein, albumin, fibrogen, silks, elastins	• Poly(ortho esters)
Protein from grains	8. Poly(ethylene oxide)
3. Polyesters	9. Some Poly(urethanes)
<ul> <li>Polyhdroxyalkanoates</li> </ul>	10. Poly(phosphazines)
4. Other Polymers	11. Poly(imino carbomates)
• Lignin	12. Some Poly(acrylates)
• Shellac	
Natural Rubber	

Table 1 Classification of biopolymers http://www.biocom.iastate.edu

The classification of biodegradable polymers or biopolymers in natural and synthetic bio-polymers is shown in Table 1.

The first families of natural bio-polymers are agro-polymers (e.g. polysaccharides, proteins) obtained from biomass by fractionation. The second families are polyesters obtained respectively by fermentation from biomass or from genetically modified plants such as polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA). The others family polyesters are totally synthesized by the petrochemical process such as polyester-amide (PEA), polycaprolactone (PCL), aliphatic or aromatic copolyesters (Avérous 2004) are commercially available.

Bio-polymers that are obtained by chemical synthesis involves PCL, PEA are quite common. PLA one of the most attractive, established versatile thermoplastics material for the development of green composites, among bio-polymeric materials (Satvanaravana 2015), synthesized from renewable resources through biotechnology. Its ease of availability from renewable agricultural sources along with inherent and comparable properties such as high mechanical strength, tensile modulus, biodegradability and biocompatibility are quite comparable with those of polystyrene and polyethylene. The summarized mechanical properties of some important bio polymer used in green composites with their comparison to commercial polyolefins polymer are shown in Table 2 (Koronis et al. 2013; Gurunathan et al. 2015). Chemically bio-based polymer matrixes are aliphatic polyesters and comparatively hold more favorable life-cycle profile than petrochemical-based traditional thermosets and thermoplastics. Biodegradable plastics or polymers can be fully degraded in composters or sewage treatment plants and in landfills merely by the action of naturally occurring micro-organisms (Mooney 2009), or through enzymatic reactions such as esterases, when exposed to a compost environment, however some of them also degrade in moist/wet outdoor environments through similar microbial/bacterial attack (Netravali and Chabba 2003). The green composites demands the polymer ideally derived from natural renewable resources, such as cellulose and starch including sweet potatoes, sugarcane, starches (corn and cassava), castor oil cake, pie, potato, rice, wheat and vegetable oils. (Saenghirunwattana et al. 2014; Reddy et al. 2013; Mooney 2009). Among vegetable oils epoxidized vegetable oils form the basis of the nascent thermosetting biopolymer industry. Plant oil based matrices such as soya oil and mango puree-based edible films have also been used in the fabrication of nanobiocomposites (Satyanarayana 2015; Xie et al. 2010). Currently, the green composites are commercially produced, with the aliphatic polyesters which can be degraded from enzymes like esterases. The conversion of corn and soybean products into the monomers currently offers the most cost-effective way (http:// www.compositesworld.com). Presently, research investigations has been carried out concerning the production and utilization of bio-polymers covering many aspects such as their availability, synthesis, structure properties, mechanism of degradation and their potential applications. Research studies elaborated that biodegradable aliphatic polyesters including polycaprolactone (PCL), poly (3-hydroxybutyrate) (PHB), polyhydroxyvalerate (PHV), and their copolymers, polylactide (PLA), polyglycolate (PGA), poly(butylene succinate) (PBSu), poly (propylene adipate) (PPAd) and their copolymers with different monomer ratios, poly(ethylene succinate) (PESu), etc., are effectively used in various applications, bottles, packaging materials, fibers, mulch films and implants such as (Terzopoulou et al. 2015). The epoxidized vegetable oils and their combination with polycarboxylic acid anhydrides, isocyanates (Ortega et al. 2011) and acrylate (Scala and Wool 2005) exclusively commercialized for thermosetting and industrial

Polymer	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Melting	Glass	Tensile	Young	Elongation at
		point Tm °C	transition T g °C	strength (MPa)	modulus (GPa)	brake (%)
Thermoplastic	1-1.39	110-115	I	35-80	0.125-0.85	31-44
starch						
PLA	1.21-1.25	150-162	45-60	21-60	0.35-3.5	2.5–6
PLLA	1.25-1.29	170-190	55	15.5-65.5	0.83–2.7	3-4
PHB	1.18-1.26	168-182	5-15	24-40	3.5-4	5-8
PHBV	1.23-1.25	144-172	-1	20–25	0.5–1.5	17.5–25
DL-PLA	1.25	I	50	27.6	1	2
PGA	1.5	220–233	35-40	60-99.7	6–7	1.5-20
DL-PLA/PGA50/50	1.30 - 1.40	1	40-50	41.4-55.2	1-4.34	2-10
DL-PLA/PGA75/25	1.3		50-55	41.4-55.2	0.21-0.44	2.5-10
PCL	1.11-1.146	58-65	-60 to -65	20.7-42	0.21-0.44	300-1000
PP	0.9–1.16	161-170	-10 to -23	30-40	1.1–1.6	20-400
PS	1.04 - 1.09	110-135	100	30-60	4-5	1–2.5
Source Koronis et al. (2	2013), Gurunathan et	t al. 2015	Delug berdan			(V III) (Pice circulation)

Table 2 Compiled mechanical properties of bio-based polymers

Notes: Poly (hydroxyalkanoate) (PHA), Poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) (PHB), Poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hy droxyvalerate (PHBV), Poly(lactic acid) (PLA), Poly(propylene) (PP), Poly(styrene)(PS), Poly (D-lactic acid) (PDLA), Poly (L-lactic acid) (PLLA), poly(e-caprolactone) (PCL)

#### jawaid@upm.edu.my

coating applications (Fowler et al. 2006). Moreover, the recent work on biocomposites reveals that in most of the cases specific mechanical properties of biocomposites are comparable to widely used glass fiber reinforced plastic (Satyanarayana 2015).

#### 5 Factors Influencing the Performance of Green or Biocomposites

The properties of green composites depend on the type of selected bio-matrix, incorporated reinforced fiber/filler (type and aspect ratio), plasticizer used (type and amount) and processing technique for the fabrication of composites (Satyanarayana 2015). The selection of suitable fibers is critically determined by the required tensile strength, thermal stability and stiffness of the fabricated composites (Nickel and Riedel 2003). Besides these factors certain issues based on natural fibers (shown in Fig. 4), such as fibers alignment, elongation at break, interfacial adhesion between fibers and matrix are of prime concern (Nickel and Riedel 2003).

To increase the compatibility between fibers and bio-polymers, many efforts and approaches were explored and reported, including the introduction of compatibilising agents during processing and chemical modification of the fibers prior to fabrication of composites (Fowler et al. 2006). Green composites shows effective applications and can efficiently compete with non-biodegradable polymers in different industrial applications such as mass-produced consumer products with (1–2 years) short life cycles (nondurable) or products intended for one-time or short-term (few times) use before disposal as well as for long-term indoor applications of several years life just like wood (Ghaffarianhoseini et al. 2013; Netravali and Chabba 2003). They can be easily composted/disposed or completely assimilated without destroying the environment at the end of their life.



Fig. 4 Factors governing the properties of green composites (Color figure online)

#### 6 Green Composites Manufacturing

Exclusively same techniques based on existing techniques for conventional processing of plastics or composite materials are designed to manufacture/fabricate green composites. These include open mould (hand lay-up and spray-up), and closed mould techniques such as pultrusion, extrusion, direct long-fiber thermoplastic (D-LFT), vacuum infusion, injection moulding, filament winding, resin transfer moulding, compression moulding and sheet mould compounding (Fowler et al. 2006).

The processing conditions and appropriate processing methods have substantial effect on the parameters such as dispersion, aspect ratio, orientation and moderate temperatures (below 200 °C), that govern the mechanical properties of a developed green composites (Sallih et al. 2014). Fiber drying before processing is crucial as the presence of moisture on the fiber surface acts as a debonding agent at the fiber-matrix interface. Additionally, evaporation of water during the reaction generates voids within the matrix. Both the aspects lead to a significant decrease in the mechanical properties of green composites (Gurunathan et al. 2015). However manufacturers believe that the major challenge to fabricate green composites basically involves the contest to procure the bio-polymers from natural resources as matrices.

#### 7 Applications

#### 7.1 Applications of Biodegradable or Bio-Polymers

- Biodegradable polymer for vascular, skin adhesive, tissue engineering, orthopedic, ocular and surgical glues.
- Polymer system for gene therapy.
- Bio-polymeric materials are used to improve soil aeration and to promote plant growth
- Biodegradable drug system for therapeutic agents such as antipsychotic agent, anti-tumor and anti-inflammatory agent.
- Bio-materials particularly blood vessels and heart valve replacements are made of polymers like Teflon, dacron and polyurethane (www.slideshare.net) (http://www.materialstoday.com).

#### 7.2 Applications of Green Composites

The persistent and growing problems associated with waste disposal or its management, depletion of petroleum fuel sources at high rate and striking oil prices

Material attributes	Application attributes
Excellent weight specific stiffness, good weight specific strength	Weight critical vehicles/products (transport, mobile electronics, sport equipment
Variable fiber properties	Non-safety critical/low required reliability applications
Renewable resource, low embodied energy Biodegradable	Short life-span product (disposable and high obsolescence rate products)
Non-toxic	Children's toys, consumer handled items, hobbyist built items
Biocompatible	Medical devices and implants
Low cost	Competitive consumer products
High water absorption	Dry use products
Poor durability	Short life-span products, limited exposure to harsh environments

Table 3 Green composite aspects and its features in corresponding applications

Source Dicker et al. (2014)

triggered the global environmental awareness and regulations program with the concepts of sustainability and complete assimilation of end products among manufacturers and consumers throughout the world. All these leads to inclination towards the processing of green materials and bio-based 'green' products, which are compatible with the environment to alleviate fast raising problems for diverse applications, including packaging, secondary and tertiary structures and consumer products for casing (Mülhaupt 2013; Harmsen et al. 2012). Green composites have the unique features combination involving environmentally sustainable, compatible and fully biodegradable which perfectly widened its applications to play a significant role in the management of huge volumes of wastes (Gejo et al. 2010; Gurunathan et al. 2015) and greening the future commercial products (Wu et al. 2014). Researchers in their study reported the green composites aspects and its features in complementary applications, (Table 3 ) (Dicker et al. 2014).

However it also reflects some constraints, which can be managed by pre considering its limitation before applying in specific applications. Although, in order to explore its commercial markets, such as construction and consumer goods for external applications it required favorable high-quality performance, durability, long life with reliable rules or standards (Gurunathan et al. 2015).

#### 7.3 Commercial Applications of Green Composites

Many developing countries are compelled to stimulate green chemistry and green products development, that are derived solely from nature. The green composites are currently getting targeted towards the automotive (such as panels separating the engine and passenger compartments), sporting goods, electrical/electronic

Industries	Appliances
• Product casings and packaging	Telephones and cell phones, computers, printers, monitors (other consumer items)
Microelectronics	Chip packaging, circuit boards
• Housing and transportation (auto) panels	-
• Mass-volume disposable commodities	-
• Non-invasive medical applications and casts etc.	-
Secondary load-bearing     structures	-

Table 4 Possible extension of green composites application

Source http://www.biocom.iastate.edu

components, construction (such as door/ceiling panels), furniture, food packaging, energy industry and various appliances based industries as an excellent alternative feedstock sources (Dicker et al. 2014; Koronis et al. 2013). Nowadays green composites also being extended to redefine its applications in the advanced and hi-tech applications (Table 4 ) (http://www.biocom.iastate.edu).

#### 7.3.1 Domestic/Households Applications

El Capitan guitar from Blackbird Guitar (San Francisco, Calif.) appear with the wistful appeal of a vintage instrument. Company claims that it is made from Ekoa-brand high-performance, eco-friendly green composite materials having the same stability to that of carbon fiber composites with the feel, look and sound same like wood.

Recently, Ayers cork furniture developed by the Portuguese designer Albertina Oliveira consisting of the tabletop and luminaire, crafted from a composite of cork and basalt fibers (corkbalt) are quite strong but light in weight (http://blog.gessato. com). Applications of green composites are expanding to skateboards, skis, surfboards, furniture, boat paddles and auto interiors are generally processed via compression molding, resin transfer molding, resin infusion and hand lay-up (www. compositesworld.com). The beautiful electronic guitar and Ayers cork furniture are shown in Fig. 5a, b.

Greenline Jakob Winter (Germany) based company produces laptop cover from organic bio plastics, industrial cases and special brief-cases made from retainable natural fibers reinforced plastics (www.naturfaserverbundwerkstoffe.de). Additionally, Sam Whitten's company prepared flax fibers and hemp based eye wear. 'Hemp eyewear', sunglasses made from a hemp fibers composites by compression moulding under heat, impregnated with an eco-friendly binder. The sunglasses are also coated with an eco-friendly bioresin to add extra waterproof and strength properties (http://



Fig. 5 El Capitan guitar (a) and Ayers cork furniture (b). a www.compositesworld.com, b http:// blog.gessato.com



Fig. 6 Special suitcases (a) and hemp eyewear (b). a www.naturfaserverbundwerkstoffe.de, b www.hempeyewear.com

www.hempeyewear.com) and (http://www.naturalfibersforauto motive.com). The organic bio-plastics based suitcases and hemp eye-wear sunglasses are shown in Fig. 6a, b.

The biopolymers and biocomposites research team are excitingly involved in developing biodegradable and bio-renewable plant containers for the specialty crop industry. Bio-based plant containers are produced from carbohydrates, oils, natural proteins with relatively cheaper low-cost natural fibers. The developed bio-based plant containers (made from soy and corn proteins polymers) deliver a sustainable alternative for petroleum-based pots as it degrade completely in the end of its life cycle during plant culture, providing fertilizer for growing plants (http://www.biocom.iastate.edu). Kitchen trays made using starch-polyvinyl acetate (PVA) based biodegradable polymers are also quite attractive product. The phenix-biocomposites also designed green biocomposites for architecture indoor



Fig. 7 Bio-based plant containers (a), kitchen trays (b) and green composites based tables (c) (Phenix-Biocomposites)



Fig. 8 Egg shelves (a), layered chair (b) and multi-purpose packaging material (c). a http:// hellomaterialsblog.com, b http://flavorwire.com c http://www.ahlstrom.com

items such as different shapes of chairs and tables. The bio-based plant containers, kitchen trays and different green composites tables are presented in Fig. 7a–c. Ahlstroms high performance fiber-based materials company offering products for clean and healthy environment, recently develop compostable, biodegradable, multipurpose packaging and molding material, NatureMold<sup>TM</sup>, having a wide range of features to benefit both brand owners and food processors. NatureMold<sup>TM</sup> found suitable for both microwave to table and freezers to oven as it is quite safer to freeze and to be heated to 220 °C (428 °F) in the oven (http://www.ahlstrom.com).

Inspired by Cocolok<sup>®</sup>, which is a resilient material based on natural coconut fibers bonded with 100% natural latex, developed by Enkev, designed layer chair and egg shelves (http://hellomaterialsblog.com). The egg shelves, multilayered chair and multi-purpose packing material are displayed in Fig. 8a–c.



Fig. 9 Average savings of green buildings greenblueprint.com (Color figure online)

#### 7.3.2 Architectural Applications

Eco-design and energy-efficiency are urgent concepts that express the need of environmental friendly new building solutions for the reduction of materials and energy consumption (La Rosa et al. 2014). Currently, the development of green building received higher attention to conserve and to minimized the impact of buildings made on the environment through reducing the energy, fuel and emission of toxic gases especially (COx) (as shown in Fig. 9).

Green and sustainable buildings design usually show the replacement of cement, steel and other heavy constructional materials by green composites round the globe. Green composites architecture and constructional applications offers several advantages and benefits such as recycled content, rapidly renewable materials, regional materials, building and material re-use (Yudelson 2010), summarized in Fig. 10.

Green biocomposites are extensively used in roof panels, street furniture, curtain walls, lineals for windows/doors (Yudelson 2010). Use of green composite bars in buildings to replace conventional steel rebars are already been reported to make the structures more earthquake resistant. Additionally the growing society demands for greener buildings and LEED certified (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design), from the architects, designers and engineers for primary structural as well



Fig. 10 Benefits of green sustainable buildings http://www.ashland.com (Color figure online)



Fig. 11 Staircases (a), decks (b) and elevator panels (c). (a) http://www.ahlstrom.com, (b, c) http://www.biocom.iastate.edu

as secondary components. Some of the secondary structural components for sustainable buildings are:

- **Elevator panels**—Building elevator sidings bio-fiber wheat composite panels from wheat straw, a byproduct of wheat harvesting had been developed by Phenix biocomposites (www.phenixbiocomposites.com).
- **Stairways**—Stairways throughout the building made from poplar, a fast-growing, widely available, abundant wood composite by the tailor stair company certified by the Forest Stewardship Council (FSC) (www.taylorstair. com).

Green composites based staircases, decks and elevator panels are shown in Fig. 11a-c.

• Green Fiber Cabin—Green fiber cabin also been produced by using soy protein based resin, and natural fiber (sisal, kenaf, jute, hemp, etc.) mats of desired shape depending on green fibers cabin design through hot press, signifies a new greener approach. A green fiber cabin construction incorporates medium strength molded green composites for walls, roofing and advanced green composites for structural elements. The fabrication process of the manufacturing of green fiber cabin is shown in Fig. 12. Figure perfectly illustrates the incorporation of natural fibers such as hemp mat in biopolymer, with the water and soy protein as a binder agent, followed by putting the mold in the hot press for a definite time and then left to cure for final biocomposites product.

Recently, BioBuild, a European Commission funded project coordinated by net composites are launched to reduce the embodied energy in construction materials with comparatively minimal increase in cost, at "Architects' Day" at Advanced Composites in Construction 2013. The biobuild projects highlights the high



Fig. 12 Composite fabrication process using soy protein based resin and natural fibers

performance, economical and sustainable biocomposite building materials. The laminates, partitions, panels, shutters, door frames and roofing have been designed as an promising substitute to prevailing woody materials (Cheung et al. 2009; Gurunathan et al. 2015). Green composites also cover applications which include bridge decks and structures, external cladding, structural repair, refurbishment and modular buildings. A Dutch architecture created the world's first "bio façade" commissioned by the horticultural development company. The bio-façade is a natural gas transfer station, comprising of small building clad with composite panels exclusively made from locally sourced hemp fibers reinforced bio-resin that are collectively derived from soy beans, linseed oil or even waste from biodiesel production (http://www.globalconstructionreview.com). Moreover, in 2011, U.S. Green Building Council's prepared the solid surface sink from unsaturated polyester developed from AOC's Eco-Tek line of bio-resins (http://www.compositesworld. com). The bio-façade and solid surface sink are shown in Fig. 13a, b.



Fig. 13 The bio façade (a) solid surface sink (b). a www.globalconstructionreview.com, b www. compositesworld.com



Fig. 14 Composites floor (a), bathroom products (b) and interior furniture's (c) http://meganbarkerdesign.blogspot.my

#### 7.3.3 Interior Decorative Buildings Components

The green composite correspondingly reflects a revolutionary trend in the interior of the buildings components. Recently the manufacturers used green materials in designing extremely environmental solid surfacing materials such as buildings floor, bathroom products (caroma toilets) and other indoor furniture's for greener and sustainable LEED green school (http://meganbarkerdesign.blogspot.my). The green composites floor, bathroom products and interior furniture's of LEED green school are displayed in Fig. 14a–c.

Ahlstrom partnering with leading businesses around the world is a fiber-based materials company developing high performance composites materials. Some of the buildings and decorative panels made by Ahlstrom are shown in Fig. 15.

A wide variety of 100% sustainable green products materials belonging to daily applications such as medical fabrics, filters, food packaging, wallcoverings, decorative floor/surfaces, building/construction as well as life science/diagnostics are being manufactured for healthy and safer environment (La Rosa et al. 2014;



Fig. 15 Constructional panels made by green composites http://www.ahlstrom.com (Color figure online)



Fig. 16 Decorative surfaces from genuine vegetable parchment http://www.ahlstrom.com



Fig. 17 Most luxurious elevations (a), decks (b) and outdoor railings (c) by Trex. http://www.trex.com

Gurunathan et al. 2015). Figure 16 illustrates some decorative surfaces (floorings) from genuine bio-source (vegetable) parchments. The world's largest manufacturer of wood-alternative decking products based company Trex-USA, is currently preparing high performances green composite deck, from an innovative blend of 95% recycled wood and plastic film. Besides this it also involved in making greener, durable and highly luxurious elevations, docks and marinas, outdoor railing, outdoor deck fencing and outdoor furniture through green biomaterials. The beautiful elevations, decks and outdoor railings are displayed in Fig. 17a–c made from green biocomposites.

#### 7.3.4 Transportation

The persisting issues of synthetic polymers price, high rate of oil depletion and greenhouse gases drive the concerns to explore an innovate materials products having potential tendency to replace the existing traditional materials finished from petroleum-based resins, synthetic fibers (such as carbon, glass, aramid) as reinforcements, iron bars and stainless-steel (http://www.materialstoday.com).

From past few decades, the application of natural fiber composites and green composites to niche markets marked a new revolution, especially in the automotive sector to minimize the use of nonrenewable and expensive materials (Koronis et al. 2013). Green composites provides lower energy consumption along with vibration damping benefit in transportation and automotive sectors, owing to lighter in weight as compared to steel and iron components for automotive industry, shipbuilding and in huge mass transit. The composites structural parts are fuel-efficient, environment-friendly (emits less carbon dioxide) and are relatively more flexible than metal thus can be molded and designed into various shapes.

The water absorption properties is the only factor which exclude them from being used in the vast array of wet glass fiber reinforced polymer (GFRP) applications such as in kayaks, piping, tanks and boats (Dicker et al. 2014).

Extensive research work has been reported by many companies and research institutes regarding the innovative applications of bio-composites involving natural fiber fabrics and bio-polymers. A grit container from CEMO, an interior panel from the CAYLEY project, electric car charging station from car parts design (CPD) and e-scooter are the best attractive applications of green bio composites (http://www. materialstoday.com). Recently, the first biocomposites, two-wheeled light electric vehicle (e-scooter) called Be.e electric scooter has been reported. It is consists of an extremely sustainable, lightweight and strong material, as its monocoque body made of hemp, dutch-flax and biologically derived resin. Figure 18a, b shows the e-scooter and electric charging station for the cars. The windscreen is nano-coated with a hydrophobic layer that deflects water droplets and dirt particles. The unique construction design of e-hemp scooter is exclusively based on state of the art propulsion systems with well proven drive train components. This design remarkably justify that supporting structures in high-impact transportation vehicles, exclusively made with iron and steel can be replaced with more sustainable natural fibres and bio resin combinations, without losing mechanical strength or performance (www.dezeen.com). Thus the object's external skin supports the load, similar to an eggshell, eliminating the need for a frame and the usual numerous plastic panels. The batteries of hemp scooter can be charged with a 600 W charger, allowing users to fully re-charge in under 3 h, and to allows to drive about 2 h at 60 km in the worst of conditions (www.designboom.com).

Moreover, Hemp Earth, a company designed a four seater hemp plane made up of 75% industrial grade hemp with a more special future to run on hemp-based biofuel (http://gearheads.org). In other side, Lotus company has developed composite hemp panels to replace more traditional glass fibers in the development of their Lotus Elise Eco Concept Car (http://gearheads.org).



Fig. 18 Be. e electric scooter (a) and electric charge station (b). a www.dezeen.com, b www. materialstoday.com



Fig. 19 Hemp plane (a) and Lotus Elise Eco Concept Car (b). a http://altnonfic.com/hemp-car, b http://gearheads.org

The hemp plane and lotus eco concept car shown in Fig. 19a, b.

*RLR 1* is modern and luxurious car with sustainability at the forefront of its design, having the metal and foam sections removed by 97% biodegradable or recyclable components that can be fully composted, at the end of life. It is primarily constructed from FSC certified plywood, combined with silk fabric and bio-resin derived from linseed oil based alternative to the existing typical glass fibers and chemical resins (richardlanderracing.blogspot.com). Furthermore, Kenneth Cobonpue and Albrecht Birkner designed a project to unveil the future of green vehicles using woven skins from organic fibers mated to composite materials powered by green technology in order to manage the wastes from old cars and build a Phoenix concept car. Developed concept car is the world's first 153 in. long biodegradable car, built in just 10 days from bamboo, rattan, steel, and nylon by product designed by Kenneth Cobonpue and Albrecht Birkner (http://inhabitat.com). The RLR 1 and Phoenix concept car are displayed in Fig. 20a, b. Renowned, Faurecia automotive exterior company also striding its research in the field of composites, through collaborations with world of academia and research laboratories. Currently, Faurecia are one of the leading



Fig. 20 The RLR 1 car (a) and Phoenix concept car (b). a richardlanderracing.blogspot.com, b http://inhabitat.com

company in designing the composite parts for automobiles, including both structural, semi-structural (roof, hood, hatchback, etc.) and visible components (painted or visible carbon parts) (http://www.faurecia.com).

A UK-based research consortium from the universities of Ulster (Art & Design Research Institute) and Warwick design an eco-friendly, green composites based formula 3 racing car using environmentally sustainable components centered on extensive research on the processing parameters of bio-resins. The process uses 3D flax yarn preforms with liquid moulding technology (http://www.iom3.org). Researchers also reported the development of green composites for seat paneling element and rail vehicles interior paneling, fulfilling the requirements of weight savings by 30% compared with glass fibers reinforced materials (Nickel and Riedel 2003). Besides this many hand friendly products presenting an interesting approach to a multitude of technical applications has been designed includings personal digital assistants (PDA), portable CD or MP3 players, cellular phones and CD-holder (Nickel and Riedel 2003). Faurecia exterior components, green formula 3 racing car and seat panel are displayed in Fig. 21a–c.

Biofore Concept car made by UPM's next generation biomaterials and Helsinki Metropolia University of Applied Sciences, implies the best environmental performances (shown in Fig. 22). The major parts conventionally made from plastics are replaced with UPM Formi and UPM Grada, a high quality, safe, clean, durable and odorless composite biomaterials. The interior panels, instrument panel, sill covers, floor and bow structures made from fossil raw materials constitutes a 15% of Biofore vehicle's weight (http://www.upm.com).

Additionally, Armstrong and Motive Industries introduced industrial hemp based biocomposites fully electric Kestrel car to influence the future of electric-car building, having zero emission vehicle (ZEV), in Jan 2010 in Vancouver Electric Vehicle (EV) Conference and Trade show (http://cannabisdigest.ca/hemp-biocomposite-electric-car). The hemp fibers effectively constitutes constructional material for car based body panels, boot and vehicle's shell. The Kestrel cars and



Fig. 21 Car exterior component (a), formula 3 racing car (b) and seat panel (c). a http://www.faurecia.com, b http://www.iom3.org, c Nickel and Riedel (2003)



Fig. 22 Biofore Concept car by UPM http://www.upm.com

doors made from hemp based biocomposites are shown in Fig. 23a, b. Car has the impact resistance of fiber glass, with the relatively green composites parts presenting fewer health risks for manufacturers and workers.

#### 7.3.5 Aerospace and Aircrafts

Nowadays the green composites are also extending its applications towards the biggest consumer of the composites in aerostructures business such as aircraft components. More than 200 commercial, civil and military aircraft components are currently manufacturing through biocomposite materials worldwide. The significant benefits of the systems includes reduced fuel consumption, reduced weight, low GHG-emission, less noise, longer maintenance duration gap, better performance and reliability (Heimbs et al. 2010). The interior sophisticated components, propeller systems, trimmable horizontal stabilizer actuators, cabin equipment, wheels/brakes and flight safety parts for helicopters are also being designed and



Fig. 23 Multicolored Kestrel cars (a) and hemp door (b) http://cannabisdigest.ca/hemp-biocomposite-electric-car



Fig. 24 The propeller systems (a), cabin equipment (b) and wheels/brakes of the aircraft (c) http://utcaerospacesystems.com

replaced by greener composite materials (Blasques et al. 2010; Milan 2005; Brunner 2015). The propeller systems of turboprop-powered aircraft, cabin equipment and wheels/brakes of the aircraft are presented in Fig. 24a–c.

#### 7.4 Applications of Wood Based Bioplastic Composites (WPCs)

Wood based bioplastic composites also shows extensive applications and use in all areas of life as they are comparatively inexpensive and sustainable providing a huge attraction for innovative design (Chen et al. 2014). According to the study by Markarian (2008), the WPCs market, including thermoplastics and thermosets has



Fig. 25 Household products made of WPC http://lessbydesign.org

been estimated globally at 900,000 ton, where only 10% are consumed from Asia, 20% in Europe and major portion of 70% volume consumed by North America. In recent years, wood fibers/flour (WF) reinforced biocomposites, named WPCs, play a vital role in the social, economic and environmental growth of human history (Binhussain and El-Tonsy 2013; Gurunathan et al. 2015). The WPCs show characteristics features of moderate strength, high durability and lighter weight. Various wood and natural fibers have been used in the processing of WPCs, for example, hemp (Beckermann and Pickering 2008), cellulosic fibers (Beg and Pickering 2008) and flax (Bos et al. 2006). The WPCs are initially used for construction applications (decking, docks, landscaping timbers, fencing) and non-structural applications, but presently they are displaying more broader and wider range of applications, including automotive, gardening, outdoor products, profiles and decking (Alamri and Low 2013). Interestingly, WPC are also found suitable for further processing to produce toys or household products manufactured by both injection moulding and extrusion, shown in Fig. 25 (http://www.jeluplast.com). The JELU-WPC granulates also being used in making bottle openers and pen caps (Fig. 26) (http://www. jeluplast.com).



Fig. 26 Products of JELU-WPC http://www.jeluplast.com
## 8 Conclusions

Growing awareness and an escalating demand in society towards green sustainable and pollution free environment drive the material science and technology to manufacture the pioneering and advanced commercial products that are fully biodegradable and compatible with the environment. Fully green or biocomposite is the reply to the increasing concept of greener and renewable products and it opens new opportunities and avenues for both academicians as well as industries to manufacture a sustainable module. Presently green composite materials received greater commercial acceptance for both structural and non-structural applications where a combination of stiffness, high strength, renewability, durability and extremely low weight are key requirements. They display a wider versatility in materials just by varying the required bio-polymer to the particular product demands including PLA, PHA, vegetable oils and soy based matrix with different cellulosic based reinforcements. Green composites offer extensive and elaborative applications in the areas of construction, automotive interior components, aerospace, defense, marine-offshore, automotive/transport and specialty products such as wind turbine blades. Certainly, eco-friendly and fully biodegradable/compostable reinforced plastics or 'green' composite materials will play a key role in minimizing the wastes disposal problem, economy and ecological instability but positively leads to greening of the products in the future.

This review article expected to delivers valuable evidence or literature information for further research and in the elaborative study of novel green biocomposites derived from other agricultural or crop wastes. The future research work will involves the expansion of green composites in the construction of roads or multilevel bridges and sports products.

Acknowledgements The authors also thankful to the Universiti Putra Malaysia for supporting this research study through Putra Grant Vot No. 9441501.

#### References

- Alamri H, Low IM (2013) Effect of water absorption on the mechanical properties of nanoclay filled recycled cellulose fibre reinforced epoxy hybrid nanocomposites. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 44:23–31. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2012.08.026
- Avérous LBN (2004) Biocomposites based on plasticized starch: thermal and mechanical behaviour. Carbohydr Polym 56:111–122. doi:10.1016/j.carbpol.2003.11.015
- Beckermann GW, Pickering KL (2008) Engineering and evaluation of hemp fibre reinforced polypropylene composites: fibre treatment and matrix modification. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 39:979–988. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2008.03.010
- Beg MDH, Pickering KL (2008) Mechanical performance of Kraft fibre reinforced polypropylene composites: Influence of fibre length, fibre beating and hygrothermal ageing. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 39:1748–1755. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2008.08.003
- Binhussain M a, El-Tonsy MM (2013) Palm leave and plastic waste wood composite for out-door structures. Constr Build Mater 47:1431–1435. doi:10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2013.06.031

- Blasques JP, Berggreen C, Andersen P (2010) Hydro-elastic analysis and optimization of a composite marine propeller. Mar Struct 23:22–38. doi:10.1016/j.marstruc.2009.10.002
- Bos HL, Müssig J, van den Oever MJ a (2006) Mechanical properties of short-flax-fibre reinforced compounds. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 37:1591–1604. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2005. 10.011
- Brunner AJ (2015) Polymer composites in the aerospace industry
- Chen Y, Tshabalala M a, Gao J et al (2014) Thermal behavior of extracted and delignified pine wood flour. Thermochim Acta 591:40–44. doi:10.1016/j.tca.2014.06.012
- Cheung HY, Ho MP, Lau KT et al (2009) Natural fibre-reinforced composites for bioengineering and environmental engineering applications. Compos Part B Eng 40:655–663. doi:10.1016/j. compositesb.2009.04.014
- Dicker MPM, Duckworth PF, Baker AB et al (2014) Green composites: a review of material attributes and complementary applications. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 56:280–289. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2013.10.014
- Džalto J, Medina L, Mitschang P (2014) Volumetric interaction and material characterization of flax/furan bio-composites. KMUTNB Int J Appl Sci Technol 7:11–21. doi:10.14416/j.ijast. 2014.01.004
- Fowler PA, Hughes JM, Elias RM (2006) Biocomposites: technology, environmental credentials and market forces. J Sci Food Agric 1789:1781–1789. doi:10.1002/jsfa
- García-García D, Carbonell a, Samper MD et al (2015) Green composites based on polypropylene matrix and hydrophobized spend coffee ground (SCG) powder. Compos Part B Eng 78:256–265. doi:10.1016/j.compositesb.2015.03.080
- Gejo G, Kuruvilla J, Boudenne A, Sabu T (2010) Recent advances in green composites. Key Eng Mater 425:107–166. doi:10.4028/www.scientific.net/KEM.425.107
- Ghaffarianhoseini A, Dahlan ND, Berardi U et al (2013) Sustainable energy performances of green buildings: a review of current theories, implementations and challenges. Renew Sustain Energy Rev 25:1–17. doi:10.1016/j.rser.2013.01.010
- Gurunathan T, Mohanty S, Nayak SK (2015) A review of the recent developments in biocomposites based on natural fibres and their application perspectives. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 77:1–25. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2015.06.007
- Harmsen PFH, Hackmann MM, Bos HL (2012) green building blocks for bio-based plastics. Biofuels, Bioprod Biorefin 6:246–256. doi:10.1002/bbb
- Heimbs S, Strobl F, Middendorf P, Guimard JM (2010) Composite crash absorber for aircraft fuselage applications. WIT Trans Built Environ 113:3–14. doi:10.2495/SU100011
- John MJ, Thomas S (2008) Biofibres and biocomposites. Carbohydr Polym 71:343–364. doi:10. 1016/j.carbpol.2007.05.040
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos Part B Eng 44:120–127. doi:10.1016/j.compositesb.2012.07.004
- La Rosa AD, Recca A, Gagliano A et al (2014) Environmental impacts and thermal insulation performance of innovative composite solutions for building applications. Constr Build Mater 55:406–414. doi:10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.01.054
- Le Duigou A, Davies P, Baley C (2010) Interfacial bonding of Flax fibre/Poly(L-lactide) bio-composites. Compos Sci Technol 70:231–239. doi:10.1016/j.compscitech.2009.10.009
- Markarian J (2008) Outdoor living space drives growth in wood-plastic composites. Plast Addit Compd 10:20–25. doi:10.1016/S1464-391X(08)70131-4
- Milan S, Christopher T, Jappes JW, Siva I (2005) Investigation on mechanical properties and chemical treatment of sea grass fiber reinforced polymer composites. J Chem Pharm Sci 974:72–77
- Mooney BP (2009) The second green revolution? Production of plant-based biodegradable plastics. Biochem J 418:219–232. doi:10.1042/BJ20081769
- Mülhaupt R (2013) Green polymer chemistry and bio-based plastics: dreams and reality. Macromol Chem Phys 214:159–174. doi:10.1002/macp.201200439
- Netravali AN, Chabba S (2003) Composites get greener. Mater Today 6:22–29. doi:10.1016/ S1369-7021(03)00427-9

Niaounakis M (2014) Biopolymers: processing and products, 1st edn. Elsevier, UK

- Nickel J, Riedel U (2003) Activities in biocomposites. Mater Today 6:44–48. doi:10.1016/S1369-7021(03)00430-9
- Ortega JV, Renehan AM, Liberatore MW, Herring AM (2011) Physical and chemical characteristics of aging pyrolysis oils produced from hardwood and softwood feedstocks. J Anal Appl Pyrolysis 91:190–198. doi:10.1016/j.jaap.2011.02.007
- Reddy RL, Reddy VS, Gupta GA (2013) Study of bio-plastics as green & sustainable alternative to plastics. Int J Emerg Technol Adv Eng 3:82–89
- Rwawiire S, Tomkova B, Militky J et al (2015) Development of a biocomposite based on green epoxy polymer and natural cellulose fabric (bark cloth) for automotive instrument panel applications. Compos Part B Eng 81:149–157. doi:10.1016/j.compositesb.2015.06.021
- Saba N, Tahir P, Jawaid M (2014) A review on potentiality of nano filler/natural fiber filled polymer hybrid composites. Polym (Basel) 6:2247–2273. doi:10.3390/polym6082247
- Saenghirunwattana P, Noomhorm A, Rungsardthong V (2014) Mechanical properties of soy protein based "green" composites reinforced with surface modified cornhusk fiber. Ind Crops Prod 60:144–150. doi:10.1016/j.indcrop.2014.06.010
- Sallih N, Lescher P, Bhattacharyya D (2014) Factorial study of material and process parameters on the mechanical properties of extruded kenaf fibre/polypropylene composite sheets. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 61:91–107. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2014.02.014
- Satyanarayana KG (2015) Recent developments in green composites based on plant fibers-preparation, structure property studies. J Bioprocess Biotech. doi:10.4172/2155-9821. 1000206
- Scala JL, Wool RP (2005) Rheology of chemically modified triglycerides. J Appl Polym Sci 95:774–783. doi:10.1002/app.20846
- Signori F, Pelagaggi M, Bronco S, Righetti MC (2012) Amorphous/crystal and polymer/filler interphases in biocomposites from poly(butylene succinate). Thermochim Acta 543:74–81. doi:10.1016/j.tca.2012.05.006
- Taşdemir M, Biltekin H, Caneba GT (2009) Preparation and characterization of LDPE and PP-Wood fiber composites. J Appl Polym Sci 112:3095–3102. doi:10.1002/app.29650
- Terzopoulou ZN, Papageorgiou GZ, Papadopoulou E et al (2015) Green composites prepared from aliphatic polyesters and bast fibers. Ind Crops Prod 68:60–79. doi:10.1016/j.indcrop.2014.08.034
- Wu C-S, Liao H-T (2014) The mechanical properties, biocompatibility and biodegradability of chestnut shell fibre and polyhydroxyalkanoate composites. Polym Degrad Stab 99:274–282. doi:10.1016/j.polymdegradstab.2013.10.019
- Wu M, Shuai H, Cheng Q, Jiang L (2014) Bioinspired green composite lotus fibers. Angew Chemie Int Ed 53:3358–3361. doi:10.1002/anie.201310656
- Xie Y, Hill CAS, Xiao Z et al (2010) Silane coupling agents used for natural fiber/polymer composites: a review. Compos. Part A Appl. Sci. Manuf. 41:806–819
- Yu T, Jiang N, Li Y (2014) Study on short ramie fiber/poly(lactic acid) composites compatibilized by maleic anhydride. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 64:139–146. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa. 2014.05.008
- Yudelson J (2010) What is a green building?
- Zini E, Scandola M (2011) Green composites: an overview. Polym Compos 32:1905–1915. doi:10.1002/pc.21224

# **Green Composites: Versatile Material for Future**

Anshu A. Singh, Sadaf Afrin and Zoheb Karim

Abstract The growing concern towards environmental problems and the urgent need for more versatile environmental friendly materials has led to increasing attention about polymer composites, i.e. fillers/reinforcing materials coming from renewable sources and biodegradable, especially from forest. The composites usually referred to as "green", can find several industrial applications as discussed in this chapter. Biodegradable polymers coming from natural resources are also one important constituent of green composites. This chapter provides tactic for readers regarding the materials used for the fabrication and specific application of green composites in various fields. Furthermore, a discussion of the major material attributes of green composites is provided. From these focuses, a series of balancing application properties are explained. The chapter concludes that green composites have potential for use in a number of applications, but as with all design, one must carefully match the material to the application.

**Keywords** Reinforcing materials • Green composites • Biodegradable polymers • Plant fibers

# 1 Introduction

Man has been using materials since the beginning of the recorded history. Initially only natural materials like stone, clay, wood etc. were used. Materials have an important role in the life of modern man and have been making significant

A.A. Singh

S. Afrin

Z. Karim  $(\boxtimes)$ 

Division of Process Technology, MoRe Research AB, Box 70, 891 22 Örnsköldsvik, Sweden

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_2 29

Department of Polymer and Process Engineering, Indian Institute of Technology, Saharanpur 247001, India

Department of Chemistry, Aligarh Muslim University, Aligarh 202002, India

e-mail: zoheb.karim@gmail.com; zoheb.karim@more.se

contribution to the techno-economic development of the modern world. Materials have been divided into three broad categories: (i) metals, (ii) ceramics, and (iii) polymers (Buschow et al. 2001). Composites based on metal, ceramic and polymer matrices have also been developed. Polymers (synthetic and biopolymers) and polymer composites have emerged as important materials. The two main constituents of a polymeric composite are: (i) a polymeric matrix, and (ii) a reinforcing material. A composite offers better properties than those of its constituent materials, due to synergistic properties of its constituent materials. In a composite, one of the constituent materials is in continuous phase, and is termed as the matrix, and the other is discontinuous or dispersed phase and is termed as the reinforcement or the reinforcing material. Polymeric composite include, mica or any other particle reinforced polymer composites; short aramid fibers or any other short fiber reinforced polymer composites; continuous carbon fiber reinforced epoxy or any other thermoset or thermoplastic polymer composites; nanoparticles or nanofibers reinforced polymer composites. Properties of a polymeric composite are governed by properties and amount of the polymeric matrix; properties (for example; aspect ratio, chemical nature, purity, distribution, orientation and geometry) and amount of the reinforcement; and the interfacial adhesion between the two. Thus, the properties of a composite are strongly influenced by the properties of their constituent materials, their amounts and distribution, and the fiber/matrix interfacial adhesion (Herrera-Franco and Valadez-Gonzalez 2004).

There are several advantages of such polymeric composite; however, the main limitation is the problem of suitable removal or recycling after the end of life and reuse of both the components quite difficult. Furthermore, the synthetic polymers (like polypropylene, polyethylene etc.) production requires a remarkable consumption of oil-based resources, which are notoriously non-renewable and as a result of declining oil reserves and increase in cost of production of fossil fuels; scientists and researchers are now exploring alternative sources that are renewable, environment friendly and are sustainable. Energy Information Administration (EIA) reported that the oil production is expected to decline at the rate of 4% per annum after year 2010 and therefore great effort has been made in the policy and promotion in search of engineering sustainable solutions in energy and the environment (Nirma et al. 2015; Holbery and Houston 2006).

In view of this, the concept of "green composites" is gaining more and more importance these days because of increasing environmental awareness, decreasing oil reserves and demands of legislative authorities. This green composite consists of biodegradable polymers as matrix materials and natural fibers as reinforcement materials. Recent advances in polymer composites offer significant opportunities for improved materials from renewable resources with enhanced support for global sustainability. The green composites from natural fibers and biodegradable polymers will render a major contribution in the 21st century due to environmental problem as this composite gives a possible solution to waste disposal problems associated with traditional petroleum derived polymers. Green composites are emerging as new eco-friendly polymeric composite material and are offering commercial and engineering applications along with techno-economic advantages (Mohanty et al. 2002). Green composites deriving from renewable resources bring very promising potential to provide benefits to companies, natural environment and end-customers due to dwindling petroleum resources. Nevertheless these materials have very high pressure from the global market. In present day it is a challenge for scientists and researcher to find out the properties and suitability of various polymers available in current market to make sure whether they are right to be used as a matrix material for green composite or not (Paul et al. 2003).

# 2 Constituents of Green Composite

One of the main components of the green composite is the use of natural/bio-fiber as reinforcement materials. Reinforcing material or reinforcement are embedded in the matrix of the composite, and form the discontinuous or the dispersed phase of the composite material. It carries the applied load and stress, and imparts improved mechanical properties, including stiffness and strength, to the composite. Another important constituent of green composites are biodegradable polymers which act as a matrix or continuous phase and plays an important role in determining the demanding properties of the green composite. It provides protection to the composite against environmental and chemical attack, and holds and binds the reinforcing materials together and transfers load and stress to the reinforcement (Thakur et al. 2014; Karim and Afrin 2015; Karim et al. 2016a).

#### 2.1 Reinforcing Bio-Fibers

Bio-fibers are renewable fibers that can be obtained from plant, animal and mineral resources and can be used as reinforcements in manufacturing of green composite in the same way as the synthetic fibers. The classification of bio-fibers based on their origin is shown in Table 1.

Bio-fibers	Examples
Animal fiber	(a) Wool/hair-sheep, camel, rabbit hair, goat hair, yak, horse hair
	(b) Silk—mulberry silk, coarse silk
Mineral	Asbestos, wollastonite
Plant fiber	(a) Wood fiber-hardwood, softwood
	(b) Non-wood
	Stalk fiber-bamboo, wheat, rice, grass, barley, corn, maize, oat
	Fruit fiber—coconut, betelnut
	Seed fiber-cotton, oil palm, kapok, alfalfa
	Leaf fiber-sisal, banana, palm, date palm, pineapple, henequen, agave
	Bast fiber-hemp, jute, banana, flax, kenaf sugarecane, ramie, roselle

Table 1 Classification of bio-fibers

Adopted from Refs. Mohanty et al. (2002), Holbery and Houston (2006), Thakur et al. (2014)

In recent years, natural plant based fibers, for example—jute, coconut, hemp, sisal, coir, banana etc., have been used as reinforcing materials in place of conventional fibers like glass, carbon, aramid, etc. The main advantages of using these natural fibers over conventional synthetic fibers are their easy availability, low cost, bio-degradability, renewability, recyclability, low density, acceptable specific strength and stiffness, reduced tool wear, non-abrasiveness, easy to manufacture, light weight and non-toxic nature. Dittenber and Gangarao (2012) and Ahmad et al. (2015) discussed the comparison between natural fiber and synthetic fiber on the basis of cost per weight, and cost per volume versus tensile modulus and tensile strength for natural fibers, synthetic fibers, natural fiber composites, and synthetic fibers, the natural fibers are generally cheaper in cost (Oksman et al. 2003; Ramamoorthya et al. 2015).

#### 2.1.1 Plant Fibers

Plants from which natural fibers obtained are classified as primary and secondary depending on their utilization. Primary plants are those grown for their fiber content for example; jute, hemp, kenaf, and sisal and/or secondary plants, for example; pineapple, oil palm and coir (Corbiere et al. 2001). Plant fibers have also been classified according to their origin and the part of the plant from which the fiber is extracted. The classification of natural fibers based on their origin is shown in Table 2.

#### Wood Fibers

Wood fibers have been categorized into hardwood and softwood fiber. Hardwood fibers for example; fibers from aspen and birch and softwood fibers for example;

Properties	Natural fibers	Synthetic fibers
Resource	Infinite	Limited
Renewability	Renewable	Non-renewable
Recyclability	Good	Moderate
Bio-degradability	Bio-degradable	Non-biodegradable
CO <sub>2</sub> neutral	Yes	No
Density	Low	High
Mechanical properties	Moderate	High
Moisture sensitivity	High	Low
Thermal sensitivity	High	Low
Abrasiveness	Low	High
Toxicity	Non-toxic	Toxic
Cost	Low	Higher than natural fiber
Energy consumption	Low	High

Table 2 Comparison between natural fibers and synthetic fibers cost

Adopted from Refs. Oksman et al. (2003), Dittenber et al. (2012)

Fiber type	Origin	Production per year (Million Tonnes)	Largest producer country
Cotton	Seed	25	China, USA, India, Pakistan
Jute	Bast	2.3–2.5	India, Bangladesh
Flax <sup>a</sup>	Bast	0.5–1.5	China, France, Belgium, Belarus, Ukraine
Coir	Seed	0.45	India, Sri Lanka
Kenaf	Bast	0.45-0.97	China, India, Thailand
Sisal	Leaf	0.39	Brazil, China, Tanzania, Kenya
Ramie	Bast	0.15	China, Brazil, Philippines, India
Abaca	Leaf	0.10-0.07	Philippines, Costa Rice
Hemp <sup>b</sup>	Bast	0.10-0.2	China, France
Pineapple	Leaf	0.74	Philippines, Thailand, Indonesia
Henequen	Leaf	0.03	Mexico

Table 3 Estimated average global production of different natural fibers

<sup>a</sup>The real production of flax was underestimated because the production of flax in Canada is not considered for calculation

<sup>b</sup>China has announced plan to substantially increase the hemp production for textiles in the coming years to 1.5 million tonnes of fiber per year

Adopted from Refs. Bledzki et al. (2002), Niska and Sain (2008)

fibers from pines, spruces, larches; are obtained from conifer. Hardwoods except balsa wood are generally denser than softwoods but the growth rate of softwood is faster than that of hardwood. The anatomy of softwood is simple in most cases, as 90% or more of softwood volume is composed of longitudinal tracheid which transports water and gives mechanical strength to the wood. Softwood fiber reinforced polymeric composites have better stiffness than hardwood fiber reinforced polymeric composites and this is due to higher lignin content in softwood fiber compared to that in hardwood fiber. However, hardwood fiber reinforced polymeric composites showed better tensile strength, impact strength, and elongation which could be attributed to higher cellulose content (Joshi et al. 2004; Oma et al. 2012). Softwood fibers are preferred for composite applications as it has higher aspect ratio than hardwood fibers.

#### Non-wood Fibers

Non-wood fibers have been further categorized into bast fibers, leaf fibers, seed fibers, fruit fibers and stalk fibers. Table 3 indicates the average global production per year of some commonly used non-wood fibers.

#### **Compositions of Plant Fibers**

The structure, microfibrillar angle, cell dimensions, defects, and the chemical composition of plant fibers are the most important properties that determine the

overall properties of the fibers (Saravana and Kumar 2010). The size and length of plant fibers obtained from various different plants of a particular type also varies depending upon the climatic conditions, location and age of the plants and the fiber extraction process. The overall structure of a plant fiber is very complex consisting of several layers and walls. The cell wall of a natural fiber is not homogeneous as it has a thin primary wall, which is the first layer formed during cell growth. Primary wall encircles secondary wall, which is made up of three different layers, known as outer layer, middle layer and inner layer. The transverse section of the unit cell in a fiber has a central hollow cavity (lumen). Each layer in the cell wall has been found to be composed of cellulose that embedded in a matrix of hemicellulose and lignin. The physical and mechanical properties of plant fibers differ among cited works, because different fibers were used, different moisture conditions were present, and different testing methods were performed. Mechanical properties of plant fibers can be affected by many factors for example; either single fiber or bundle of fibers is being tested. Table 4 represents the important mechanical properties of commonly used plant fibers. The physical properties of each natural fiber are critical, and include the fiber dimensions, defects, strength and structure. There are several physical properties for example; fiber dimensions, defects, strength, variability, crystallinity, and structure; that are important to know about for each plant fiber before that fiber can be used to reach its highest potential.

The chemical compositions of some of the commonly used plant fibers used as reinforcement are summarized in Table 5, and it is observed that plant fibers mainly consist of varying proportions of cellulose, hemicellulose, lignin and pectin (Nirma et al. 2015; Ahmad et al. 2015). In addition to these there are a number of non-structural components including waxes, inorganic salts and nitrogenous substances. Climatic conditions, age and the degradation process not only influence the structure of fibers, but also the chemical composition. The chemical compositions of the plant fibers are also influenced by the fiber growth time (days after planting), the botanical classification of the fiber and the stalk height (Dittenber and Gangarao 2012).

# 2.2 Biodegradable Polymer Matrix

The yearly disposal of synthetic polymers derived from petroleum products in both the US and EC country has raised the demands for managing this non-biodegradable waste. The commodity plastics for example; polyethylene, polypropylene, polystyrene and polyvinyl chloride etc. displaced metals, glasses, ceramics and wood products especially in the area of packaging and these polymers are available in variety of forms as films, bags, containers etc. They persist in environment, do not degraded after their disposal and thus giving rise to multitude of ecological and environmental concerns. Biodegradable polymers offered scientists and researchers a possible solution not only to the waste disposal problem associated with traditional petroleum based polymers but also to the rising oil prices

Table 4 Different	t physical and mech	nanical properties of	natural fibers				
Name of plant fibers	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Elongation (%)	Tensile strength (MPa)	Specific strength (MPa)	Young's modulus (GPa)	Specific modulus (GPa)	Specific gravity
Alfa	0.89	5.8	35		22	25	
Bagasse	1.1-1.6	6.3-7.9	170-350	1	5.1-6.2	3.6-4.1	1.4–1.5
Bamboo	1.1	1.9-3.2	500-575	454	27-40	50-67.9	0.4-0.8
Banana	1.35	2.4-3.5	711–789	444	4.0-32.7	3.6–27.3	1.1-1.2
Betel nut	0.2–0.4	22-24	120-166	1	1.3-2.6	1.0-1.9	1.3-1.4
Coir	1.2-1.6	14-30	170-230	146	3.0-7.0	2.5-5.0	1.2-1.4
Cotton	1.5-1.6	2.1-12	200-600	179–373	5.0-15.1	3.3-10.1	1.5
Curaua	1.4	1.3-4.9	87-1150	113-521	11.8–96	39	1
Flax	1.3-1.5	1.1-3.3	340-1600	535-1000	25-81	16.7-54	1.5
Hemp	1.1-1.6	0.8–3	550-900	372-608	70	47.3	1.5
Henequen	1.2	3.7-5.9	430-570	1	10.1–16.3	11	1
Jute	1.3-1.5	1.4–2.1	385-850	269–548	9–31	6.9–20.7	1.3-1.5
Kenaf	0.6–1.5	1.6-4.3	223-1191	641	11-60	10-42.9	1.1-1.4
Oil palm	0.7-1.6	4-18	50-400	1	0.6-9.0	0.5-7.5	1.1-1.2
Pineapple	1.56	2.4	150-1627	1	11-82	7.8–57	1.4–1.6
Ramie	1.4–1.5	1.5-4	200-1000	147–625	41-130	27–81	1.5 - 1.6
Sisal	1.3-1.6	1.9–15	400-700	366-441	8.5-40	6.5–30.8	1.3
Adopted from Ref	S. Manita and Morr	eale (2011), Ahmad	et al. (2015)				

Green Composites: Versatile Material for Future

Name of plant fiber	Cellulose (%)	Hemicellulose (%)	Lignin (%)	Pectin (%)	Wax (%)	Ash (%)	Moisture (%)
Bagasse	28.3–55	20–36.3	21.2– 24	NA	0.9	1-4	NA
Bamboo	48.2-73.8	12.5–73.3	10.2– 21.4	0.37	NA	2.3	11.7
Banana	48-60	10.2–15.9	14.4– 21.6	2.1- 4.1	3–5	2.1	2–3
Betelnut	35-64.8	29–33.1	13–26	9.2– 15.4	0.5– 0.7	1.1-2.1	NA
Coir	19.9–36.7	11.9–15.4	32.7– 53.3	4.7– 7.0	NA	NA	0.2–0.5
Cotton	82.7	5.7	28.2	5.7	0.6	NA	10
Curaua	73.6	9.9	7.5	NA	NA	NA	NA
Flax	64.1	16.7	2	1.8	1.5	13.1	10
Hemp	55-80.2	12–22.4	2.6–13	0.9– 3.0	0.2	0.5– 0.8	6.5
Henequen	77.6	4-8	13.1	NA	NA	NA	NA
Jute	64.4	12	0.2	11.8	0.5	0.5-2.1	10
Kenaf	37–49	18–24	15–21	8.9	0.5	2.4– 5.1	NA
Oil Palm	42.7–65	17.1–33.5	13.2– 25.3	NA	0.6	1.3– 6.0	NA
Pineapple	57.5–74.3	80.7	4.4–10.1	1.1	3.3	0.9–	NA
Ramie	68.6	13.1	0.6	1.9	0.3	NA	10
Rice husk	38-45	12-20	-	-	-	20	-
Sea grass	57	38	5	10	-	-	-
Sisal	65.8	12.0	9.9	0.8	0.3	4.2	10.0

Table 5 Chemical compositions of different natural fibers

From kind Refs. Nirma et al. (2015), Ahmad et al. (2015)

(Satyanarayana et al. 1986; Ya et al. 2014; Mathew et al. 2014; Karim et al. 2014a, 2016b). The developments in emerging biodegradable polymers are impressive from a technological point of view and mirror their rapid growth in the market place (Mohanty et al. 2000; Azwa et al. 2013; Faruk et al. 2014; Karim et al. 2014b, 2016c, d).

#### 2.2.1 Classification

Biodegradable polymers on the basis of their origin can be natural as well as synthetic. Almost all natural biodegradable polymers which can be obtained from the renewable resources degrade within a reasonable time scale. However, the synthetic biodegradable polymers also degrade if they contain chemical bonds which occur in natural compound (Mohanty et al. 2000; Karim et al. 2014b). International organizations for example: American Society for Testing Materials (ASTM) in connection with Institute for Standard Research (ISR), the European Standardisation Committee (CEN), the International Standardization Organization (ISO), the German Institute for Standardization (DIN) are all actively involved in developing definitions and tests for biodegradability of polymers in different environments. Some of the commonly used biodegradable polymers used as matrix in green composites are polylactic acid, polyhydroxybutyrate, starch etc. Of all the biodegradable polymers polylactic acid (PLA) is the most commonly used and studied matrix material for green composites.

#### **3** PLA Based Green Composites

Several works has been reported on the kenaf fiber with PLA. Various reports have been discussed relating to chemical modifications, biodegradability, and the mechanical and dynamic mechanical properties of fabricated composites (Ochi 2008; Huda et al. 2008; Lee et al. 2009; Karim 2014). Significant improvement in mechanical properties has been reported by silane-treated kenaf fiber reinforced PLA composite. The heat deflection temperature (HDT) was higher compare to neat PLA. The biodegradability (weight loss with time) of kenaf/PLA decreased approximately 38% after four weeks of decomposition. Young's modulus (6.3 GPa) and the tensile strength (62 MPa) of the kenaf (70%)-PLA composites were in the line compare to conventional composites.

Flax fiber reinforced PLA composite was processed and the interfacial characterization was performed using the microbond testing method (Le Duigou et al. 2010). The interfacial mechanisms was explained and discussed; depends on thermal treatment (Le Duigou et al. 2010).

Abaca fiber and cellulose fiber reinforced PLA composites was processed using two-step extrusion coating process followed by injection molding and compared with each other. It was reported that with man-made cellulose of 30 wt%, the tensile strength and modulus increased by factors of 1.45 and 1.75 times in comparison to neat PLA. Reinforcing with abaca fibers (30 wt%) enhanced both the E-modulus and the tensile strength by factors of 2.40 and 1.20, respectively (Bledzki et al. 2009).

## 3.1 Processing

PLA based green composites are manufactured using the same processing technique as used for the conventional synthetic fiber reinforced polymer matrix composites. These processing techniques are broadly classified as open mold process and closed mold process. Open mold process includes hand layup, spray

Composite	Process	Tensile strength (MPa)	Tensile modulus (GPa)	Reference
PLLA/kenaf (70%)	Wet impregnation	62	6.3	Nishino et al. (2003)
PLA/kenaf (70%)	Hot pressing	223	32	Nishino et al. (2003)
PLA/ramie	Hot pressing	52	-	Tao et al. (2009)
PLA/cotton	Compression molding	41.2	4.24	Graupner et al. (2009)
PLA/jute (40%)	Film stacking	100.5	9.4	Placketta et al. (2003)
PLLA/flax (30%)	Film stacking	99	9.52	Bodros et al. (2007)
PLA/flax (30%)	Extrusion, compression molding	53	8.3	Manita and Morreale (2011)
PLLA/flax (30%)	Injection molding	53.1	7.32	Duigou et al. (2008)
PLA/wood flour	Injection molding	58.28	6.22	Petinakis et al. (2009)
PLA/flax (30%)	Solution casting, hot pressing	21	0.137	Kumar et al. (2010)
PLA/bamboo flour	Injection molding	50	-	Kim et al. (2011)
PLA/wood flour	Hot pressing	41.33	3.00	Febrianto et al. (2006)
PLA/sugar beet pulp	Extrusion, injection molding	29.55	2.59	Finkenstadt et al. (2007)
PLA/coconut (0.5%)	Extrusion, compression molding	67.99	2.37	Tayommai et al. (2010)

Table 6 Processing and tensile properties of PLA based green composite

up, tape layup, filament winding and autoclave method. The compression molding, injection molding and transfer molding are closed mold processes. However the most commonly used processing techniques are extrusion followed by injection molding or compression molding. Some examples are given in Table 6.

#### 3.1.1 Factors Influencing Processing of Green Composite

Some typical problems related to the processing of green composites are the hydrophilic and hygroscopic nature of natural fibers which is used as reinforcement, their poor thermal resistance and also the type as well as its content in the green composite. Natural fibers must be processed at lower temperatures to avoid the possibility of its burning and degradation (Nishino et al. 2003). This limits the use

of only those polymers as matrix resins for natural fiber composites that can be processed at lower temperatures, consequently, high performance and high glass transition temperature and high melting temperature polymers may not be used as matrix resins for green composites. Hydrophilic and hygroscopic reinforcing natural fibers have poor compatibility with hydrophobic polymer matrix, as a result of which, natural fiber reinforced polymer composites have weak fiber/matrix interfacial adhesion that limits load transfer from the fiber to the matrix and results in poor mechanical properties of the composites (Tao et al. 2009). The fiber/matrix interfacial adhesion needs improvement for use of natural fiber/polymer composites. Another drawback is the high moisture absorption by natural fibers in the green composites (Tao et al. 2009). Moisture swells the natural fibers in composites and adversely affects the dimensional stability and the mechanical properties of the natural fiber/polymer composites. The presence of humidity or moisture during the processing of green composite leads to the formation of water vapor which can, in turn, give rise to several problems, especially in the in the case of injection molding, if a venting or drying system is not present as it causes the formation of voids in the material and thus poor mechanical properties. Furthermore, it is a widely accepted step prior to the processing of green composite, to dry the natural fibers and this can be done by different ways such as hot air jets, rotating driers, ventilated ovens, in order to reduce the humidity level to approximately 2-3% (Graupner et al. 2009). Fiber treatment either chemically or physically can also reduce both the moisture content level and the rate of absorption very significantly. Bio-based polymers for example polylactic acid can be more sensitive to moisture than natural fibers. Moisture or water content in the sample also affects the mechanical properties (such as, compression, flexural and tensile) of the composites. Nowadays new extruder screw design (higher L/D ratio) allows better degassing and, consequently, lower moisture content. In addition, the machine's barrel must be redesigned. Type of natural fiber and its content is another important parameter that influences the processing of the green composite. The length of natural fibers (short or long), aspect ratio (length/diameter), and chemical compositions have great influence on the processing and therefore processing parameters are different for different fiber types (Placketta et al. 2003). In general, increase in fiber content in the composites increases the stiffness and strength of the composite.

#### 3.1.2 Performance of Green Composite

The properties of a green composite cannot be achieved by any of the components acting alone. Overall, the properties of composite are determined by properties of the matrix, properties and aspect ratio of the reinforcing fiber, amount of fiber in the composite (fiber volume fraction), geometry and orientation of the fibers in the composite, and several others, including fiber/matrix interfacial adhesion, because the adhesion between the reinforcing fiber and the matrix polymer plays an important role in the transmission of stress from the matrix to the fiber and thus contributes towards the performance of the composite (Placketta et al. 2003; Bodros

et al. 2007). The principal purpose of a matrix is not to be load carrying constituent but essentially to bind the fibers together, transfer load to the fibers, and to protect the composite. Each fiber must be separated from the other and uniformly coated by the matrix. Properties of the polymeric matrix govern the resultant properties of the polymeric composites. Thermal stability and temperature dependent properties and high temperature applications of a polymeric composite depend on its polymeric matrix. The fundamental role of fibers is to perform as the reinforcing materials and to carry or support the load, limit deformation, and enhance the mechanical properties of the polymeric composite such that the polymeric matrix experiences negligible stresses (Duigou et al. 2008). Reinforcing fibers provide stiffness, strength, and other mechanical properties. The fiber aspect ratio (length/diameter ratio) is a critical parameter in a composite material. Mechanical properties improve with increasing fiber aspect ratio. The greatest stiffness and strength occurs, when the fibers are very long compared to their diameter; however, although, short fiber reinforced polymer composites are limited by the short length of the reinforcing fiber; but they offer good properties. One of the significant factors determining the mechanical properties of a composite is the content of reinforcing fiber (fiber volume fraction) (Petinakis et al. 2009; Kumar et al. 2010). Stiffness and strength increases with increasing fiber contents, however, beyond a particular volume fraction of fibers, there is increase in stiffness, but no proportional increase in strength. The geometry of the fibers in a composite is also important, since fibers have their highest mechanical properties along their lengths, rather than across their widths (Kumar et al. 2010). Orientation of the fibers in the composite plays an important role in imparting isotropic or anisotropic properties to a composite. Composite properties depend on the fiber/matrix interfacial adhesion also. The ultimate mechanical properties of fiber reinforced polymeric composites depend not only on the properties of the fibers and the matrix, but also on the extent of interfacial adhesion between the fiber and the polymer matrix. Poor fiber-matrix interfacial adhesion limits the load transfer from matrix to fibers. In polymer matrix composites, the interface between the reinforcing fiber and the polymeric matrix is important for the overall performance of the composite as a structural material.

It is important to know the certain mechanical properties of each green composite in order to understand its highest potential. Mechanical properties of a composite material are important because these properties decide the applications and performance of a composite material. Among all the mechanical properties the most commonly studied are the tensile, flexural and impact properties. However, maximum work has been reported on tensile properties of green composite than any other mechanical property. Table 6 summarizes the processing techniques and tensile properties reported for PLA based green composites. Tensile test has been performed to measure the ability of a material to withstand the force that tends to pull it apart and the extent of its deformation before breaking. Tensile testing gives result for tensile modulus, tensile strength and elongation at break of a material (Tayommai et al. 2010). Tensile modulus indicates the stiffness of a material and can be determined from the stress-strain curve. Stress is the force applied to produce deformation in a unit area of a test specimen and is ratio of applied load to the original cross-sectional area. Strain is the change in the length per unit of the original length ( $\Delta I/I$ ). Tensile strength is the maximum stress that a specimen can withstand during a tension test, and is measured in MPa. Tensile Modulus, also known as the Young's modulus, is a measure of the stiffness of the material and is the ratio of stress to corresponding strain below the proportional limit of a material; and is measured in GPa. Elongation at break of a material is the percentage increases in its length due to the applied tensile load up to its breaking point.

## 4 Green Composites in Future

The use of biodegradable polymers as matrix and natural fibers as reinforcement in composite materials contributes to enhancing the development of green composites in regards of performance as well as sustainability. Green composites have created substantial commercial markets for value-added products especially in packaging sector. Although PLA/kenaf fiber composites have been used for spare tire cover, circuit boards (Nakamura et al. 2009) and so on Bax and Mussing (2008) proposed the application in automotive and electronic industry. Graupner et al. (2009) suggested their applications for furniture, suitcase, car parts, grinding discs, safety helmets. However, to cover other fields, scientists and researchers still need to think about the up scaling of products. To launch various lab scale ideas into market a concise effort is required from scientific community.

In the future, these green composites will see increased use in structural applications. Various other applications depend on their further improvements and research. But there are still a number of problems that have to be solved before green composites become fully competitive with synthetic fiber composites.

In recent years, the major advancement lies within the establishment of nanocomposites (i.e., the use of nano cellulose in the form of crystal or fibers produced from natural fibers). Natural fibers consist of approximately 30–40% cellulose and about half of that is crystalline cellulose. It was reported that this nano cellulose could compete with components made from conventional materials. Nanotechnology shows numerous opportunities for improving the properties of green composite products. The use of cellulose nanocrystal and cellulose nanofibers is being explored for a variety of uses since it is stronger than steel and stiffer than aluminum. Cellulose nanocrystal reinforced composites could soon provide advanced performance, durability, value, service-life, and utility while at the same time being a fully sustainable technology.

# References

- Ahmad F, Choi SH, Park MK et al (2015) A review: natural fiber composites selection in view of mechanical, light weight, and economic properties. Macro Mater Eng 300:10–24
- Azwa ZN, Yousif BF, Manalo AC et al (2013) A review on the degradability of polymeric composites based on natural fibres. Mater Des 47:424–442
- Bax B, Mussing J (2008) Impact and tensile properties of PLA/cordenka and PLA/flax composites. Comput Sci Technol 68:1601–1607
- Bledzki AK, Faruk O, Huque M et al (2002) Physico-mechanical studies of wood fiber reinforced composites. Polym Plast Technol Eng 41:435–451
- Bledzki AK, Jaszkiewicz A, Scherzer D et al (2009) Mechanical properties of PLA composites with man-made cellulose and abaca fibres. Comput Part A Appl Sci Manuf 40:404–412
- Bodros E, Pillin I, Montrelay N, Baley C et al (2007) Could biopolymers reinforced by randomly scattered flax fiber be used in structural applications. Comput Sci Technol 67:462–470
- Buschow KHJ, Cahn R, Fleming MC et al (2001) Encyclopedia of materials: science and technology. Elsevier Science, Pergamon Press, Oxford
- Corbiere NT, Gfeller LB, Lundquist B et al (2001) Life cycle assessment of biofibres replacing glass fibres as reinforcement in plastics. Resourc Conserv Recy 33:267–287
- Dittenber DB, Gangarao HVS (2012) Critical review of recent publications on use of natural composites in infrastructure. Comput Part A Appl Sci Manuf 43:1419–1429
- Duigou AL, Pillin I, Bourmaud A et al (2008) Effect of recycling on mechanical behaviour of biocompostable flax/poly (L-lactide) composites. Comput Part A 39:1471–1478
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink HP et al (2014) Progress report on natural fiber reinforced composites. Macromol Mater Eng 299:9–26
- Febrianto F, Yoshioka M, Nagai Y et al (2006) The morphological, mechanical and physical properties of wood flour-poly lactic acid composites under various filler types. J Biol Sci 6:555–563
- Finkenstadt VL, Liu LS, Willett JL et al (2007) Evaluation of poly (lactic acid) and sugar beet pulp green composite. J Polym Environ 15:1–6
- Graupner N, Herrmann AS, Mussig J et al (2009) Natural and man-made cellulose fiber-reinforced poly(lactic acid) (PLA) composite: an overview about mechanical characteristics and application areas. Comput Part A 40:810–821
- Herrera-Franco PJ, Valadez-Gonzalez A (2004) Mechanical properties of continuous natural fibre-reinforced polymer composites. Comput Part A Appl Sci Manuf 35:339–345
- Holbery J, Houston D (2006) Natural-fiber-reinforced polymer composites in automotive applications. J Min Met Mater Soc 58:80–86
- Huda MS, Drzal LT, Mohanty AK et al (2008) Effect of fiber surface treatments on the properties of laminated biocomposites from poly(lactic acid) (PLA) and kenaf fibers. Comput Sci Technol 68:424–432
- Joshi SV, Drzal LT, Mohanty AK et al (2004) Are natural fiber composites environmentally superior to glass fiber reinforced composites? Comput Part A Appl Sci Manuf 35:371–376
- Karim Z (2014) Processing and characterization of membranes based on cellulose nanocrystals for water purification. Licentiate thesis, Lulea University of Technology, Sweden
- Karim Z, Afrin S (2015) Nanocellulose as novel supportive functional material for growth and development of cells. Cell Dev Biol 4:2–7
- Karim Z, Afrin S, Husain Q, Danish R et al (2016a) Necessity of enzymatic hydrolysis for production and functionalization of nanocelluloses. Crit Rev Biotechnol 6:1–16
- Karim Z, Claudpierre S, Grahn M et al (2016b) Nanocellulose based functional membranes for water cleaning: tailoring of mechanical properties, porosity and metal ion capture. J Memb Sci 514:418–428
- Karim Z, Grahn M, Oksman K et al (2016c) High flux affinity membranes based on cellulose nanocompoite for removal of heavy metal ions from industrial effluent. RCS Adv 6:20644–20653

- Karim Z, Hakalahti M, Tammelin T et al (2016d) Effect of *in situ* surface TEMPO function mineralization of nanocellulose membranes on the adsorption of metal ions from aqueous solution. RSC Adva (submitted)
- Karim Z, Mathew AP, Mouzon J et al (2014a) Nanoporous membranes with cellulose nanocrystals as functional entity in chitosan: removal of dyes from water. Carbohydr Polym 112:668–676
- Karim Z, Mathew AP, Oksman K et al (2014b) Fully biobased nanocomposite membranes: removal of heavy metals from polluted water. Dissemination workshop for the Nano4water Cluster
- Kim HS, Lee BH, Lee S et al (2011) Enhanced interfacial adhesion, mechanical and thermal properties of natural flour-filed biodegradable polymer bio-composites. J Therm Anal Calorim 104:331–338
- Kumar R, Yakabu MK, Anandjiwala RD et al (2010) Effect of montmorillonite clay on flax fabric reinforced poly lactic acid composites with amphiphilic additives. Comput Part A 41:1620–1627
- Le Duigou A, Davies P, Baley C et al (2010) Interfacial bonding of flax fibre/poly(l-lactide) bio-composites. Comput Sci Technol 70:231–239
- Lee BH, Kim HS, Lee S et al (2009) Bio-composites of kenaf fibers in polylactide: role of improved interfacial adhesion in the carding process. Comput Sci Technol 69:2573–2579
- Manita PL, Morreale M (2011) Green composites: a brief review. Comput Part A Allie Sci Manuf 42:579–588
- Mathew AP, Oksman K, Karim Z et al (2014) Process scale up and characterization of wood cellulose nanocrystals hydrolysed using bioethanol pilot plant. Ind Crop Prod 58:212–219
- Mohanty AK, Misra M, Drzal LT et al (2002) Sustainable bio-composites from renewable resources: opportunities and challenges in the green material world. J Polym Environ 10:19–26
- Mohanty AK, Misra M, Hinrichsen G et al (2000) Biofibres, biodegradable polymers and biocomposites: an overview. Macomol Mater Eng 276:1–24
- Nakamura R, Goda K, Noda J et al (2009) High temperature tensile properties and deep drawing of fully green composites. Exp Polym Lett 3:19–24
- Nirma U, Jamil MMH, Ahmad M et al (2015) A review on tribological performance of natural fibre polymeric composites. Tribol Inter 83:77–104
- Nishino T, Hirao K, Kotera M et al (2003) Kenaf reinforced biodegradable composite. Comput Sci Technol 63:1281–1286
- Niska KO, Sain M (eds) (2008) Wood-polymer composites. Elsevier, Amsterdam
- Ochi S (2008) Mechanical properties of kenaf fibers and kenaf/PLA composites. Mech Mater 40:446–452
- Oksman K, Skrifvars M, Selin JF et al (2003) Natural fibres as reinforcement in polylactic acid (PLA) composites. Comput Sci Technol 63:1317–1324
- Oma F, Bledzki AK, Finkb HP et al (2012) Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000-2010. Prog Polym Sci 37:1552–1596
- Paul W, Jan I, Ignaas V et al (2003) Natural fibers: can they replace glass in fiber reinforced plastics? Comput Sci Technol 63:1259–1264
- Petinakis E, Yu L, Edward G et al (2009) Effect of matrix-particle interfacial adhesion on the mechanical properties of poly(lactic acid)/wood-flour micro-composites. J Polym Environ 17:83–94
- Placketta D, Andersen TL, Pedersenc WB et al (2003) Biodegradable composite based on L-polylactide and jute fibers. Comput Sci Technol 63:1287–1296
- Ramamoorthya SK, Skrifvarsa M, Persson A et al (2015) A review of natural fibers used in biocomposites: plant, animal and regenerated cellulose fibers. Polym Rev 55:107–162
- Saravana DB, Kumar M (2010) Potential use of natural fiber composite materials in Indian. J Reinf Plast Comput 29:3600–3613
- Satyanarayana KG, Ravikumar KK, Sukumaran K et al (1986) Structure and properties of some vegetable fibres. Part 3. Talipot and palmyrah fibres. J Mater Sci 21:57–63
- Tao Y, Yan L, Jie R et al (2009) Preparation and properties of short natural fiber reinforced poly (lactic acid) composites. Trans Nonferrous Met Soc China 19:s651–s655

- Tayommai T, Ong DA et al (2010) Natural fiber/PLA composites: mechanical properties and biodegradability by gravimetric measurement respirometric (GMR) system. Adv Mater Res 93 (94):223–226
- Thakur VK, Thakur MK, Gupta RK et al (2014) Review: raw natural fiber-based polymer composites. Inter J Polym Anal Charact 19:256-271
- Ya L, Chouw N, Jayaraman K et al (2014) Flax fibre and its composites-a review. Comput Part B 56:296–317

# **Design and Fabrication of Green Biocomposites**

Faris M. AL-Oqla, Ahmad Almagableh and Mohammad A. Omari

Abstract Many traditional materials that have been used in various engineering applications for long periods of time are being switched by new green materials to contribute meeting the demand of weight reduction, environmental issues as well as customer satisfaction attributes. Since natural fibers have many advantages, such as low cost, lightweight and environmentally friendly, researchers start put more effort in this area to utilize its benefits in producing bio-composite materials. However, design in green bio-composites has many challenges. One of the most important challenges is the limited availability of design data due to the large variety of fibers, matrices, and manufacturing processes. In consequence, several factors must be considered in the design process of green bio-composites, namely: processing consideration, selection of additives, selection of polymers, as well as good part design. Moreover, high coefficients of safety are still being used because of the difficulty to precisely model the material behavior, which in turn leads to oversize the structures. This is mainly due to the fact that the variation of material's properties is not linear; however, it depends on how far the material is from failure. Therefore, proper testing, evaluation and manufacturing processes have to be considered by designers to be capable of producing functional produces regarding both macro and nano-scale bio-composite.

**Keywords** Composites performance • Design of composites • Biocomposites • Green products

# 1 Introduction

The growing awareness regarding global environmental issues as well as concepts of sustainability, have together prompted the search for both new products and processes that are compatible with the environment. Designers and engineers are

Department of Mechanical Engineering,

Faculty of Engineering, The Hashemite University, Zarqa 13133, Jordan e-mail: fmaloqla@hu.edu.jo

F.M. AL-Oqla (🖂) · A. Almagableh · M.A. Omari

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_3

always looking for new materials and improved processes to be utilized in developing better products to maintain competitive and enhance their profit margins. Various materials that have been used in various engineering applications for long periods of time are being switched by new green materials to contribute meeting the demand of weight reduction, environmental issues as well as customer satisfaction attributes (AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014c). As the accessible set of materials is increasing both in type and number, complex relationships between the various selections parameters appear and made the selection of a material for a particular application is a difficult task (Dweiri and Al-Oqla 2006; Al-Oqla and Omar 2015; Al-Oqla and Omar 2012; Jahan et al. 2010). It is estimated that more than 80,000 material types including metallic alloys and nonmetallic engineering materials are available in the world. Such materials include ceramics, glasses, plastics, composite materials, and semiconductors.

Designers and engineers have to consider several factors and materials related features during material selection process to achieve low-cost successful design. These factors include physical properties, mechanical properties, magnetic characteristics, electrical properties manufacturing abilities, material cost, durability, material impact on the environment, recyclability, availability as well as others. Moreover, metaphysical properties as well as the user-interaction aspects like perceptions, appearance and emotions are also considered during selecting materials (AL-Oqla et al. 2015c; AL-Oqla and Hayajneh 2007; Al-Oqla and Omar 2012; AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014b, c). The user-interaction features usually affect the usability and nature of a product and formulated as intrinsic material properties. Therefore, the process of material selection is an interdisciplinary work and it often needs various fields of study including industrial engineering, material science and engineering, as well as other experts regarding the field of application.

On the other hand, design of an engineering element usually requires three interrelated tasks, which are 1—Choosing the material. 2—Identifying the geometry, and 3—Selecting a manufacturing process. To perform this properly right the first time via determining the optimal combination as proper design has huge benefits to any business. Such proper selection usually guarantees lower product costs, reduces the number of failures during service, fasters time-to-market, and, sometimes, significant advantages relative to business competition (AL-Oqla et al. 2015a; Alves et al. 2010).

Composite materials are on the other hand, one of the most functional types of materials for various applications. They are materials that contain at least two distinguished separated components one from another and uniformly filling its volume. They are usually produced in order to create particular desired characteristics (Bajpai et al. 2012; AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014b; Aridi et al. 2016). Fiber reinforced polymeric composites have also been implemented in various structural applications due to their desired specific strength as well as modulus compared to metals. Such composites were initially developed for the aerospace and automotive industries, advanced composites are recently found in applications from circuit boards, to building materials as well as specialty sporting goods, energy saving and medical applications (AL-Oqla et al. 2015d; Al-Widyan and Al-Oqla 2011, 2014).

Most of these composites are designed for long-term durability and are prepared from non-degradable resins, such as polyurethane, polyethylene and epoxies in addition to high-strength fibers, like graphite, glass and aramids. As composites are formed from various dissimilar materials, it is not easy to recycle or reuse them. Moreover, most composites culminate in landfills, whereas some are burned after use, despite of some efforts for recycling and reusing.

On the other hand, the recent environmental awareness, high rate of petroleum reduction, in addition to the new environmental regulations have together prompted finding new generation of green materials. Thus, most main producers have policies to make their products green and pay efforts to enhance their recyclability to be consistence with sustainability themes. Undoubtedly, fully biodegradable plastics or green composites will have a major role in the future greening.

# 2 Greener Alternative Materials

Since natural fibers have many advantages, such as low cost, lightweight and environmentally friendly, researchers start put more effort in this area to utilize its benefits in using the natural fibers as reinforcement in polymers (AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014a; Bledzki et al. 2006; Al-Oqla et al. 2016). Natural fibers play a major role in producing a wide range of composites for many applications. Comparison between glass fiber and natural fiber on environmental performance shows the superior advantages of fibers over glass in many aspects such as environmental effects during production processes, environmental pollution after use the product, and the light weight of the natural fiber composites makes it suitable in the automobile applications, so the fuel efficiency is increased, thus, emissions to the environment is decreased (AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014c). Fiber reinforced polymeric composites have also high specific strength and modulus compared to metals. For all those reasons, fiber reinforced composites are used in wide variety of applications such as; aerospace industry, automotive parts, building materials, sporting goods, circuit boards, etc.

Currently, most of composites are made using either non-degradable polymeric resins, such as epoxies and polyurethane, or high-strength fibers, such as graphite, aramids, and glass. Many of these polymers and fibers are derived from petroleum which is a non-renewable product. For this reason using composites in place of common plastics will improve performance and reduce weight and cost of products. Since composites are made from two or more materials, it is difficult to get rid or recycle it. Most composites end up in landfills, while some are burned after use, although; some of them are recycled in expensive and complicated processes. In many applications products have been overdesigned. That is; increasing the mechanical properties for no specific reasons. A proper strength will be enough to stand the application. For instance, secondary structures, packaging, prototyping products... etc., using green composites would be strong enough to stand such applications. On other hand, get benefits from their overwhelming pros (AL-Oqla et al. 2015b).

# **3** Design of Green Bio-Composites

# 3.1 Design in Engineering

Design in engineering is a systematic way or steps used for creating functional products and/or processes. Many factors should be considered in designing a new product, some of those factors can be summarize into the following (Ashby and Johnson 2013; Dweiri and Al-Oqla 2006):

- Fitness for Purpose.
- Choice of Materials.
- Use of the product.
- Ease to manufacture.
- Quantity to be manufactured.
- Cost of the product.
- Finishing quality.
- Durability.
- Ease of Maintenance.
- Efficiency.
- Running Costs.
- Safety.
- Environmental and Social Considerations.

A design process model called Total Design in Product Development (TDPD) was established by Pugh (Pugh and Clausing 1996) to enhance engineering design process. TDPD includes several stages consist of market investigation, conceptual design, product design specification, detail design, manufacture, and sale. On other hand, many authors included embodiment design as an intermediate stage between conceptual and detail design (AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2014c; Ashby and Johnson 2013; Bledzki et al. 2006). Ashby have provided useful guidelines for product development include; geometrical design of natural fiber composites and materials selection process as shown in Fig. 1.

Generally, for design purpose one of the following well-known failure theories can be followed:

- (1) Maximum shear stress theory.
- (2) Maximum normal stress theory.
- (3) Maximum strain energy theory.
- (4) Maximum distortion energy theory.

However, the maximum normal stress theory is only applicable for brittle materials, whereas others are applicable for ductile ones (Kaw 2005). Since the natural fiber reinforced polymer 8 composites are neither isotropic nor exhibit gross yielding, other methods will be discussed in the below sections.



Fig. 1 Product development activities (Ashby and Johnson 2013)

# 3.2 Design in Composites

Design in composites has many challenges: one of the most important challenges is the limited availability of design data since the large variety of fibers, matrices, and manufacturing processes (AL-Oqla and Sapuan 2015; AL-Oqla et al. 2014a). Those changes appear because of different reinforcements materials, different fiber geometry, orientation and fiber arrangement been use. Therefore, composites have several design variables. They include the choice of material for the matrix and the reinforcement in addition to its shape, scale and configuration. The design variables in composites are demonstrated in Fig. 2.

Moreover, another serious challenge is the design against fatigue one. Since fatigue is the most common cause of structural failures in composite materials; high coefficients of safety are generally used because of the difficulty to precisely model the material behavior, which in turn leads to oversize the structures. The problem here in composites is that the variation of material's properties is not linear; however, it depends on how far the material is from failure. Therefore, safety



Fig. 2 The design variables in composites (Ashby and Johnson 2013)

Table 1 Safety factors for composite materials according to the loading type (Gay 2014)

High volume composites	Static loading	2
c i	Intermitted loading over long term	4
	Cyclic loading	5
	Impact loading	10
High performance composites		1.3–1.8

factors have to be seriously considered in the design of such composites. Safety factors for composite materials depending to the loading type are demonstrated in Table 1 (Gay 2014).

The reinforcement's variation could be in many aspects: it can be in; raw fibers; intermediate materials; or in finished items. Other ways of variation in reinforcement are fiber length, fiber arrangements (random chopped, woven roving, and nonwoven fabrics), as well as fiber types (glass, carbon, and Kevlar) fibers (Mayer 2012). In this chapter the design of green composites are considered since they have some especial treatment and behavior.

# 3.3 Design for Green Composites

If there were no needs for change, things would stay the same. However, in fact things are changing faster now than ever before due to several needs as shown in Fig. 3. The developing circumstances of the modern world change the boundary conditions for design. Among these circumstances are those for selecting materials and processes. These changes are driven by a number of needs. First, there is the market pull: the demand for materials that are lighter, cheaper, tougher, stiffer, stronger, and more tolerant of extremes of environment, and that offer greater functionality. Second, there is the science-push: where the curiosity-driven investigates of materials experts in



Fig. 3 Forces for change for developing new materials for product design (Ashby and Johnson 2013)

industries, universities and governments. In fact, there is a driving force of what might be called mega-projects such those of developing of nuclear powers, various defense programs as well as the space-race ones. But, today, one might think of alternative energy technologies, maintaining an ageing infrastructure of roads, drainage, bridges, and aircraft, and the threat of terrorism. In addition, the trend to miniaturization while enhancing the functionality of products is notably considered. Moreover, there is legislation regulating product safety and the liability conventional by recent legal precedent (Ashby and Johnson 2013).

In consequence, several factors must be considered in the design process of green fiber composites, namely: processing consideration, selection of additives, selection of polymers, as well as good part design (Al-Oqla et al. 2014a, b, 2015d; Al-Oqla and Sapuan 2014b). For design purposes, failure stresses of materials need to be evaluated. This can be done experimentally and/or by Finite Elements Analysis (FEA) techniques. Since the NFCs are neither isotropic nor exhibit gross yielding, the previous failure theories are not appropriate for them as these theories were developed for metals or other isotropic materials (Ihueze et al. 2013). As an

alternative, various new failure theories were suggested for the NFCs, some of which will be discussed here.

# 3.4 Failure Prediction in a Unidirectional Lamina

Failure in composite could be caused by various deformation modes. The operative failure mode mainly be influenced by the microstructure and the loading conditions of a particular composite system. The microstructure means here fiber diameter, fiber distribution, fiber volume fraction as well as damage causing from thermal stresses, which may grow during fabrication and/or in service. Therefore, a multiplicity of failure modes may be observed in a given composite system due such many factors that do contribute to the fracture process in composites.

Plane stress condition of a general orthotropic lamina containing unidirectional fibers at a fiber orientation angle of  $\theta$  with respect to the x axis (Fig. 4) will be discussed here as it is strongly suitable for the natural fiber reinforced polymer composite materials and their designs.

For such failure prediction, first, one needs to calculate the four independent elastic constants, namely, E11, E22, G12, and v12 which are the moduli of



Fig. 4 Two-dimensional stress state in a thin orthotropic lamina

elasticities, modulus of rigidity and Poisson's ratio with respect to directions 1 and 2, in order to define elastic characteristics and properties namely:

- $S_{LTs}$  = in-plane shear strength

Then, based on of the following theories one can predict the failure in a unidirectional lamina under plane stress conditions.

#### 3.4.1 Maximum Stress Theory

In this theory, failure is proposed to occur when any stress in the principal material directions equals or exceeds the corresponding ultimate strength. That is;

Normal stress ( $\sigma$ 11 and 22) as well as the shear stress ( $\tau$ 12) must be within the following limits as:

- $S_{Lc} < \sigma 11 < S_{Lt}$ ,
- $S_{Tc} < \sigma 22 < S_{Tt}$ ,
- $S_{LTs} < \tau 12 < S_{LTs}$ .

#### 3.4.2 Maximum Strain Theory

According to the maxi mum strain theory, failure occurs when any strain  $(\varepsilon)$  in the principal material directions is equal to or greater than the corresponding ultimate strain.

- $\varepsilon_{Lc} < \varepsilon_{11} < \varepsilon_{Lt}$
- $\varepsilon_{\mathrm{Tc}} < \varepsilon_{22} < \varepsilon_{\mathrm{Tt}}$ ,
- $\gamma_{LTs} < \gamma_{12} < \gamma_{LTs}$ .

#### 3.4.3 Azzi-Tasi-Hill Theory

Here, failure will occur in an orthotropic lamina if the following equality is satisfied:

$$\frac{\sigma_{11}^2}{S_{Lt}^2} - \frac{\sigma_{11}\sigma_{22}}{S_{L1}^2} + \frac{\sigma_{22}^2}{S_{Tt}^2} + \frac{\tau_{12}^2}{S_{LTs}^2} = 1$$

Where  $\sigma_{11}$  and  $\sigma_{22}$  are tensile stresses.

#### 3.4.4 Tasi-Wu Failure Theory

According to this theory, a failure may occur in an orthotropic lamina if the following equality is satisfied

$$F_1\sigma_{11} + F_2\sigma_{22} + F_6\tau_{12} + F_{11}\sigma_{11}^2 + F_{22}\sigma_{22}^2 + F_{66}\tau_{12}^2 + 2F_{12}\sigma_{11}\sigma_{22} = 1$$

where F1, F2,...etc. are the strength coefficients, and are expressed as:

$$F1 = \frac{1}{S_{Lt}} - \frac{1}{S_{Lc}}$$

$$F2 = \frac{1}{S_{Tt}} - \frac{1}{S_{Tc}}$$

$$F6 = 0$$

$$F11 = \frac{1}{S_{Lt}S_{Lc}}$$

$$F22 = \frac{1}{S_{Tt}S_{Tc}}$$

$$F66 = \frac{1}{S_{LTs}^2}$$

and *F*12 is a strength interaction term between  $\sigma_{11}$  and  $\sigma_{22}$ . *F*1, *F*2, *F*11, *F*22, and *F*66 can be found using the strength properties (tensile property, compressive, and shear ones) in the principal material directions in MPa (Tsai 2008) (Fig. 5).

## 3.5 Failure Prediction for Unnotched Laminates

For un-notched laminates, ultimate failure prediction theory will be used. In this theory the following steps can be tracked:

- 1. Compute stresses and strains using the lamination theory for each lamina.
- 2. Utilize the suitable failure theory for predicting the first failed lamina.
- 3. Give reduced stiffness and strength to the failed lamina.
- 4. Recalculate stresses and strains in each of the remaining laminas using the lamination theory.
- 5. Complete steps 2 and 3 to predict the next lamina failure.
- 6. Repeat steps 2-4 until ultimate failure of the laminate occurs.

Stress and strain are calculated in each lamina utilizing the lamination theory by following steps:

1. Finding the laminate stiffness matrices.



**Fig. 5** Comparison of **a** Tsai–Wu, **b** maximum strain, and **c** Azzi–Tsai–Hill. Failure theories with biaxial strength data of a carbon fiber-reinforced epoxy composite where stresses are in MPa (Tsai 2008)

- 2. Computing the laminate mid-plane strains and curvatures corresponding to a given applied loading (forces and moments).
- 3. Calculating the in-plane strains  $\varepsilon_{xx}$ ,  $\varepsilon_{yy}$ , and  $\gamma_{xy}$  for each lamina.
- 4. Calculating the in-plane stresses  $\sigma_{xx}$ ,  $\sigma_{yy}$  and  $\tau_{xy}$  in each lamina.

# 3.6 Failure Prediction in Random Fiber Laminates

The most common methods in predicting laminates failure in randomly oriented discontinuous fibers-based composites is the Hahn's method. Here, failure can be predicted if the laminate's maximum tensile stress equals a certain strength averaged over all possible fiber orientation angles (Mallick 2007) as:

$$S_r = \frac{4}{\pi} \sqrt{S_{Lt} S_{Tt}}$$

where,

# 3.7 Material Modelling

In the analysis of green composites many challenging concerns have to be considered including the complexity of the mechanical interactions between the composite ingredients, principally when the applied loads can generate local damage and successive failure. The failure mechanisms in natural composite components are totally unlike from that of conventional metal components. Moreover, the static/dynamic failure includes matrix cracking, fiber break, and layer delamination. The mechanical response complexity in natural fiber composites shows several problems in predicting reliable performance of such composites; however, finite element method (FEM) became a very common tool for simulating such engineering material problems. It is believed that material characterization needs to be performed looking towards the overall size and behavior of the structure. Finite element models are in substantial agreement with the small scale tests while larger differences may be found with the large scale ones. Besides to the manufacturing defects, which is more obvious to be higher in larger structures, the interaction of failure modes may lead to lower material strength. An example of a FE model with the consistent experimental test is shown in Fig. 6.



Fig. 6 Consistency between FE model and experimental test

#### **4** Nano-Composites for Engineering Design

Conventional composites are no longer able to satisfy outstanding demands for materials with improved properties (particularly mechanical and thermal), nor can they be designed to be with controlled properties at the microscopic scale. Such controlled properties are highly needed as the macroscopic properties are highly influenced by their molecular structure particularly under external loading like that of impact and thermal energy. Fortunately, nanocomposite materials are now engineered at the atomic level to create large structures with primarily new molecular network.

## 4.1 Nanofibers from Natural Fibers

Nanofibers are fibers that have diameter equal to or less than 100 nm. One major feature of nanofibers is the huge availability of surface area per unit mass. Such area of nanofibers offers a notable capacity for attaching or releasing functional groups, catalytic moieties, absorbed molecules, ions and nanometer scale particles of many kinds. Nanocomposites become attractive due to the tremendous interaction between nano-metric particles and the polymeric matrix within the structure, for example, an interphase of 1-nm thickness occupies about 30% of the entire volume for nano-composites but 0.3% of the total volume of polymer for micro-filled composites. Such large interfaces within the nanocomposites promotes adhesion energy, increasing molecular bonding, leading to an increase in the chemical bonding that enhances the crosslinking in polymers. This in order resulting in improvements in mechanical properties (Ye et al. 2007). On the contrary, a small participation due to the interphase offers diverse potential of performance tailoring and is capable of influencing the characteristics of the polymers to a much higher extent under rather low particle content. Moreover, to show excellent mechanical properties that are visible gains for nanocomposites, nanotubes, for instance, are predicted to have an fascinating mode of plastic performance, showing a step-wise diameter reduction (local necking) and lattice orientation change. Such highly flexible elastic mobility is extremely functional and could play a significant role in increasing the toughness of nanotube reinforced composites by increasing the energy absorption under deformation (Ye et al. 2007).

## 4.2 Nanoclay

For more sustainable design possibilities there is a considerable progress in the mechanical and physical properties of clay reinforced composites at a very low silicate loading (4 wt%). The field of polymer/nanoclay composites has gained



Fig. 7 SEM images of  $\mathbf{a}$  intercalated,  $\mathbf{b}$  expanded, and  $\mathbf{c}$  sonicated (exfoliated) silicate nanocomposites (Alexandre and Dubois 2000)

attention due to the fact that it is feasible to melt-mix resin with silica layers, and no need to use organic solvents. Polymer- silicate nanocomposites could have three types of morphological structures (Alexandre and Dubois 2000). A phase divided composite is obtained when matrix is incapable to intercalate between the silicate layers as shown in Fig. 7a. In intercalated formation, more than one matrix molecules is intercalated between clay layers as shown in Fig. 7b but the layers remain parallel. In fully exfoliated structures, the silica platelets are no longer close to each other and the nano-metric layers are fully distributed in the matrix Fig. 7c.

# 4.3 Exfoliated Graphite Nanoplatelet (XGnP)

Natural graphite is a black carbon stone, hardest material exists in nature. Its elastic stiffness is about 1000 MPa. The basic element of graphite is the graphene, in which a huge number of benzene rings are reduced to form a firm planar layer. The interlayer spacing is around 3.35 Angstrom and the force between the layers is Van der Waals type (Matsumoto et al. 2012).

Graphite allows to link with various atoms, ions, and molecules in the space provided between its hexagonal sheets of carbon atoms through physical and chemical treatment process. This process is called intercalation. Exfoliated graphite exhibits high aspect ratios, which can reach 1000, once intercalated and exfoliated by chemical processes. Graphite platelets reinforced nanocomposites show excellent electrical and thermal conductivity in addition to enhancements in strength, stiffness, heat distortion temperature (Matsumoto et al. 2012).

## 5 Natural Fiber Composites Tests

As in metals, mechanical features of natural fiber need to be tested and improved. The most important properties here are the tensile strength, flexural, impacts, fatigue and creep. Natural fibers generally are appropriate to reinforce polymers due to their relative high strength, stiffness and low density (AL-Oqla et al. 2015a, b).

# 5.1 Tensile Testing of Bio-Composites

The tensile test is the most important test in bio-composites as in metals. The properties taken from tensile test are vital factors for the selection of an exact cellulosic fiber for a precise application. Moreover, tensile properties can be improved, for example, to increase the tensile strength of HDPE/hemp fiber composites, silane as well as the matrix-resin pre-impregnation of the fiber should be done. Experiments presented that the longitudinal tensile strength dramatically increased for the silane-treated fibers. On the other hand, transverse tensile strength was not significant in natural composites. It is obvious that the performance of natural composites is fiber controlled, due to the fact that the longitudinal fiber direction is much greater comparable to the transverse direction.

General experimental conclusions in the area of natural fiber composites can be generally dedicated for the purpose of design as:

- The tensile modulus depends upon the amount of fiber loading as mentioned by the modified rule-of-mixture equation.
- The tensile strength for particular natural fiber/polymer composites tends to decrease with fiber loading, due to the poor adhesion between the matrix and the fibers.
- Tensile strength might be increased when natural fibers chemically treated.
- The following factors should be also considered to study the tensile properties for the thermoplastic matrices: moisture absorption, the effect of surface treatment (using NaOH), the performance of hybrid natural fiber reinforced polymer composites, the fiber size, and the fiber orientations in the composites.
- For natural fiber reinforced thermosets the following factors should be considered via the siloxane treatment of polyester-based and epoxy-based composites to determine the tensile properties; the temperature as well as the effects of a

differing geometry in the composites, the effect of moisture absorption, the effect of fibers volume fraction, and the impact of the fiber orientation, The hybridization and chemical mode-fictions of fiber-natural rubber composites, the impact of high temperature on biodegradability of resin composites, the result of biodegradable matrix sort like that of PLA, PHBV, and PBS on renewed cellulosic/biopolymer composites, as well as others (Faruk et al. 2014; Favaro et al. 2010; George et al. 2013; Sapuan et al. 2013; Satyanarayana et al. 2009).

# 5.2 Impact Test of Bio-Composites

Major challenge of bio-fiber reinforced composites is the impact strength. Continuous improvement of new fiber manufacturing techniques along with enhancement of filler/matrix adhesion is required to pass out this challenge. Charpy impact test showed increases in impact strength, in some cases the strength be doubled comparable to values in the literature. Compared four types of boards made from composites consisting of HDPE and types of rice straw components (rice husk, straw leaf, straw stem, and whole rice straw) formed by melting and compression molding (Shah and Lakkad 1981); the results revealed that panels with rice husk demonstrated the best impact strength. However, no significant changes occurred regarding the impact properties for boards made from leaf, stem, and whole straw fibers. On other hand, the recycled HDPE composites had better impact strength than the virgin ones (Shah and Lakkad 1981). Moreover, they have demonstrated that the toughness of natural composites can be subjective to various number of factors including the matrix intrinsic properties, the fiber volume fraction, and the filler-matrix bond strength (Anyakora 2013).

## 6 Manufacturing Processes of Bio-Composites

The public feature in all polymeric-based composite methods is the joining of a resin, a curing agent, some type of fillers, and sometimes a solvent. Usually, both heat and pressure are utilized to shape as well as curing the mixture into a final product. In natural fiber reinforced composites materials the resin holds the fillers together in addition to their protection as well as transferring the load to the fibers in the composite. The curing agent (or hardener) on the other hand, usually acts as a catalyst to help the curing process of the resin to a hard plastic. Several manufacturing process for green composites are usually utilized such as:

## 6.1 Hand Lay-Up

Fibers are trimmed here and spread over a mold after being designed to the wanted shape. Some layers may be necessary. After making, a vacuum bag is wrapped all over the place of the lay-up, where vacuum is utilized in this process to eliminate air, compressed the part and make a barrier for the assembly when it is located in an autoclave for curing under both heat and pressure.

# 6.2 Resin Transfer Molding

Resin transfer molding is utilized for making smooth surface parts with low pressure. Fibers are usually laid by hand into a mold then resin mixture is poured into its cavity. The part is then cured under heat and pressure. Pictorial view for the resin transfer molding is shown in Fig. 8.

Resin transfer molding has several advantages (Kim and Pal 2010) such as:

- 1. Large and complex shapes can be prepared efficiently and inexpensively.
- 2. Faster than the layup process.
- 3. Low clamping pressures is required.
- 4. Better surface definition than layup.
- 5. Inserts and special fillers can be easily added.
- 6. Operators may be unskilled.
- 7. Part consistency is good.
- 8. Worker exposure to toxic chemicals is minimized.



Fig. 8 Resin transfer molding
However the disadvantages including that the mold design is complex, produced material properties are good, but not optimal, resin to fiber ratio is hard to be controlled, and will vary in areas such as corners in addition to that reinforcement may move during injection causing problems in the produced parts.

# 6.3 Pultrusion

Pultrusion is a process where continuous roving strands are pulled from a creel through a strand-tensioning device into a resin bath. The coated strands are then passed through a heated die where curing occurs (Kim and Pal 2010). The continuous cured part is then cut into desired lengths. A schematic diagram of the pultrusion process is demonstrated in Fig. 9. It has some advantages (Kim and Pal 2010) such as:

- 1. Good material usage.
- 2. High throughput can be achieved.
- 3. Good resin contents.

The disadvantages are:

- 1. Needs uniform cross Section.
- 2. Fiber and resin might accumulate at the die opening resulting in increasing friction causing jamming and breakage.
- 3. If excess resin is used, part strength will decrease.
- 4. Voids can result if die is not conforming well to the fibers being pulled.
- 5. The strength of the produced part may be decreased due to the quick curing system.



**Roving Creels** 

Fig. 9 Schematic view of pultrusion (Kim and Pal 2010)

# 6.4 Extrusion Processes

It is forcing a thick, viscous liquid through small holes of a device called a spinneret to form continuous strings (filaments) of semi-solid polymer. This process usually achieved by heat and pressure in case the polymers are thermoplastic synthetic, this kind of thermoplastics can be processed by heat, or by dissolving in a suitable solvent in case they are non-thermoplastic. Recently, new technologies have been developed for some specialty fibers made of polymers that do not melt, dissolve, or form appropriate derivatives by reacting with small fluid molecules. The most important part of this process is the spinneret. The spinneret looks like the bathroom shower head, i.e. it is a plate made from a corrosion-resistant metals has a bunch of small holes. Since those holes are small, they need a special kind of treatment; such that filtering the liquid that will feed them, maintenance, and schedule for disassemble and clean them regularly.

There are four methods of spinning filaments (solidification of the liquid polymer when exit from spinneret) of manufactured fibers: wet, dry, melt, and gel spinning.

#### 6.4.1 Wet Spinning

It is used for fiber-forming substances that have been dissolved in a solvent. The spinnerets are submerged in a chemical bath and as the filaments emerge they precipitate from solution and solidify. Because the solution is extruded directly into the precipitating liquid, this process for making fibers is called wet spinning. Acrylic, rayon, aramid, modacrylic and spandex can be produced by this process.

#### 6.4.2 Dry Spinning

The same as wet spinning but instead of the use of chemical reaction solidification is achieved by evaporating the solvent in a stream of air or inert gas.

#### 6.4.3 Melt Spinning

In melt spinning, the fiber-forming substance is melted for extrusion through the spinneret and then directly solidified by cooling. Different cross-sectional shapes can be produced in this method such as; round, trilobal, pentagonal, octagonal, and others. For instance, to decrease soil and dirt in carpet make, it is recommended to use pentagonal-shaped and hollow fibers.

#### 6.4.4 Gel Spinning

Gel spinning Uses to produce special fiber properties such as, high strength. The tensile strength can be increased by keeping the polymer in thick liquid state during extrusion process. The polymer chains will bound together at numerous points in liquid crystal form.

# 6.5 Natural Fiber Injection Process

The most widely used molding method in the industry to produce polymer composites due to its simplicity and fast processing cycle. Injection molding machine mixes and injects a pre-calculated amount of matrix and fiber mixture into the mold resulting in the desired product. It consists of three major sections: the injection unit, mold, and ejection & clamping unit.

The injection unit: contains a heated screw barrel having a compression screw. The function of each part is clear from its name. i.e., heated barrel provides heat to the polymer matrix to melt before injection, the screw carries and compress the pellets from the hopper into the heated barrel, mix the polymer matrix and fiber, and inject the mixture into the closed mold having the product final shape. The molds are as any other mold that uses in regular injection process. Molds are made by Computer Numerical Control (CNC) machining processes, they have cooling/heating coils to regulate the temperature of the mold itself and ejectors to eject the final product outside the mold when the processes complete.

# 7 Future Perspective

Bio-composites have been stressed to be implemented in wide range of industrial applications and have been slowly switching conventional materials. The upward interest in long-term sustainability as well as the awareness of the environmental issues, have made a need for design with green bio composite materials as they have greater specific strength and stiffness, greater fatigue strength and impact absorption capacity better resistance to corrosion, recyclability, natural hazardous environments, lower life-cycle costs, and non-toxicity. As green composites are developed to be involved to more structurally demanding components they have to be designed considering various conflicting factors. The mechanisms of failure in green bio-composite components are entirely different from that of conventional metal components. Static and dynamic failure includes matrix cracking, fiber break, and layer delamination. The complexity of the mechanical response of natural fiber composites presents great difficulties in predicting reliable performance of

such composites. This in order makes the proper selection of the bio-composites constituents is mandatory issue utilizing new combined evaluation criteria for both macro and nano-scale of green products.

# 8 Conclusions

The interfacial bonding between bio-composites constituents is crucial in governing their mechanical performance. It is essential to attain the most constructive reinforcement conditions to minimize failure inside the composites. The fabrication process would dramatically affect the final behaviour of the green composites as they may destroy the desired properties of the reinforcement. Therefore, for design purposes, failure stresses of materials need to be evaluated. This can be performed experimentally and/or by Finite Elements Analysis (FEA) techniques. Since green composites are neither isotropic nor show gross yielding, failure theories established for metals or other isotropic materials are not applicable to those kinds of materials. Instead, many new failure theories have been proposed for such bio-composites.

# References

- AL-Oqla FM, Hayajneh MT (2007) A design decision-making support model for selecting suitable product color to increase probability. In: Paper presented at the Design challenge conference: managing creativity, innovation, and entrepreneurship, Amman, Jordan
- Al-Oqla FM, Omar AA (2012) A decision-making model for selecting the GSM mobile phone antenna in the design phase to increase over all performance. Progress Electromagnet Res C 25:249–269. doi:10.2528/PIERC11102702
- Al-Oqla FM, Omar AA (2015) An expert-based model for selecting the most suitable substrate material type for antenna circuits. Int J Electron 102(6):1044–1055
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2015a) Selecting natural fibers for industrial applications. In: Postgraduate Symposium on Biocomposite Technology Serdang, Malaysia, 3 March 2015
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM (2015) Polymer selection approach for commonly and uncommonly used natural fibers under uncertainty environments. J Minerals Metals Mater Soc. doi:10.1007/ s11837-015-1548-8
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Aziz NA (2014a) Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case study. BioResources 9(3):4608–4621. doi:10.15376/biores.9.3.4608-4621
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2015b) Decision making model for optimal reinforcement condition of natural fiber composites. Fibers and Polymers 16(1):153–163
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2015c) Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria. Am J Appl Sci 12(1):64–71
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Anwer T, Jawaid M, Hoque M (2015d) Natural fiber reinforced conductive polymer composites as functional materials: a review. Synthetic Metals 206:42–54
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2016) A decision-making model for selecting the most appropriate natural fiber–Polypropylene-based composites for automotive applications. J Compos Mater 50(4):543–556

- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2014b) A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterion. BioResources 10(1):299–312
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM (2014a) Date palm fibers and natural composites. In: Postgraduate Symposium on Composites Science and Technology 2014 & 4th Postgraduate Seminar on Natural Fibre Composites 2014, 28 January 2014, Putrajaya, Selangor, Malaysia
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM (2014b) Enhancement selecting proper natural fiber composites for industrial applications. In: Postgraduate Symposium on Composites Science and Technology 2014 & 4th Postgraduate Seminar on Natural Fibre Composites 2014, 28 January 2014, Putrajaya, Selangor, Malaysia
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM (2014c) Natural fiber reinforced polymer composites in industrial applications: feasibility of date palm fibers for sustainable automotive industry. J Cleaner Prod 66:347–354. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2013.10.050
- Al-Widyan MI, AL-Oqla FM (2011) Utilization of supplementary energy sources for cooling in hot arid regions via decision-making model. Int J Eng Res Appl 1(4):1610–1622
- Al-Widyan MI, AL-Oqla FM (2014) Selecting the most appropriate corrective actions for energy saving in existing buildings A/C in hot arid regions. Build Simul 7(5):537–545. doi:10.1007/ s12273-013-0170-3
- Alexandre M, Dubois P (2000) Polymer-layered silicate nanocomposites: preparation, properties and uses of a new class of materials. Mater Sci Eng R Rep 28(1):1–63
- Alves C, Ferrão P, Silva A, Reis L, Freitas M, Rodrigues L, Alves D (2010) Ecodesign of automotive components making use of natural jute fiber composites. J Clean Prod 18(4): 313–327. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2009.10.022
- Anyakora AN (2013) Investigation of impact strength properties of oil and date palm frond fiber reinforced polyester composites. Int J Curr Eng Technol 3:493–497
- Aridi N, Sapuan S, Zainudin E, AL-Oqla FM (2016) Mechanical and morphological properties of injection-molded rice husk polypropylene composites. Int J Polym Anal Charact 21(4):305–313
- Ashby MF, Johnson K (2013) Materials and design: the art and science of material selection in product design. Butterworth-Heinemann
- Bajpai PK, Singh I, Madaan J (2012) Comparative studies of mechanical and morphological properties of polylactic acid and polypropylene based natural fiber composites. J Reinf Plast Compos 31(24):1712–1724
- Bledzki AK, Faruk O, Sperber VE (2006) Cars from bio-fibres. Macromol Mater Eng 291(5):449–457
- Dweiri F, Al-Oqla FM (2006) Material selection using analytical hierarchy process. Int J Comput Appl Technol 26(4):182–189. doi:10.1504/IJCAT.2006.010763
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink HP, Sain M (2014) Progress report on natural fiber reinforced composites. Macromol Mater Eng 299(1):9–26
- Favaro S, Ganzerli T, de Carvalho Neto A, Da Silva O, Radovanovic E (2010) Chemical, morphological and mechanical analysis of sisal fiber-reinforced recycled high-density polyethylene composites. Express Polym Lett 4(8):465–473. doi:10.3144/expresspolymlett. 2010.59
- Gay D (2014) Composite materials: design and applications. CRC press
- George G, Joseph K, Nagarajan E, Tomlal Jose E, George K (2013) Dielectric behaviour of PP/jute yarn commingled composites: Effect of fibre content, chemical treatments, temperature and moisture. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 47:12–21
- Ihueze CC, Okafor CE, Okoye CI (2013) Natural fiber composite design and characterization for limit stress prediction in multiaxial stress state. Journal of King Saud University-Engineering Sciences
- Jahan A, Ismail MY, Sapuan S, Mustapha F (2010) Material screening and choosing methods-a review. Mater Des 31(2):696-705
- Kaw AK (2005) Mechanics of composite materials. CRC press
- Kim J-K, Pal K (2010) Recent advances in the processing of wood-plastic composites, vol 32. Springer, Berlin

Mallick PK (2007) Fiber-reinforced composites: materials, manufacturing, and design. CRC press

- Matsumoto R, Arakawa M, Yoshida H, Akuzawa N (2012) Alkali-metal-graphite intercalation compounds prepared from flexible graphite sheets exhibiting high air stability and electrical conductivity. Synth Met 162(23):2149–2154
- Mayer RM (2012) Design with reinforced plastics: a guide for engineers and designers. Springer Science & Business Media
- Pugh S, Clausing D (1996) Creating innovtive products using total design: the living legacy of Stuart Pugh. Addison-Wesley Longman Publishing Co. Inc.
- Sapuan SM, Pua F-L, El-Shekeil Y, AL-Oqla FM (2013) Mechanical properties of soil buried kenaf fibre reinforced thermoplastic polyurethane composites. Mater Des 50:467–470
- Satyanarayana KG, Arizaga GG, Wypych F (2009) Biodegradable composites based on lignocellulosic fibers—an overview. Prog Polym Sci 34(9):982–1021
- Shah A, Lakkad S (1981) Mechanical properties of jute-reinforced plastics. Fibre Sci Technol 15 (1):41–46
- Tsai SW (2008) Strength & life of composites. Stanford University
- Ye Y, Chen H, Wu J, Ye L (2007) High impact strength epoxy nanocomposites with natural nanotubes. Polymer 48(21):6426–6433

# **Cellulosic Biocomposites: Potential Materials for Future**

A.H. Bhat, Y.K. Dasan, Imran Khan and Mohammad Jawaid

**Abstract** Bionanocomposite is one of the remarkable achievements of nanotechnology in material science to replace conventional non-biodegradable petroleum based plastics for packaging applications. In general, bionanocomposites are made up of biodegradable polymers (biopolymers) and bio based reinforcing material in the size range of 10–100 nm in one or more dimensions. Bio based materials could provide a solution for petroleum shortage and waste management problems. One of the potential reinforcing agents is agro industrial based is cellulose. Such composites demonstrate improved properties as compared to the neat biopolymers due the large surface area and high aspect ratio of nanoparticles. This study has given a clear overview of nanocellulose based composites by describing their isolation, surface modification, composite preparation, properties, and applications. Furthermore, the obtained results for developed bionanocomposites materials shows that it can be a promising alternative for conventional packaging materials with improved properties.

Keywords Nanocellulose · Biocomposites · Bionanocomposite · Polymers

A.H. Bhat (🖂) · Y.K. Dasan

Department of Fundamental and Applied Sciences, Universiti Teknologi PETRONAS, 32610 Bandar Seri Iskandar, Perak, Malaysia e-mail: aamir.bhat@utp.edu.my

I. Khan

M. Jawaid

Department of Chemistry, College of Science Sultan Qaboos University, P.O. Box 36 P.C. 123 Al-Khod, Muscat, Sultanate of Oman

Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, Institute of Tropical Forestry and Forest Products (INTROP), Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 Serdang, Selangor Darul Ehsan, Malaysia

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_4

# 1 Introduction

The increasing environmental and sustainability concern have played a major role in guiding to the exploitation of the next generation products, processes and materials (Abdelwahab et al. 2012). Bionanocomposite is one of the emerging group of materials comprise of biopolymer matrix reinforced with organic nanoparticle owning at least one dimension in the range of 10–100 nm (Bhat et al. 2011). Such composites demonstrate improved properties as compared to the neat biopolymers due the large surface area and high aspect ratio of nanoparticles. Moreover, the properties inherent by bionanocomposites, such as biodegradability provides solution for depletion of petroleum and disposal methods of persistent packaging materials (Darder et al. 2007).

Nanocrystalline celluloses are discerned as one of the promising reinforcing agents of bionanocomposite due to the interaction between the nano-sized components that form a percolated network connected by hydrogen bonding (Zhou et al. 2012). Nanocrystalline cellulose (NCC) is a fine, odorless, white, crystalline powder with rod shaped crystalline domain with 1-100 nm in diameter and 10–100 nm in length depending upon the resources of cellulose. Furthermore, it has a perfect crystalline structure with high aspect ratio and large surface area of 70 and ca. 150  $m^2/g$  respectively (Valentini et al. 2013; Haafiz et al. 2013). The major resources of cellulose are wood of forest, non-wood lignocellulose (cotton, hemp, ramie, kenaf etc.), and agricultural biowaste (corncob, rice husk, sugarcane bagasse and oil palm biomass) (Ng et al. 2015; Espino et al. 2014). The utilization of agricultural biowaste is encouraged as it is renewable, abundant and cheap. Oil palm empty fruit bunch fiber (OPEFB) is one of the major industrial by product which has been incinerated at plantation areas without any profit (Shinoj et al. 2011; Khalil et al. 2013). However, OPEFB fiber is one of the potential sources of cellulose as the fibers are composed of 40-50% of cellulose, which is highest as compared to coir, bagasse, corn, and kenaf fiber. This agricultural biowaste presents unique characteristics including, good thermal properties, lower density and cost, and high specific strength (Lani et al. 2014). Generally, NCCs extracted from cellulosic fibers through acid hydrolysis process, which dissolves the amorphous region of fiber by retaining crystalline fractions. Sulphuric acid (H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub>) hydrolysis is a well-known process to obtain stable colloidal suspension of NCCs due to the repulsion force induced by negatively charged sulfate ions on the crystals surface (Bondeson et al. 2006; Peng et al. 2011).

Biopolymers are an important ingredient in bionanocomposite preparation process. Among the biodegrable polymers, poly (lactic acid) (PLA) and poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3 hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) are of increasing commercial interest for packaging applications. PLA is a transparent and crystalline biopolymer which can be synthesized via ring opening polymerization through the lactide formation or by the condensation polymerization of the lactic acid. This biopolymer exhibits high mechanical strength, thermoplastic characteristics and biocompatibility. Moreover, thermal instability, low elongation at break, poor water vapor barrier properties and brittleness are potential drawbacks for this polymer. Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3 hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV), also known as a bacterial polyester and it is a copolymer of hydroxybutyrate (HB) and hydroxyvalerate (HV). PHBV exhibits lower melting point with improved melting stability and higher flexibility as compared to the homopolymer, poly (3-hydroxybutyrate) (PHB). However, PHBV has mellow crystallization rate, high production cost and development of interlamellar secondary crystallization on storage. Therefore, the blend of these two biopolymers was proposed in order to combine the advantage of both polymer and to overcome their drawbacks. Several research studies show that the blend PLA-PHBV could improve crystallinity of PLA while improving the stiffness of PHBV (Arrieta et al. 2014; Bhardwaj et al. 2006; Ten et al. 2013).

The major challenge in the development of bionanocomposite is to increase the compatibility between NCC and biopolymer blend in order ameliorate the dispersion of nanocrystalline cellulose. Nanocrystalline cellulose reinforced composites exhibits poor dispersion of filler in the matrix due to the hydrophilic and hydrophobic nature respectively (Lindström and Aulin 2014). Therefore, surface modification process is an important step in order to improve surface functional groups and hydrophobic nature of NCC surface. On the contrary, solution casting and evaporation technique is one of the easiest methods of preparing bionanocomposite film with good dispersion and reinforcement results (Rebouillat and Pla 2013).

# 2 Natural Fibers as Fillers in Polymer Composites

Natural fibers symbolize a traditional class of renewable composite material which is known as biocomposites. It has gained tremendous attention among researchers due to its ecofriendly nature.

# 2.1 Source and Classification of Natural Fibers

Generally natural fibers are categorized according to their origin, which include plants, animal and/or minerals. Vegetable fibers which include cotton, jute, flax, ramie, sisal and hemp are generally referred as cellulosic fibers as cellulose is the primary structural component of all plants. Typically, natural animal fibers such as silk, wool, angora, mohair, and alpaca are composed of protein. Furthermore, mineral fibers are naturally occurring fibers or slightly modified fibers obtained from minerals. (Chandramohan and Marimuthu 2011). However, plant based natural fibers has received more attention due to their wide availability and renewability nature (Cristaldi et al. 2010). A broad classification of natural and synthetic fibers is represented schematically in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1 A schematic diagram of plant cell wall structure (Sticklen 2008)

# 2.2 Chemical Compositions of Natural Fibers

The structure and chemical composition of a natural fiber depends on their climatic conditions, age and the degradation process. Natural fibers composed mainly of cellulose, hemicelluloses, lignin, and other extractives such as waxes, ashes, protein, starch and inorganic elements are shown in Fig. 1. The chemical components are distributed throughout the cell wall, which is composed of primary and secondary wall layers. The chemical composition varies from plant to plant, and within different parts of the same plant which is shown in Table 1 (Faruk et al. 2012).

Cellulose is the primary load bearing component of every plant cell wall. Polymerization of  $\sim 30-36$  chains of  $\beta-1$ , 4-linked glucose units form insoluble and rigid crystalline materials around the cell wall. Furthermore, hemicelluloses are plant polymers that make up of neutral and acidic polysaccharides such as xyloglucans, xylans, glucomannans and galactoglucomannans. Therefore, cellulose fibrils are coordinated with high molecular weight hemicelluloses molecules through hydrogen bond and engrafted in a matrix of pectin and lignins. Hemicelluloses act as clamp in between cellulose and, in some walls, with lignin (Scheller and Ulvskov 2010). Besides that, lignin act as a coupling agent and increase the strength of the cellulose-hemicellulose network (Stamboulis et al. 2001).

Type of fiber	Composition (wt%)				
	Source	Cellulose	Hemicellulose	Lignin	
Wood	Hardwood	31–64	25-40	14–34	
	Softwood	30-60	20-30	21–37	
Nonwood	Bagasse	32-55.2	16.8	19–25.3	
	Coir	32-43.8	0.15-20	40-45	
	Corn cobs	26.1	45.9	11.3	
	Corn stalks	35	25	35	
	Cotton	82.7	5.7	<2	
	EFB	43-65	30	19	
	Oil palm frond	56.03	27.51	20.48	
	Flax	62–72	18.6–20.6	2–5	
	Hemp	68–74.4	15-22.4	3.7–10	
	Jute	59–71.5	13.6–20.4	11.8–13	
	Kenaf	31–72	20.3–21.5	8-19	
	Ramie	68.6–85	13–16.7	0.5-0.7	
	Sisal	60–78	10-14.2	8-14	
	Sunn	80	10	6	
	Wheat straw	43.2	34.1	22	
	Curua	70.7–73.6	9.9	7.5–11.1	
	Abaca	56-63	20–25	7–13	
	Alfa	45.4	38.5	14.9	
	Bamboo	26-65	30	5-31	
	Banana	63–67.6	10–19	5	
	Coconut	36-43	0.15-0.25	41-45	
	Soy hulls	56.4	12.5	18	
	Rice husk	25-35	18–21	26-31	
	Rice straw	59.1	18.4	5.3	

 Table 1
 Chemical composition of common lignocellulosic fibers (Faruk et al. 2012; Jawaid and Abdul Khalil 2011; Khalil et al. 2012)

# **3** Chemistry of Cellulose

Cellulose is a sustainable, abundant and naturally occurring biopolymer derived from biomass. Cellulose structure is organized into fibrils, which are surrounded by a matrix of lignin and hemicellulose (Rosa et al. 2010). It is a classic example of a renewable and biodegradable structural plant polymer which can be processed into fibrils (Haafiz et al. 2013). According to researchers, the estimated worldwide production of this biopolymer is more than  $7.5 \times 1010$  tones each year. However, of this only about  $6 \times 109$  tones are processed by paper, textile, material and chemical industries (Lavoine et al. 2012).

# 3.1 Structure and Properties of Cellulose

Cellulose, a high molecular weight carbohydrate polymer of  $\beta$ -1,4-linked anhydro-D glucose units is represented in Fig. 2 (Nguyen et al. 2013). This structure is secured by an intramolecular hydrogen bonds between the hydroxyl groups and oxygen of adjacent molecules. Cellulose molecular chains are biosynthesiszed and self-assembled into microfibrils in which crystalline regions alternate with amorphous regions (Haafiz et al. 2013). Cellulose microfibrils posseses diameter in the range of 10–30 nm and are made up of 30–100 cellulose molecules in extended chain confirmation and provide mechanical strength to the fiber (Kalia et al. 2011a, b, c). The hydrophilic nature of cellulose macromolecules is due to the three alcoholic hydroxyl (-OH) groups (Oksman et al. 2009). Therefore, unbonded hydroxyl group that mainly presents in amorphous region of cellulose plays the major role for their reactive nature during hydrolysis process whereas crystalline region of cellulose remain intact (Puri 1984).

The degree of crystallinity and degree of polymerization is very important in order to determine digestibility and mechanical properties (Gupta and Demirbas 2010). Furthermore, these two properties of cellulose may vary according to their source, age and pretreatments (Clarke 1996). Cellulose crystallinity is quantified based on the ratio of crystalline to amorphous cellulose and it is believed to play major role in the micro-accessibility of cellulose as well as in its effectiveness (Karimi 2015). X-ray analysis proves the existence of crystalline nature in cellulose with submicroscopic units, called crystallites or micelles, of varying length but of fixed breadth and thickness. Moreover, it shows the existence of smallest morphological units of ordered native cellulose on the surface of elementary fibrils, with diameter of about 3.5 nm. The average degree of polymerization (DP) of a cellulose is significantly related to their mechanical properties and also being used to access the degradation of cellulose by physical, chemical, or radiation damage.



Fig. 2 The cellulose polymer chain structure

The DP of cellulose from primary cell wall is relatively low and heterogeneous (DP 2,000–6,000), while secondary cell wall cellulose is characterized by higher degree of polymerization and it is more homogeneous (DP 14,000) (Clarke 1996).

# 3.2 Nanocellulose and Their Characteristics

Nanocellulose, generally refers to the natural material that possess at least one dimension in the nanometer range which is extracted from native cellulose (Fig. 3) (Lin and Dufresne 2014; Khalil et al. 2014). There are three different types of nanocellulose which include nanocrystalline cellulose (NCC) or cellulose nanowhiskers (CNW), nanofibrillated cellulose (NFC), and bacterial cellulose (BC) which are categorized based on their dimension, function, preparation methods, and cellulosic source (Lin and Dufresne 2014; Brinchi et al. 2013). Nanocellulose has attracted great attention due to their unique characteristics such as sustainability, biodegradability, low density ( $\sim 1.566$  g/cm<sup>3</sup>), abundant availability and low cost. Additionally, the nanoscale dimension of cellulose possess a very large surface to volume ratio, high modulus of elasticity ( $\sim 150$  GPa), high tensile strength, high stiffness, flexibility, electrical, good thermal and optical properties. Furthermore, the materials that are present in nanoscale range possess a different electronic, property, which successively affects its optical, catalytic, and other reactive properties (Silvério et al. 2013). The nanoscale dimensions and its capacity to form a strong entangles of nanoporous network have changed the emergence of new high value applications (Fig. 4).

Nanocellulose that is produced through mechanical processes is known as nanofibrillated cellulose (NFC), while nanocrystalline cellulose (NCC) is produced by acid hydrolysis which removes the amorphous segments and attain crystalline region of cellulose (Grossman et al. 2013). Nanofibrillated cellulose (NFC) was introduced by Turbak et al. in early 1980s as a cellulosic material, where high pressure homogenizer was used to produce cellulose from softwood with a diameter in nanometer scale (Nechyporchuk et al. 2015). NFC is composed of interconnected fibrils and microfibrils, whose diameter is 10–100 nm and length varies from 100 nm to several micrometers depending on the source of cellulose. They are comprised of alternating crystalline and amorphous domain. Furthermore, it



Fig. 3 Hierarchy of plant fiber



Fig. 4 Applications of nanocellulose

exhibits gel like properties in water with highly viscous dispersion at relatively low concentration i.e. 2% aqueous suspension (Besbes et al. 2011).

Nanocrystalline cellulose (NCC), also known as a cellulose nanowhiskers is a needle shaped cellulose particles with a diameter range of 2 to 20 nm and the length varies between 100 nm to several microns (Liu et al. 2011). Cellulose particles with rod like structure can be obtained through acid hydrolysis by removing amorphous region of cellulose chain. However, the degree of crystallinity, dimensional diversity and morphology depends on the source of cellulosic material and preparation conditions. These cellulose nanocrystals possess degree of crystallinity less than 400 and not more than 10% of the material has a particle size of less than 5  $\mu$ m (Grossman et al. 2013).

Bacterial cellulose (BC) is an extracellular secretion of "vinegar bacteria" which is composed of cellulose nanofiber. Louis Pasteur in his study described them as "*a* sort of moist skin, swollen, gelatinous and slippery..." even though it has solid

Cellulose structure	Diameter (nm)	Length (nm)	Aspect ratio (L/d)
Microfibril	2-10	>10,000	>1000
Microfibrillated cellulose (MFC)	10-40	>1000	100–150
Cellulose whiskers	2-20	100-600	10-100
Microcrystalline cellulose (MCC)	>1000	>1000	~1

 Table 2
 Nanocellulose dimensions (Khalil et al. 2012)

content less than 1%. Moreover, it has no lignin and other foreign substance (Iguchi et al. 2000). Table 2 illustrates the classification of cellulosic fibers according to their physical characteristics. BC can attain a thickness of 25 mm under pure cultivation in carbohydrate media (Yamanaka et al. 1989).

# 4 Extraction of Nanocrystalline Cellulose (NCC)

The hierarchical structure of natural fibers needs to be broken down in order to obtain nanostructured cellulose molecules with high crystallinity and surface area. There is numerous extraction methods which have been reported to obtain nanodomain of cellulose nanofibrils by breaking up the glycosidic bonds. These methods include mechanical, chemical, Biological treatment, as well as combination of any of the two or several of the aforementioned methods. Furthermore, all these treatment methods lead to the different types of nanostructured cellulose molecules depending on their disintegration process.

# 4.1 Mechanical Treatment

Generally mechanical disintegration of cellulosic fiber produces nanofibrillated cellulose which is also called as a cellulose nanofiber. There are several mechanical approaches used to obtain cellulose nanofibers including, homogenizing, cryocrushing, microfluidization, grinding and high intensity ultrasonication (Khalil et al. 2014).

#### 4.1.1 High Pressure Homogenizer

High pressure homogenization (HPH) (Fig. 5) is solely a mechanical process, where the fluid sample is forced to pass through the narrow gap of the homogenizing nozzle at high pressure (150–200 MPa). During the homogenization process the cellulosic fiber suspension is subjected to high pressure drop with shearing and impact force which leads to a high degree of fibrillation, resulting in the formation

of cellulose nanofibrills. High pressure homogenizing (HPH) treatment is an efficient way of refining cellulosic fiber, referable to its simplicity, efficiency, reproducibility, ease of scaling up in the industry and noncompulsory usage of organic solvent (Li et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2015). The application of HPH for isolation of cellulose nanofibrills was first introduced by Tubak et al. and Herrick et al., using Gaulin laboratory Homogenizer in year 1983 (Missoum et al. 2013). Since then, many researchers have used HPH to isolate cellulose nanofibrills from various raw materials. In the year 2007, Leitner et al., have used HPH to produce nanofibrillated cellulose from bleached sugar beet by 10–15 cycles at 30 MPa. Followed by Habibi et al. (2008) where nanofibrillated cellulose was isolated from bleached cellulose residue from the skin of prickly pear extract with a diameter of 2–5 nm by 15 passes through HPH at 50 MPa at a temperature below 95 °C, and Lee et al. (2009) has used HPH to produce nanofibrillated cellulose from microcrystalline cellulose (MCC) with a diameter range of 28–100 nm by 10 passes.

Even though, HPH is considered as efficient method in producing cellulose nanofibrills, insoluble properties of nanocellulose in water and most of the solvents causes clogging problems which leads to difficulty in obtaining uniformity (Lim et al. 2008). Therefore, it is necessary to reduce the size of cellulosic fibers prior to homogenization. Considering this, various pretreatment methods was employed prior to HPH process. Pretreatments such as refining and cryocrushing were applied for kenaf bast fibers which produces nanofiber with a diameter of 10–90 nm. While, kenaf core and stem was grinded prior to HPH process which produces nanofib-rillated cellulose ranged from 20–25 to 15–80 nm. Zimmermann et al. introduced a milling pretreatment to obtain homogeneous cellulose fibrils bundles from wheat straw and wood fibers before using homogenizer with 150 MPa to produce nanofibrillated cellulose.

#### 4.1.2 Microfluidization

78

Microfluidizer (Fig. 6) is another instrument which is similar to HPH where the cellulose suspension is injected into the high pressure chamber fibrillation to produce cellulose nanofibrills (CNF). The fiber slurry is accelerated into the interaction



Fig. 5 High pressure homogenizer (HPH) (Missoum et al. 2013)



Fig. 6 Microfluidizer (Missoum et al. 2013)

chamber resulting from high pressure generated through pump intensifier. Once the pressurized product enters the interaction chamber, it passes through geometrically fixed micro channels, very high velocities are achieved. Apart from this, the degree of fibrillation is also determined by Z-chamber sizes ( $400-200-100 \mu m$ ). There are several nanofibrillation works performed by using microfluidizer (Missoum et al. 2013).

Microfludizer has been used in order to obtain nanofibrillated cellulose, where Charani et al. (2013) has obtained improved microfibrillated cellulose of kenaf unbleached pulp quality from higher pulp consistency of 5.5%, Jihua et al. (2014) have produced nanocellulose with smaller diameter ranged 5–12 nm and Bandera et al. (2014) has isolated of long and thin cellulose nanofiber from microcrystalline cellulose (Li et al. 2014). Furthermore, microfluidizer is used to improve the properties of reinforcement where Khan et al. (2014) improved the mechanical properties of CNC reinforced bionanocomposites by optimized microfluidization process (Khan et al. 2014). Microfluidizing procedure possess unique characteristics, such as efficient and rapid mixing which leads to rapid chemical reaction, homogeneous reaction environment, continuously varied reaction condition and also due to the precise time intervals for addition of reagent during reaction (de Moura et al. 2012).

#### 4.1.3 Grinding

Grinding equipment (Fig. 7) was first proposed and developed by Masuko Sanyo Co., Ltd., Japan, which involves breakdown of the cell wall structure using shearing force generated by two grinding stones with countersense rotation. In grinding device, the pulp is passed between a static and rotating grinding stone at desired speed (Missoum et al. 2013). The first reported work of grinding process for fibrillation method is in 1998 by Taniguchi and Okamura (1998). The shearing force occurring between two ceramic stones resulted in the fibrillation of fibers. Furthermore, the fiber was treated sequentially by passing several times through the



Fig. 7 Grinder (Missoum et al. 2013)

adjustable clearance between grinding stones until the desired quality was obtained (Iwamoto et al. 2007). Afterwards, many researchers have used grinding method in order to obtain nanofibrillated cellulose from various raw materials including, wood fibers (Abe et al. 2007), sludge fibers (Jonoobi et al. 2012), kenaf pulp (Jonoobi et al. 2010), bamboo pulp (Visakh et al. 2012), Agava tequilana and barley (Espino et al. 2014), and bleached Kraft pulp (Nair et al. 2014).

Apart from this, some researchers have combined this grinding process with mild chemical pretreatments, homogenization and ultrasonication processes in order to remove impurities such as lignin and pectin, also to improve their mechanical properties. Zhao et al. (2015) has prepared cellulose nanofibrills from coconut palm petiole powder by combining grinding/homogenization and grinding/ ultrasonication with better tensile properties and transmittance (Zhao et al. 2015). On the other hand, Panthapulakkal and Sain (2013) and Karimi et al. (2014) have combined mild chemical pretreatments such as alkali pretreatment and bleaching prior to grinding process (Panthapulakkal and Sain 2013; Karimi et al. 2014). Grinding process has been used widely due to its simplicity, robustness with low cost and energy consumption. Furthermore, it doesn't have blocking problems like in homogenization process due to large fiber sizes (Josset et al. 2014).

#### 4.1.4 Cryocrushing

Cryocrushing is a process where refined cellulose fiber is immersed in liquid nitrogen to free the water content in fibers and subsequently crushed by high impact grinding (Chakraborty et al. 2005). Microfibrils are generated from frozen fibers, in resultant of cell wall rupture due to exerted pressure of ice crystals generated by high impact forces. The resulting cryocrushed fibers might be dispersed uniformly into water suspension using disintegration before proceeding with the high pressure defibrillation process (Kalia et al. 2011a, b, c). Cryocrushing method has been

adopted by many researchers in order to obtain nanofibrillated cellulose from soy bean stock (Wang and Sain 2006), chemically treated flax and hemp fibers (Wang et al. 2007), wheat straw fibers (Alemdar and Sain 2008), and curava fibers (Souza et al. 2010). Cryogenic grinding could overcome drawbacks of conventional grinding such as produces extremely fine grinding due to brittleness, more uniform dispersal of product, reduced visual speckling, settling rates in liquid preparations, increases throughput and reduces grinding power consumption (Manohar and Sridhar 2001).

# 4.2 Chemical Treatments

#### 4.2.1 Alkali Pretreatment

Alkaline pretreatment is employed to break down the lignin structure, hence improving the susceptibility of the remaining polysaccharides (cellulose and hemicelluloses) for other treatment (Sun and Cheng 2002). Generally, NaOH, KOH, Ca(OH)<sub>2</sub>, hydrazine and ammonium hydroxide are used as a pretreatment agents for alkaline hydrolysis (30, 31). Alkaline hydrolysis is usually conducted under mild condition (below 140 °C) as compared to other pretreatment technologies. During the pretreatment, intermolecular ester bond, which cross links Xylan (hemicelluloses) and lignin are saponified subsequently to increase their porosity (Sun and Cheng 2002). Furthermore, nucleophilic acyl group in the presence of alkaline salt substitutes the cleavage of this ester linkage to form a carboxylic salt and an alcohol (Pedersen and Meyer 2010). Moreover, ferulic acid and p-coumaric acid are produced when two types of aryl ether bonds split during the alkaline hydrolysis. Besides that, alkalis are good swelling agent, increases internal surface area and also decreases the degree of polymerization and crystallinity of cellulose. However, the removal of hemicelluloses component from lignocellulosic material with diluted acid treatment is required before alkali pretreatment in order to avoid over degradation of cellulose to sugar. It is because, lignin act as a protective layer for cellulose during solubilization of hemicelluloses, thus increases the cellulose yield for nanocellulose synthesis. However, it needs further separation process in order to dissolve strong poly-ring bonds C-O-C, C-C of the lignin matrix while maintaining the recovery rate of nanocellulose production (Sánchez et al. 2011).

#### 4.2.2 Acid Hydrolysis

Controlled acid hydrolysis is one of the most common methods in dissolving amorphous domains of cellulose fiber and hence longitudinal cutting of the microfibrils. The resulting particles are generally named as a cellulose nanocrystal (CNC). Acid concentration, reaction time, and reaction temperature are some of the most important parameters for controlling the acid hydrolysis process. If the temperature of acid treatment is low (25-30 °C) then hydrolysis process needs long time too. On the other hand, if the hydrolysis temperature is higher than 60 °C darkening of cellulose particles takes place due to hydration and carbonization. Therefore, the optimal temperature of the acid treatment is in the range of 45-55 °C. Furthermore, the low acid to cellulose ratio of below 5 wt% leads to wide distribution in particle size. Therefore, homogenous acid treatment is performed at acid to cellulose ratio of more than or equal to 20 wt% (Ioelovich 2012). The nanocrystalline cellulose that is formed through the acid treatment is of colloidal dimensions and forms an aqueous suspension when stabilized. The critical concentration of colloidal suspension, which is the lowest concentration where the whiskers self- organizes, depends on particle size, acid treatment, preparation condition, aspect ratio, and ionic strength (Börjesson and Westman 2015). Hydronium ions that are present in acid breaks down the rigid structure of cellulosic fibers by attacking the glycosidic bonds, which release individual crystallites (Dufresne 2013). There are various types of acids used for lignocellulosic fiber hydrolysis which includes Sulphuric acid  $(H_2SO_4)$ , Hydrochloric acid (HCl), Hydrobromic acid (HBr), Phosphoric acid (H<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>), and Nitric acid (HNO<sub>3</sub>). However,  $H_2SO_4$  is the most common acid used for this purpose. This is because, it produces CNC particles grafted with the sulfate ester group. The presence of these negatively charged groups makes the CNC particles as negative electrostatic repulsion force to promote uniform dispersion in water. Furthermore, H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> gave the highest crystallinity index followed by H<sub>3</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>. The mixture of acetic and nitric acid solution and hydrochloric acid contributes to the lowest crystallinity index due to higher tendency to promote the breakage of the hydrogen bonds in crystalline region of cellulose. Moreover, both the mixed acetic and nitric acid solution and, hydrochloric acid have better capability to swell cellulose, thus facilitates the breakage od intra- and inter molecular hydrogen bonds in the crystalline region of cellulose (Börjesson and Westman 2015).

The usage of concentrated acid for nanocellulose preparation requires extreme care in handling and processing and therefore it is expensive. However, the recovery and reusage of concentrated acid makes it more economical and environmental friendly (Harmsen et al. 2010). Besides that, many researches has been reported on the usage of diluted acid hydrolysis as it is more cost effective and less hazardous (Li et al. 2010; Moe et al. 2012).

#### 4.2.3 Oxidizing Agent

Delignification process can also be catalyzed by oxidizing agent such as organic peroxide ( $H_2O_2$ ,  $C_2H_4O_3$ ), ozone, oxygen, or air (Abdel-Halim and Deyab 2011). Generally, oxidation agents are used to enhance the effects of alkaline pretreatments. Furthermore, this treatment oxidizes the aromatic ring of lignin and a part of hemicellulose polymer to carboxylic acids compounds. Therefore, oxidative delignification is one of the promising pretreatment for extraction of cellulose as it

is more aggressive on lignin and partially on hemicellulose, while it retains cellulose from getting decomposed (Miron and Ben-Ghedalia 1982).

Hydrogen peroxide is an effective method for delignification of lignocellulosic biomass. However, it is strongly pH dependent with an optimum pH of 11.5-11.6 pKa for the dissociation reaction of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. Studies have shown that hydrolysis of Hydrogen peroxide under alkaline condition solubilize the lignin to form lower molecular weight, water soluble oxidation products which is hydroxyl radical (OH). Furthermore, the removal of lignin leads to the exposure of cellulose in the end product. According to some researchers, 50% of lignin and most of the hemicelluloses has been removed during hydrolysis reaction using 2% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> at 30 °C (Chaturvedi and Verma 2013; Fang et al. 1999). On the other hand, ozonolysis treatment attracts aromatic rings structure of lignin to solubilize it. Furthermore, it has several advantages over other pretreatments methods such as effective removal of lignin without affecting cellulose and hemicelluloses, it does not produce toxic residue, and can conduct the reaction at an ambient temperature and pressure. However, the process is expensive as the amount of ozone needed for it is high. Many researchers have used ozone as a pretreating agent for lignin removal in wheat straw, bagasse, green hay, peanut, pine, cotton straw, and poplar sawdust. Wet oxidation is oxidative pretreatment that operates with water and Oxygen or air at elevated temperature and pressure. During the wet oxidation, organic polymers oxidized into low molecular weight carboxylic acids, or even to CO<sub>2</sub> and H<sub>2</sub>O. some researchers have used wet oxidation method to recover cellulose and obtain high yield from wheat straw, corn stoves and spruce (Alvira et al. 2010; Palonen et al. 2004).

#### 4.2.4 Organosolv

Organosolv pretreatment is a process to degrade and solubilize lignin fragments from lignocellulosic material by using organic solvent or mixture of solvents in combination with water. Organic solvents such as ethanol, methanol, acetone and ethylene glycol act as a dissolving agent for lignin under heating condition as high as 200 °C. However, the heating temperatures may vary according to the type of biomass and use of catalyst (organic and inorganic acids). During the organosolve pretreatment, OH-ions from alcohol solvent hydrolyses the internal bonds in lignin and glycosidic bonds in hemicellulose (Lee et al. 2014).

Sun and Chen (2008) and Panagiotopoulos et al. (2012) employed ornaosolve pretreatment, to degrade lignin and hemicellulose from weat straw and poplar wood pulp respectively with 98% of cellulose retention (Sun and Chen 2008; Panagiotopoulos et al. 2013). Furthermore, Ichwan and Son (2011) utilized various combinations of solvent mixtures in order to extract cellulose from oil palm pulp. The analysis of yield shows that ethanol-water mixture pulping resulted in higher crystallinity of cellulose pulp as compared to ethylene glycol-water and acetic acid-water mixture. Besides that, alcohol based organosolv pretreatments was used inorder to improve enzymatic digestibility of Japanese cypress by

Hideno et al. (2013). The major disadvantage of using solvent and catalyst based treatments is that they are expensive. Since, pretreated fibers need an extensive washing with organic solvent to avoid precipitation of dissolved lignin which involves the usage of large amount of solvent. However, the recovery of the solvent through distillation process could reduce the operational cost (Lee et al. 2014).

#### 4.2.5 Ionic Liquids

Ionic liquids are recognized as "green solvents" to replace harmful organic solvents as it is recyclable and environmental friendly. Ionic liquids are organic salts composed of anions and cations. The ionic liquids chemistry makes it highly capable of dissolving wide varieties of biomass types. Ionic liquids are known to possess properties such as high dissolution capacity for lignin, low melting point, good thermal stability, non-volatile, non-toxic, chemically stable, and low cost. Moreover, it possesses widely tunable properties such as polarity, solvent power and hydrophobicity. Ionic liquids that are worth to cite are, 1-alkyl-3-methylimidazolium [mim]<sup>+</sup>; 1-alkyl-2,3-dimethylimidazolium [mmim]<sup>+</sup>; 1-allyl-3-methylimidazolium [Amim]<sup>+</sup>; 1-allyl-2,3-dimethylimidazolium[Ammim]<sup>+</sup>; 1-butyl-3-methylpyridinium  $[C_4 m P_v]^+$ ; and tetrabutylphosphonium  $[Bu4P]^+$  with = number of carbons in the alkyl chain (Tadesse and Luque 2011; Zavrel et al. 2009). There are several studies that have been conducted on the efficacy of ionic liquids in considering the fact that isolation of nanocellulose from lignocellulosic biomass is a complicated process. Researchers have suggested that alteration of ionic liquids properties plays a major role in solubilization of lignin and hemicelluloses. For instance, 1-ethyl-3methylimidazolium acetate [Eminm] Ac has high tendency to degrade lignin as compared to cellulose. Apart from being selective toward lignin, an ionic liquid reduces the crystallinity of cellulose to amorphous nature. Since ionic liquids tend to disrupt the hydrogen bonds that exist in cellulose by forming another hydrogen bond between anions of ionic liquids with cellulose, it reduces the compactness of cellulose and therefore the crystallinity decreases (Yinghuai et al. 2013; Moniruzzaman et al. 2013).

# 4.3 Biological Treatments

Enzymatic pretreatment of lignocellulosic fiber is an attractive approach for delignification process. Biological pretreatment is known to be cost effective, low energy requirement, environmental friendly, higher yields, higher selectivity and can be conducted at mild condition as compared to chemical treatment. Microorganisms such as brown-, white-, and soft-rot fungi and bacteria are used in biological pretreatment to degrade lignin and hemicelluloses from lignocellulosic material. Besides that an enzyme that has been extracted from microbes can be used for biological treatment. Brown rot and soft rot fungi mainly attacks cellulose while

a white rot attacks both the cellulose and lignin. However, enzymatic hydrolysis has its own disadvantages as compared to other pretreatments such as longer pretreatment time, and expensive because of the enzymes used (Narayanaswamy et al. 2013).

#### **5** Bionanocomposites

The emerging field in the frontier between material science and nanotechnology has created new generation of hybrid nanostructure materials. Bionanocomposites can be regarded as the new emerging group of nanostructured hybrid materials. Bionanocomposites is defined as a mixture of naturally occurring polymer (biopolymer) and inorganic or organic filler materials that has at least one dimension on the nanometer scale. This new class of composites exhibits significant improvements in mechanical, barrier, and thermal properties, and dimensional stability. Furthermore, it also offers benefits like transparency, low density, better surface properties, good flow properties and recyclability. Figure 8 illustrates the set of composite materials that are classified according to the constituents which determines the structure, properties, functionalities and applications. In order to produce fully renewable and biodegradable nanocomposites, both the polymer matrix and the nano reinforcement have to be derived from renewable resources (Haafiz et al. 2013).

Biopolymer or biodegradable polymer can be disposed by degradation process as a result of the action of microorganism such as bacteria, fungi, or algae with low



Fig. 8 Main types of composite materials and their constituents (Shchipunov 2012)

environmental impact. The degradation process produces carbon dioxide under aerobic condition or methane under anaerobic condition, in addition to hummus. The properties need to be tuned in order to obtain suitable and competitive materials for vast range of applications. On the other hand, nanocellulose based bionanocomposites combine the advantage of both the guest nanomaterial and the nanocellulose substrate and often exhibit synergetic properties. Nanocellulose is an ideal platform to house a range of guest nanomaterials due to its high specific surface area (Wei et al. 2014).

Various techniques are available for bionanocomposite fabrications. These methods are divided into three types based on the starting materials and processing conditions (Mittal 2015):

- (a) Solution casting method—the nanofillers dispersed in the polymer solution for better dispersion. Subsequently the solvents removed by fast evaporation.
- (b) Melt extrusion technique—blend of nanofiller and polymer matrix prepared in the molten state preferably in single/twin screw extruder.
- (c) In situ polymerization—nanofillers first dispersed in monomers followed by polymerization using solution method in the presence of small amount of catalyst.

# 5.1 Biopolymers

To comply with the term of green composite, many studies have been conducted to produce 100% eco sustainable biocomposites. These biocomposites are made up of biodegradable polymers and filler materials. Generally, biodegradable polymers can be classified according to their origin, such as polymers that are synthesized from agro based monomers (e.g. poly lactic-acid), agropolymers (e.g. starch and lignin), microbial derived (e.g. polyhydroxyalkanoates) and conventional monomers (e.g. synthetic polyesters). The classification of biopolymers based on their production routes are shown in Fig. 9. The physical, chemical and mechanical properties of biopolymers tabulated in Table 3.

Elaboration of multiphase materials such as blends and composites are most common methods applied in the polymer industry to get tough material. In general, biodegradable polymers are classified according to their origins. The three major categories of biopolymers are (Mittal 2015):

- (a) Synthetic polymers, particularly aliphatic polyesters, such as poly (lactic acid) (PLA), poly(butylene succinate) (PBS), poly(ε-caprolactone) (PCL), and poly (*p*-dioxanone) (PPDO).
- (b) Polyesters produced by microorganisms, which are various types of poly(hybroxyalkanoate)s, including poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) (P3HB) and poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-3-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV).



Fig. 9 Classifications of biopolymers and their nomenclature (Satyanarayana et al. 2009)

	PLA Dow– Cargill (nature works)	PHBV Monsanto (Biopol D400G) HV = 7 mol%	PCL Solway (CAPA 680)	PEA Bayer (BAK 1095)	PBSA Showa (Bionolle 3000)	PBAT Eastman (eastar, bio 14,766)
Density	1.25	1.25	1.11	1.07	1.23	1.21
Melting point (°C)	152	153	65	112	114	110–115
Glass transition (°C)	58	5	-61	-29	-45	-30
Crystallinity (%)	0-1	51	67	33	41	20-35
Modulus (MPa) (NFT 51-035)	2050	900	190	262	249	52
Elongation at break (%) (NFT 51-035)	9	15	>500	420	>500	>500
Tensile stress at break (MPa) (NFT 51-035)	-	-	14	17	19	9
Biodegradation (%)	100	100	100	100	90	100
Water permeability WVTR at 25 °C (g/m <sup>2</sup> /day)	172	21	177	680	330	550
Surface tension (g) in mN/m	50	-	51	559	56	53

Table 3 Properties of biodegradable polymers

(continued)

	PLA Dow– Cargill (nature works)	PHBV Monsanto (Biopol D400G) HV = 7 mol%	PCL Solway (CAPA 680)	PEA Bayer (BAK 1095)	PBSA Showa (Bionolle 3000)	PBAT Eastman (eastar, bio 14,766)
gd (Dispersive component)	37	-	41	37	43	43
gp (Polar component)	13	-	11	22	14	11

#### Table 3 (continued)

\*Poly lactic acid (PLA); Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV); Polycaprolactone (PCL); Polyesteramide (PEA); Aliphatic copolyester (PBSA); and Aromatic copolyester (PBAT) at break results (Zhao et al. 2013)

(c) Polymers originating from natural sources, including starch, cellulose, chitosan, chitin, lignin, and proteins.

Nanoparticles with at least one dimension in the nanometer range (1–100 nm) are generally used for nanocomposite fabrication in order to improve their mechanical properties. These nanosized fillers are classified according to their aspect ratio and geometry (Siqueira et al. 2010; Avérous and Pollet 2012; Han 2005):

- (a) Isodimensional nanoparticles/spherical—silica, metal and metal oxide nanoparticles
- (b) Nanoparticles with two dimensions in nanometer range/acicular—carbon nanotubes and cellulose nanowhiskers.
- (c) Nanoparticles with one dimension in nanometer range/layered—layered silicate clays or layered crystals

In particular, poly (lactic acid) (PLA) and poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-cohydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) biopolymers have high significant potential to be used in packaging industry due to their biodegradability, sustainability and biocompatibility. Furthermore, they have comparable mechanical and thermal properties to those of some conventional polymers (Abdelwahab et al. 2012).

#### 5.1.1 Poly(Lactic-Acid) (PLA)

Poly(lactic–acid) (PLA) is a thermoplastic aliphatic polyester, which is highly versatile, biodegradable and biocompatible polymer. Figure 10 shows the chemical structure of PLA. PLA is derived from renewable and biodegradable plant resources such as starch and sugar. Lactic acid is a monomeric building block of PLA which exists in two optical isomers, L- and D-lactic acid due to their chiral nature. The L-isomer rotates clockwise on the plane of polarized light while the D-isomer rotates counterclockwise. The main fraction of PLA derived from renewable resources is made up of L-isomers, which is a biological metabolite Lasprilla et al. 2012). On the Fig. 10 Chemical structure of PLA



other hand, D-lactic acid isomers can be produced by microorganisms or by racemization. Lactic acid is mainly found in fermented milk products and also can be commercially manufactured by bacterial fermentation process using various source of carbohydrates. PLA can be synthesized by two main synthetic methods which includes, ring opening polymerization, and direct polycondensation (including solution and melt polycondensation) of lactic acid monomers (Ahmed and Varshney 2011; Martin and Averous 2001).

Great interest is given for the application of PLA in packaging industry due to their good optical, physical, mechanical and barrier properties as compared to synthetic polymers. The permeability coefficient of CO<sub>2</sub>, O<sub>2</sub>, N<sub>2</sub>, and H<sub>2</sub>O for poly lactic acid (PLA) polymer is lower as compared to polystyrene (PS). Furthermore it has comparable barrier properties as polyethylene terephthalate (PET) against organic permeates (e.g. ethyl acetate and limonene). Oriented PLA has better mechanical performance than oriented PS, but comparable to PET. PLA possesses higher tensile and flexural moduli as compared to PS, polypropylene (PP) and high density polyethylene (HDPE) (Lim et al. 2008). PLA is a promising thermoplastic polymer with unique characteristic to replace conventional polymers like PET, PS and PC for packaging, electronic and automotive applications. The application of PLA and their blends has been tabulated in Table 4. However, neat PLA is a brittle polymer with fracture strain is about 5%, which leads to poor impact and tear resistance. PLA exhibits poor heat stability with low level of heat deflection temperature (HDT) (Zhang et al. 2011, 2012). Furthermore, it is relatively hydrophobic and chemically inert with no reactive side chain group. These drawbacks of PLA have been a major bottleneck for its large scale commercial applications (Rasal et al. 2010).

#### 5.1.2 Polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHA)

Bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoates is another family of biopolymer that is produced as intracellular energy and carbon storage materials by various microorganisms. Poly-3-hydroxybutyrate (PHB) is the most common member of PHA family which belongs to the short chain length PHA (scl-PHA) with its monomers made up of 4–5 carbon atoms. Medium chain length of PHA (mcl-PHA) is made up of 6–12 carbon atoms, such as poly (hydroxyoctanoate-*co*-hydroxydecanoate) or P (HO-*co*-HD). Copolyesters such as 3-hydroxybutyrate (HB) and 3-Hydroxyexanoate (HHx) which are the scl and mcl monomers respectively possesses dramatic improvement in their mechanical properties as compared to PHB (Smith 2005).

Polymer	Applications	References
PLGA/PGA	Ovine pulmonary valve replacement	Williams et al. (1999); Sodian et al. (2000); Cheng et al. (2009)
PLA/Chitosan PLA/PLGA/Chitosan PLA	Drug carrier/drug release	Jeevita and Kanchana (2013); Jayanth and Vinod (2012); Nagarwal et al. (2010); Chandy et al. (2000); Valatin et al. (2003)
PLGA and copolymers	Degradable sutures	Rajev (2000)
PLA/HA composites	Porous scaffolds for cellulae applications	Jung-Ju et al. (2012)
PLA-CaP and PLGA-CaP	Bone fixation devices, plates, pins, screws, and wires, orthopedic applications	Huan et al. (2012)
PDLLA	Coating on metal implants	Schmidmairer et al. (2001)
PLA/PLGA	Use of cell based gene therapy for cardiovascular diseases, muscle tissues, bone and cartilage regeneration, and other treatments of cardiovascular and neurological conditions	Coutu et al. (2009); Kellomakiet al. (2000); Papenburg et al. (2009)
PLA and PLA blends	Packaging films, commodity containers, electrical appliances, mobile phone housings, floor mats, and automotive spare parts	Rafael et al. (2010)
PLA	Textile applications	Gupta et al. (2007); Avinc and

Table 4 Application of PLA and their blends in various fields (Babu et al. 2013)

Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) biopolymer is a copolymer made up of hydroxybutyrate (HB) and hydroxyvalerate (HV) monomer units. Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) (Fig. 11) is one of the PHA family members with attractive characteristics such as excellent biodegradability, biocompatibility, and some properties similar to those of polypropylene (Zhang et al. 2012). It is a brittle polymer with elongation at break less than 15%, and had modulus and fracture stress value of 1.2 GPa and 25 MPa respectively (Bugnicourt et al. 2014). Furthermore, PHBV possesses high melting temperature ( $T_m$ ), up to 170 °C for the homopolymer (Gunaratne and Shanks 2005). PHBV demonstrates excellent barrier properties, thus it can be used in packaging industry to replace aluminum as the inner lining of packaging cardboard (Pilla 2011). The thermal and mechanical properties of PHBV can be altered by varying the percentage of hydroxyvalerate (HV) content. The glass transition temperature, impact and tensile strength, melting point and crystallinity decreases as the HV content increases (Ghanbarzadeh and Almasi 2013). However, its brittleness, low impact strength and





Table 5 Application of PHA and their blends in various fields (Babu et al. 2013)

Polymer	Applications	References
P(3HB), P (3HB- co-3HHX) and blends	Scaffolds, nerve regeneration, soft tissue, artificial esophagus, drug delivery, skin regeneration, food additive.	Yang et al. (2002); Chen and Qiong (2005); Bayram and Denbas (2008); Tang et al. (2008); Clarinval and Helux (2005)
mcl-PHA/scl-PHA	Cardiac tissue engineering, drug delivery, cosmetics, drug molecules	Sodian et al. (2000); Wang et al. (2003); de Roo et al. (2002); Zhao et al. (2003); Ruth et al. (2007)
P(4HB) and P (3HO)	Heart valve scaffold, food additive	Clarinval and Halleux (2005); Valappil et al. (2006)
Р93HB- <i>co</i> -4HB), Р(3HB- <i>co</i> -3HV)	Drug delivery, Scaffolds, artificial heart values, patches to repair gastrointestinal tracts, sutures	Turesin et al. (2001); Williams et al. (1999); Chen et al. (2008); Freier et al. (2002); Kunze et al. (2006); Volova et al. (2003)
PHB, Mirel P103	Commodity applications, shampoo and cosmetic bottles, cups and food containers	Philip et al. 2007; Amass et al. 1998; Walle et al. (2001)

high production cost limits the broad range application of PHBV (Ha and Cho 2002) (Table 5).

#### 5.1.3 Polymer Blend

Blending of PLA/PHBV is a practical and economical way to develop new materials with unique properties such as mechanical, thermal, and dynamic mechanical properties. It has been reported by Ma et al. that the blending of PLA/PHBV and an increase in the PHBV content reduces the storage modulus of PLA in the glassy state (Mofokeng and Luyt 2015). The PLA/PHBV blend with 25/75 composition respectively has phase separated particles acting as sites for heterogeneous cell nucleation resulting in high cell density and small cell size. Besides that, another study reported that 15 wt% of PHBV in PLA/PHBV blend is an ideal composition to fully take advantage of the immiscible particle heterogeneous cell nucleation phenomenon due to the maximized interfacial area to volume ratio (Guan and Naguib 2014). According to Zhao and co-workers study the PLA/PHBV mixture ratio of 70/30 wt% was found to be more ductile than the PLA/PHB mixture ratio of 85/25. Besides that, the standard deviation for the elongation to break of PLA/PHBV (70/30) specimens was higher than the other specimens tested for the strain.

# 6 Application of Bionanocomposites

Cellulose nanoparticles present the potential for diverse applications, and their use in nanocomposites has been extensively studied. By embedding biofibers with renewable resource-based biopolymers such as cellulosic plastics; starch plastics; polyhydroxyalkanoates; polylactides, the so-called green biocomposites could soon be the future. Applications of nanocellulose are mainly considered to be in paper and packaging products, although construction, automotive, furniture, electronics, pharmacy, and cosmetics are also being considered (Fig. 12). For companies



Fig. 12 Applications of bionanocomposites in various fields

producing electroacoustic devices, nanocellulose is used as a membrane for high quality sound. Additionally, nanocellulose is applied in membrane for combustible cells (hydrogen); additives for high quality electronic paper (e-paper); ultrafiltrating membranes (water purification); membranes used to retrieve mineral and oils, and nowadays, nanocellulose has been greatly discussed and researched a huge variety of applications. The high strength and stiffness as well as the small dimensions of nanocellulose may well impart useful properties to composite materials reinforced with these fibers, which could subsequently be used in wide range of applications (Kalia et al. 2011a, b, c).

# 6.1 Bionanocomposites for Packaging Applications

One future area of application wherein NCC-containing polymer nanocomposites can make an impact is in the field of biodegradable packaging materials. The incorporation of NCC can significantly improve the mechanical performance, thermal stability, and barrier and optical properties due to its improved crystallinity and better interfacial interaction. Biodegradable nanocomposite films with superior properties can also find their applications in food and biomedical packaging areas, in which lower permeability to moisture, gases, aroma, and oil are very much needed (Lange and Wyser 2003).

Packaging is usually classified into two categories including rigid packaging, semirigid packaging, and flexible packaging, based on its ability to change shape. Rigid packaging materials does not change its shape and more reliable in transporting the materials without changing the aesthetic appearance of the product. Generally, the rigid packaging materials has greater impact strength, stiffness and barrier properties as compared to flexible packaging which makes it ideal for more shape sensitive content. The rigid packaging manufactures using injection molding is used for ice cream packaging in the form of cartons made out of plastic. The semi-rigid packaging trays used in frozen food industry can be manufactures from aluminum, fibrous and plastic composite materials. Flexible packaging manufactured from composite materials is almost always from plastic film composites material. There are many different types of flexible packaging depending on its processing and use including shrink wrap, bubble wrap, cling wrap, breathable film packaging, retort packaging, blister packaging, gas flush packaging and vacuum packaging (Alavi et al. 2014).

In one research investigation, PVA-based barrier membranes containing different amounts of NCCs have been reported (Paralikar et al. 2008). These membranes containing up to 10 weight percentage of NCCs have been found to reduce the water vapor transmission rate. The presence of highly crystalline nanocrystals can increase the tortuosity of water vapor within the polymer, leading to a slower diffusion process and, hence, lower permeability. The barrier properties are enhanced if the filler is less permeable and has good dispersion in the matrix along with a high aspect ratio (George and Sabapathi 2015). This improved barrier properties in bionanocomposites is explained on the basis of increased path length due to the presence of cellulose nanofillers which attributes to the increase in tortuosity induced by the presence of the nanofibers (Reddy et al. 2013). NCC also often pressed into thin transparent films referred to as nanopapers and has been identified as potential packaging material (Salas et al. 2014).

However, many scientific and technological challenges have to be addressed in several areas, such as optimizing suitable processing technologies for reducing the production cost, establishing the compatibility between products and packaging materials, and meeting several packaging legislations before achieving a truly biodegradable packaging material that satisfies both industry requirements and consumer expectations (George and Sabapathi 2015).

# References

- Abdel-Halim E, Al-Deyab SS (2011) Low temperature bleaching of cotton cellulose using peracetic acid. Carbohydr Polym 86:988–994
- Abdelwahab MA, Flynn A, Chiou B-S, Imam S, Orts W, Chiellini E (2012) Thermal, mechanical and morphological characterization of plasticized PLA–PHB blends. Polym Degrad Stab 97:1822–1828
- Abe K, Iwamoto S, Yano H (2007) Obtaining cellulose nanofibers with a uniform width of 15 nm from wood. Biomacromolecules 8:3276–3278
- Ahmed J, Varshney SK (2011) Polylactides—chemistry, properties and green packaging technology: a review. Int J Food Prop 14:37–58
- Alavi S, Thomas S, Sandeep K, Kalarikkal N, Varghese J, Yaragalla S (2014) Polymers for packaging applications. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Alemdar A, Sain M (2008) Biocomposites from wheat straw nanofibers: morphology, thermal and mechanical properties. Compo Sci Technol 68:557–565
- Alvira P, Tomás-Pejó E, Ballesteros M, Negro M (2010) Pretreatment technologies for an efficient bioethanol production process based on enzymatic hydrolysis: a review. Bioresour Technol 101:4851–4861
- Arrieta M, Fortunati E, Dominici F, Rayón E, López J, Kenny J (2014) Multifunctional PLA– PHB/cellulose nanocrystal films: processing, structural and thermal properties. Carbohydr Polym 107:16–24
- Avérous L, Pollet E (2012) Environmental silicate nano-biocomposites. Springer, London
- Babu R, O'Connor K, Seeram R (2013) Current progress on bio-based polymers and their future trends. Prog Biomater 2
- Besbes I, Alila S, Boufi S (2011) Nanofibrillated cellulose from TEMPO-oxidized eucalyptus fibres: effect of the carboxyl content. Carbohydr Polym 84:975–983
- Bhardwaj R, Mohanty AK, Drzal L, Pourboghrat F, Misra M (2006) Renewable resource-based green composites from recycled cellulose fiber and poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) bioplastic. Biomacromolecules 7:2044–2051
- Bhat AH, Khalil HPSA, Bhat IUQ, Banthia AK (2011) Development and characterization of novel modified red mud nanocomposites based on poly (hydroxy ether) of bisphenol A. J Appl Polym Sci 119(1):515–522
- Bondeson D, Mathew A, Oksman K (2006) Optimization of the isolation of nanocrystals from microcrystalline cellulose by acid hydrolysis. Cellulose 13:171–180

- Börjesson M, Westman G (2015) Crystalline nanocellulose—preparation, modification, and properties, cellulose. In: Poletto M, Ornaghi HL Jr (eds) Fundamental aspects and current trends. InTech
- Brinchi L, Cotana F, Fortunati E, Kenny J (2013) Production of nanocrystalline cellulose from lignocellulosic biomass: technology and applications. Carbohydr Polym 94:154–169
- Bugnicourt E, Cinelli P, Lazzeri A, Alvarez V (2014) Polyhydroxyalkanoate (PHA): review of synthesis, characteristics, processing and potential applications in packaging. Express Polym Lett 8
- Camargo PHC, Satyanarayana KG, Wypych F (2009) Nanocomposites: synthesis, structure, properties and new application opportunities. Mater Res 12:1–39
- Carlsson DO, Lindh J, Nyholm L, Strømme M, Mihranyan A (2014) Cooxidant-free TEMPO-mediated oxidation of highly crystalline nanocellulose in water. RSC Adv 4:52289–52298
- Carlsson DO, Lindh J, Strømme M, Mihranyan A (2015) Susceptibility of Iα-and Iβ-dominated cellulose to TEMPO-mediated oxidation. Biomacromolecules 16:1643–1649
- Chakraborty A, Sain M, Kortschot M (2005) Cellulose microfibrils: a novel method of preparation using high shear refining and cryocrushing. Holzforschung 59:102–107
- Chandramohan D, Marimuthu K (2011) A review on natural fibers. Int J Res Rev Appl Sci 8: 194–206
- Chaturvedi V, Verma P (2013) An overview of key pretreatment processes employed for bioconversion of lignocellulosic biomass into biofuels and value added products. Biotech 3:415–431
- Cheaburu-Yilmaz C, Yilmaz O, Vasile C (2015) Eco-friendly chitosan-based nanocomposites: chemistry and applications. In: Thakur VK, Thakur MK (eds) Eco-friendly polymer nanocomposites, vol 74. Springer, India, pp 341–386
- Clarke AJ (1996) Biodegradation of cellulose: enzymology and biotechnology. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Cristaldi G, Latteri A, Recca G, Cicala G (2010) Composites based on natural fibre fabrics. Woven Fabr Eng 17:317–342
- Darder M, Aranda P, Ruiz-Hitzky E (2007) Bionanocomposites: a new concept of ecological, bioinspired, and functional hybrid materials. Adv Mater 19:1309–1319
- de Moura MR, Cordeiro FAAHM, Mattoso LHC (2012) Microfluidizer technique for improving microfiber properties incorporated into edible and biodegradable films. INTECH Open Access Publisher, Croatia
- Dufresne A (2012) Nanocellulose: from nature to high performance tailored materials. Walter de Gruyter, Berlin
- Dufresne A (2013) Nanocellulose: a new ageless bionanomaterial. Mater Today 16:220-227
- Espino E, Cakir M, Domenek S, Román-Gutiérrez AD, Belgacem N, Bras J (2014) Isolation and characterization of cellulose nanocrystals from industrial by-products of Agave tequilana and barley. Ind Crops Prod 62:552–559
- Fang J, Sun R, Salisbury D, Fowler P, Tomkinson J (1999) Comparative study of hemicelluloses from wheat straw by alkali and hydrogen peroxide extractions. Polym Degrad Stab 66:423–432
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink H-P, Sain M (2012) Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010. Prog Polym Sci 37:1552–1596
- George J, Sabapathi S (2015) Cellulose nanocrystals: synthesis, functional properties, and applications. Nanotechnol Sci Appl 8:45
- Ghanbarzadeh B, Almasi H (2013) Biodegradable polymers. In: Chamy R, Rosenkranz F (eds) Biodegradation—Life of Science. InTech, Rijeka, Croatia, pp. 141–186
- Goussé C, Chanzy H, Excoffier G, Soubeyrand L, Fleury E (2002) Stable suspensions of partially silylated cellulose whiskers dispersed in organic solvents. Polymer 43:2645–2651
- Grossman, RF, Nwabunma D, Dufresne A, Thomas S, Pothan LA (2013) Biopolymer nanocomposites: processing, properties, and applications, vol 8. Wiley, Hoboken
- Guan Q, Naguib HE (2014) Fabrication and characterization of PLA/PHBV-chitin nanocomposites and their foams. J Polym Environ 22:119–130

- Gunaratne L, Shanks R (2005) Multiple melting behaviour of poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-hydroxyvalerate) using step-scan DSC. Eur Polymer J 41:2980–2988
- Gupta RB, Demirbas A (2010) Gasoline, diesel and ethanol biofuels from grasses and plants. Cambridge University Press, New York
- Ha C-S, Cho W-J (2002) Miscibility, properties, and biodegradability of microbial polyester containing blends. Prog Polym Sci 27:759–809
- Haafiz MKM, Eichhorn, SJ, Hassan A, Jawaid M: Isolation and characterization of microcrystalline cellulose from oil palm biomass residue. Carbohydr Polym 93:628–634
- Habibi Y, Goffin A-L, Schiltz N, Duquesne E, Dubois P, Dufresne A (2008) Bionanocomposites based on poly (ε-caprolactone)-grafted cellulose nanocrystals by ring-opening polymerization. J Mater Chem 18:5002–5010
- Han JH (2005) Innovations in food packaging. Academic Press, New York, p 2005
- Harmsen P, Huijgen W, Bermudez L, Bakker R (2010) Literature review of physical and chemical pretreatment processes for lignocellulosic biomass
- Hideno A, Kawashima A, Endo T, Honda K, Morita M (2013) Ethanol-based organosolv treatment with trace hydrochloric acid improves the enzymatic digestibility of Japanese cypress (Chamaecyparis obtusa) by exposing nanofibers on the surface. Bioresour Technol 132:64–70
- Iguchi M, Yamanaka S, Budhiono A (2000) Bacterial cellulose—a masterpiece of nature's arts. J Mater Sci 35:261–270
- Ioelovich M (2012) Optimal conditions for isolation of nanocrystalline cellulose particles. Nanosci Nanotechnol 2:9–13
- Islam MT, Alam MM, Zoccola M (2013) Review on modification of nanocellulose for application in composites. Int J Innovative Res Sci Eng Technol 2:5451
- Isogai A, Saito T, Fukuzumi H (2011) TEMPO-oxidized cellulose nanofibers. Nanoscale 3:71-85
- Iwamoto S, Nakagaito A, Yano H (2007) Nano-fibrillation of pulp fibers for the processing of transparent nanocomposites. Appl Phys A 89:461–466
- Jawaid M, Abdul Khalil HPS (2011) Cellulosic/synthetic fibre reinforced polymer hybrid composites: a review. Carbohydr Polym 86:1–18, 1 Aug 2011
- Jonoobi M, Harun J, Mathew AP, Oksman K (2010) Mechanical properties of cellulose nanofiber (CNF) reinforced polylactic acid (PLA) prepared by twin screw extrusion. Compos Sci Technol 70:1742–1747
- Jonoobi M, Mathew AP, Oksman K (2012) Producing low-cost cellulose nanofiber from sludge as new source of raw materials. Ind Crops Prod 40:232–238
- Josset S, Orsolini P, Siqueira G, Tejado A, Tingaut P, Zimmermann T (2014) Energy consumption of the nanofibrillation of bleached pulp, wheat straw and recycled newspaper through a grinding process. Nord Pulp Pap Res J 29:167–175
- Kalia S, Dufresne A, Cherian BM, Kaith B, Avérous L, Njuguna J et al (2011) Cellulose-based bio-and nanocomposites: a review. Int J Polym Sci 2011:1–5 (2011)
- Kalia S, Kaith B, Kaur I (2011b) Cellulose fibers: bio-and nano-polymer composites green chemistry and technology. Springer, Heidelberg
- Kalia S, Dufresne A, Cherian BM, Kaith BS, Avérous L, Njuguna J et al (2011c) Cellulose-based bio- and nanocomposites: a review. Int J Polym Sci 2011:1–35
- Karimi K (2015) Lignocellulose-based bioproducts, vol 1. Springer, Cham
- Karimi S, Tahir PM, Karimi A, Dufresne A, Abdulkhani A (2014) Kenaf bast cellulosic fibers hierarchy: a comprehensive approach from micro to nano. Carbohydr Polym 101:878–885
- Khalil HA, Bhat A, Yusra AI (2012) Green composites from sustainable cellulose nanofibrils: a review. Carbohydr Polym 87:963–979
- Khalil HA, Fizree H, Bhat AH, Jawaid M, Abdullah CK (2013) Development and characterization of epoxy nanocomposites based on nano-structured oil palm ash. Compos B Eng 53:324–333
- Khalil HA, Davoudpour Y, Islam MN, Mustapha A, Sudesh K, Dungani R et al (2014) Production and modification of nanofibrillated cellulose using various mechanical processes: a review. Carbohydr Polym 99:649–665

- Khan A, Vu KD, Chauve G, Bouchard J, Riedl B, Lacroix M (2014) Optimization of microfluidization for the homogeneous distribution of cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs) in biopolymeric matrix. Cellulose 21:3457–3468
- Lange J, Wyser Y (2003) Recent innovations in barrier technologies for plastic packaging—a review. Packag Technol Sci 16:149–158
- Lani N, Ngadi N, Johari A, Jusoh M (2014) Isolation, characterization, and application of nanocellulose from oil palm empty fruit bunch fiber as nanocomposites. J Nanomaterials 2014:13
- Lasprilla AJ, Martinez GA, Lunelli BH, Jardini AL, Filho RM (2012) Poly-lactic acid synthesis for application in biomedical devices—a review. Biotechnol Adv 30:321–328
- Lavoine N, Desloges I, Dufresne A, Bras J (2012) Microfibrillated cellulose-its barrier properties and applications in cellulosic materials: a review. Carbohydr Polym 90:735–764
- Lee H, Hamid S, Zain S (2014) Conversion of lignocellulosic biomass to nanocellulose: structure and chemical process. Sci World J 2014
- Li C, Knierim B, Manisseri C, Arora R, Scheller HV, Auer M et al (2010) Comparison of dilute acid and ionic liquid pretreatment of switchgrass: biomass recalcitrance, delignification and enzymatic saccharification. Bioresour Technol 101:4900–4906
- Li J, Wei X, Wang Q, Chen J, Chang G, Kong L et al (2012) Homogeneous isolation of nanocellulose from sugarcane bagasse by high pressure homogenization. Carbohydr Polym 90:1609–1613
- Li J, Wang Y, Wei X, Wang F, Han D, Wang Q et al (2014) Homogeneous isolation of nanocelluloses by controlling the shearing force and pressure in microenvironment. Carbohydr Polym 113:388–393
- Lim L-T, Auras R, Rubino M (2008) Processing technologies for poly (lactic acid). Prog Polym Sci 33:820–852
- Lin N, Dufresne A (2014) Nanocellulose in biomedicine: current status and future prospect. Eur Polymer J 59:302–325
- Lindström T, Aulin C (2014) Market and technical challenges and opportunities in the area of innovative new materials and composites based on nanocellulosics. Scand J Res 29:345–351
- Liu D, Chen X, Yue Y, Chen M, Wu Q (2011) Structure and rheology of nanocrystalline cellulose. Carbohydr Polym 84:316–322
- Lu J, Askeland P, Drzal LT (2008) Surface modification of microfibrillated cellulose for epoxy composite applications. Polymer 49:1285–1296
- Mangalam AP, Simonsen J, Benight AS (2009) Cellulose/DNA hybrid nanomaterials. Biomacromolecules 10:497–504
- Manohar B, Sridhar B (2001) Size and shape characterization of conventionally and cryogenically ground turmeric (curcuma domestica) particles. Powder Technol 120:292–297
- Martin O, Averous L (2001) Poly (lactic acid): plasticization and properties of biodegradable multiphase systems. Polymer 42:6209–6219
- Mincea M, Negrulescu A, Ostafe V (2012) Preparation, modification, and applications of chitin nanowhiskers: a review. Rev Adv Mater Sci 30:225–242
- Miron J, Ben-Ghedalia D (1982) Effect of hydrolysing and oxidizing agents on the composition and degradation of wheat straw monosaccharides. Eur J Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 15:83–87
- Missoum K, Belgacem MN, Bras J (2013) Nanofibrillated cellulose surface modification: a review. Materials 6:1745–1766
- Mittal K (2015) Progress in adhesion and adhesives. Wiley, West Sussex
- Moe ST, Janga KK, Hertzberg T, Hägg M-B, Øyaas K, Dyrset N (2012) Saccharification of lignocellulosic biomass for biofuel and biorefinery applications–a renaissance for the concentrated acid hydrolysis? Energy Procedia 20:50–58
- Mofokeng J., Luyt A (2015) Dynamic mechanical properties of PLA/PHBV, PLA/PCL, PHBV/PCL blends and their nanocomposites with TiO 2 as nanofiller. Thermochimica Acta
- Moniruzzaman M, Ono T, Yusup S, Chowdhury S, Bustam MA, Uemura Y (2013) Improved biological delignification of wood biomass via ionic liquids pretreatment: a one step process. J Energy Technol Policy 3:144–152

- Nair SS, Zhu J, Deng Y, Ragauskas AJ (2014) Characterization of cellulose nanofibrillation by micro grinding. J Nanopart Res 16:1–10
- Narayanaswamy N, Dheeran P, Verma S, Kumar S (2013) Biological pretreatment of lignocellulosic biomass for enzymatic saccharification. In: Fang Z (ed) Pretreatment techniques for biofuels and biorefineries. Springer, Berlin, pp 3–34
- Nechyporchuk O, Pignon F, Belgacem MN (2015) Morphological properties of nanofibrillated cellulose produced using wet grinding as an ultimate fibrillation process. J Mater Sci 50: 531–541
- Ng H-M, Sin LT, Tee T-T, Bee S-T, Hui D, Low C-Y et al (2015) Extraction of cellulose nanocrystals from plant sources for application as reinforcing agent in polymers. Compos B Eng 75:176–200
- Nguyen HD, Mai TTT, Nguyen NB, Dang TD, Le MLP, Dang TT (2013) A novel method for preparing microfibrillated cellulose from bamboo fibers. Adv Nat Sci Nanosci Nanotechnol 4:015016
- Oksman K, Mathew AP, Långström R, Nyström B, Joseph K (2009) The influence of fibre microstructure on fibre breakage and mechanical properties of natural fibre reinforced polypropylene. Compos Sci Technol 69:1847–1853
- Palonen H, Thomsen AB, Tenkanen M, Schmidt AS, Viikari L (2004) Evaluation of wet oxidation pretreatment for enzymatic hydrolysis of softwood. Appl Biochem Biotechnol 117:1–17
- Panagiotopoulos I, Chandra R, Saddler J (2013) A two-stage pretreatment approach to maximise sugar yield and enhance reactive lignin recovery from poplar wood chips. Bioresour Technol 130:570–577
- Panthapulakkal S, Sain M (2013) Isolation of nano fibres from hemp and flax and their thermoplastic composites. Plast. Polym Technol 2:9–16
- Paralikar SA, Simonsen J, Lombardi J (2008) Poly(vinyl alcohol)/cellulose nanocrystal barrier membranes. J Membr Sci 320:248–258
- Pedersen M, Meyer AS (2010) Lignocellulose pretreatment severity-relating pH to biomatrix opening. New Biotechnol 27:739–750
- Peng B, Dhar N, Liu H, Tam K (2011) Chemistry and applications of nanocrystalline cellulose and its derivatives: a nanotechnology perspective. Can J Chem Eng 89:1191–1206
- Pilla S (2011) Handbook of bioplastics and biocomposites engineering applications, vol 81. Wiley, Hoboken
- Pracella M, Haque M, Alvarez DPV (2012) Preparation and characterization of PLA nanocomposites with nanocellulose filled PVAC. In: The European conference on composite materials, pp. 24–28
- Puri VP (1984) Effect of crystallinity and degree of polymerization of cellulose on enzymatic saccharification. Biotechnol Bioeng 26:1219–1222
- Rasal RM, Janorkar AV, Hirt DE (2010) Poly (lactic acid) modifications. Prog Polym Sci 35: 338–356
- Rebouillat S, Pla F (2013) State of the art manufacturing and engineering of nanocellulose: a review of available data and industrial applications
- Reddy MM, Vivekanandhan S, Misra M, Bhatia SK, Mohanty AK (2013) Biobased plastics and bionanocomposites: current status and future opportunities. Prog Polym Sci 38:1653–1689
- Rosa M, Medeiros E, Malmonge J, Gregorski K, Wood D, Mattoso L et al (2010) Cellulose nanowhiskers from coconut husk fibers: effect of preparation conditions on their thermal and morphological behavior. Carbohydr Polym 81:83–92
- Salas C, Nypelö T, Rodriguez-Abreu C, Carrillo C, Rojas OJ (2014) Nanocellulose properties and applications in colloids and interfaces. Curr Opin Colloid Interface Sci 19:383–396, October 2014
- Sánchez O, Alméciga-Díaz CJ, Sierra R (2011) Delignification process of agro-industrial wastes an alternative to obtain fermentable carbohydrates for producing fuel. INTECH Open Access Publisher, Croatia
Saunders KJ (2013) Organic polymer chemistry: an introduction to the organic chemistry of adhesives, fibres, paints, plastics, and rubbers. Springer Science & Business Media, Netherlands

Scheller HV, Ulvskov P (2010) Hemicelluloses. Plant Biol 61:263

- Shchipunov Y (2012) Bionanocomposites: green sustainable materials for the near future. Pure Appl Chem 84:2579–2607
- Shinoj S, Visvanathan R, Panigrahi S, Kochubabu M (2011) Oil palm fiber (OPF) and its composites: a review. Ind Crops Prod 33:7–22
- Silvério HA, Neto WPF, Dantas NO, Pasquini D (2013) Extraction and characterization of cellulose nanocrystals from corncob for application as reinforcing agent in nanocomposites. Ind Crops Prod 44:427–436
- Siqueira G, Bras J, Dufresne A (2010) Cellulosic bionanocomposites: a review of preparation, properties and applications. Polymers 2:728–765
- Smith R (2005) Biodegradable polymers for industrial applications. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- Song Q, Winter WT, Bujanovic BM, Amidon TE (2014) Nanofibrillated cellulose (NFC): a high-value co-product that improves the economics of cellulosic ethanol production. Energies 7:607–618
- Souza SF, Leao AL, Cai JH, Wu C, Sain M, Cherian BM (2010) Nanocellulose from curava fibers and their nanocomposites. Mol Cryst Liq Cryst 522:42/[342]–52/[352]
- Stamboulis A, Baillie C, Peijs T (2001) Effects of environmental conditions on mechanical and physical properties of flax fibers. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 32:1105–1115
- Sticklen MB (2008) Plant genetic engineering for biofuel production: towards affordable cellulosic ethanol. Nat Rev Genet 9:433–443
- Sun F, Chen H (2008) Organosolv pretreatment by crude glycerol from oleochemicals industry for enzymatic hydrolysis of wheat straw. Bioresour Technol 99:5474–5479
- Sun Y, Cheng J (2002) Hydrolysis of lignocellulosic materials for ethanol production: a review. Bioresour Technol 83:1–11
- Tadesse H, Luque R (2011) Advances on biomass pretreatment using ionic liquids: an overview. Energy Environ Sci 4:3913–3929
- Taniguchi T, Okamura K (1998) New films produced from microfibrillated natural fibres. Polym Int 47:291–294
- Ten E, Jiang L, Wolcott MP (2013) Preparation and properties of aligned poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate)/cellulose nanowhiskers composites. Carbohydr Polym 92:206–213
- Thakur VK (2014) Nanocellulose polymer nanocomposites: fundamentals and applications. Wiley, Hoboken
- Valentini L, Cardinali M, Fortunati E, Torre L, Kenny J (2013) A novel method to prepare conductive nanocrystalline cellulose/graphene oxide composite films. Mater Lett 105:4–7
- Visakh P, Thomas S, Oksman K, Mathew AP (2012) Cellulose nanofibres and cellulose nanowhiskers based natural rubber composites: diffusion, sorption, and permeation of aromatic organic solvents. J Appl Polym Sci 124:1614–1623
- Wang B, Sain M (2006) Dispersion of soybean stock-based nanofiber in plastic matrix. ACS Symp Ser, pp. 187–208
- Wang B, Sain M, Oksman K (2007) Study of structural morphology of hemp fiber from the micro to the nanoscale. Appl Compos Mater 14:89–103
- Wang Y, Wei X, Li J, Wang F, Wang Q, Chen J et al (2015) Study on nanocellulose by high pressure homogenization in homogeneous isolation. Fibers Polym 16:572–578
- Wei H, Rodriguez K, Renneckar S, Vikesland PJ (2014) Environmental science and engineering applications of nanocellulose-based nanocomposites. Environ Sci Nano 1:302–316
- Yamanaka S, Watanabe K, Kitamura N, Iguchi M, Mitsuhashi S, Nishi Y et al (1989) The structure and mechanical properties of sheets prepared from bacterial cellulose. J Mater Sci 24:3141–3145
- Yan C, Zhang J, Jiasong H, Huiquan L, Zhang Y (2010) Homogeneous acetylation of cellulose at relatively high concentrations in an ionic liquid. Chin J Chem Eng 18:515–522

- Yinghuai Z, Yuanting KT, Hosmane NS (2013) Applications of ionic liquids in lignin chemistry. INTECH Open Access Publisher, Croatia
- Zavrel M, Bross D, Funke M, Büchs J, Spiess AC (2009) High-throughput screening for ionic liquids dissolving (ligno-) cellulose. Bioresour Technol 100:2580–2587
- Zhang K, Ran X, Wang X, Han C, Han L, Wen X et al (2011) Improvement in toughness and crystallization of poly (L-lactic acid) by melt blending with poly (epichlorohydrin-co-ethylene oxide). Polym Eng Sci 51:2370–2380
- Zhang K, Mohanty AK, Misra M (2012) Fully biodegradable and biorenewable ternary blends from polylactide, poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-hydroxyvalerate) and poly (butylene succinate) with balanced properties. ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 4:3091–3101
- Zhao H, Cui Z, Wang X, Turng L-S, Peng X (2013) Processing and characterization of solid and microcellular poly (lactic acid)/polyhydroxybutyrate-valerate (PLA/PHBV) blends and PLA/PHBV/clay nanocomposites. Compos B Eng 51:79–91
- Zhao Y, Xu C, Xing C, Shi X, Matuana LM, Zhou H et al (2015) Fabrication and characteristics of cellulose nanofibril films from coconut palm petiole prepared by different mechanical processing. Ind Crops Prod 65:96–101
- Zhou Y, Fu S, Zheng L, Zhan H (2012) Effect of nanocellulose isolation techniques on the formation of reinforced poly (vinyl alcohol) nanocomposite films. Express Polym Lett 6:794–804

# **Conceptual Design of Biocomposites for Automotive Components**

#### M.L. Sanyang, M.R. Mansor, S.M. Sapuan and B.A. Ahmed Ali

Abstract Recently, biocomposites became highly valuable due to their environmental advantages. The growing environmental awareness of people and the new stringent green policies enacted by governments has intensify the search and development of more environmentally friendly materials to preserve our immediate environment and public health. However, the selection of bio-based materials is quite difficult to perform compared to conventional materials like synthetic fibers and plastics. Hence, the use of computer aided tools for choosing bio-based materials help to minimize material selection errors and accommodates the increasing number of new materials as well as prevents financial and time loss. This review presented a brief insight of biocomposite materials selection using computer aided systems such as expert systems. Multi-criteria decision making models or tools also plays significant role in the evaluation and selection of materials. Numerous factors of various materials such as mechanical properties, material cost, environmental performance, just to name a few, are considered in the material selection process. These factors mostly contradict or even conflict with each other, which further complicates the task. Hence, to alleviate material selection problems and ease out decision making procedures, multi-criteria decision making (MCDM) approach is employed. MCDM is classified into multi attribute decision making (MADM) and multi objective decision making (MODM). MADM is the most

M.L. Sanyang (🖂) · S.M. Sapuan

Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, Institute of Tropical Forestry and Forest Products, Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 UPM Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia e-mail: sanyang.abuhamza@gmail.com

M.R. Mansor Faculty of Mechanical Engineering, Universiti Teknikal Malaysia Melaka, 76100 Durian Tunggal, Melaka, Malaysia

S.M. Sapuan Department of Mechanical and Manufacturing Engineering, Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia

S.M. Sapuan · B.A. Ahmed Ali Institute of Advanced Technology, Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 UPM Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_5 101

common approach utilized for composite material selection purposes. This chapter also discusses about life cycle assessment (LCA) of products which is one of the widely used techniques in analyzing and quantifying the effect of biocomposite products on the surrounding environment during their total life time. Finally, a Case study on material selection of Bio-resin for biocomposites using modified digital logic and weighted property method was presented.

**Keywords** Material selection • Biocomposites • Life cycle assessment • Modified digital logic

#### 1 Material Selection and Its Importance

Material selection is one of the cardinal processes in engineering design to obtain successful products with outstanding properties that best suits their purpose. The task of material selection is normally carried out by design and material engineers (Sapuan 2001). Due to the immense number of materials in the marketplace and trade-offs between material properties pose major challenge for engineering designers to select the best suitable materials for a specific application (Liu et al. 2014).

According to the description of Deng and Edwards (2007), material selection is the process of selecting specific material properties from a group of defined candidates after the physical design structures has been determined. Whereas, Gutteridge and Waterman (1986) described material selection as the identification of materials, which after appropriate manufacturing operations, will possess the dimensions, shapes, and properties desired for the product or component to perform its required function at the lowest cost. Elsewhere, the goal of material selection was enumerated by Thakker et al. (2008) as selecting the best material that fulfills the requirements of the design and offer maximum performance and minimum cost. Anojkumar et al. (2014) considered the selection of best suitable materials in the design and development of any product as one of the most complex and challenging issues, but critically important for the success and to meet the needs of cost reduction and better performance.

Material selection for a specific purpose is not a trivial task because materials play significant role during the entire product design process. They are considered as the main "stuff" of engineering design (Ashby 2001). Materials are responsible for function, shape and interaction with customer/user or with other components of the product (Liu et al. 2014). Making the correct choice of material or combination of materials is a hectic process that consumes a vast amount of time and expert expertise (Jahan and Edwards 2013). Material selection often requires interdisciplinary efforts and involves experts from diverse backgrounds, depending on the product field of application (Jahan et al. 2010).

#### 1.1 Consequences of Improper Material Selection Decision

Material selection has remarkable significance in the design and development of products. It also reflects the expertise and competitiveness of the product producers (Liu et al. 2013). Hence, selection of improper materials for an intended application often results to huge lost in money and time on the redesigning or fabrication of the designed parts (Ipek et al. 2013). Wrong selection of materials can also lead to failure or undesired outcomes of products and dissatisfaction from various parties (see Fig. 1). The overall increase in production cost coupled with pre-mature failure of the product in the field of application as a result of incorrect selection of materials; negatively affect the productivity, profitability and reputation of the concerned manufacturing company (Prasad and Chakraborty 2013; Peng and Xiao 2013). Just as proper selection of materials will provide the product with maximum performance and minimum cost, improper selection of materials may yield early product failure and, thus, significantly decrease the product performance (Jahan et al. 2011; Yang and Ju 2014). Whenever the selection process of materials is done haphazardly, there exist high chances of selecting the wrong material while the best one is overlooked (Farag 2002). There are numerous factors, constraints and limitations to disqualify certain type of materials for a particular application (Fairuz et al. 2012; Cebon and Ashby 1992).

In past years, material and design engineers mostly select materials using trial and error method or on the basis of their previous experiences, which sometimes works. However, the large number of existing materials together with the complicated relationship between the various selection parameters often intensifies the



Fig. 1 Example of arguments inflicted during materials selection (Sapuan and Mujtaba 2010)

complexity of the material selection task (Jahan et al. 2011). Worst of all, recently, there is a rapid growth of so-called 'new materials' (i.e. natural fibers and bio-based polymers) both by type and quantity for engineering applications. These new materials are potential alternatives to traditional materials in terms of weight reduction, performance enhancement, environmentally friendliness and so on (Jee and Kang 2000). These vast number of available materials further dense the task of engineers and designers in selecting the most suitable materials. Hence, it is paramount for engineers and designers to adopt systematic material selection procedure to assist in evaluating and selecting the best materials for a precise product component.

#### 1.2 Fundamental Steps in Material Selection

In reality, selecting suitable materials prove to be a difficult task which includes many variables and factors. Try and error method and personal experiences are the most common options utilized by traditional material or design engineers to address this problem (Yazdani and Payama 2015). Nonetheless, such methods cannot always offer the most appropriate solution. For this reason, some accurate methodologies should be at the disposal of material experts to ease the task of choosing the best materials for a specific application. A systematic approach for material selection is essential, due to the numerous factors and parameters involved in the design process of products coupled with the quick increase of materials employed in the fabrication of products (Yazdani and Payama 2015). Table 1 shows the various material selection step suggested by different authors. To crown all, Jahan et al. (2010) presented two main fundamental steps in material selection, namely; screening and ranking.

Authors	Farag (2002)	Ashby (2004)	Jalham (2006)	Van Kesteren et al. (2006)
Steps for material selections	<ol> <li>Intinial screening</li> <li>Develope and compare alternative</li> <li>Select the optimum solution</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Translate design needs into requiemnt for material</li> <li>Screen out those disqualified</li> <li>Rat the surviving ones</li> <li>Search for support information about the top ranked candidates</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Preselection</li> <li>Selection</li> <li>Post-selection</li> <li>Techno-economic phases</li> </ol>	<ol> <li>Formulate material criteria</li> <li>Make a set of candidate materials</li> <li>Compare candidate materials</li> <li>Choose candidate material</li> </ol>

Table 1 Steps for material selection

# 1.3 Multi-Criteria Decision Making (MCDM) Methods for Materials Selection

In the process of selecting the best materials for engineering designs, material or design experts need to consider various significant criteria or attributes simultaneously to achieve acceptable selection results for optimal decision making (Liu et al. 2014). A large variety of factors such as material cost, physical properties, mechanical properties, manufacturing properties, environmental performance, recyclibility, market trends, cultural aspects, availability of supply sources and safety are usually accounted for during the material selection process (Prasad and Chakraborty 2013; Rao 2008; Rao and Patel 2010). These factors contradict and sometimes conflict each other because each material demonstrates dissimilar performance for each property (Matos and Simplicio 2006). Hence, to alleviate material selection problems and ease out decision making procedures, multi-criteria decision making (MCDM) is required. MCDM methods became useful and popular in the field of material selection (Jahan et al. 2011). MCDM is a promising systematic and efficient approach to obtain the optimum material from a large number of potential materials.

MCDM consists of generating alternatives, establishing criteria, evaluation of alternatives, assessment of criteria weights, and application of a ranking system (Jahan et al. 2011; Vincke 1992; Karande et al. 2013). Decision making for choosing the right material in the presence of multiple conflicting criteria (known as MCDM) is divided into two main approaches, multiple attribute decision making (MADM) and multiple objective decision making (MODM) (Jahan et al. 2010; Shanian and Savadogo 2006; Khorshidi and Hassani 2013). MADM is defined as the selection of an optimal material from among two or more alternative materials on the basis of two or more attributes (Jahan et al. 2010; Rao 2008). There are numerous methods in each of the mentioned groups. Interestingly, each of the technique has its own characteristics and the methods can possibly be combined with each other or with fuzzy methods (Jahan et al. 2010).

After a thorough evaluation of the existing decision making methods, Jahan et al. (2010) end-up reporting that the MADM approach has potentiality to further enhance the material selection methodology (Peng and Xiao 2013). The most renounce methods for MADM are Analytic Hierarchy Process (AHP) (Jahan et al. 2010), Elimination and et Choice Translating Reality (ELECTRE) (Shanian and Savadogo 2006), Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS) (Rathod and Kanzaria 2011), Vise Kriterijumska Optimizacija Kompromisno Resenje (VIKOR) (Jahan et al. 2010), graph theory and matrix representation approach (GTMA) (Chen 2012) and Preference Selection Index (PSI) (Maniya and Bhatt 2010) method. MADM method is mostly utilized for composite materials selection purposes (Mansor et al. 2014).

# 2 Materials Selection for Biocomposite Products

Biocomposites are broadly defined as composite materials made from natural fiber and petroleum derived non-biodegradable polymers (i.e. PP, PE) or biodegradable polymers (starch, PLA, PHA). Recently, biocomposites became highly valuable material due to their environmental advantage over counterparts. The growing environmental awareness of people and the new stringent green policies enacted by governments has intensify the search and development of more environmentally friendly materials to preserve our immediate environment and public health. The large number of publications related to the develop, fabrication and characterization of new materials for biocomposites, reflects the growing significant of material selection for biocomposite products. Hence, more and more material experts or

AuthorsWork titleAL-Oqla et al. (2015a)Decision making model for optimal reinforcement condition of natural fiber compositesAL-Oqla et al. (2015b)Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria (2015b)AL-Oqla et al. (2014a)A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterionAL-Oqla et al. (2014b)Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case studyMansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fiber composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fiber composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection or natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection or natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.<		
AL-Oqla et al. (2015a)Decision making model for optimal reinforcement condition of natural fiber compositesAL-Oqla et al. (2014a)Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria (2014a)AL-Oqla et al. (2014a)A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterionAL-Oqla et al. (2014a)Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case studyMansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fiber composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fiber composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fibring boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for natural f	Authors	Work title
AL-Oqla et al. (2015b)Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria (2014a)AL-Oqla et al. (2014a)A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterionAL-Oqla et al. (2014b)Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case studyMansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fibre composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for antural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for antural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection f	AL-Oqla et al. (2015a)	Decision making model for optimal reinforcement condition of natural fiber composites
AL-Oqla et al. (2014a)A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterionAL-Oqla et al. (2014b)Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case studyMansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of naturnal fiber composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fiber composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite products: A reviewAli and BA (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fiber composites materialsMansor et al. (2012)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A protype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composites material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composites material selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection for natural fiber re	AL-Oqla et al. (2015b)	Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria
AL-Oqla et al. (2014b)Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case studyMansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fibre composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite motors: A reviewAli and BA (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composites materialsMansor et al. (2012)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan and Mujtaba (2010)Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.	AL-Oqla et al. (2014a)	A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterion
Mansor et al. (2014a)Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever componentMansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for 	AL-Oqla et al. (2014b)	Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: date palm fibers as a case study
Mansor et al. (2014b)Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis methodShah (2014)Natural fibre composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite products: A reviewAli and BA (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composites materialsMansor et al. (2013)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive 	Mansor et al. (2014a)	Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever component
Shah (2014)Natural fibre composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection chartsSapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite products: A reviewAli and BA (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite using neural network	Mansor et al. (2014b)	Materials selection of hybrid bio-composites thermoset matrix for automotive bumper beam application using topsis method
Sapuan and Mansor (2014)Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite products: A reviewAli and BA (2013)Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materialsMansor et al. (2013)Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component designFairuz et al. (2012)A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat componentsSapuan et al. (2011)Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.Sapuan and Mujtaba 	Shah (2014)	Natural fibre composites: comprehensive ashby-type materials selection charts
Ali and BA (2013)       Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materials         Mansor et al. (2013)       Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component design         Fairuz et al. (2012)       A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat components         Sapuan et al. (2011)       Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.         Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)       Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network	Sapuan and Mansor (2014)	Concurrent engineering approach in the development of composite products: A review
Mansor et al. (2013)       Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component design         Fairuz et al. (2012)       A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat components         Sapuan et al. (2011)       Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.         Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)       Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network	Ali and BA (2013)	Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materials
Fairuz et al. (2012)       A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat components         Sapuan et al. (2011)       Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.         Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)       Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network	Mansor et al. (2013)	Hybrid natural fiber/glass fiber reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process (ahp) for automotive component design
Sapuan et al. (2011)       Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.         Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)       Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network	Fairuz et al. (2012)	A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat components
Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010) Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network	Sapuan et al. (2011)	Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process.
	Sapuan and Mujtaba (2010)	Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network

Table 2 Recent publications (2010-2015) on material selection for biocomposites

researchers are looking into this gap. Table 2 presents a number of recently (2010–2015) performed investigation in the field of materials selection for biocomposites product, aimed for specific application.

### **3** Expert Systems for Materials Selection

Expert systems are subdivision of applied artificial intelligence and it came into being in the mid-1960s by the artificial intelligence community (Liao 2005). An expert system is an interactive computer-based decision making tool that utilizes both facts and heuristics to answer difficult decision problems founded on the knowledge obtained from an expert (Ipek et al. 2013). A wide range of task-specific knowledge is transferred from a human expert to a computer. Such knowledge is kept in the computer and users consult the computer through the user interface for specific advice when necessary. Upon inquire, the computer makes inferences and arrive at a specific answer.

Expert system also called knowledge-based system, are computer program that simulate the reasoning of human expert in a given field of knowledge. Expert systems rely on heuristics, or the rule of thumb, to extract the information from the large knowledge-base. Expert systems are finding many applications in industry including the area of design, manufacturing, trouble shooting, failure analysis material substitution and material selection. An important advantage of expert system is their ability to capture valuable expertise and make it available to a wider circle of users. They also provide impartial recommendation and are able to search large database for optimum solutions (Farag 2006; Weiss 1997).

Nowadays, the use of computers in engineering design has become an acceptable route in most of engineering projects. Expert systems are particularly suitable for the processing of unstructured scattered knowledge for the solution of complex problems. One such problem is the selection of materials for design with novel materials. In all the systems, data about the materials and their properties were processed and stored in database systems. Logical user interfaces between expert systems and database were developed. Then, the design and selection of the optimal materials were solved through experience and expert knowledge. The expert system developed could offer companies sufficient research potential to solve their practical problems (Sapuan 1999).

An expert system is developed by creating a knowledge base that is required for the application. A knowledge base contains facts and data that are specific to a particular problem area and rules that tell how to manipulate the facts or data stored (Yingzhan 2007). Unlike a conventional database, a knowledge base may include facts, assumptions, beliefs, expertise, and heuristic methods, which are exploratory methods for solving problems where an evaluation is made of the progress toward a goal using a series of approximate results.

How to reason result from the phenomena that existed in the system is an important question in using the expert system. According to information of the

current problem, the inference engine can distinguish, select and match the rules in knowledge base in order to gain results of problems (Hongwei 2005).

At present, forward and backward reasoning are widely used, forward reasoning is the inference course from premise to conclusion, and on the contrary, backward reasoning is the inference course from conclusion to premise. Applied to the system, forward reasoning is the course from fault feature to fault name, backward reasoning is that first assume fault name, then search for whether prerequisite is satisfied or not, so it can judge whether assumption is right. We utilize forward and backward reasoning in fault diagnosis, and it has got satisfactory effects.

Expert system has been found in many applications especially in diagnosis system, system advisor; web based advisory system, and fuzzy decision making. Guo et al. (2008) have been developed diagnosis system for real time faulty in pneumatic system using expert system approach. The system very effective in improve detection and isolation capabilities of quantitative knowledge based system.

Wang et al. (2010) used expert system approach for heavy machinery fault diagnostic system based on supporting maintenance. Machine design, assembly, processing environment and operation as a factor influence the faulty of the system. Chunming and Dawei (2007) investigated a fault diagnosis expert system includes knowledge base, reasoning machine, explanatory, and interfaced based on transient response testing on the mixed-signal circuit using artificial neural network approach. Yang et al. (2005) proposed an expert system using a decision table based on the cause-symptom matrix as probabilistic method to aid plant operators in diagnosing the cause of abnormal vibration for rotating machinery.

KBS has three main components (Fig. 2) which are typically classified as;



### 3.1 Knowledge Base

The knowledge base is the place which contains the rules and techniques that represent human expert knowledge in the system. The domain of a knowledge based system is represented as frames and objects (Sapuan and Abdalla 1998; Sapuan 2001; Sapuan et al. 2002). The connection between the objects is linked together in the form of hierarchy. Information regarding biocomposites and the type of reinforcement are denoted as objects. The manufacturing techniques for biocomposites and its properties such as mechanical and physical properties are kept in the knowledge base. The data for the object are collected from published journals, textbooks, online and other sources. For the frame-based structure, the reinforcement are defined as subclass to the class biocomposite in the object hierarchical tree (Sapuan 2001; Sapuan et al. 2002). In addition, the biocomposite classification is further clarified in depth as the reinforcement-matrix combination and formed as instance.

## 3.2 Inference Engine

The inference engine is an essential component in a knowledge-based system. It is also known as the 'supervisor' that direct the operation upon the knowledge stored in the expert system. It stands between the user and the knowledge base. The internal operation of the inference engine is transparent to the user. Its fundamental function is inferencing and control. The inference engine consists of program instructions that are required or any expert system to operate. It works depending on rules and arrive at the solution using reasoning method. Forward chaining is the reasoning pattern used by the inference engine. During the operation, the engine will browse through the knowledge base and finds the solution with respect to the rule constraints. The engine continues its act of reasoning until the most suitable results for the constraint defined in the rules is obtained.

## 3.3 User Interface

This component of the expert system is used for two-way communication between the user and the system. The user interface interconnects and organizes data that have to be evaluated for further evaluation. If the user simply put all the required information, the interface displays all information transaction, which occurs during the consultation. The interface can be in the form of menus, questions, or graphical icons that are displayed on the computer screen. Communication through the user interface is accomplished by using a keyboard, mouse, or trackball. Sapuan et al. (2002) used a session window of Kappa-PC interfaces to create an application interface. They designed a user-friendly interface in such a manner that when an image in the interface is clicked, it invokes the necessary function and start running the interface process.

# 4 Environmental Life Cycle Assessment of Natural Fiber Composites

The use of various products in daily applications consequently contributed to some portion of environmental damaged throughout the products life time. Due to that reason, understanding the resulting effect of the product as well as differing environmental performance between products are crucial and invokes much interest by various stakeholders in improving the situation towards achieving sustainability. Currently, life cycle assessment (LCA) is among the popular methods applied in analyzing and quantifying the effect of not only products but also services and materials to the surrounding environment during their total life time. LCA is also gaining recognition as among the key factors in environmental management most notably involving corporate and public decision making (Song et al. 2009). The methodology is considered to be young and evolving application, with its roots in research related to energy requirements in the 1960s and pollution prevention, which was formally initiated in the 1970s. Since its establishment, apart from end product assessment objective, the LCA method has expanded into wide range of applications both at the downstream and upstream activities such as eco-labeling, energy systems, product designs, transportations and food productions, which further highlights its functionality and effectiveness (Goedkoop et al. 2013).

In general, LCA is the method available to study the environmental aspects and potential environmental impacts) (e.g. use of resources and the environmental consequences of releases) throughout a product's life cycle from raw material acquisition through production, use, end-of-life treatment, recycling and final disposal, termed as cradle-to-grave approach. The distinguish advantage of LCA lies 42 on its ability to consider the product entire life cycle stages which includes raw material extraction and acquisition, material production and manufacturing, product use, packaging and transportation, end of life treatment and final disposal. The overall overviews of the products help especially to identify the potential environmental burden shifting between individual life cycle stages and minimized its possible occurrence, thus making the whole analysis more comprehensive and consequently enable holistic view of the results to be obtained (Finnveden et al. 2009).

For implementations with regards to the NFC, among the advantages of LCA is the possibility for comparison purpose, such as to determine if from an ecological point of view, the use of natural fibers is more advantageous compared to synthetic fibers as reinforcement in composites. In addition, LCA also enable the identification of key environmental parameters and phases in the whole life cycle of products as well as permitting study on disposal scenarios of the NFC in order to

improve the environmental performance for the specific life cycle phase. Furthermore, through the implementation of LCA, the investigation on the effect of different factors to the sensitivity of the LCA results such as resin fiber content, product lifetime and total transport distance can also be performed (Corbière-Nicollier et al. 2001; Luz et al. 2010). Apart from that, LCA also enables specific view to focused stage in the whole product life cycle and subsequently their relation in term of environmental performance to the whole product life cycle such as the analyzing the significance of the disposal phase relative to other life cycle phases and identifying various disposal technology impacts to the overall environmental profile (Schmidt et al. 2004). Business related to NFC applications also may benefit from LCA implementation in 43 reducing the product cost in several ways such as reducing operating costs via supply chain coordination of transports to reduce the fraction of vehicles travelling with light or empty loads, new product introduction by considering unused raw materials as a marketable asset rather than a cost-centered waste stream, reducing disposal cost and improved relations with authorities, linked with the installation of near-zero discharge facilities, which are much easier to implement for small scales if planned from the outset, reducing cost to certify to ISO 9001 and ISO 14001, which also brings indirect benefits via stakeholder coordination (requirements from industrial customers) and reducing overhead by having in place an environmental management system, which permits the SME in question to correspond to clients and suppliers programs. Besides that, LCA can also act as to support NFC related businesses by creating favorable image to local and regional politicians which can further provide loan guarantees for promising firms without any significant operational or environmental risks and improved credit terms with major financial institutions (Rebitzer et al. 2004). Table 3 shows examples of LCA application involving natural fiber composites.

# 5 Case Study on Materials Selection of Bio-Resin for Natural Fiber Composites Using Modified Digital Logic and Weighted Property Method

Natural fibre composites (NFC) which is made from the combination of natural based reinforcement material and polymer matrix has been extensively explored in recent years as the potential replacement of conventional engineering materials especially synthetic polymer composites for various applications (Faruk et al. 2014). Among the notable advantages of NFC over synthetic composites are improved sustainability performance in term of renewability and biodegradability of the natural based fibres compared to petroleum based synthetic fibres such as glass, aramid and carbon fibres (Mansor et al. 2015; Razali et al. 2015). The renewability advantage also provide the opportunity to gain lower raw material cost and consequently lowers the overall product cost as compared to synthetic fibres (Dungani et al. 2014). The cost saving advantage by using NFC is also made

Natural fiber composites	Application	Life cycle approach	Impact assessment method use	References
Hemp/epoxy versus ABS	Side panel component for passenger car (Audi A3)	Cradle-to-grave	Eco-indicator 95	Wötzel et al. (1999)
Coconut, wood, flax and cotton fiber	Interior components	Cradle-to-grave	Not specified	Finkbeiner and Hoffmann (2006)
PTP vegetable resin versus polyester resin, hemp as the reinforcement material	Bus body component	Cradle-to-grave	Not specified	Müssig et al. (2006)
Hemp/PTP versus glass fiber/polyester	Bus body component	Cradle-to-grave	Eco indicator 99 and cumulative energy demand	Schmehl et al. (2008)
Curaua/PP versus glass fiber/PP	Automotive interior component	Cradle-to-grave	CML	Zah et al. (2007)
Jute fibers (untreated, dried and bleached/dried) versus glass fiber reinforced plastics	Buggy vehicle enclosure component	Cradle-to-grave	Eco-indicator 99	Alves et al. (2010)
Sugarcane bagasse/PP versus talc/PP	Vehicle interior aesthetic coverings component	Cradle-to-grave	Not specified	Luz et al. (2010)
Flax mat/PLLA versus glass fiber/polyester and .flax mat/balsa/PLLA versus glass fiber/balsa/polyester	Packaging for transportation	Cradle-to-gate	Eco-indicator 99 and cumulative energy demand	(Duigou et al. 2011)
Hemp fiber versus flax fiber	Paper pulp product	Cradle-to-gate	CML baseline 2000	González-García et al. (2010)
Kenaf/PP versus polyurethane. glass wool, flax rolls, stone wool, mineral wool and paper wool	Building thermal insulation board material	Cradle-tn-grave	Not specified	Ardente et al. (2008)

Table 3 Examples of LCA applications involving natural fiber composites

applicable due to the lower abrasion property of the fibres compared to synthetic fibres which helps to reduce mould wear during manufacturing hence reducing the manufacturing cost of the product (Yahaya et al. 2015). Apart from that, natural fibres also inherent lower density compared to synthetic fibres which enables higher specific strength and stiffness to be achieve especially for lightweight product design requirements (Mansor et al. 2013). The lightweight performance is currently one of the major focus especially in automotive product development in order to reduce the kerb weight of vehicles hence reducing the overall vehicle fuel consumption (Holbery and Houston 2006).

Another recent trend in the application of NFC is the development of fully biodegradable NFC which comprised of natural fibres as the composite reinforcement material and bio-based resin as the composite matrix. This new class of composites offers improved sustainable advantage in term of sustainability such as fully renewable, recyclable and biodegradable at the end of its life cycle phase compared to NFC made from synthetic matrix. However, natural fibre reinforced bio-resin composites also suffer several disadvantages such as low mechanical properties and higher raw material cost (due to less availability of the bio-resin in the market) compared to natural fibre reinforced synthetic composites.

Koronis et al. (2013) listed several most popular bio-resin for NFC formulation which includes thermoplastic starch, polylactic acid (PLA), poly-L-lactide (PLLA), polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) and poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) as shown in Table 4. They also compared the bio-resin material properties with polypropylene thermoplastic resin, which is one of the most applied commodity type of matrix for natural fibre composite application. In general, starch is among the most widely used bio-resin due to their main advantages in term of high availability, fully renewable and biodegradable as well as low raw material cost. Thermoplastic starch is categorized as polysaccharides (Gurunathan et al. 2015) and is composed of a mixture of two polymers of  $\alpha$ -glucose i.e. linear amylose and a

Bio-resin	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Melting point (Tm °C)	Tensile strength (MPa)	Young modulus (GPa)	Elongation at break (%)	Price (USD/kg)
Thermoplastic starch	1–1.39	110–115	5–6	0.125–0.85	31–44	5.5
PLA	1.21-1.25	150-162	21-60	0.35–3.5	2.5-6	2.42
PLLA	1.25-1.29	170-190	15.5-65.5	0.83-2.7	3-4	4.5
PHB	1.18-1.26	168–182	24-40	3.5–4	5-8	4
PHBV	1.23-1.25	144–172	20-25	0.5-1.5	17.5–25	3.5
PP	0.9-1.16	161-170	30-40	1.1-1.6	20-400	1.65

Table 4 Summary of mechanical properties for bio-resins (Koronis et al. 2013)

114

highly branched amylopectin. It is developed using stored carbohydrate from plants such as corn, wheat, rice, and potatoes. In the other hand, polylactide is a thermoplastic biopolymer derived from renewable resources such as corn starch, tapioca and sugarcane. Its basic monomer is lactic acid, which is derived from starch by fermentation and it is a sustainable alternative to petrochemical-derived products, since the lactides produced from agricultural by-products mainly the carbohydrate rich substances (Sahari and Salit 2012). Polylactide is categorized as thermoplastic aliphatic polyester, which can be further divided into several major types which are polylactic acid (PLA) and poly-L-lactide (PLLA), polyhydroxy-butyrate(PHB) and copolymer poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) (PHBV) (Koronis et al. 2013).

There are many reported studies on the development of the aforementioned bio-resins for NFC application. Surin et al. (2015) reported the development of coconut coir reinforced composites using the combination of thermoplastic starch and PLA bio-resins, with and without chemical modifications. In their study, the highest mechanical strength and modulus of the coconut coir reinforced thermoplastic starch/PLA composites were found at the use of between 20 and 30wt% fibre loadings, and higher mechanical properties were also found for coconut coir reinforced thermoplastic starch/PLA composites prepared with chemical modifications (addition of maleic anhydride with thermoplastic starch) compared to similar composites without chemical modification. Apart from that, Espinach et al. (2015) also reported on the application of thermoplastic starch for the development of alpha-grass reinforced starch biocomposites. In their study, alpha-grass was reinforced with thermoplastic starch at fibre loading between 5 and 35wt% and subjected to flexural tests. Results from their test revealed that the alpha-grass reinforced thermoplastic starch composites showed comparable flexural strength and modulus properties with glass fire reinforced polypropylene composites at similar fibre loading conditions.

Furthermore, development of fully biodegradable composites was also reported by Duiguo et al. (2011) using hybrid flax mat and balsa as the reinforcement materials and PLLA bio-resin as the matrix. In their study, the hybrid flax mat/balsa reinforced PLLA composites showed lower environmental impact performance compared to glass fibre mat reinforced polyester composites and hybrid glass fibre mat/balsa wood reinforced polyester composites. Elsewhere, Berthet et al. (2015) reported the development of wheat straw reinforced PHBV composites and studied the effect of moisture of the final composites mechanical properties. Findings from their study have indicated that the presence of moisture at the initial stage of sample preparation (using dried fibres and moisture affected fibres) did little effect on the final composites tensile properties. However, thy also found that the molecular weight of the PHBV bio-resin decreases as the moisture content with the presence of higher moisture content due to the effect of hydrolysis reactions. Finally, Ren et al. (2015) reported on the use of PHB bio-resin for the development of pulp fibre composites. In their study, the effect of higher fibre loading contents (up to 45 wt%) was shown able to improve the tensile and impact properties of pulp fiber reinforced PHB composites compared to virgin PHB bio-resin due to the increase of reinforcement agents within the material's structure.

Despite the positive contributions of the bio-resin towards the development of green NFC, there are still challenges that needs to be addressed especially by product designers in fully utilising the materials for practical use such as selecting the most appropriate type of bio-resin for specific application. In this chapter, the materials selection issue faced by product designers are solved using the application of multi criteria decision making (MCDM) method, namely modified Digital Logic Method (DLM) and Weighted Property Method (WPM). The aim of this case study is to select the most appropriate bio-resin for producing a new NFC based automotive interior spare tyre cover which able to grant better sustainability performance compared to current component produced using synthetic plastic. In the materials substitution process, the current structural performance importance is preserved to ensure that the new product able to function effectively and safely as per design requirements. The overall flow of the decision making method for the bio-resin materials selection is shown in Fig. 3.

As shown in Fig. 3, the materials selection process for the NFC is developing the selection criteria for the intended materials application (automotive spare tyre cover). For interior automotive application, Koronis et al. (2013) have several main selection criteria for bio-resin related to NFC composites construction which are lightweight, good mechanical strength and thermal resistance as well as low product cost. Based on the application requirements, the individual criteria was then translated into relevant materials properties such as density (corresponding to lightweight), raw material price (corresponding to low product cost) and Young modulus (corresponding to the component structural stiffness). Figure 4 shows the overall bio-resin selection criteria based on the materials properties with the practical design requirements.



Fig. 3 Overall bio-resin materials selection flowchart



Fig. 4 Bio-resin selection criteria for automotive spare tyre cover

# 5.1 Weighting of Selection Criteria Using Modified Digital Logic Method

The next step in bio-resin materials selection is to determine the relative importance of each selection criteria with respect to the overall selection goal. This is important especially in MCDM problems as the designers have to comply with all the selection criteria associated with the design requirements, and in practical most of the selection criteria have varying importance between them. To solve the problem, a criteria weighting method called modified DLM is applied in this case study. The modified DLM was a revised version of the initial DLM whereby a modified rating method was used using one (1) to three (3) importance scale (Dehghan-Manshadi et al. 2007). During comparison between the criteria, the value of three (3) is assigned for the most important criteria, value of two (2) is assigned for the equal important criteria and value of one (1) is assigned for the less important criteria. The final weighting factor for each selection criteria is calculated based on Eq. (1).

Selection criteria	Descriptions
Density	This material property corresponds to the weight of the bio-resin. For selection purpose, lowest density is preferred to achieve low resin weight and subsequently final composites with lightweight performance
Young modulus	This material property indicates the capability of the bio-resin to maintain its shape under given force. Young modulus is also referred to the materials stiffness performance. Higher Young modulus value for bio-resin is preferred for structural application which able to provide stiff component performance
Tensile strength	This material property reflects the capability of the bio-resin to absorb the force subjected without failure. Higher tensile strength is preferred for the bio-resin to attain higher load bearing capability for the final composites especially for structural application
Elongation at break	This material property corresponds to the measure of ductility of the bio-resin. For structural application whereby impact loading is present, higher elongation at break value is preferred for bio-resin to achieve final composites impact energy capability, thus enabling component that can withstand higher impact loading
Melting point	This material property reflects the melting temperature of the bio-resin. Higher melting temperature is preferred for producing composites for structural application whereby it enable the material to withstand high operating temperature
Price	Lower bio-resin price is preferred to enable lower final composites raw material cost and subsequently lower product cost which is crucial for successful product

Table 5 Descriptions of the selection criteria applied in the case study

Weighting factor, 
$$w = (\text{total positive decisions}/N')$$
 (1)

where N' = [2n(n-1)] and n = number of selection criteria

In addition, other notable improvement of the modified DLM compared to the conventional DLM is the introduction of equal important rating (value of 2) for rating the compared criteria. The conventional DLM only permitted two rating value during judgment between the criteria, which is one (1) for greater important and zero (0) for less important. Often, in practical, decision makers also give equal rating between the compared criteria as in their judgment, as both criteria are equally important with respect to each other. Nevertheless, similar to the conventional DLM, the modified DLM will also yield total weighting factor value of one (1). Moreover, the application of the three score rating system was also reported to provide higher final decision accuracy compared to the conventional DLM (Dehghan-Manshadi et al. 2007). The overall results of the weighting analysis performed for the selection criteria in this case study is shown in Table 6 while Fig. 5 summarized the weighting analysis results. From Fig. 5, it can be observed that density, Young modulus, tensile strength and price selection criteria shared similar normalized weighting importance value of 0.2 while elongation at break and melting point both score lower normalized weighting importance value of 0.1. The

	0								3									
No	Material properties	Nun	aber o	of post	sible d	lecisio	ns [W	= n(	n-1)/2	_							Total positive	Weighting
			5	3	4	5	9	7	8	6	10	11	12	13	14	15	decisions	factor, w
		-	1	-	1	1	2-	2-	2-	2-	۴.	3-	÷.	4	4	5-		
		2	ю	4	5	9	з	4	5	9	4	5	6	5	9	6		
-	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	5	5	3	3	2											12	0.200
5	Yourig modulus (GPa)	5					2	3	3	2							12	0.200
б	Tensile strength (MPa)		5				2				33	3	5				12	0.200
4	Elongation at break (%)			1				1			1			2	1		6	0.100
S	Melting point (Tm_°C)				-				1			1		2		1	9	0.100
9	Price (USD/kg)					2				2			2		3	3	12	0.200
Note Wei£ (2 +	Decision ratings: $1 = 1$ (hting factor, $a = (tota 2 + 3 + 2)/[2 \times 6 > $	less in al po: ×(6 –	nporta sitive 1)] =	nt; 2 : decis 12/6(	= equ sions/1 0 = 0.2	al imp N') w 200	ortant	.; N	more [2n(n	impor - 1)]	tant and	u =	oquinu	er of	prop	erty :	= 6 Sample calculat	ion: $\sum w_{-}$ density =

Table 6 Weighting results bio-resin for criteria materials selection using modified DLM



Fig. 5 Result of relative importance between bio-resin selection criteria using modified DLM

results revealed the preference of the product designer (decision maker) in placing the priority for the selection criteria towards achieving the overall project goal.

# 5.2 Determination of the Candidate Score and Ranking of Candidate Material Using Weighted Property Method

After the selection criteria weightage is obtained, the next stage is to determine the overall score for every bio-resin candidate using the WPM. There are two main steps in calculating the overall score, which are first calculating the scaled property value,  $\beta$  for each bio-resin, followed by determining the final weighted property index,  $\gamma$  also for each bio-resin listed as the selection candidate materials.

The scaled value method allowed the selection process involving selection property with varying attributes and units to be analyzed based on equivalent value simultaneously. For the condition where high value of solution attribute is desired such as material's tensile strength and tensile modulus, the scaled property value,  $\beta$  is calculated using Eq. (2) (Mansor and Sapuan 2014).

$$\beta = \text{scaled property}$$

$$= (\text{numerical value of property} \times 100)/\text{largest value}$$
(2)

In contrast, for condition where low value is best such as material's price and density, the scaled property value,  $\beta$  is calculated using Eq. (3).

<b>Bio-resin</b>	Weightir	ng factors.	, w										Weighted Property Index, $\gamma$
	0.2		0.2		0.2		0.1		0.1		0.2		
	Material	propertie	s (average										
	Density		Young		Tensile		Elongatic	m at	Melting 1	point	Price		
			modulus		strength		break						
	β	g/cm <sup>3</sup>	β	GPa	β	MPa	β	%	β	°C	β	£/kg	
T-starch	100.0	1.195	13.01	0.488	13.58	5.50	100.0	37.50	62.50	112.5	44.00	5.50	50.369
PLA	97.15	1.230	51.33	1.925	100.0	40.50	11.33	4.25	86.67	156.0	100.0	2.42	79.498
PLLA	94.09	1.270	47.07	1.765	100.0	40.50	9.33	3.50	100.0	180.0	53.78	4.50	69.921
PHB	97.95	1.220	100.0	3.750	79.01	32.00	17.33	6.50	97.22	175.0	60.50	4.00	78.948
PHBV	96.37	1.240	26.67	1.000	55.56	22.50	56.67	21.25	87.78	158.0	69.14	3.50	63.992
Sample calc	ulation:												
$\Sigma\gamma_{-}$ Thermoj	plastic Sta	uch = 0.2	$2 \times 100 +$	$0.12 \times 1$	[3.01 + 0.2]	$2 \times 13.5$	$8 + 0.1 \times$	100 + 0	$.1 \times 62.5$	$0 + 0.10^{\circ}$	$7 \times 67 +$	$0.2 \times 5$	.50 = 50.369

WPM
using
selection
materials
of bio-resins
scores
Overall
Table 7

$$\beta = \text{scaled property}$$

$$= (\text{lowest value} \times 100)/\text{numerical value of property}$$
(3)

Determination of the final weighted property index,  $\gamma$  value for each bio-resin is performed using Eq. (4). The final weighted property index,  $\gamma$  is calculated by the addition of the scale property and the weighting factor, *w* for each of the bio-resin materials property

$$w = \text{weighted property index}$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{n} \beta_i w_i (n = \text{number of selection criteria})$$
(4)

Table 7 shows the overall scores of bio-resins materials selection calculated using WPM. A sample calculation to describe in detail the calculation process in determining the final weighted property index for thermoplastic starch bio-resin is also included in Table 7. Finally, based on the results, the bio-resins candidate is ranked by their respective weighted property index,  $\gamma$  scores, and the most suitable candidate bio-resin materials which comply to all the selection criteria is selected from the bio-resin with the highest scores and rank. Figure 6 summarized the overall WPM scores obtained at the end of the analysis for each of the bio-resins candidate material.

As indicated in Fig. 6, PLA bio-resin obtained the highest WPM score of 79.498 points, followed by PHB (78.948 points), PLLA (69.921 points), PHBV (63.992



Fig. 6 Overall score of bio-resins for materials selection using WPM

jawaid@upm.edu.my

points) and finally thermoplastic starch (50.369 points). The final results revealed that PLA bio-resin is the most suitable candidate materials to be selected as the matrix material for formulating the NFC towards the construction of the new automotive spare tyre cover which able to grant improved sustainable advantages compared to the current synthetic plastic spare tyre component.

### 6 Conclusion

In this chapter, the significance of material selection in product design are introduced. Material selection challenges faced by product designers are solved using the application of multi criteria decision making (MCDM) method, namely modified Digital Logic Method (DLM) and Weighted Property Method (WPM). The aim of the case study discussed in this chapter is to select the most appropriate bio-resin for producing a new NFC based automotive interior spare tyre cover which able to grant better sustainability performance compared to current component produced using synthetic plastic. The bio-resin candidates were ranked according to their score values using WPM. Hence, PLA bio-resin obtained the highest score and thus, was selected as the most appropriate material compared to the others.

### References

- Ali A, BA S (2013) Java based expert system for selection of natural fibre composite materials. J Food Agric Environ 11:1871–1877
- Al-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2014a) A novel evaluation tool for enhancing the selection of natural fibers for polymeric composites based on fiber moisture content criterion. BioResources 10(1):299–312
- Al-Oqla FM, Sapuan MS, Ishak MR, Aziz NA (2014b) Combined multi-criteria evaluation stage technique as an agro waste evaluation indicator for polymeric composites: Date palm fibers as a case study. BioResources 9(3):4608–4621
- Al-oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Ishak MR, Nuraini AA (2015a) Decision making model for optimal reinforcement condition of natural fiber composites. Fibers Polym 16(1):153–163
- Al-Oqla FM, Salit MS, Ishak MR, Aziz NA (2015b) Selecting natural fibers for bio-based materials with conflicting criteria. American J Appl Sci 12(1):64
- Alves C, Silva AJ, Reis LG, Freitas M, Rodrigues LB, Alves DE (2010) Ecodesign of automotive components making use of natural jute fiber composites. J Cleaner Prod 18(4):313–327
- Anojkumar L, Ilangkumaran M, Sasirekha V (2014) Comparative analysis of MCDM methods for pipe material selection in sugar industry. Expert Syst. Appl. 41(6):2964–2980
- Ashby MF (2001) 'Materials Selection Charts. ASM Metals Handbook 20:266-280
- Berthet MA, Gontard N, Angellier-Coussy H (2015) Impact of fibre moisture content on the structure/mechanical properties relationships of PHBV/wheat straw fibres biocomposites. Compos. Sci. Technol. 117:386–391
- Bo-Suk Yang, Dong-Soo Lim, Tan Andy Chit Chiow (2005) VIBEX: an expert system for vibration fault diagnosis of rotating machinery using decision tree and decision table. Expert Syst. Appl. 28(4):735–742

- Cebon D, Ashby MF (1992) Computer aided materials selection for mechanical design. Met Mater 8(1):25–30
- Chen TY (2012) Comparative analysis of SAW and TOPSIS based on interval-valued fuzzy sets: discussions on score functions and weight constraints. Expert Syst. Appl. 39(2):1848–1861
- Chunming L, Dawei H (2007) A fault diagnosis expert system base on artificial neural network for mixed-signal circuits. In: The 8th international conference on electronic measurement and instruments, 16 Aug-18 July, Xi'an, pp 611–614
- Corbière-Nicollier T, Laban BG, Lundquist L, Leterrier Y, Månson JA, Jolliet O (2001) Life cycle assessment of biofibres replacing glass fibres as reinforcement in plastics. Resour Conserv Recycl 33(4):267–287
- Dehghan-Manshadi B, Mahmudi H, Abedian A, Mahmudi R (2007) A novel method for materials selection in mechanical design: combination of non-linear normalization and a modified digital logic method. Mater. Des. 28(1):8–15
- Deng YM, Edwards KL (2007) The role of materials identification and selection in engineering design. Mater. Des. 28(1):131–139
- Duigou A, Deux J-M, Davies P, Baley C (2011) PLLA/Flax Mat/Balsa Bio-Sandwich— Environmental impact and simplified Life Cycle Analysis. Appl. Compos. Mater. 19(3– 4):363–378
- Dungani R, Abdul Khalil HPS, Sumardi I, Suhaya Y, Sulistyawati E, Islam MN, Aprilia NAS (2014) Non-wood renewable materials: properties improvement and its application. In: Hakeem KR, Jawaid M, Rashid U (eds) Biomass and bioenergy. Springer International Publishing, New York, pp 1–29
- Espinach FX, Delgado-Aguilar M, Puig J, Julian F, Boufi S, Mutjé P (2015) Flexural properties of fully biodegradable alpha-grass fibers reinforced starch-based thermoplastics. Compos. B 81:98–106
- Fairuz AM, Sapuan SM, Zainudin ES (2012) A prototype expert system for material selection of polymeric-based composites for small fishing boat components. J. Food Agric. Environ., accepted for publication
- Farag MM (2002) Quantitative methods of materials selection. Handbook of materials selection, pp 1–24
- Farag MM (2006) Quantitative methods of materials selection. In: Kurtz M (ed) Handbook of material selection, 3rd edn. Wiley Press, New York, pp 466–488
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink H-P, Sain M (2014) Progress report on natural fiber reinforced composites. Macromol. Mater. Eng. 299(1):9–26
- Finkbeiner M, Hoffmann R (2006) Application of life cycle assessment for the environmental certificate of the Mercedes-Benz S-Class (7 pp). Int J Life Cycle Assess 11(4):240–246
- Finnveden G, Hauschild M Z, Ekvall T, Guinèe J, Heijungs R, Hellweg S, ... Suh S (2009) Recent developments in life cycle assessment. J Environ Manage 91(1):1–21
- Goedkoop M, Heijungs R, Huijbregts M, De Schryver A, Struijs J, van Zelm R (2013) ReCiPe 2008 first edition (version 1. 08). Characterization factor spreadsheet, pré consultants
- González-García S, Hospido A, Feijoo G, Moreira MT (2010) Life cycle assessment of raw materials for non-wood pulp mills: hemp and flax. Resour Conserv Recycl 54(11):923–930
- Guo B, Qi F, Fu G (2008) A knowledge-based diagnostic system for pneumatic system. In: International symposium on knowledge acquisition and modeling, pp 127–130
- Gurunathan T, Mohanty S, Nayak SK (2015) A review of the recent developments in biocomposites based on natural fibres and their application perspectives. Compos. A Appl. Sci. Manuf. 77:1–25
- Gutteridge PA, Waterman NA (1986) Computer-aided materials selection. Encyclopedia of materials science and engineering. Pergaman Press, Oxford
- Hongwei Z (2005) The design and realization of expert system based on function detection. In: The fifth international conference on power transmission and distribution technology, pp 459–463
- Holbery J, Houston D (2006) Natural-fiber-reinforced polymer composites in automotive applications. J. Miner. Metals Mater. Soc. 58(11):80–86

- Ipek M, Selvi IH, Findik F, Torkul O, Cedimoğlu IH (2013) An expert system based material selection approach to manufacturing. Mater. Des. 47:331–340
- Jahan A, Edwards KL (2013) Weighting of dependent and target-based criteria for optimal decision-making in materials selection process: biomedical applications. Mater. Des. 49:1000–1008
- Jahan A, Ismail MY, Sapuan SM, Mustapha F (2010) Material screening and choosing methods–a review. Mater. Des. 31(2):696–705
- Jahan A, Mustapha F, Ismail MY, Sapuan SM, Bahraminasab M (2011) A comprehensive VIKOR method for material selection. Mater. Des. 32(3):1215–1221
- Jalham S (2006) Decision-making integrated information technology (IIT) approach for material selection. Int J comput Appl Technol 25(1):65–71
- Jee DH, Kang KJ (2000) A method for optimal material selection aided with decision making theory. Mater. Des. 21:199–206
- Karande P, Gauri SK, Chakraborty S (2013) Applications of utility concept and desirability function for materials selection. Mater. Des. 45:349–358
- Khorshidi R, Hassani A (2013) Comparative analysis between TOPSIS and PSI methods of materials selection to achieve a desirable combination of strength and workability in Al/SiC composite. Mater Des 52:999–1010
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos B 44(1):120–127
- Liao SH (2005) Expert system methodologies and applications—a decade review from 1995 to 2004. Expert Syst Appl 28(1):93–103
- Liu HC, Liu L, Wu J (2013) Material selection using an interval 2-tuple linguistic VIKOR method considering subjective and objective weights. Mater Des 52:158–167
- Liu HC, You JX, Zhen L, Fan XJ (2014) A novel hybrid multiple criteria decision making model for material selection with target-based criteria. Mater Des 60:380–390
- Luz SM, Caldeira-Pires A, Ferrão PM (2010) Environmental benefits of substituting talc by sugarcane bagasse fibers as reinforcement in polypropylene composites: ecodesign and LCA as strategy for automotive components. Resour Conserv Recycl 54(12):1135–1144
- Maniya K, Bhatt MG (2010) A selection of material using a novel type decision-making method: preference selection index method. Mater Des 31(4):1785–1789
- Mansor MR, Sapuan MS, Zainudin ES, Nuraini AA, Hambali A (2015) Life cycle assessment of natural fiber polymer composites. In: Hakeem KR, Jawaid M, Alothman OY (eds) Agricultural Biomass Based Potential Materials. Springer International Publishing, London, pp 121–141
- Mansor MR, Sapuan SM, Edi Syams Z, Abd Aziz N, Hambali A (2014) Application of integrated AHP-TOPSIS method in hybrid natural fiber composites materials selection for automotive parking brake lever component. Aust J Basic Appl Sci 8(5):431–439
- Mansor MR, Sapuan SM (2014) Automotive composite hand operated parking brake lever design with a weighted property index method. In: Sapuan SM (ed) Engineering composites: properties and applications. UPM Press, Serdang, pp 248–264
- Mansor MR, Sapuan SM, Zainudin ES, Nuraini AA, Hambali A (2013) Hybrid natural and glass fibers reinforced polymer composites material selection using analytical hierarchy process for automotive brake lever design. Mater Des 51:484–492
- Matos MJ, Simplicio MH (2006) Innovation and sustainability in mechanical design through materials selection. Mater Des 27(1):74–78
- Müssig J, Schmehl M, von Buttlar HB, Schönfeld U, Arndt K (2006) Exterior components based on renewable resources produced with SMC technology—Considering a bus component as example. Ind Crops Prod 24(2):132–145
- Peng AH, Xiao XM (2013) Material selection using PROMETHEE combined with analytic network process under hybrid environment. Mater. Des. 47:643–652
- Prasad K, Chakraborty S (2013) A quality function deployment-based model for materials selection. Mater. Des. 49:525–535
- Rao RV (2008) A decision making methodology for material selection using an improved compromise ranking method. Mater. Des. 29(10):1949–1954

- Rao RV, Patel BK (2010) A subjective and objective integrated multiple attribute decision making method for material selection. Mater. Des. 31(10):4738–4747
- Rathod MK, Kanzaria HV (2011) A methodological concept for phase change material selection based on multiple criteria decision analysis with and without fuzzy environment. Mater. Des. 32(6):3578–3585
- Razali N, Salit MS, Jawaid M, Ishak MR, Lazim Y (2015) A study on chemical composition, physical, tensile, morphological, and thermal properties of roselle fibre: effect of fibre maturity. Bioresources 10(1):1803–1823
- Rebitzer G, Ekvall T, Frischknecht R, Hunkeler D, Norris G, Rydberg T, ... Pennington DW (2004). Life cycle assessment: Part 1:framework, goal and scope definition, inventory analysis, and applications. Environ Int 30(5):701–720
- Ren H, Liu Z, Zhai H, Cao Y, Omori S (2015) Effects of lignophenols on mechanical performance of biocomposites based on polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB) and polypropylene (PP) reinforced with pulp fibers. Bioresources 10(1):432–447
- Sahari J, Salit MS (2012) The development and properties of biodegradable and sustainable polymers. J. Polym. Mater. 29(1):153–165
- Sapuan SM, Mujtaba IM (2010) Development of computational framework for material selection of natural fiber-reinforced polymer composite materials using neural network. In: Sapuan SM, Mujtaba IM (eds) Composite Materials Technology: Neural Network Application. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 317–340
- Sapuan SM (1999) A computer-aided material selection for design of automotive safety critical components with novel materials. Malays. J. Comput. Sci. 12:37–46
- Sapuan SM (2001) A knowledge-based system for materials selection in mechanical engineering design. Mater. Des. 22:687–695
- Sapuan SM, Abdalla HS (1998) A prototype knowledge-based system for the material selection of polymeric-based composites for automotive components. Compos. A Appl. Sci. Manuf. 29A:731–742
- Sapuan SM, Jacob MSD, Mustapha F, Ismail N (2002) A prototype knowledge-based system for material selection of ceramic matrix composites of automotive engine components. Mater. Des. 23:701–708
- Sapuan SM, Kho JY, Zainudin ES, Leman Z, Ali BA, Hambali A (2011) Materials selection for natural fiber reinforced polymer composites using analytical hierarchy process. Indian J Eng Mater Sci 18(4):255–267
- Schmehl M, Müssig J, Schönfeld U, Von Buttlar HB (2008) Life cycle assessment on a bus body component based on hemp fiber and PTP®. J Polym Environ 16(1):51–60
- Schmidt WP, Dahlqvist E, Finkbeiner M, Krinke S, Lazzari S, Oschmann D, ... Thiel C (2004) Life cycle assessment of lightweight and end-of-life scenarios for generic compact class passenger vehicles. Int J Life Cycle Assess 9(6):405–416
- Shah DU (2014) Natural fibre composites: comprehensive Ashby-type materials selection charts. Mater Des 62:21–31
- Shanian A, Savadogo O (2006) A material selection model based on the concept of multiple attribute decision making. Mater Des 27(4):329–337
- Song YS, Youn JR, Gutowski TG (2009) Life cycle energy analysis of fiber-reinforced composites. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 40(8):1257–1265
- Surin P, Rakkwamsuk P, Wimolmala E, Sombatsompop N (2015) Effects of coir fiber and maleic anhydride modification on the properties of thermoplastic starch/PLA composite laminates. J. Nat. Fibers 12(2):108–120
- Thakker A, Jarvis J, Buggy M, Sahed A (2008) A novel approach to materials selection strategy case study: wave energy extraction impulse turbine blade. Mater. Des. 29(10):1973–1980
- Van Kesteren IEH, Kandachar PV, Stappers PJ (2006) Activities in selecting materials by product designers. In: proceedings of the international conference on advanced design and manufacture. Harbin, China (January)
- Vincke P (1992) Multicriteria decision-aid. Wiley, New York

- Wang YH, Deng C, Xiong Y, Wu J (2010) A mixed expert system for fault diagnosis. In: 2010 IEEE 17th international conference on industrial engineering and engineering management (IE&EM), 29–31 Oct, Xiamen
- Weiss V (1997) Computer-aided material selection. ASM metals Handbook, Vol. 20, ASM international, Material Park, Ohio, pp 309–314
- Wötzel K, Wirth R, Flake M (1999) Life cycle studies on hemp fibre reinforced components and ABS for automotive parts. Die Angew Makromol Chem 272(1):121–127
- Yahaya R, Sapuan SM, Jawaid M, Leman Z, Zainudin ES (2015) Effect of layering sequence and chemical treatment on the mechanical properties of woven kenaf–aramid hybrid laminated composites. Mater Des 67:173–179
- Yang S, Ju Y (2014) A novel multiple attribute material selection approach with uncertain membership linguistic information. Mater Des 63:664–671
- Yazdani M, Payam AF (2015) A comparative study on material selection of microelectromechanical systems electrostatic actuators using Ashby, VIKOR and TOPSIS. Mater Des 65:328–334
- Yingzhan K (2007) Design of the fault diagnosis expert system for the fire control system. In: 6th international conference on electronic measurement and instruments, pp 1077–1080
- Zah R, Hischier R, Leão AL, Braun I (2007) Curauá fibers in the automobile industry-a sustainability assessment. J Cleaner Prod 15(11):1032-1040

# Design of Prosthetic Leg Socket from Kenaf Fibre Based Composites

M.H. Nurhanisah, N. Saba, Mohammad Jawaid and M.T. Paridah

**Abstract** Prosthetic socket is one of important part as it involved interface or connecting link between stump and prosthetic components. Besides the functionality of socket itself, it also involved satisfaction on patient due to the force distribution and pressure on stump. Selecting the right liner is essential in order to ensure the prosthesis fits well and is comfortable to wear. The quality and comfort of a prosthetic socket and its design can determine the daily extent of period, as the patients can use their artificial limbs and lead as normal life as possible. Technological advancement has led to wider range of modern orthopedic and prosthetic device. Fibre reinforced composites are most widely used for upper- and lower- limb prostheses due to their superior strength and excellent biocompatibility. In this review, the use of fibre reinforced composite materials for prostheses are viewed. This review article intended to present general information regarding the structure and function of type and application for current prosthetic socket design for the benefit of the reader. This paper also discussed the comfort measurement of residual limb on prosthetic socket.

**Keywords** Prosthetic socket · Lower limb · Fibre reinforced composites · Comfort measurement

e-mail: jawaid@upm.edu.my; jawaid\_md@yahoo.co.in

M.H. Nurhanisah · N. Saba · M. Jawaid (🖂) · M.T. Paridah

Laboratory of Biocomposite Technology, Institute of Tropical Forestry and Forest Products (INTROP), Universiti Putra Malaysia, 43400 Serdang, Selangor, Malaysia

M. Jawaid Department of Chemical Engineering, College of Engineering, King Saud University, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_6

### 1 Introduction

In developing countries, amputations are increasing, particularly for the lower limb. The two major causes for amputations are traffic accident, particulary motocycle accident and diabetes. Others reason of amputation are congenital and disease. There are several causes of the amputation such as congenital defect, which related to person who born with missing or damaged limb. Besides that, the leading ailments such as cancer, circulatory disease and infection may lead to the amputation. Likewise in developing countries, the amputation may occur in industrial, vehicular and war related accident. Biomaterials are used in ancient long ago in Egyptian mummy's artificial eyes, ears, teeth, and noses. Today, the medical practice on medical device and medical implant has increase. The application of biomaterial in medical devices and implants has taken a place in largely used to replace and restore the function of traumatized or organ or degenerated tissues, to improve function, assist healing and correct abnormalities all thus improve the quality of life of the patients (Ramakrishna et al. 2001). Today's technological advancement has improved the application on prosthetic devices and modern orthopedic medicine. Prosthetic socket is the essential part that provides the connection between residual limb and the device. Many prosthetics has to face the critical challenge due to discomfort in prosthetic socket. The good quality and comfort of prosthetic socket could determine the daily duration for user and may prevent the soft tissues damage such as blisters and ulcers (Sengeh and Herr 2013). The demands on prosthetics devices are as comforts to the user, high performance, biocompatibility and versatility to enable user to have a quality of a normal life as possible. Current advances in socket technology which focusing on cushioning as contributors to comfort in prosthetic socket have reduced pain in user residual limb. Technologies from gel liner and vacuum-assisted sockets to modern interfaces have covered a large area of products, that rely on residual limb laser scanning and computer aided manufacturing (Martinez-Villalpando et al. 2008).

Presently, fibre reinforced polymer composites are widely used as multiphased materials in orthopaedics particularly for upper and lower-limb prostheses. In developing countries, these materials are difficult to source and it require costly fume extraction equipment due to toxic produced from acrylic resin work. Natural fibre based polymer composites have been reported to possess exceptional strength to weight ratio, high impact resistant and superior biocompatability. However, prosthetic satisfaction is a subjective notion as every person has different sense.

## 2 Lower Limb Prosthesis

Lower limb prosthetics is a device which designed to replace the appearance and function of the missing limb as the loss can affects an patient's quality of life. The devices are designed to support, supplement, or augment the function of an existing



Fig. 1 a Trans-Tibial (*below* knee) prosthesis with components part, b Trans-femoral (*above* knee) prosthesis with components part. Retrieved from http://www.aalonline.com/about-prosthetics/about-prosthetics

lower limb (Kelly 2009). However, because of discomfort, many amputees use them less than needed or some cases they reject lower limb prostheses. According to (Berke et al. 2010), the poor circulation in the limb leads to arterial disease, with preponderance of the amputations afflict to diabetes mellitus. The types of prosthesis rely on missing limb. There are two types of lower limb prosthetic devices, describe by (Facoetti et al. 2010) and (Rajťúková et al. 2014), which are:

- 1. Trans-femoral—A trans-femoral prosthesis is an artificial limb that replaces a missing leg on above the knee.
- 2. Trans-tibial—A trans-tibial prosthesis is an artificial limb that replaces a missing leg on below the knee.

Trans-femoral and Trans tibial and its components are illustrated in Fig. 1. A typical prosthetic lower limb consists of three basic components which are an artificial foot, tube adaptor and socket. For above knee, it also incorporates a knee joint (Strait et al. 2006) and (Rajťúková et al. 2014). Other less prevalent cases for lower extremity beside transtibial and transfemoral which are included (Kapp and Miller 2002):

- 1. Hip disarticulations—This is refers to the removal of the entire lower extremity through the hip joint.
- 2. Knee disarticulations—This is refers to knee disarticulating the femur from the tibia bone.
- 3. Symes—Partial foot and foot amputations.

Researcher in other study reported that the part such as foot, pylon and others components are basically purchased through the catalogues (Colombo et al. 2010). Those components will be delivering and assembled at prosthetic manufacturer following the patient's specific need. However, the socket must be a custom made

fabrication based on patient's residual limb and it impossible to manufacture as mass productions. Researchers claimed that, the whole fabrications of the prosthetic limbs are custom made in few facilities (Nair et al. 2008). The prosthetic leg socket is the most individual and custom-made part (Andrysek 2010), and its significance is based on the manufacturing and the functionality. Accordingly, its quality has a major influence on the ability to control the artificial limb and on comfort for prosthetic user. Thus, the socket acts as a joint between prosthesis and stump and determines the comfort of prosthetic leg wearer. Therefore, the design, mechanics and materials aspect must be given consideration to reassurance to the future prosthetic leg devices.

### **3** Prosthesis Socket Design for Transtibial Prostheses

Sockets are the important part which has a direct interfacing with the stump, which also determines the amputee's comfort and ability to control the artificial limb. Prosthetic design involves making a replacement of a missing body part of the appropriate shape and size (Silver-Thorn 2004). Trans-tibial (BW) prosthesis with liner and components part are displayed in Fig. 2.

In the past decade, the transtibial amputations are among of most regularly major in lower limb amputation with half of it. For every amputee, their challenges are different at different stages of lives. In general, the prosthesis for transtibial amputee consists of socket, adapter to attach the socket to the shank and artificial foot, besides this also includes auxiliary suspension (Silver-Thorn 2004), to attach the residual limb to the socket. In transtibial prostheses, there are varieties of socket



designs available. However, even the mould follow the exact shape of residual limb while fabricating the socket, still does not produce a proper socket and needs to be adjusted. Moreover, the adjustments were made at the region around patellar tendon and at the tibia part to push the bone up in back as a shield in distal tip. There are two areas of sensitive areas where relief regions are added which are at the top end of the fibula and the very distal (lower) tip. Thus, the real art of prosthetics based on discovering in sculpting and fine-tuning on the socket shape (Smith 2003). In providing the comfortable and minor changes in size of the stump, sockets need to incorporate with foam or silicone gel liners. Cotton or wool socks, which are easier to clean than the liner and more durable, need to wear with hard socket. Others type of socket which rigid outside frame was made from soft material inside. This type of socket is flexible and the shape can change to provide contractions of the intrinsic muscles. It is also able to be used for residual limb which are scarred and hard to fit. The historic design (dating back to 1696), which incorporates a thigh corset, side joints, and an open-ended wood socket are not been used in present, unless for those succeed worn it from the past and those who seldom do the maintenance in prosthetic care, reviewed by the researchers (Silver-Thorn 2004) and (Smith 2003).

Many prosthetist clinicians and researcher around the world have discovered the design and materials since 1980s. The improvement of the design for socket can give good connection between the sockets and stump (Marks and Michael 2001). The basic components of prosthetic device remain the same even new materials and technologies have developed since the past century. The presence of the new materials, such as advanced plastic and carbon fibre composites have made the prosthetic more lightly, stronger and more realistic. Despite the development in prosthetics and surgical techniques, many work still needs to be improve to enhance the quality of prosthetic wearer's life.

### 4 Thermal Comfort on Prosthesis Socket

The thermal stresses has affects many amputee in their daily life, as thermal discomfort in socket could give an adverse effect on prosthetic use, comfort and satisfaction. The prosthetic socket barrier leads many problem including radiation, evaporation convection, and conduction. In some cases skin irritations usually appear on people with amputation due to thermal environment inside prosthetic socket. These also cause skin irritation, unpleasant odor, friction blisters, infection and bacterial invasion to residual limb and lead to discomfort. (Hagberg and Brånemark 2001) reveal that thermal discomfort would give bad influent to prosthetic user. In another study by (Lake and Supan 1997), 60 to 70% of the amputees claimed that high perspiration as major problem within their prosthetic socket.

Interestingly, in hot and humid environment can lead to elevated skin temperature and thermal discomfort on residual limb and both of these symptoms of prosthesis uses are most common reason to reduce the amputee quality life (Han et al. 2015). The effective heat transfer may reduce the skin temperature involving the process controlled by the thermal conductivity such as liner, socks and socket layers (Klute et al. 2007). Most typically, the amputee will wear 1 to 15 ply of cotton, wool or synthetic socks throughout the day, to absorb perspiration and accommodate residual limb volume fluctuations (Silver-Thorn 2004). However, in hot and humid weather, the perspiration will increase and create less comfortable and unclean environment (Smith 2003) inside the socket. Thus, it is reasonable to assume that decreasing skin temperatures and moisture at the residual limb skin interface can reduce discomfort and incidence of injury (Peery et al. 2006).

In Malaysia, the analysis of temperature records shows a warming trend and the temperature changes from 0.7 to 2.6 °C while precipitation changes ranging from -30 to 30%, reported by Ministry of Science, Technology and the Environment 2000 (Rahman 2009). Since most of the people in this country experience hot-humid weather all the year round, it is particularly important to develop a design for prosthetic leg socket in order to reduce the heat and allowed the air ventilation inside the prosthetic leg socket. The fundamental designs for prosthesis cooling system in prosthesis device are necessary to maintain the standard temperature on skin surface.

To resolve the problem, the current development in prosthetic technologies introduces the advance prosthesis and residual limb interface material. The elastomeric liner material could improve weight bearing and suspension to provide a snug fit by adapting the shape of stump owing to specific viscoelastic properties. However, these liners prevent air circulation and ventilation between prosthetic and stump surface. The heat transfer from residual stump to environment affected by the poor thermal between liner and socket. The closed environment between a residual limb and prosthesis system also caused evaporation or sweating through heat transfer. In fact, the heat generation of the limb, temperature surroundings and thermal resistance of the prosthesis were effected the thermal environment inside the prosthesis (Han et al. 2015). Furthermore, air moisture that gets trapped between residual limb and liner, consisting of silicone, plastic and other inorganic materials and avoids sweat evaporation thus consequently leads to skin irritations. The thermal conductivity also gets influence from the thickness of the material applicable in fabrication and liners. Although it difficult to maintain a comfortable temperature in the socket when the amputees perform different activities and in various environment. However, use of sock ply also could be subject to increased incidence of problems, secondary to a prosthesis that is quite large (Baars and Geertzen 2005).

Researchers reported that the largest areas of elevated temperature were located at the lateral and posterior sides (Peery et al. 2006). Figure 3 show contours of skin temperature generated for prosthetic socket system. In this Figure, although individual muscles were not modeled, but elevated skin temperature were located near muscle tissues as a representative of actual muscles, including tibialis anterior Fig. 3a, peroneus brevis and longus Fig. 3b and the medial and lateral heads of the gastrocnemius Fig. 3c and d. From the Figure below, decreased temperature were located



Fig. 3 Skin temperature contours from the numerical model of the left residual limb and prosthetic socket (Peery et al. 2006)

over tibia Fig. 3a and at the distal end of the stump Fig. 3a–d (Peery et al. 2006). Figure clearly showed that, the near muscle tissue were predicted as high skin temperature while in the external to the tibia and at the distal end were predicted as low temperature (Peery et al. 2006). This finding can contribute in order to better understand the area of residual limb skin interface and to develop the new design of prosthetic leg socket that may be used in the future with attention to the thermal properties inside the prosthetic leg socket.

# 5 Prosthesis Socket Material

The material on prosthetic socket is very important as to meet the requirements in order to make them effectively functional. Prosthetic sockets were fabricated from materials such as leather, wood, latex and metal before the introduction of nowadays advanced resins such as composites and thermoplastics (Me et al. 2012). In the past, certain types of leather or wood were stretched, soaked, carved and stitched into the form of prosthetics. After dried, lacquered or sealed, it found to be more durable. The flowcharts of material for conventional socket fabrication are shown in Fig. 4. Initially leather sockets basically were suspended with the wood frame or structural metal. Certain part such as the foot especially had traditionally been made of rubber and wood. Even at present, the foot now made from urethane foam with a wooden inner keel construction and the polypropylene-based materials such as



Fig. 4 Flowchart of material for conventional socket fabrication

polyethylene, polypropylene, acrylics, and polyurethane has replaced the previous leather or wood due to uneconomical and hazardous effects on the environment (Me et al. 2012).

Marks and Michael reported that the lightweight pylon which made from carbon fibre was the newest development in prosthesis manufacturing (Marks and Michael 2001). The revolution of carbon fibre reinforced polymer composites (CFRP) in structural design of artificial limb was enabled the ampute to participate in professional sport. (Scholz et al. 2011) claimed that it is able to attach an energy return system within lower limb prostheses by using extremely lightweight and high strength CFRP. However, in developing countries, where the disproportionate number of amputee live with the causes by war and landmines, CFRP prosthetic found to be highly expensive and are not always reliable. Generally, polymers such as polyethylene, high-density polyethylene (HDPE), acrylics, polypropylene, and polyurethane are used for fabrication. Carbon and glass fiber composites, with application of acrylic resins, are largely used due to their superior properties. However, these are expensive and will create harmful gasses in manufacturing (Manohar 2016). Although as glass fibre/high density polyethylene (GF/HDPE) and polypropylene plastic composites offer the less expensive prosthesis for commercial purposes. Currently they are receiving great attention at manufacturing reliability, mechanical performance, and expense of comfort.
## 5.1 Prosthesis Socket Manufacturing

Prosthetic leg socket is upper most part of a prosthesis that makes contact with the residual limb and transfers the forces of walking to the ground. In socket fabrication, the three dimension (3D) shape of the stump will capture by the prosthetics and wrap a cast around it whether loaded or unloaded, according to prosthetist preference. The negative mold will be acquired from a positive mold of the residual limb. On the positive mould, the anatomical points of interest will be identified. Therefore the material will be added to relieve pressure at sensitive regions or removed to increase pressure at specify loading bearing locations (Muller et al. 2007). The type of material used for construction is main important part to consider in the designing and fabrication of limb prosthetic. The comfort of the socket will be influenced by interface materials. The strength and weight will be affect structural materials of the overall prosthesis (Uellendahl 1998).

In general, the process in fabricate the prosthetic legs socket is begin with constructing the positive cast of patient's stump. Basically, this can be made by manually which is filling the negative impression of patient's stump with a plaster of paris (POP). However, with the advancement technology, it also can create by software such as computer aided design and manufacturing (CAD/CAM) (Faustini et al. 2006). The lamination process basically initiated by sandwiching the selected materials over a cast then the selected resin will injected through the polyvinyl alcohol (PVA), polyvinyl chloride (PVC) or optional advanced materials. The injected process need to be conjunction with the vacuum assistance to avoid trapped moisture. However, the improvement of fabrication process will be readily available when the industry standard resins are using (Me et al. 2012). Due to mechanical strength, commonly the epoxy resins will use together with advanced laminating materials such as carbon fibre, stockinette, hybrid matt and so on (Rogers et al. 2008). In composite material, the fibre orientation and resin as matrix are the most important thing need to be considered to ensure the optimum strength of resin capability. Lamination method of socket fabrication is suitable for natural-based biocomposites, since the proposed materials can be woven into a layer form (Me et al. 2012). In lamination socket, the used of glass fiber in woven or in layer form refereed as glass fibre stockinette (tubular glass cloth), gives the premium strength. Thus, the use of natural fibre materials as particular layer actually have potential to be replaced the common synthetic fibres in the existing laminated socket structure. Indirectly, the use of natural fibre can be as alternative materials in laminating prosthetic socket fabrication, thus it will lessen the cost while improving the socket's strength.

Seam drapping is the other promising fabrication process for sockets fabrication which involves the vacuum casting (Me et al. 2012). This type fabrication process engages several steps, including, (i) making a positive cast of patient's stump; (ii) locating mechanical press on distal end of positive cast; (iii) moulding a component of prosthetic socket over a positive cast and mechanical press; (iv) the prosthetic socket is pushed apart by activating the mechanical press from the distal

end of the positive cast (Faustini et al. 2006). Accordingly, a sheet of thermoplastic will heated in the oven and later will be form around the mould by using a vacuum. Within this process, the sheet will lie over the top of the mould in a vacuum chamber, however, to ensure zero air tolerance space the sheet need to reheated, if necessary. This step requires air in between the mould and the sheet which it sucked out of the chamber as well as collapsing the sheet on the mould then forcing it to follow the exact shape of the mould (Faustini et al. 2006). For this technique, the other material available includes a polypropylene polymer material, flexible thermoplastic material and clear thermoplastic material (Zheng et al. 2001). This second technique involves higher technology as using the equipment such as oven to soften the very high melting of materials.

# 6 Natural Based Materials for Manufacturing of Prosthesis Leg Socket

Natural fibers are the material that is environmentally friendly, recyclable, potentially abundant and cost effective as compared with synthetic fibers. These can be support concept back to nature and go green (Irawan et al. 2011). The use of natural fiber reinforced composites (NFRCs) in orthopedic and prosthetic would result in lighter weight, cost effective, sustainable, and widely available materials for use in these critical biomedical devices (Kramer et al. 2015).

The low cost of prosthetic devices manufacturing may allow the less financially of disabled wearers to have a chance to get affordable prosthetic legs particularly in third world countries and most developing (Jensen and Raab 2007). There are many studies carried out throughout the world to develop the cheap yet eco-friendly prosthesis product. For example, based on previous studies shown that kenaf can be processed into yarn and converted into composites of high impact strength to replace the fibre-glass as one of the layer in prosthetic socket fabrication (Me et al. 2012). Similar results studies indicate that the ramie composite material substitute with fiberglass polyester composite (FGP) have a potential to be an alternative material to replace a current prosthetic socket material and its lightweight, locally available, comfort, good strength, and appearance acceptable (Irawan et al. 2011). Bamboo fibre reinforced composite can be replace the cotton and nylon composite that are currently used in orthopedic and prosthetic due to their superior strength and ductility (Kramer et al. 2015). The previous findings of natural based materials on prosthetic field could have potential to serve as a cost effective, practical, and environmentally sustainable material choice in both orthopedic and prosthetic fields. All the positive findings could lead the present study to produce and fabricate eco-friendly and low cost manufacturing of prostheses made from the proposed natural fibres based composites.

# 7 Kenaf Fibres Polymer Composites as Potential for Manufacturing of Prosthesis Leg Socket

Composites are hybrid materials made of a polymer resin reinforced by fibers, combining the high mechanical and physical characters of the fibers (Abilash and Sivapragash 2013). Mechanical and physical properties of natural fibers are highly variable and are solely depend on environmental conditions of growth (Wambua et al. 2003). The use of natural fibre as a reinforcement agent offers many benefits for environment. These can reduce the reliance on non-renewable sources of energy and material, allowing lower greenhouse gas emission, pollutant emissions, thus its enhance energy recovery and end life of biodegradability of components as well (Joshi et al. 2004). The advantages of natural fibre reinforced thermoplastic as recyclability have attracted greater attention compared to thermoset reinforced polymer composites (Ku et al. 2011) Furthermore, these significant qualities of natural fibre in environment and cost effectiveness aspects led to alternative material for glass fibre.

Kenaf fiber (Hibiscus Cannabinus) is produced from the bast. It contents of lignin (8–14 wt%), hemicellulose (21–35 wt%), cellulose (56–64 wt%), and small amounts of extractives and ash (Mahjoub et al. 2014). Dense cultivation of kenaf and fibers of kenaf are illustrated in Fig. 5 (Saba et al. 2016) and Fig. 6 (Hasan et al. 2015). Density and mechanical properties of kenaf fibre are tabulated in Table 1 (Saba et al. 2015). This plant can grow higher than 3 m within three months and the stem diameter of 25–51 mm. The long stem provides long fiber which is a particular and fascinating character of kenaf plant. Kenaf possess remarkable physical and mechanical properties like other natural fibres, and are still



Fig. 5 The dense kenaf plantation in Malaysia (Saba et al. 2016)

**Fig. 6** Fibers of kenaf (*Sources* from Hasan et al. 2015)



 Table 1 Density and mechanical properties of kenaf fibre adopted from (Saba et al. 2015)

Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Tensile strength (MPa)	Tensile modulus (GPa)	Elongation (%)
-	692	10.94	4.3
-	930	53	1.6
1.45	930	53	1.6
1.4	284-800	21-60	1.6
1.5	350-600	40	2.5–3.5
0.75	400–550	-	-
0.6	-	-	-
0.749	223-624	11–14.5	2.7–5.7
1.2	295	-	3-10

enormously potential replacement for synthetic fibres, as a lighter, cheaper and safer with compared to glass fibres.

Properties of kenaf fibres based polymer composites mostly depends on the fibre arrangements and directions, fibre length and compositions characteristics. The fibre-matrix adhesion identified as the most drawbacks in natural fibre composites. At the interface, the matrix acts as the load to the stiff fibre through shear stresses. This requires an excellent bond between the reinforced fibres and polymeric matrix, thus poor mechanical properties results due to insufficient adhesion (Wambua et al. 2003). Nevertheless, by many modifications like physical and chemical treatments these natural properties actually can be improved, such as silane and alkali. Literature reviewed that fibres treatment with silane improves the tensile, flexural strength and stiffness (Bledzki and Gassan 1999). Moreover, the use of coupling agents such as maleic anhydride through hydrophilization to embodied hydroxyl groups on matrix may also improve the adhesion. Consequently, it enhance the effect of wetting in fibre resins (Wambua et al. 2003).

Use of kenaf fibres polymer composites in manufacturing prosthetic socket, will reduced the materials procuring and manufacturing cost, as many of prostheses components are locally produced, consequently lessen the dependency on imported parts and the quality of products can be easily controlled or maintained. Moreover, it is anticipated to contribute to the poor and developing countries and those who unable to afford an expensive artificial limbs.

#### 8 Conclusions

Present review article intended to present the analysis of the socket design associated with the thermal comfort on prosthetic socket and the fabrication of the prosthetic leg socket made from woven kenaf-glass fibre composite. This study also proposes the development on the design of prosthetic socket with the natural fibre based biocomposite materials. The hot and humid environment surroundings lead to thermal discomfort and elevated residual limb skin temperature due to the resistance between skin and the prosthetics socket and thus the skin not freely breathable. The poor environment results perspiration and sweating on prosthetic socket and finally results many skin problem such as blister, ulcerations and others. Utilization of natural fibre as main prosthetic socket materials, by replacing the existing material however can minimize the problems, especially in prosthetic and orthopedics field. Introduction of natural fibre based polymer composites associated with the development of prosthetic socket design will reduce the problem regarding the thermal discomfort and will provide the eco-friendly product alternative to plastic based materials that are being used worldwide.

However, the commercial applications and the complexity related to this issue, requires the cooperation from various fields such as industrial designers, medical experts and engineering. Additionally, the consideration on aesthetic parameter should be preferred as satisfaction and appeal to the patient. Present article will guide the designer to improve the current prosthetic socket design with regard to the environment and amputee's condition to enhance the quality of the amputee's life to lead them a normal life as possible.

Acknowledgements All authors acknowledge the Ministry of Higher Education for Exploratory Research Grant Scheme (ERGS) Grant No: 5527184 and Universiti Putra Malaysia, for supporting this research finding.

## References

- Abilash N, Sivapragash M (2013) Environmental benefits of eco-friendly natural fiber reinforced polymeric composite materials. Int J Appl Innov Eng Manag 2:53–59
- Andrysek J (2010) Lower-limb prosthetic technologies in the developing world: a review of literature from 1994–2010. Prosthet Orthot Int 34:378–398. doi:10.3109/03093646.2010. 520060

- Baars ECT, Geertzen JHB (2005) Literature review of the possible advantages of silicon liner socket use in trans-tibial prostheses. Prosthet Orthot Int 29:27–37. doi:10.1080/1746155050 0069612
- Berke GM, Fergason J, Milani JR et al (2010) Comparison of satisfaction with current prosthetic care in veterans and servicemembers from Vietnam and OIF/OEF conflicts with major traumatic limb loss. J Rehabil Res Dev 47:361–371. doi:10.1682/JRRD.2009.12.0193
- Bledzki AK, Gassan J (1999) Composites reinforced with cellulose based fibres. Prog Polym Sci 24:221–274. doi:10.1016/S0079-6700(98)00018-5
- Colombo G, Filippi S, Rizzi C, Rotini F (2010) A new design paradigm for the development of custom-fit soft sockets for lower limb prostheses. Comput Ind 61:513–523. doi:10.1016/j. compind.2010.03.008
- Facoetti G, Gabbiadini S, Colombo G, Rizzi C (2010) Knowledge-based system for guided modeling of sockets for lower limb prostheses. Comput Aided Des Appl 7:723–737. doi:10. 3722/cadaps.2010.723-737
- Faustini MC, Neptune RR, Crawford RH et al (2006) An experimental and theoretical framework for manufacturing prosthetic sockets for transtibial amputees. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 14:304–310. doi:10.1109/TNSRE.2006.881570
- Hagberg K, Brånemark R (2001) Consequences of non-vascular trans-femoral amputation: a survey of quality of life, prosthetic use and problems. Prosthet Orthot Int 25:186–194. doi:10. 1080/03093640108726601
- Han Y, Liu F, Dowd G, Zhe J (2015) A thermal management device for a lower-limb prosthesis. Appl Therm Eng 82:246–252. doi:10.1016/j.applthermaleng.2015.02.078
- Hasan NS, Sobuz HR, Auwalu AS, Tamanna N (2015) Investigation into the suitability of kenaf fibre to produce structural concrete. doi:10.5185/amlett.2015.5818
- Irawan AP, Soemardi TP, Widjajalaksmi K, Reksoprodjo AHS (2011) Tensile and flexural strength of ramie fiber reinforced epoxy composites for socket prosthesis application. Int J Mech Mater Eng 6:46–50
- Jensen JS, Raab W (2007) Clinical field testing of vulcanized Jaipur rubber feet for trans-tibial amputees in low-income countries. Prosthet Orthot Int 31:105–115. doi:10.1080/03093640600867233
- Joshi SV, Drzal LT, Mohanty AK, Arora S (2004) Are natural fiber composites environmentally superior to glass fiber reinforced composites? Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 35:371–376. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2003.09.016
- Kapp S, Miller JA (2002) Lower limb prosthetics. In: Care combat amputee, pp 297–310. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-081514601-8.50026-4
- Kelly BM (2009) AAOS atlas of orthoses and assistive devices. JAMA J Am Med Assoc 301:2598–2599
- Klute GK, Rowe GI, Mamishev AV, Ledoux WR (2007) The thermal conductivity of prosthetic sockets and liners. Prosthet Orthot Int 31:292–299. doi:10.1080/03093640601042554
- Kramer A, Sardo K, Slocumb W et al (2015) Analysis of bamboo reinforced composites for use in orthotic and prosthetic application. American Academy of Orthotists & Prosthetists, Washington
- Ku H, Wang H, Pattarachaiyakoop N, Trada M (2011) A review on the tensile properties of natural fiber reinforced polymer composites. Compos Part B Eng 42:856–873
- Lake C, Supan TJ (1997) The incidence of dermatological problems in the silicone suspension sleeve user. Am Acad Orthotists Prosthetists 9:97–106
- Mahjoub R, Yatim JM, Mohd Sam AR, Hashemi SH (2014) Tensile properties of kenaf fiber due to various conditions of chemical fiber surface modifications. Constr Build Mater 55:103–113. doi:10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2014.01.036
- Marks L, Michael J (2001) Science, medicine, and the future: artificial limbs. BMJ 323:732–735. doi:10.1136/bmj.323.7315.732
- Martinez-Villalpando EC, Weber J, Elliott G, Herr H (2008) Design of an agonist-antagonist active knee prosthesis. In: Proceedings of the 2nd biennial IEEE/RAS-EMBS international conference on biomedical robotics and biomechatronics, BioRob 2008, pp 529–534

- Me RC, Ibrahim R, Tahir PM (2012) Natural based biocomposite material for prosthetic socket fabrication. Alam Cipta 5:27–34
- Manohar RN (2016) Study on use of natural fiber composites in prosthetic. Technical report, BIT-Pilani, pp 1–21
- Muller M, Staats TB, Leach M, Fothergill I (2007) Total surface bearing trans-tibial socket design impression techniques. J Proc 77
- Nair A, Hanspal RS, Zahedi MS et al (2008) Analyses of prosthetic episodes in lower limb amputees. Prosthet Orthot Int 32:42–49. doi:10.1080/03093640701610615
- Peery JT, Klute GK, Blevins JJ, Ledoux WR (2006) A three-dimensional finite element model of the transtibial residual limb and prosthetic socket to predict skin temperatures. IEEE Trans Neural Syst Rehabil Eng 14:336–343
- Rahman HA (2009) Global climate change and its effects on human habitat and environment in Malaysia. Malaysian J Environ Manag 10:17–32
- Rajťúková V, Michalíková M, Bednarčíková L et al (2014) Biomechanics of lower limb prostheses. Procedia Eng 96:382–391. doi:10.1016/j.proeng.2014.12.107
- Ramakrishna S, Mayer J, Wintermantel E, Leong KW (2001) Biomedical applications of polymer-composite materials: a review. Compos Sci Technol 61:1189–1224. doi:10.1016/ S0266-3538(00)00241-4
- Rogers B, Bosker G, Faustini M et al (2008) Case report: variably compliant transibial prosthetic socket fabricated using solid freeform fabrication. J Prosthetics Orthot 20:1–7. doi:10.1097/ JPO.0b013e31815ea839
- Saba N, Paridah MT, Jawaid M (2015) Mechanical properties of kenaf fibre reinforced polymer composite: a review. Constr Build Mater 76:87–96
- Saba N, Paridah MT, Abdan K, Ibrahim NA (2016) Effect of oil palm nano filler on mechanical and morphological properties of kenaf reinforced epoxy composites. Constr Build Mater 123:15–26. doi:10.1016/j.conbuildmat.2016.06.131
- Scholz M-S, Blanchfield JP, Bloom LD et al (2011) The use of composite materials in modern orthopaedic medicine and prosthetic devices: a review. Compos Sci Technol 71:1791–1803. doi:10.1016/j.compscitech.2011.08.017
- Sengeh DM, Herr H (2013) A variable-impedance prosthetic socket for a transtibial amputee designed from magnetic resonance imaging data. J Prosthet Orthosis 25:129–137. doi:10.1097/ JPO.0b013e31829be19c
- Silver-Thorn MB (2004) Design of artificial limbs for lower extremity amputees. Stand Handb Biomed Eng Des 33:1–30
- Smith DG (2003) Transtibial amputations: successes and challenges. inMotion 13:57-63
- Strait E, McGimpsey G, Bradford T (2006) Limb prosthetics services and devices. White Pap, pp 1–35
- Uellendahl JE (1998) Prosthetic primer: materials used in prosthetics part I. inMotion 8:1-48
- Wambua P, Ivens J, Verpoest I (2003) Natural fibres: can they replace glass in fibre reinforced plastics? Compos Sci Technol 63:1259–1264
- Zheng YP, Mak AF, Leung AK (2001) State-of-the-art methods for geometric and biomechanical assessments of residual limbs: a review. J Rehabil Res Dev 38:487–504

# Synthesis of Soy Protein Based Biocomposites for Packaging Applications

Sarat K. Swain, Pramod K. Sethy and Adrushya J. Pattanayak

Abstract Introduction of Soy Protein based bionanocomposites in the present era has made a significant contribution to extent the shelf-life of human being. It increases the food quality as well as put a huge impact on reducing the packaging waste. Bionanocomposites are high performing, light weighted green materials as compare to conventional non-biodegradable petroleum based plastic packaging materials. Most of the bionanocomposites used so far for packaging application are starch and cellulose derivatives such as polylactic acid (PLA), polycaprolactone (PCL), poly(butylenes succinate) (PBS) and polyhydroxybutyrate (PHB). In the present chapter, incorporation of different inorganic nano-fillers in soft network of bio-based soy protein was obtained by green technique. The characterisation of prepared bionanocomposites, bonding pattern and their behaviour have been presented through morphological analysis, UV-visible spectroscopy, FTIR (Fourier Transform Infrared) Spectroscopy, XRD (X-ray Diffraction) Spectroscopy. The thermal, mechanical biodegradability, chemical resistance and gas barrier properties of soy based nanocomposites are measured and compared. Finally a detail discussion on its packaging application and future aspect is presented.

**Keywords** Biocomposites • Bionanocomposites • Green technique • Gas barrier properties • Packaging

## 1 Introduction

The word Composite means a combination of two or more materials having distinct constituents and phases. Polymer composites are the homogeneous polymer based material with specific properties. Polymer composites are comprised of two phases (i) Matrix Phase with the properties of lower modulus and high elasticity

S.K. Swain (🖂) · P.K. Sethy · A.J. Pattanayak

Department of Chemistry, Veer Surendra Sai University of Technology, Sambalpur, Burla 768018, Odisha, India e-mail: swainsk2@yahoo.co.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017

M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), Green Biocomposites,

Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_7

(ii) Reinforcing Phase characterized with high load capacity. Due to lower modulus and high elasticity polymers are highly chosen as matrix component. In nature there are three types of composites (a) Particle reinforcement composites formed by suspending one material to another to form a strong matrix (b) Structural composites or sandwich composites are two or different materials bonded one layer to another to form strong layers (c) Fibre reinforcement composites one material embedded to other material and form long fiber of extremely strong matrix. Now a day, environmental pollution in particular due to deposition of non-degradable, non- recyclable, unitary used plastic as packaging material is a serious major issue. Biopolymer composites are the appropriate replacement to overcome this threat. The reason for selecting polymer bio-composites as replacement being these are cheaper, recyclable, biodegradable and most importantly of their eco-friendly nature (Guerrero et al. 2010). In all most all packaging related literatures keywords like "biodegradable", "biocompatible", "environmentally-friendly," "recyclable", "green" and "biopolymers" are the frequently used. This reflects the impact of non-biodegradable solid wastes on nature which enhances the environmental pollution and diminishing the natural resources. Day by day there is an increasing demand for the production of high quality food materials from limited natural resources and their preservation for longer duration is a matter of concern. The population growth becomes alarming as a result there is huge depleting of natural resources that is why the use of natural renewable recourses for the production of edible or biodegradable packaging material is considered. The packaging material should maintain quality of food or the products in general as well as it should minimize the environmental waste disposal problems. Among the wide range of biopolymers such as proteins, polysaccharides, lipids and their composites which are from nature and are renewable, processed for preparation of biodegradable packaging materials. These improved processed packaging materials replaced their bionondegradable petrochemical based counterparts (Debeaufort et al. 1998; Kester and Fennema 1986). These provide a suitable physicochemical environment and enhance the shelf-life of the product. The packaging system consists of products and processed packaging materials with suitable mechanical, gas and water vapour barrier properties. The challenges for the packaging system are to protect the products and increase their longevity especially food products from contamination of microorganisms and the overall quality during storage and handling. The main aim of the newly synthesized packaging material is that after a useful life it should biodegrade in appropriate time frame without harming the environment. In this regard bio-based composite materials have some advanced beneficial properties as packaging material which edge over the traditional nonconventional plastic products. The biopolymer composites help in improving the quality of food, extends the shelf-life, minimizes the microbial growth etc. These not only serve as barrier to gas, water vapor, moisture and solid waste but also act as carrier to few active substances which are beneficial to the products. Among the various biopolymers used for synthesis of biocomposites such as derivatives of plant materials (e.g. starch, cellulose, chitin, chitosan, other polysaccharides and proteins) animal products (proteins like casein, collagen and polysaccharides) products from microorganisms (e.g. polyhydroxy alkanoate such as polyhydroxyl butyrate) are significant. Few synthetic polymers are also used for preparation of biocomposites (e.g. Polyamide, Poly-anhydride, Poly vinyl alcohol, Poly vinyl acetate etc.). Among the biopolymers soy protein is considered as potential alternate for petroleum and synthetic based biopolymers due to its large availability and biodegradable nature. (Gennadios et al. 1997; Kumar et al. 2002; Rudnik 2008). The major contributions of biocomposites are that these are truly green in every sense; these are biodegradable, eco-friendly, compatible and sustainable too, after their use and reuse these can be dumped or disposed without causing environmental pollution. Biopolymers with poor mechanical and barrier strength are less selective for packaging application in industry. When we consider nano sized particles instead of micro or macro particles in biocomposites a majority of physical properties changes. It is mainly due to increase in surface area to volume ratio i.e. aspect ratio, with decrease in size further the aspect ratio increases. High aspect ratio is an important factor for synthesis and isolation bionanocomposites and ultimately it enhances the physical properties in a constructive way. It increases the efficiency of catalysts in catalysis, improves the performance of structures like electrodes, fuel cells and batteries. With increase in surface area the interaction between the components in biocomposites increases, as a results there is increase in tensile strength, heat and chemical resistance. These are the major requirements of biocomposites used in packaging sectors. As explained earlier the nanofillers used in bionanocomposites have properties like low density, high flexibility, high tensile strength, rigidity and heat resistance. As a result there is increase in mechanical properties, thermal stability, electric properties, gas barrier properties and rates of biodegradation (Jordan et al. 2005). Due to all these improvements biocomposites are suitably applied for packaging applications. Among the protein resources soy protein is unanimously selected for food and packaging industries because it is worldwide available and is readily renewable. Soy protein is largely used in food industry such as salad dressings, soups, meat analogues, beverage powders, cheeses, non-dairy creamer, frozen desserts, whipped topping, infant formulas, breads, breakfast cereals, pastas, and pet foods. It is also used for emulsification and texturizing. Specific application include adhesives, asphalts, resins, cleaning materials, cosmetics, inks, pleather, paints, paper coatings, pesticides/fungicides, plastics, polyesters and textile fibres. Dehulled and defatted soybeans are processed into three form of commercial food products soy flour, soy concentrates, and soy isolates. In the current era most of the countries allow health claims for foods rich in soy protein, so it is used globally as normal food substitute. Many scientist showed great interest to work on soy protein, few are illustrated here, Soy protein used as biodegradable plastics (Lu et al. 2004), textile fibers (Liu and Li 2004), biodegradable membranes (Paetau et al. 1994), adhesives, binders (Zhong and Sun 2001) and packaging materials (Foulk and Bunn 2001), blended with organic and inorganic nanoparticles (Jiang et al. 2007) by solution mixing and melting-compression (Ai et al. 2007), biodegradable with feebly flexible (Wang et al. 2007). Huang and Netravali used nanoclay to reinforce the phytagel-modified soy protein concentrate and observed improvement in mechanical and thermal

properties (Huang and Netravali 2006), Xiang and his co-workers prepared and

characterised soy protein isolate/montmorillonite bionanocomposites and reported the improved mechanical strength and thermal stability (Xiang et al. 2009), gas barrier property (Kisku and Swain 2012).

There are different types of soy proteins according to their methods of production and protein content. (i) Soy protein isolate contains about 90% of the protein is the most refined form of soy protein, it is mixed with meat products to improve its quality and texture (ii) Soy protein concentrate contains about 70% of the protein is basically soybean without the water soluble carbohydrates (iii) Textured soy protein, often called TSP contains about 70% of the protein is made from soy protein concentrate by giving it some texture. It may be dry flakes or chunks. It keeps its structure when hydrated and used as a meat substitute or an additive to meat. The structure of soy protein mainly consists of around 90% storage globular proteins such as albumin, globulin etc., mainly consists of 7s (β-conglycinin) and 11s (glycinin) (Thanh and Shibasaki 1976). Globulins are protein fractions in which the subunits are associated via hydrophobic and hydrogen bonding (Chabba et al. 2005). Soy protein is globular, reactive and often water soluble as compared to helical or planar, non reactive and water resistant synthetic polymers. The improved tensile and thermal properties of soy protein implimented in packaging are due to presence of polar reactive amino acids like cystine, arginine, lysine and histidine in a crossed linked manner (Pavlidou and Papaspyrides 2008).

This chapter briefly discussed the synthesis of soy protein based biocomposites by green technique solution casting method (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013). The fabrication method, interaction of components through characterisation and the improved properties of soy protein were presented in detail. Soy protein bionanocomposites with incorporation of various weight percents of clay via solution blending without any plasticizer were reported., this work aims at improvisation of the oxygen barrier property in addition to thermal resistance of soy protein by employing an organically modified clay i.e. Cloisite®30B having -OH groups attached to the organic modifier, which would possibly increase clay-protein interaction through hydrogen bonding for enhancement in material properties. The next bionanocomposites i.e. soy/BN and soy/SiC biomaterials were prepared via the same technique with the aim of improving the properties of the polymeric materials by the incorporation of thermally stable boron nitride or silicon carbide nanoparticles. The prepared bionanocomposites are having superior thermal stability and mechanical properties along with improved chemical resistivity which are the essential for a substance to be used as packaging material.

## 2 Preparation/Synthesis Technique

Soy protein based bionanocomposites are mostly synthesized by solution casting method. The solution casting means polymer and pre-polymer are equally soluble. In the suitable solution the polymer dissolved easily while nanoparticles are



Fig. 1 Schematic representation of the synthesis of soy protein based bionanocomposites

dispersed in same or different solution before two mixed. For example to prepare bionanocomposite the solution must be swelling to clay (Ray and Okamoto 2003). The clay is dispersed by weak force and the layers are filled one by one. Once the solution swelling then mixed in clay dispersion. The polymer chain break when put into a solvent. In this manner solvent adsorbs on to silicate surface. In biopolymer clay solution, entropy gained from desorption of solvent. As a result there is decrease in entropy of confine intercalated chain. The solvent get evaporated to get nano composite structure (Pavlidou and Papaspyrides 2008) (Fig. 1).

# 3 Synthesis of Soy Based Bionanocomposites

A large number of soy based bionanocomposites are synthesized by keeping soy protein as common with different nanofillers such as boron nitride or Silicon carbide nanopowder with characteristics particle diameter of 70 nm or Cloisite®30B which is a natural MMT modified with a quaternary ammonium salt. The other chemicals used such as  $CuSO_4$  and glycine are of analytical grade and the used solutions were synthesized using double distilled water.

#### 3.1 Synthesis of Soy Protein Bionanocomposites

Soy protein based bionanocomposites were synthesized by green solution casting method. According to this method, different nanomaterials such as boron nitride/cloisite®30B or SiC is incorporated into the soy protein network though aqueous phase interactions.

#### 3.2 Synthesis of Soy/Boron Nitride Bionanocomposite

Boron nitride reinforced soy protein nanobiocomposites were synthesized by the same technique. To prepare soy protein solution, soy protein was dispersed in double distilled water by stirring at 50 °C for 1 h followed by treatment of ultrasound sonicater (120 W/80 kHz) for 30 min. At the same time a calculated amount of boron nitride nano power was dispersed in distilled water using same procedure. The boron nitride solution was added into soy protein solution followed by addition of prepared copper sulphate and glycine (3:1) and then stirring at 50 °C for 3 h. The obtained viscous liquid was centrifused with a speed of 9300 rpm at 25 °C for 15 min. After centrifugation the obtained precipitate was suspended in 10 ml of acetone and then filtered. Subsequently the ensuing product was dried at room temperature for 2 days to obtain nanocomposite powder.

#### 3.3 Preparation of Soy/Cloisite®30B Bionanocomposite

Soy protein/Cloisite®30B bionanocomposites of different clay contents were synthesized by solution blending method. 4 gm of soy protein was dissolved in 40 ml of double distilled water at ambient temperature with stirring. At the same time a calculated amount of Cloisite®30B was dispersed in 10 ml of distilled water. Both the solutions were stirred separately for 30 min. The Cloisite30B suspension was then added into soy protein solution with stirring at 60 °C for 3 h. The obtained light yellow viscous liquid was centrifuged with a speed of 9300 rpm at 25 °C for 15 min. After centrifugation the obtained precipitate was suspended in 10 ml of acetone and then filtered. Subsequently the ensuing product was dried at room temperature for 2 days to obtain a light yellowish grey-colored nanocomposite powder.

#### 3.4 Preparation of Soy/SiC Bionanocomposites

The green technique was used for synthesis soy/SiC bionanocomposites by taking different weight percentage of nano SiC (Sarkar et al. 2016). To prepare soy protein solution, soy protein was dispersed in double distilled water by stirring at 50 °C for 1 h followed by treatment of ultrasound (120 W/80 kHz) for 30 min. At the same time a calculated amount of silicon carbide nano power was dispersed in distilled water using same procedure. The silicon carbide solution was added into soy protein solution followed by addition of prepared copper sulphate and glycine (3:1) and then stirring at 50 °C for 3 h. The obtained viscous liquid was centrifuged with a speed of 9300 rpm at 25 °C for 15 min. After centrifugation the obtained precipitate was suspended in 10 ml of acetone and then filtered. Subsequently the

ensuing product was dried at room temperature for 2 days to obtain nanocomposite powder. The significance of  $CuSO_4$  and glycine mixture used as catalyst during synthesis of the bionanocomposite can be illustrated as follows:

$$\begin{split} CuSO_4 + Glycine &\rightarrow Complex - I \\ Soy protein + Complex - I &\rightarrow Transient complex \\ Transient complex + SiC &\rightarrow soy/SiC complex \end{split}$$

#### 4 Characterization of Bionanocomposites

#### 4.1 UV-Visible Spectrum Analysis

The UV-Visible characterization was only carried out for nanoclay reinforced soy protein bionanocomposites. UV–visible spectra of soy protein, Cloisite®30B and soy protein/Cloisite®30B composite (BNC<sub>5</sub>) were compared in Fig. 2. The absorption peak for Cloisite®30B was observed at  $\lambda_{max}$  of 249 nm. The absorption peak at 267 nm of soy protein was due to conjugation of lone pair of electrons on nitrogen atom of amide group present in the backbone of the soy protein. The lowering of absorption wavelength to 225 nm in case of the bionanocomposite may be due to removal of the conjugation by the hydrogen bonding of –OH group of Cloisites®30B with the available lone pair of electrons on the nitrogen atom of the soy protein. Thus the blue shift of absorption peak in the bionanocomposite can be regarded as an evidence for the chemical interaction of clay with soy protein.



Wavelength, nm

## 4.2 FTIR Analysis

Figure 3a shows the FTIR spectra of soy protein, Cloisite®30B and soy protein/Cloisite®30B composite. In the spectrum of clay (Cloisite®30B), the absorption peak at 3645 cm<sup>-1</sup> corresponds to O-H stretching, the peaks at 1032, 1440 and 2927 cm<sup>-1</sup> are due to Si-O stretching, C-C stretching and C-H stretching respectively. In the spectrum of the virgin soy protein, the absorption peak at 1650 cm<sup>-1</sup> corresponds to C=O stretching, whereas the peak at 1540 cm<sup>-1</sup> corresponds to N-H bending of the peptide linkage. The appearance of Si-O stretching peak at 1045 cm<sup>-1</sup> in the spectrum of the bionanocomposite indicates the incorporation of organoclay into soy protein. Further the broad bands of very low intensity observed in the region of  $3600-3750 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  can be attributed to free and bound –OH and –NH groups, which are interacted via hydrogen bonding with the – OH group of Cloisite®30B and this result is supported by the observation made from the UV-visible spectral analysis. In case of soy/BN nanocomposites (shown in Fig. 3b), a sharp characteristic peak at  $812 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  was due to the B-N stretching vibration mode. The soy protein spectrum of Fig. 3b is similar to that of the soy protein spectra of Fig. 3a. The soy/BN nanocomposites spectrum shows the characteristic peaks of soy protein and boron nitride at the same position with different intensity which indicates the composites formation. The similar spectra were obtained for soy/BN nanocomposites having different wt% of BN loading. In case of soy/SiC nanocomposites [shown in Fig. 3c], the FTIR curve of 5 wt% of SiC indicates that SiC peaks appear at 1,389 cm<sup>-1</sup> and 876 cm<sup>-1</sup> along with the shifting of peaks at 2,918 and  $3,500-3,000 \text{ cm}^{-1}$  (broad peak). Another peak for bionanocomposites appears at 839 cm<sup>-1</sup> signifies the presence of Si-N coordinate bond in expense of free and bound -NH<sub>2</sub> groups which proves the formation of soy/Sic bionanocomposites through chemical interaction. The possible reason is that chemical interaction between free and bound -NH<sub>2</sub> groups and SiC occur due to the delocalization of lone pair electron of N atom to the vacant d-orbital of Si atom of SiC nanoparticles.

## 4.3 XRD Analysis

The structure of soy protein/Cloisite®30B nanocomposites synthesized through solution technique were investigated by X-ray diffraction (XRD). The XRD patterns for soy protein and protein/clay nanocomposites were compared in Fig. 4a, b with  $2\theta$  range of  $3^{\circ}-10^{\circ}$ . The clay-free soy protein does not show any diffraction peak in this region. The characteristic crystalline peak of the clay was observed at  $2\theta$  value of  $4.8^{\circ}$  which shifted towards left to the  $2\theta$  value of  $3.92^{\circ}$  with low intensity in case of the composite of 8% clay loading (BNC<sub>8</sub>). This gave the evidence of the expansion of clay layers from 1.84 nm to 2.25 nm, as calculated from Bragg's equation. However in case of the composites of 3% (BNC<sub>3</sub>) and 5%



**Fig. 3** FTIR spectra of Cloisite®30B,  $BNC_0$  (neat soy protein) and  $BNC_5$  (bionanocomposites with 5% clay content) (**a**) and soy protein, boron nitride and soy/BN nanocomposites at different wt% of BN (**b**). FTIR spectra of soy protein, nano Sic, and soy/Sic bionanocomposites (5 wt%) (**c**) (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013; Sarkar et al. 2016)

(BNC<sub>5</sub>) clay loadings the peak vanished indicating achievement of exfoliated structure due to complete delamination of the layer structure of Cloisite®30B in aqueous medium by soy protein macromolecules. The low dispersion at the high concentration of clay may be due to agglomeration. The reason is in accordance with conclusion made by Ray and Okamoto that the exfoliated structure at lower and intercalated structure at higher clay loading. Further the XRD patterns of soy protein and its composites were compared in Fig. 4b with  $2\theta$  up to  $30^{\circ}$ . It was noted that the single broad peak of the diffraction pattern of soy protein was converted to multiple peaks in the diffraction patterns of the composites as shown in the encircled part and notified to the change in crystallinity of soy protein in bionanocomposites due to dispersion of clay layers. The structural analysis of the soy protein, boron nitride nanopowder and soy/BN nanocomposites were investigated by X-ray diffraction (Fig. 4c). High crystalline peak of Boron nitride was appeared



**Fig. 4** XRD patterns of the Cloisite®30B, soy protein (BNC<sub>0</sub>) and the bionanocomposites with clay loadings of 3% (BNC<sub>3</sub>), 5% (BNC<sub>3</sub>) and 8% (BNC<sub>8</sub>) in the 2 $\theta$  range of 3° to 10° (**a**) and 10° to 30° (**b**), XRD patterns of soy/BN nanocomposites (**c**) and XRD patterns of soy/SiC nanocomposites (**d**) (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013; Sarkar et al. 2016)

at 20 value of 26.7° along with other two less intense peaks at 20 values of 41.66° and 55.36° (Inset, Fig. 2). XRD pattern of Soy protein (Inset, Fig. 2) showed a broad peak at 20 value of 20°. In XRD pattern of nanobiocomposites, the peaks were more intense due to BN but less intense for soy protein at 20 value of 20°. This was due to the decreasing crystalline structure of soy protein during the formation of nanocomposites. The structural properties of the soy protein, SiC nanopowder and soy/SiC nanobiocomposites were studied by XRD (Fig. 4d). Silicon carbide showed a high crystalline peak at 20 value of 35.99° and two small peaks at 20 values of 59.89° and 72.20° (Inset, Fig. 2). Soy protein XRD pattern (Inset, Fig. 2) showed a broad peak at 20 value of 20.38°. In the composites, the peaks due to Silicon carbide were prominent but the peak at 20 value of 20.38° for soy protein was less intense. This was happened due to the decreasing crystalline structure of soy protein during the formation of soy protein during the formation of bionanocomposites. The similar result was obtained as that of soy/BN bionanocomposites.

#### 4.4 Morphological Analysis

TEM study is essential to verify the extent of exfoliation in the composite as a support to the results obtained from XRD study. Figure 5a represents the TEM image of the bionanocomposite with 5% clay loading, in which the clay layers are seen to be delaminated into some thin lamellas by soy protein with about 2 nm thickness in dimension. The black patch in the TEM micrograph may be due to local agglomeration of clay within the soy protein matrix. In case of soy/BN bionanocomposites, HRTEM is used to detect the distribution of BN nanoparticles and from its image, it was noticed that BN nanolayers were distributed uniformly within soy protein matrix and were arranged in an orderly manner to create a torturous path to check the oxygen penetration. The structural dispersion of BN nanolayers was in accordance with the result of XRD. In case of soy/SiC nanobiocomposites, distribution of SiC nanolayers can be studied by FESEM (Fig. 6a-e) and its image noticed that SiC nanoparticles are seen to be distributed and implanted uniformly within soy protein matrix. Within the image white spots characterize the SiC NPs, whereas, the black spots are rare to be observed and may be the reflection of local agglomeration of SiC nanoparticles. The mobility of soy protein chain is restricted at the higher percentage of nano SiC which is a reason for agglomeration. The internal dispersion of SiC nanoparticles within soy protein matrix was noticed from HRTEM images of the synthesized soy/SiC bionanocomposite with 5 wt% of SiC loading (Fig. 6f). In the TEM image (Fig. 6g), SiC NPs (average diameter  $\sim$  70 nm) were distributed with high inter-connecting network; with local agglomerating nature of SiC NPs within the bionanocomposite.



Fig. 5 TEM images of the bionanocomposite with 5 wt% clay (BNC<sub>5</sub>) (a) and soy/BN bionanocomposites (b) (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013)



Fig. 6 FESEM micrographs of nano SiC reinforced soy protein bionanocomposites (5 wt% SiC) (a-c); cross-sectional view of bionanocomposite (d and e); HRTEM images of soy bionanocomposite (f and g); energy dispersive spectra (h); and SAED pattern (i) of soy/SiC bionanocomposite (Sarkar et al. 2016)

The crystalline nature of SiC (5 wt%) were identified by selected area electron diffraction (SAED) pattern as show in Fig. 6i.

## 5 Properties of Soy Based Bionanocomposites

## 5.1 Thermal Properties

The Fig. 7a displays the thermo gravimetric analysis of soy protein, Cloisite®30B and soy protein/Cloisite®30B bionanocomposites with 5 and 8% clay loading in the temperature range of 25–600 °C. The thermal decomposition temperature of soy protein was 250 °C which was occurred with a maximum decomposition to water loss from 30 to 120 °C, the second step from 120 to 250 °C due to degradation of soy protein and third due to the oxidation of partially degraded soy protein and then



**Fig. 7** Thermo gravimetric analysis (TGA) of Cloisite®30B, soy protein  $(BNC_0)$  and their bionanocomposites with 5% clay loadings (**a**), soy/BN nanocomposites (**b**) and soy/SiC bionanocomposites (**c**) (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013; Sarkar et al. 2016)

charring. It can be observed that in comparison to soy protein the thermal decomposition of soy protein/Cloisite®30B bionanocomposites were delayed as the onset decomposition temperature (Tonset) and the temperature of 50% degradation  $(T_{50})$  shifted towards a higher temperature. In addition the weights of residual char (Wr) at 600 °C were found to be remarkably higher for the bionanocomposites compared to the virgin soy protein which underwent decomposition almost completely. The significantly enhancement in thermal resistance of the bionanocomposites can be attributed to the delamination of silicate layers in the protein matrix preventing out diffusion of the volatile decomposition products. Moreover the clay is highly resistant to weight loss by heating as evident from TGA plot, which shows a much higher onset decomposition temperature and a very small weight loss. The glass transition temperatures (Tg) as a function of clay content for soy protein and its bionanocomposites were presented in Fig. 7a. It was observed that glass transition temperature was increased proportionately with increase in clay content. With 8% of clay loading the Tg was enhanced almost by 30% to that of soy protein. The mechanism of improvement of thermal resistance may be attributed to the thermal

insulation behaviour of nanoclay and change in the dynamics of molecular motion in soy protein/clay nanocomposites. Figure 7b shows the thermo gravimetric analysis graph of soy protein, boron nitride and soy/BN bionanocomposites in the temperature range from 30 °C to 800 °C. Decomposition report of soy protein is discussed in above. The degradation temperature of soy/BN nanocomposites is higher than corresponding virgin soy protein and the degradations start at the temperature range of 200-235 °C in both soy protein and soy/BN nanocomposites. From TGA data, it was found that at about 535 °C temperature soy protein degraded fully where as more amount of residue was obtained in case of bionanocomposites and about 40% more residue was left after weight loss of soy/BN (10 wt%) bionanocomposite when heated at 800 °C. Hence the thermal stability of soy/BN nanocomposite was more than that of soy protein due to inclusion of thermally stable BN nano particles. Thermo gravimetric analysis (TGA) was carried out in the temperature range 30–700 °C under nitrogen atmosphere to compare the thermal properties of soy protein, nano SiC and soy/SiC bionanocomposites as shown in Fig. 7c. The thermal decomposition of soy protein involved in three steps, in first step weight loss is due to loss of moisture from the surface of soy protein at 113 °C, second step due to decomposition of soy protein in the temperature range of 200-477 °C and third step is due to oxidation of partially decomposed soy protein in the temperature range of 477-535 °C followed by charring. Whereas nano silicon carbide is found extremely thermal stable in the temperature range of 30-700 °C and its weight remains as in initial form. The initial step for thermal decomposition of soy/SiC nanocomposites (5 and 10 wt% of SiC loading) occurs at higher temperature (216 and 233 °C respectively) as compared to the virgin soy protein. Hence the thermal stability soy/SiC nanocomposite was more than that of virgin matrix due to inclusion of thermally stable nano silicon carbide.

## 5.2 Gas Barrier Properties

The oxygen flow rate of the bionanocomposites was found to be decreased in proportion to clay loading (Fig. 8a). At 8% clay concentration, the oxygen flow rate (permeability) was reduced by 6 times as compared to the virgin soy protein. This is because the clay platelets act as physical obstacle retarding the movement of the gas. Further the nanocomposites have ordered nanostructure which creates a tor-tuous path in an exfoliated polymer/clay nanocomposite as shown in Fig. 8a that provides more barriers to oxygen penetration compared to that in a conventional composite as represented by Fig. 8b. The oxygen permeability of the soy/BN nanocomposites at constant pressure was analysed in Fig. 8c and found that the oxygen flow rate was decreased with increase in wt% of boron nitride. The oxygen barrier property at different pressure was measured in Fig. 8d and found that oxygen permeability was significantly decreased due to dispersion of boron nitride nanoparticles within the soy protein matrix and may block the voids for oxygen



**Fig. 8** Oxygen permeability values of the bionanocomposites as a function of clay weight percent at a pressure of 5 psi. Schematic representation for oxygen penetration through an easy path in a conventional composite and a tortuous path in an exfoliated polymer/clay nanocomposite (b) Oxygen permeability of soy protein and soy/BN nanocomposites at (c) constant pressure and (d) different pressure (Swain et al. 2012; Dash and Swain 2013)

penetration. In soy/BN nanocomposite with 10 wt% BN, the oxygen flow rate was reduced by more than six times as compared to the soy protein (virgin).

## 5.3 Biodegradable Properties

Figure 9 displays the biodegradability study of soy/BN and soy/SiC bionanocomposites as compared with virgin soy protein for 6 months with an interval of one month. The degration of soy/BN bionanocomposites was studied by calculating the percentage weight loss in activated sludge water (Fig. 9a). It was found that the percentage weight loss of composites was increased with increase in percentage of soy protein. Biodegradation of composites as well as virgin soy protein was further



**Fig. 9** The weight loss (%) of soy protein and soy/BN nanocomposites (**a**) and soy protein and soy/SiC nanocomposites (**b**) due to biodegradation in activated sludge water at different interval of time (Das and Swain 2013; Sarkar et al.2016)

increased with increase in duration time in the active sludge water. The similar results were found in case of soy/SiC nanocomposites as shown in Fig. 9b. The chemical interactions of soy protein with boron nitride or silicon carbide matrix may be the cause for improvement of biodegradation properties. Further the enhancement of biodegradable properties of composite may be due to the well dispersion of soy protein within BN or SiC matrix in the composites.

## 5.4 Chemical Resistance Properties

The chemical resistivity of soy/BN and soy/SiC bionanocomposites towards acid and alkali solution having 1 N concentration for 60 days with an interval of 10 days was illustrated in Fig. 10. The percentage weight loss of soy/BN nanocomposites due to treatment of acid and base with time was studied as in Fig. 10a, b. The synthesized bionanocomposites show significant resistance towards acid and base as chemical inertness of BN present in the soy protein matrix (Das and Swain 2013). The resistance capacity of soy/SiC bionanocomposites towards acid as well as alkali (shown in Fig. 10c, d) was found to increase extensively as compared to virgin soy protein. In case of acid the resistance power towards acid was pronounced more as compared to the basic phase. The solubility of SiC is more in base as compared to acid because of its acidic character and due to this reason the synthesized material is more resistant towards acid than base. Further the chemical resistivity is improved with increase in weight percentage of SiC and in the bionanocomposites the percentage of weight loss is increased with progress of time period due to the loss of chemical resistance of SiC nano particles within soy protein matrix. As the chemical resistivity of the bionanocomposites with higher



**Fig. 10 a, b** The weight loss (%) of soy protein and soy/BN nanocomposites due to treatment in dilute HCl (**a**) and dilute NaOH (**b**) and Percent weight losses of soy protein and soy/SiC bionanocomposites in dilute HCl (**c**) and dilute NaOH (**d**) at different interval of time respectively (Dash and Swain 2013; Sarkar et al. 2016)

percentage of SiC loading is more pronounced as compared to the lower SiC loading due to the interfacial adhesion with the polymer matrix.

### 5.5 Mechanical Properties

The following given Table 1 summarized the mechanical properties such as Young's modulus, breaking stress, elongation at break, toughness, yield stress and yield strain of virgin soy protein and soy/BN nanocomposites of different wt% of boron nitride content. From the table it was noticed that breaking stress of nanocomposites with 10 wt% of BN loading was reduced to half of its value but the elongation at break and toughness of nanocomposites were increased with increasing BN content. However the toughness of nanocomposites with 10 wt% of BN was doubled as compared to that of the virgin soy protein and also found that

Table 1	Mechanical property of soy pro-	otein and soy/BN nanocom	posites. Reproduced with	permission from (Da	ash and Swain 2013)	
Sample name	Young's modulus (MPa)	Breaking stress (Mpa)	Elongation at break (%)	Toughness (Mpa)	Yield stress (Mpa)	Yield strain (Mpa)
SP	$285 \pm 13$	$19.27 \pm 1.5$	702 ± 36	$112.8 \pm 12$	$18.02 \pm 1.2$	$0.2282 \pm 0.018$
SPBN1	$296 \pm 15$	$15.28 \pm 0.9$	848 土 48	$128.6 \pm 7$	$18.36 \pm 1.4$	$0.2144 \pm 0.022$
SPBN2	$304 \pm 19$	$12.62\pm0.8$	$862 \pm 55$	$134.2 \pm 9$	$19.02 \pm 0.8$	$0.2085 \pm 0.016$
SPBN5	$312 \pm 18$	$10.09 \pm 0.8$	878 ± 32	$136.4 \pm 6$	$19.94 \pm 1.1$	$0.2037 \pm 0.019$
SPBN8	$316 \pm 21$	$9.72 \pm 0.6$	$906 \pm 62$	$248.6 \pm 14$	$19.83 \pm 0.9$	$0.1907 \pm 0.008$
SPBN10	$322 \pm 12$	$9.48 \pm 0.5$	$948 \pm 58$	$256.1 \pm 13$	$19.99 \pm 1.5$	0.1898.01

<u>(</u> 1
ц
ai
≥
<u>~</u>
pu
aı
ĥ
a
9
ē
Ы
£
E
. <u>e</u> .
S
Ē
E
ď
Ð
ž
2
ed
Ő
đ
2
d d
ž
õ
E.
õ
Ħ
Б
S
ğ
na
Z
B
Y.
8
d so
nd so
and so
in and so
otein and so
protein and so
protein and so
oy protein and so
soy protein and so
of soy protein and so
y of soy protein and so
rty of soy protein and so
perty of soy protein and so
roperty of soy protein and so
property of soy protein and so
al property of soy protein and so
ical property of soy protein and so
unical property of soy protein and so
hanical property of soy protein and so
echanical property of soy protein and so
Mechanical property of soy protein and so
Mechanical property of soy protein and so
1 Mechanical property of soy protein and so



Fig. 11 Tensile strength (a), elongation at break (b), and Young's modulus (c) of soy/SiC bionanocomposites with different wt% of SiC loading (Sarkar et al. 2016)

the yield stress was increased but the yield strain was decreased with increase in BN wt%. Hence mechanical properties of nanocomposites with increase in BN content were improved and that may be due to the strong interfacial adhesion of stable BN nano particles within soy matrix in bionanocomposites. From Fig. 11 it was noticed that the tensile strength of soy protein is increased with increasing SiC concentration as it is a function of nano SiC concentration. Furthermore the tensile strength of soy protein was improved by four times even with incorporation of small amount (1 wt%) of nano SiC. The reason may be due to strong interfacial adhesion between soy proteins with uniformly dispersed nano SiC particles.

#### 6 Packaging Applications

Compounds used as potential food packaging materials should have some unique properties. Soy protein is globally used as component of bionanocomposites in the food packaging sector A few properties along with their application are mentioned below.

- Soy protein has good packaging property due to its inherent properties like mechanical (tensile strength), thermal and gas barrier properties.
- It is prone to biodegradation.
- Due to its antimicrobial property as well as oxygen barrier property it is used as potential packaging material
- It interacts with environment so undergoes spoilage after use.
- It is a bio based or bioactive compound. So it can be used in delivery and control release.
- Soy based bionanocomposites can be used as nanosensor to indicate the quality of food and growth of microorganisms.
- Soy based biocomposites are used for monitoring product conditions like time temperature indicator (TTI), leakage of products, detection of gases.
- Soy based bionanocomposites are antimicrobial in nature and used for nanocoating.

## 6.1 Food Packaging Applications

Food packaging is the industrial method by which the food products are properly packed to minimise the food loss, supply the fully safe and wholesome food products to the costumer. Nanocomposites are better option for food packaging as compared to frequently used conventional non-biodegradable plastic materials. The reason for selecting nanocomposites in food packaging sector is due to their (i) gas barrier (for oxygen, carbon dioxide) (ii) water vapour barrier (iii) high tensile strength (iv) heat resistance (v) chemical stability (vi) thermal stability (vii) recyclability (viii) biodegradability (ix) configuration stability (x) good optical clarity (xi) developing antimicrobial and antifungal active surfaces, and most importantly (xii) sensing and signalling the change in microbiological and biochemical activities. Due to all these unique unmatchable properties several innovations with potential food packaging applications in industry are encouraged for development of nanocomposites technology. The main purpose of using nanocomposites in food packaging industry is to increase the shelf-life of various food products like processed meats, cheese, cereals, corns, mushrooms, confectionery, boil-in-bag foods, extrusion-coating applications in association with paperboard for fruit juice and dairy products, beer and carbonated drink bottles. In this case there is utilisation of low weight packages, less materials required which are biodegradable having better barrier properties and most importantly cost effective for consumers of all categories. The food packaging applications of nanocomposites are presented in various review articles (Sorrentino et al. 2007; Rhim and Ng 2007; Akbari et al. 2007; Arora and Padua 2010). Bionanocomposites such as polymer/clay use in a variety of food packaging applications such as processed meats, cheese, confectionery, cereals, boil-in-bag foods as well as in extrusion coating applications for fruit juices and dairy products or coextrusion processes for the manufacture of bottles for beer and carbonated beverages (Smolandar and Chaudhry 2010; Johansson 2011; Hatzigrigoriou and Papaspyrides 2011; de Azeredo 2009; Duncan 2011). Polymer/clay and polymer/SiC nanocomposites have improved barrier properties and are generally used as a multilayer packaging material with more than one other structural layers. In case of multilayered nanocomposites for rigid food packaging applications include beer bottles, carbonated beverages, and thermoformed containers. (i) The very first type of multilayer biocomposites traditionally used is composed of a barrier layer at the middle which is sandwich between outside structural layers (ii) The second type is a passive barrier type bionanocomposites in which the middle layer is reinforced with nanocomposite film with improved barrier property (iii) The third one is an active barrier composed of gas (O<sub>2</sub>) scavenger incorporated film layer. (iv) The last one is the combination of passive and active barrier layers. Hence now a day nanocomposites are used globally as a replacement of un-cyclable packaging material because recycling is a major issue in the current era which reduce the packaging waste. It also protect the food materials from deteriorative oxidation process, prevents colour change, microbial growth and change in flavour due to the oxygen scavenging properties of nanocomposites.

## 6.2 Antimicrobial Food Packaging Application

Nanocomposites due to their oxygen scavenging and oxygen barrier properties widely are used to remove the residual or extra pace of oxygen in the package. Antimicrobial packaging of food materials by applying bionanocomposites is another important prospect to control the undesirable microorganisms like bacteria, fungus etc. During antimicrobial food packaging a layer of antimicrobial compounds is coated onto the packaging material (Suppakul et al. 2003; Appendini and Hotchkiss 2002; Nigmatullin et al. 2008; Persico et al. 2009).

Many of the synthesized bionanocomposites have antimicrobial property like antibacterial and antifungal activities. These prevent the growth of microorganisms during post processing. By doing so these enhance safety measures and increase shelf-life of food products. Due to high aspect ratio (surface to volume ratio) bionanocomposites are very much effective in antimicrobial system as it enhances the catalytic behaviour and surface reactivity. Nanoscale biocomposites are more effective against microorganisms as compared to their micro or macro scale counterparts. The investigation for antimicrobial activity have been carried out as growth inhibitors (Cioffi et al. 2005), antimicrobial agents (Hong and Rhim 2008), antimicrobial carriers (Bi et al. 2011) or antimicrobial packaging films (Rhim et al. 2006; Wang et al. 2006). The antimicrobial bionanocomposite films to protect various food products like meat, fish, poultry, bread, cheese, fruits and vegetables have been studied (Moreira et al. 2011; de Oliveira et al. 2007; Kerry et al. 2006) (Table 2).

Sl. no.	Soy protein based bionanocomposites	Nanofiller in biocomposite	Food packaging application
1.	Soy/Boron Nitride	Boron Nitride	<ol> <li>Formation SPI controlled film</li> <li>Oxygen barrier food packaging</li> <li>Antimicrobial food packaging</li> </ol>
2.	Soy/Cloisite®30B	Cloisite®30B	<ol> <li>Formation of biodegradable composites</li> <li>Raspberries</li> <li>Boil in bag foods</li> <li>Processed meat &amp; cheese</li> </ol>
3.	Soy/SiC	Silicon Carbide	<ol> <li>Extruction coating application in association with paper board for juice and dairy products</li> <li>Formation of thermoformed containers</li> </ol>

 Table 2
 Applications of Soy based nanocomposites in food packaging application

## 7 Conclusion and Future Prospective

Soy protein based bionanocomposites are the innovative invention for the packaging application, in particular food packaging and antimicrobial food packaging application. Soy based biocomposites have unique unmatchable properties and most importantly these are economically suitable for all groups of society. Hence universally accepted in food packaging sectors. In future, attention has to be given for the synthesis of smart bionanocomposite materials for food packaging sector having antioxidant releasing film, colour containing film, light regulating film having advanced oxygen barrier property and anti microbial property.

Acknowledgements Authors express their thanks to University Grant Commission, New Delhi for providing Rajib Gandhi National Fellowship to P.K. Sethy

## References

- Ai F, Zheng H, Wei M, Huang J (2007) Soy protein plastics reinforced and toughened by SiO2 nanoparticles. J Appl Polym Sci 105:1597–1604
- Akbari Z, Ghomashchi T, Moghadam S (2007) Improvement in food packaging industry with biobased nanocomposites. Int J Food Eng 3:1-24
- Appendini P, Hotchkiss JH (2002) Review of antimicrobial food packaging. Innov Food Emerg Technol 3:113–126
- Arora A, Padua GW (2010) Review: nanocomposite in food packaging. J Food Sci 75:43-49
- Bi L, Yang L, Narsimhan G, Bhunia AK, Yao Y (2011) Designing carbohydrate nanoparticles for prolonged efficacy of antimicrobial peptide. J Controll Release 150:150–156
- Chabba S, Matthews GF, Netravali AN (2005) 'Green' composites using cross-linked soy flour and flax yarns. Green Chem 7:576–581
- Cioffi N, Torsi L, Ditaranto N, Tantillo G, Ghibelli L, Sabbatini L, Bleve-Zacheo T, D'alessio M, Zambonin PG, Traversa E (2005) Copper nanoparticle/polymer composites with antifungal and bateriostatic properties. Chem Mater 17:5255–5262

- Dash S, Swain SK (2013) Effect of nanoboron nitride on the physical and chemical properties of soy protein. Compos Sci Technol 84:39–43
- De Azeredo HMC (2009) Nanocomposites for food packaging applications. Food Res Inter 42:1240-1253
- de Oliveira TM, Soares NFF, Pereira RM, Fraga KF (2007) Development and evaluation of anti microbial natamycin-incorporated film in Gorgonzola cheese conservation. Pack Technol Sci 20:147–153
- Debeaufort F, Quezada-Gallo JA, Voilley A (1998) Edible films and coatings: tomorrow's packagings: a review. Crit Rev Food Sci 38:299–313
- Duncan TV (2011) Applications of nanotechnology in food packaging and food safety: barrier materials, antimicrobials and sensors. J Colloid Inteface Sci 363:1–24
- Foulk JA, Bunn JM (2001) Properties of compression-molded, acetylated soy protein films. Ind Crops Prod 14:11–22
- Gennadios A, Hanna MA, Kurth LB (1997) Application of edible coatings on meats, poultry and seafoods: a review. LWT-Food Sci Technol 30:337–350
- Guerrero P, Retegi A, Gabilondo N, De la Caba K (2010) Mechanical and thermal properties of soy protein films processed by casting and compression. J Food Eng 100:145–151
- Hatzigrigoriou NB, Papaspyrides CD (2011) Nanotechnology in plastic food contact materials. J Appl Polym Sci 122:3720–3739
- Hong SI, Rhim JW (2008) Antimicrobal activity of organically modified nanoclays. J Nanosci Nanotechnol 8:5818–5824
- Huang X, Netravali AN (2006) Characterization of nano-clay reinforced phytagel-modified soy protein concentrate resin. Biomacromolecules 7:2783–2789
- Jiang Y, Tang CH, Wen QB, Li L, Yang XQ (2007) Effect of processing parameters on the properties of transglutaminase-treated soy protein isolate films. Innov Food Sci Emerg Technol 8:218–225
- Johansson C (2011) Bio-nanocomposites for food packaging applications. In: Mittal V (ed) Nanocomposites with Biodegradable Polymers. Oxford University Press, New York, pp 348–367
- Jordan J, Jaccob K, Tannembaume R, Sharafb M, Jasiukd I (2005) Mater Sci Eng 393:1-11
- Kerry JP, O'Grady MN, Hogan SA (2006) Past, current and potential utilization of active and intelligent packaging systems for meat and muscle-based products: a review. Meat Sci 74: 113–130
- Kester JJ, Fennema OR (1986) Edible films and coatings: a review. Food Technol 40:47-59
- Kisku SK, Swain SK (2012) Poly (methyl methacrylate)/soy protein green composites as gas barrier materials. Chin J Polym Sci 30:397–404
- Kumar R, Choudhary V, Mishra S, Varma IK, Mattiason B (2002) Adhesives and plastics based on soy protein products. Ind Crops Prod 16:155–172
- Liu Y, Li KC (2004) Modification of soy protein for wood adhesives using musel protein asa model: the influence of a mercapto group. Macromol Rapid Commun 25:1835–1838
- Lu YS, Weng LH, Zhang LN (2004) Maphology and properties soy protein isolate thermoplastics reinforced with chitin whiskers. Biomacromolecules 5:1046–1051
- Moreira MR, Pereda M, Marcovich NE, Roura SI (2011) Antimicrobial effectiveness of bioactive packaging materials from edible chitosan and casein polymers: assessmenton carrot, cheese, and salami. J Food Sci 76:54–63
- Nigmatullin R, Gao F, Konovalova V (2008) Polymer-layered silicate nanocomposites in the design of antimicrobial materials. J Mater Sci 43:5728–5733
- Paetau I, Chen CZ, Jane JL (1994) Biodegradable plastic made from soybean products: effect of preparation and processing on mechanical properties and water absorption. Ind Eng Chem Res 33:1821–1827
- Pavlidou S, Papaspyrides CD (2008) A review on polymer–layered silicate nanocomposites. Prog Polym Sci 33:1119–1198

- Persico P, Ambrogi V, Carfagna C, Cerruti P, Ferrocino I, Mauriello G (2009) Nanocomposite polymer films containing carvacrol for antimicrobial active packaging. Polym Eng Sci 49:1447–1455
- Ray SS, Okamoto M (2003) Polymer/layered silicate nanocomposites: a review from preparation to processing. Prog Polym Sci 28:1539–1641
- Rhim JW, Ng PK (2007) Natural biopolymer-based nanocomposite films for packaging applications. Crit Rev Food Sci Nutr 47:411–433
- Rhim JW, Hong SI, Park HM, Ng PKW (2006) Preparation and characterization of chitosan-based nanocomposite films with antimicrobial activity. J Agric Food Chem 54:5814–5822
- Rudnik E (2008) Compostable polymer materials edited by Derek. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp 10-36
- Sarkar N, Sahoo G, Swain SK (2016) Nano silicon carbide embodied soy protein bionanocomposites. Polym Compos. doi:10.1002/pc.23896
- Smolander M, Chaudhry Q (2010) Nanotechnologies in food packaging. In: Chaudhry Q, Castle L, Watkins R (eds) Nanotechnologes in Food. RSC Publishing, Cambridge, pp 86–101
- Sorrentino A, Gorrasi G, Vittoria V (2007) Potentilal perspectives of bio-nanocomposites for food packaging applications. Trends Food Sci Technol 18:84–95
- Suppakul P, Miltz J, Sonnenveld K, Bigger SW (2003) Active packaging technologies with an emphasis on antimicrobial packaging and its applications. J Food Sci 68:408–420
- Swain SK, Priyadarshini PP, Patra SK (2012) Soy protein/clay bionanocomposites as ideal packaging materials. Polym Plast Technol Eng 51:1282–1287
- Thanh VH, Shibasaki K (1976) Major proteins of soybean seeds. A straight forward fraction and their characterization. J Agric Food Chem 24:1117–1121
- Wang X, Du Y, Yang J, Wang X, Shi X, Hu Y (2006) Preparation, characterization and antimicrobial activity of chitosan/layered silicate nanocomposites. Polymer 47:6738–6744
- Wang H, Jiang L, Fu L (2007) Properties of molded soy protein isolate plastics. J Appl Polym Sci 106:3716–3720
- Xiang LX, Tang CY, Cao J, Wang CY, Wang K, Zhang Q, Zhao SG (2009) Preparation and characterization of soy protein isolate (SPI)/montmorillonite (MMT) bionanocomposites. Chin J Polym Sci 27:843–849
- Zhong Z, Sun XS (2001) Properties of soy protein isolate/polycaprolactone blends compatibilized by methylene diphenyl diisocyanate. Polymer 42:6961–6969

# **Green Biocomposites: A Prospective Utilization in Automobile Industry**

Deepak Verma and Sanjay Sharma

**Abstract** Natural fiber reinforced polymer composites becomes the most promising and identified research area. As these composites not only offer the good mechanical strength but also are light in weight and cost effective. The reasons of popularity of this area reside in many important parameters such as recyclability, biodegradability and environment friendly. Now scientists have developed biopolymer derived from corn, soy etc. which is used to reinforce the natural fibers and developed a fully biodegradable composite material. The application of the natural fiber composites not only found in the building and constructions sectors but also in the automotive and aircrafts structures sectors. In this chapter we are discussing about the Green Biocomposites and their utilization in the automobile fields. The chapter also highlighted a general class of the various available natural fibers and their application in the automotive sectors. This chapter also provides an insight of the safety measures such as crashworthiness of the vehicles. Also a review of the current research in the field of automotive industry is presented and some conclusions for the future vehicle design using composites are suggested.

**Keywords** Natural fibres • Polymer matrix • Mechanical properties • Automotive applications • Manufacturing techniques

# 1 Introduction: A History of Natural Fibers in Automobile Sector

Natural fibers are easily and abundantly available in the environment. The use of natural fibers in matrix material for composite development is not a new area of research as in ancient days (in Egypt) people were using wheat straws as reinforcement in clay for increasing the strength of the material and built their houses

167

D. Verma (🖂) · S. Sharma

Department of Mechanical Engineering, Graphic Era Hill University, Dehradun, Uttarakhand 248002, India e-mail: dverma.mech@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017

M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), Green Biocomposites,

Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_8

and dwelling walls. Natural fibers are composed of a cellulose, hemicellulose, lignin, pectin etc. Lignin generally acts as a binder or can be treated as a matrix material. In year 1900 the natural fibers were recognized as a good application in the automotive sectors. Ultimately scientists of Ford motor company observed that soybean can be used for the extraction of the soy oil which again could be used for the production of a good-quality paint enamel and molded into a fiber based plastic. This gives around ten times more shock resistance as compared to steel. But the disadvantage of this material is that it takes too much time for curing and also it is very difficult to mold. The actual use or applications of the natural fibre were found in the later 1940s. That was the time of the World War II. During this world war there was a huge shortage of the aluminum arises. So the scientists were discovered the application of these natural fibers for the development of the various aircrafts parts such as seat belts, back rest, bearings and fuselages etc. The example of this fuselage was the Gordon-Aerolite, a unidirectional composites made by using Phenolic Resin as a matrix material reinforced with the unbleached flax yarns (Hughes 2002).

In the later years between 1950 and 1990, first car known as Trabant car was made in East Germany. They utilized the natural fibers for the development of this car. The matrix material used in this car was polyester resin and cotton fiber (natural fiber) was used as reinforcement in this matrix material.

Daimler Benz also introduced the use of natural fibers in the automotive sector in the later 1991. The subsidiary of Daimler Chrysler Mercedes-Benz headed a project namely "Beleem-Project" in South Africa's Sao Paulo and utilized natural fibers such as coconut fibers in their commercial vehicles for a period of 9 years. Again in the late 1996 Daimler-Chrysler used Jute as natural fibers and used in making the door panels of their Mercedes E class vehicles. Also in year 2000, Daimler Chrysler started their plant and utilizes natural fibers for the production of vehicles in East London, South Africa and transfers their technology from German Plants to South Africa for the entire processing.

In European countries, from year 2005 to 2010, the use of natural fibers has increased from 70,000 to 100,000 tons in the automobile industries (Suddell and Evans 2005a, b).

In 2014 Van Eko Company utilized the natural fibers and makes an eco-friendly scooter Be.e. The various types of natural fibres such as Flax, Hemp, and even synthesized cellulose fibers are used for the development of the automotive components for scooter.

The shape of the exteriors of the scooters is hull shaped type, assuming be the stronger and also functions as the frame of the scooter.

This scooter was fitted with a 4 kW and 100 Nm motor placed in the rear wheel. The 1.9 kWh battery provides a range of 60 km at a top speed of 55 kph (van eko www.vaneko.com).

The natural fibers or cellulosic fibers can be classified into five common subgroups such as bast fibers, seed fibers, leaf fibers, fruit fibers and wood fibers. The same can be shown in Fig. 1 with some common examples of these fibers.



Fig. 1 Examples of natural fibres. Reproduced with permission from Elseveir Ltd. (Faruk et al. 2012)

#### (a) Flax Fibres:

Flax fibers also known as Linum usitatissimum, generally comes under the category of bast fibres. This is termed as the oldest crop in the world and grows in temperate regions. The flax is most frequently used in the textile markets. At present the wide application of these fibers can be found in the areas of composite materials.

#### (b) Hemp Fibres:

Hemp is the next significant fiber which comes under the category of bast fibers and cannabis family. This plant grows annually in temperate regions. At present Hemp is generally considered as an important subject of European Union Subsidy only for the non-food agriculture in Europe.

#### (c) Jute Fibres:

Jute can be extracted from the plants of genus Corchorus, includes around 100 species. The jute fiber is considers to be one of the less expensive natural fiber available at present with the maximized production volume. The good growing conditions of the jute fiber can be seen in Bangladesh, India and China.

#### (d) Kenaf Fibres:

Kenaf generally goes to the family of genus Hibiscus. Kenaf is generally observed as a potential raw material for its applications in composite materials products.

#### (e) Sisal Fibre:

Sisal belongs to the family of agave (Agave sisalana) and commercially grew in Brazil and East Africa. But on the other side, between 1998–2000 and 2010 the demand for sisal fibers and its products decreased by an expected annual rate of 2.3%.

#### (f) Banana Fibres:

The abaca/banana fiber, which can be extracted from the banana plant, is strong and resistant to seawater. Abaca, the strongest of the commercially available cellulose fibers, is locally available in the Philippines and in Ecuador. Banana fibers have good applications in marine.

Fibre	Cellulose (wt%)	Hemicellulose (wt%)	Lignin (wt%)	Waxes (wt%)
Bagasse	55.2	16.8	25.3	-
Bamboo	26-43	30	21-31	-
Flax	71	18.6–20.6	2.2	1.5
Kenaf	72	20.3	9	-
Jute	61–71	14-20	12–13	0.5
Hemp	68	15	10	0.8
Ramie	68.6–76.2	13–16	0.6–0.7	0.3
Abaca	56-63	20-25	7–9	3
Sisal	65	12	9.9	2
Coir	32–43	0.15-0.25	40-45	-
Oil palm	65	-	29	-
Pineapple	81	-	12.7	-
Curaua	73.6	9.9	7.5	-
Wheat straw	38-45	15–31	12-20	-
Rice husk	35-45	19–25	20	14–17
Rice straw	41–57	33	8-19	8-38

 Table 1
 Chemical composition of some common natural fibers (Faruk et al. 2012)

#### (g) Cotton Fibre:

Cotton is nearly pure cellulose, having properties such as softness and breathability which ultimately tuned it the world's most accepted natural fibre. The length and diameters of the fibres are varied from 10 to 65 mm, and 11 to 22  $\mu$  respectively. The other properties of the cotton fibres is the good moisture absorption which ultimately utilized in the production of cotton clothes (recommended to wear in hot weather), having high tensile strength and easily washable.

#### (h) Coconut Coir Fibre:

Coir fibers are positioned between the husk and the outer shell of the coconut. Plentiful quantities of coconut husk suggested that the availability of labor and other inputs can adjust rapidly to market conditions and prices. It is calculated that around 10% of all husks are used for fiber extraction, fulfilling the increased demand for fiber and products made by coir fibers.

Table 1 represents the mechanical properties of the some common and important natural fibres (Faruk et al. 2012).

So based on the previous studies of natural fiber utilizations it is found that because of the easy availability, low cost and less weight, natural fibres are the good alternative to synthetic or man-made fibres. In this chapter the utilization of natural fibers in the automotive sectors has been elaborated. The various manufacturing techniques of composite development are also discussed in the present chapter. The mechanical properties of the developed automotive components have been included in the present chapter.

## 2 Basic Needs of the Materials Used in Automotive

The materials selection in the automotive industries is very important task as those materials have to satisfied some standard before approbation. Those standards are generally related to the environmental and safety issues and some of them are the need of the customers. However following are the different factors which can be considered for the basic requirement for the selection of the materials in automotive industries:

## 2.1 Less Weight

In present days increasing environmental issues such as greenhouse emissions and related air pollutions, it is very difficult for the automotive industries to achieve high fuel efficiencies with conventional or heavy weight automotive parts. Many research and development departments of the automotive industries, parts or component manufacturers, suppliers and assemblers are remarkably working together to make lightweight materials components. The objective behind the manufacturing of light weight material/component is to achieve high fuel efficiency in the transportation sector. Most of the companies or industries are focusing on the utilization of the lightweight materials and to get more market insight by manufacturing parts and different vehicle structures manufactured from lightweight materials. The only disadvantage of using lightweight materials is their high cost; this can be overcome by the development of the new manufacturing technologies and processes. In transportation sector, the reduction in fuel consumption and greenhouse gases can only be achieved by the reduction in weight of the materials. It has been noticed that the fuel economy (about 7%) can only be achieved by the reduction/elimination of weight (about 10%) from the vehicle's total weight. Now a days various research have been carried out by the automotive industries for the replacement of steel by aluminium, magnesium, composites and foams (Lotus Engg Company Report).

## 2.2 Cost

Cost is one of the most significant factor in automobile industries. The cost of a new material is comparable to the currently utilized material in a product. It is one of the most significant variables that decide the selection of new material for the vehicle parts or components. Cost basically involves three main components, these are: Existing cost of raw materials, manufacturing cost, and the design and testing cost of the product. It has been observed that the cost of Aluminum and magnesium alloys is greater than that of the existing materials such as steel and cast irons that
they might substitute. As the improved performance or functionality of the material ultimately justified the selection of light metals by avoiding their higher.

### 2.3 Crashworthiness

Crashworthiness of the structure in the vehicle can be defined as the capacity to absorb impact energy resulting the safety of the passengers. The two significant safety factors that can be consider in the automotive industries are Penetration Resistance and the crashworthiness. Scientifically the crashworthiness can be further defined as the absorption of impact energy by different modes and mechanisms that give moderate deterioration during absorption. On the other hand the penetration resistance. On the other hand the penetration resistance dealt with total absorption without projectile or fragment penetration (Jacob et al. 2002). It has been observed that the present law for design of automobiles required that if an impact arises at speed up to 15.5 m/s with immovable object then the passenger in the compartment undergo a resulting force that ultimately produces a total deceleration more than 20 g (Jacob et al. 2002; Ghassemieh 2011).

Now days the automobile industries are focusing more and more towards the reduction of the weights of the automobiles which ultimately increases the fuel efficiency of the vehicles. This is only achieved by replacing the metal parts by polymer composites. It is also noticed that the behavior of failure in compression of the metal part is just opposite to the composites failure. From study it has been found that mostly composites are characterized by a brittle and not by ductile under the action of load. If we are talking about the failure mechanisms of the metal structures and composites it is found that they both are quite different with each other. As metal structures generally fails under crush or impact by buckling having substantial plastic deformation. On the other hand the composites failure takes a sequence of fracture mechanisms like fibre fracture, de-bonding of fibre–matrix, delamination and interplay separation. This is also observed that the failure mechanisms are mostly dependent on the structure, lamina orientation, crush speed and high energy absorbing mechanisms (Ghassemieh 2011).

### **3** Crashworthiness: A Safety Perspective

The main objective of the crashworthiness is to have an optimized or defect free vehicle structure which ultimately can absorb impact energy generated by controlled vehicle deformation and provides sufficient space so that the remaining crash or impact energy can be govern by restrain systems to lessen the loads transfer to the vehicle passengers. In actual form the collisions of vehicles are distinct dynamic occurrence where the vehicle may collide with the other vehicle of similar or dissimilar shape and mass and stiffness. There may be the case that vehicle may

collide with the stationary objects like tree, pole etc. the safety experts describes and categorized the vehicle collisions as frontal, rear, side crashes etc. the reasons of vehicle crashes is due to the extensive range of speeds, impact with stationary objects such as when a vehicle hits a tree, or for few seconds as in rollover events.

## 3.1 Requirement of Crashworthiness

The following requirements for a range of occupant sizes, ages, and crash speeds for both genders:

- Should be deformable but stiff, front structure should have crumple zones that can absorb the kinetic energy resulting from frontal collisions and develop plastic deformations and block intrusions into the passenger's compartment specifically in the case of collisions with narrow objects such as trees etc.
- Should have deformable rear structure so that the robustness of the rear occupants compartment can be maintained and also the protection of the fuel tank.
- There should be perfectly designed side structures so that the intrusions from the side impact can be minimized which ultimately block the doors from opening caused by the crash loads.
- There should be well built roof structure for rollover protection.
- There should be some arrangements which can accommodate different chassis designs for various power train locations and drive configurations (Khalil 2014).

## 4 Reinforcements Used for Making Automobile Components

### 4.1 Glass Fibres and Glass Mats

Glass fibres are made by feeding molten glass bushings of platinum alloy. Generally the diameter of the filament is varied from 5 to 25  $\mu$ . The filaments are coated with a silane chemical "coupling agent". This is because coupling agent gives a strong bond between the glass and the polymer matrix and increased the reinforcing effect. There are various types of fibres are available as per the requirement such as E-glass fibres and R-glass for high mechanical performance, D-glass where high dielectric strength is required and AR-glass which is alkali and corrosion resistant. For the thermoplastics, the glass fibres can be distinguished as short fibres of less than 1 mm length and long fibres of 1–5 mm length for injection molding applications. Similarly for the compression molding, long fibres should be of 5–25 mm length and glass mat, 10 mm to infinite. On the other hand thermosets are reinforced with chopped strands, glass mat. Also for car applications

(automotive), sheet moulding compound (SMC) or bulk moulding compound (BMC) are used. All of these products are known as composites.

### 4.2 Natural Fibres

Natural fibres are frequently used by a number of car producers such as Ford and Mercedes-Benz. These automakers have particularly flax, sisal or hemp as a replacement for glass fibre. Natural fibres ultimately lower the weights of the automobiles as the density is lower than conventional metals. Further, the most important factor to be considered is the environmental and ecological point of view. The famous automaker such as Ford Cologne lab has performed substantial experiments with flax-PP (Polypropylene) and found that this is approximately equivalent to GF-PP. To avoid discoloration the injection moulding temperature should be kept low. Audi Avant A4 utilizes flax-PP for the development of the hatch door cover. It has been observed that at low temperatures the product is not brittle at all. The same product has upgraded noise reduction and also 30% lower in weight than the GF-PP equivalent. On the other hand Johnston Controls supplies door trim panels to Mercedes Benz made by "Fibropur" natural fibre mat-PE composite. In this the fibres are a blend of 50% sisal and 50% flax. Similarly, SAI Automotive AG, Europe's leading system supplier of cockpits and doors, has made "Lignoprop", a blend or mixture of wood fibre and PP.

## 4.3 Aramid Fibres

These fibres are made from aromatic polyamides with a high amount of 1.4 chemical bonds right between the aromatic rings, provided additional linear molecules. The main manufacturers of fibres are DuPont with Kevlar and Akzo Nobel with Twaron. These expensive fibres have a very high strength and heat resistance and are generally used in bullet proof vests, ropes, performance tyres, e.g. trucks and reinforcement in car drive and timing belts. A good application of aramid fibres reinforced thermosets are found in aero plane construction. As aramid fibres are so expensive and no significant use is foreseen in car applications.

## 4.4 Carbon Fibres

The two main processes used for the manufacturing of these fibres are carbonization under exclusion of air and from pitch. It has been found that the carbon fibre have high strength fibre just like aramid fibre and are necessarily used as a plastic reinforcement in sport applications and in aerospace industry. The wide applications of these carbon fibres (CF) epoxy resins composites can be found in aeroplanes wing flaps and tail parts also the body parts of Formula 1 racing cars are made by CF-thermosets by using hand lay up techniques. The main manufacturers of these composites are Akzo Nobel in USA, Mitsubishi and Toho Rayon in Japan and Carbon in Germany.

### 4.5 Particulate Reinforcements

The reinforcement generally means to improve or enhance the properties such as mechanical properties of the material or plastics. The main mechanical properties that can be improved by the reinforcements are tensile strength, impact strength, stiffness, compression and many more. But these properties can only be improved if we reinforce the fibrous material into the matrix material. However the particulate reinforcement like talc, surface treated calcium carbonate (which improves the bond strength) presents a marked reinforcing results with polymer matrix (if it is a matrix material) which again improves the mechanical properties (Mann et al. 1999a, b).

## 5 Types of Polymer Matrix Used for Composite Development

### 5.1 Thermoplastic Matrix

Thermoplastic comes under the category of polymers and can be softened or melted by the application of heat. It can be processed either in the softened state or in the liquid state. As compared to the thermosets, another classification or category of polymers cannot be melted by the application of heat. However the thermoplastic polymers can be repeatedly processed by the application of heat and can be recycled for making new products. But it should be noted that repeated processing may cause degradation or failure in some of their properties. The various fabrication techniques used for the development of the thermoplastic parts are such as injection molding, blow molding, and thermoforming are detailed further in the next headings of this chapter. The main advantage of using thermoplastics is its recyclability. But additionally it has several other advantages over thermosets also. These are good ductility, good impact resistance etc. Thermoplastics can also be joined by using various types of welding processes such as resistance welding, vibration welding and ultrasonic welding. Also in regard to the processing time for thermoplastic parts is notably lesser than that for thermoset parts. The reason for this is that thermoset parts involves a cross linking chemical reaction in the mold, which, depending on the various parameters such as mold temperature and part thickness, may take several minutes to several hours for final processing. On the other hand processing of thermoplastics composites does not require any chemical reaction in the mold.

## 5.2 Thermosets Matrix

The main function of thermoplastic matrix is to transfer load from one fiber to the next. It affects the compressive strength and shear strengths of the composite material and contributes to the fracture resistance and energy absorption properties of the composite. Moreover, it shields the fibers from environment and controls the following properties of a polymer based composite.

- Chemical resistance
- Maximum temperature
- Moisture absorption
- Tolerance to fluids

The selection of matrix material also plays an important role and controls the processing aspects of polymer–matrix composite. The important processing attributes applicable for thermoset matrix resins are:

- Should have low initial viscosity which results good resin flow through the fibre bundles and provide good impregnation. This also removes the air and solvents from the bundles before the completion of the curing reaction.
- Should have fast curing for high productivity.
- Should have good fiber surface wettability, which can be enhanced by using fiber surface treatment.
- Low curing shrinkage.

It has been noticed that thermoset polymers generally used in the automotive industries are either polyester or vinyl ester resins. The epoxy resins certainly have better mechanical properties as compared to polyesters and vinyl esters, and are frequently used thermoset matrix in aerospace composites. Although, epoxy resins are more expensive and also the curing time for epoxies is too high (several hours). Because of this reason, epoxies are not generally considered as the main matrix material for automotive composites. The properties of polyester, vinyl ester and epoxy resins are given in Table 2.

Polymer	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Tensile modulus (GPa)	Tensile strength (MPa)	Elongation at failure (%)	Coeff. of thermal expansion $(10^{-6})^{\circ}$ C)	Shrinkage (%)
Polyesters	1.1– 1.43	2.1–3.45	34.5– 103.5	1–5	-	5-12
Vinyl Esters	1.12– 1.32	3–3.5	73–81	3.5–5.5	-	5.4–10.3
Epoxies	1.2–1.3	2.75-4.10	55-130	-	55-80	1–5

Table 2 Properties of different resins

Because of low cost and simplicity in processing due to low viscosity and rapid cure time, polyesters are generally used for many automotive applications. On the other hand vinyl esters are just like polyesters in regard to their processing attribute, but more costly than polyesters. Their mechanical properties are also superior to the mechanical properties of polyesters. Both polyesters and vinyl esters showed greater mold shrinkage than epoxies and both also have superb moisture resistance as compared to epoxies (Mallick 2010).

## 6 Manufacturing Technologies Used for Composite Fabrication (Automotive Components)

## 6.1 Thermoplastic Processing Techniques

#### 6.1.1 Injection Moulding

Injection Moulding Process is related to pressure die casting technique, and used where the precision and accuracy of the parts is prerequisite. This process is basically used to make the parts or components by using thermoplastics polymer but after certain modification, the same process can be used to make the components or parts made by thermosets polymer. In this technique thermoplastic granules are first melted and then injected into steel or aluminum dies. After melting resin achieved highly viscous state and at that time a high moulding pressure is required for injection. The main benefits of injection moulding technique is short cycle times, complex shaped components can be easily made by this technique, superior dimensional tolerances and finishing etc. At present this technique is fully computerized and robotically controlled. On the other hand if we talk about the disadvantages of the process then we found that this process highly expensive, required longer lead times for making moulds, used complex machineries. The Computer-aided engineering can be used for the reduction in the lead times.

### 6.1.2 Extrusion

Extrusion is the process in which the molten material (polymer) is forced through a die for the production of the sheets, films, hoses, sheaths etc. This technique comes under the category of continuous production and has good economic benefits. Now extrusion becomes fully computer controlled with various functions and parameters such as drying temperatures, pressure and temperature, delivery rate. This process involves or used different types of extruders such as single screw extruder and twin screw extruders which are used to compressed and removes the air entrapped between the polymers.

## 6.1.3 Blow Moulding

Blow moulding technique used a shaped mould and involves the blowing of a thermoplastic into tube shape. This process is generally used to make hollow items such as, tanks, containers etc. This process gives maximum flexibility in the shapes that can be produced. This process involves a low mould cost. But on the other side it has been observed that the finishing of the articles or items made by this process is poor. To remove this disadvantage, the design team is working on this. This process can be utilized to make multi-layer items. The main application in which this process is suitable is the manufacturing of the fuel tanks.

## 6.1.4 Thermoforming

This process requires heating material in the form of sheet then takes it to a mould and forming it by the application of the vaccum from inside the mould. This process incorporates very low tool costs, swift set-up and economic short runs. This process is also suitable for the production of layered laminates of different materials. The main demerits of the system include longer cycle times, lower dimensional accuracies. However the advancement in the system in process control provides good dimensional accuracy and stability or regularity in finishing. Thermoforming process is economic and can be used for runs of 200–10,000 units. It has been observed that the machine costs involved in this process is just the half of comparable injection moulding process.

## 6.1.5 Foam Moulding

Foam moulding also known as steam chest moulding is generally used to manufacture bumper cores, sun visors, door energy absorbing foam and head-rest cores by utilizing expanded polypropylene pellets. In this process, Polypropylene pallets are first blown into the mould. After this a steam is injected into the system which makes a rigid PP structures. The mould is only opened after the required cooling actions. The aluminum moulds are generally used in this technique as they are relatively cheap than others.

## 6.2 Thermoset Processing Techniques

## 6.2.1 Contact Moulding

Contact molding generally consists of the two main processes such as hand lay-up and spray-up process. These can be defined as follows:

#### 6.2.2 Hand Lay-up

In this process firstly a mould release agent is generally applied on the walls of the mould after that a coating of gel is applied on this and allow it to cure. After this staggered layers of resin and chopped strand mat (CSM) are applied. On the other hand, woven mats can also be applied alternatively with layers of CSM. After processing for several hours, the same piece should be detached from the mould. In this process no pressure is used and the moulding only has one smooth surface. As this process is very slow and rigorous, large and complexed shape materials can be made with smaller limitation on size. The application of this process is to mould short-run car bodies, especially monocoque designs.

#### 6.2.3 Spray-up

This is another contact moulding process, which provides maximum production rates as compared to the hand lay up process. In this process, catalysed and accelerated resin and chopped glass rovings are sprayed simultaneously, with a fixed amount of peroxide catalyst, onto the gel-coated mould surface. This process can be repeated till a layer of the required thickness has been achieved. It has been noticed that both processes, mainly hand lay-up, are slow which is a demerit in long runs. Also as these processes are open mould process, so there may be a chance of the emission of styrene fumes. Nevertheless this can be overcome by using satisfactory ventilation system or low smoke resin systems. Contact moulding processes are sometimes experiences in small run models (e.g., racing cars) and in prototype work.

#### 6.2.4 Compression Molding

Compression moulding generally requires high pressure moulding of sheet moulding compound (SMC). In this process, SMC is provided as a rolled sheet of material, in which glass fibres with upper and lower release film are separated from the each layers of resin. The resin may be Polyethylene etc. The amount of filler content can be limited to 60%. In this system, the material is filled into two steel die surfaces. The hot mould should be closed and requisite pressure is applied so that the SMC can flow into the mould and cure and sufficient strength can be achieved after opening the mould. To achieve uniformity in die matching, a good technical development is needed. It has been observed that the SMC mouldings surfaces are even on both faces and present almost no glassy structure (Mann et al. 1999a, b).

#### 6.2.5 Resin Transfer Molding (RTM)

RTM is generally used for the manufacturing of automotive and aircraft components. In this process, the fibre reinforcement, either long or woven fibres are firstly cut out by using a knife or scissors. The reinforcements are generally known as the preforms are reinforced into the thermoplastic binder and then placed it inside the mould cavity in the closed mould process. After that the resin is being transferred into the mould cavity by means of pressure or vacuum. The resins that are particularly used in this process include polyester, epoxy, vinyl ester, and phenolic (Verma 2015).

#### 6.2.6 Filament Winding

Filament winding is an automated composite fabrication process which involves winding of resin-impregnated fibre or tape around a mandrel to achieve the desired shape. In this process the continuous reinforcement of fibres which passes through a batch of resin to a feeding head and winds around a mandrel of suitable design. The curing of the mandrel is achieved by heating it in an oven or by infrared radiation. Process parameters which are generally considered in this process includes exact filament tow, longitudinal placement, and mandrel winding speed (Mann et al. 1999a, b).

## 7 Mechanical Properties of Natural Fiber Composites as Automotive Components: A Past Research

It has been observed from the last few years that so many researches were carried out in the field of the use of natural fibers in composites as load bearing components (Du et al. 2012; Akil et al. 2011; Summerscales et al. 2010; Joshi et al. 2004). The credit of the utilization of natural fibers in composites goes to their high strength, cost effectiveness, availability and recyclability.

Natural fibres represents a prospective as a substitution of inorganic fibres like glass fibres, aramid fibres etc. in automotive components like dashboards, door panels, seat cushions and cabin linings (Jacob and Thomas 2008; Koronis et al. 2013; Ashori 2008). Mercedes-Benz utilizes epoxy matrix system with the reinforcement of jute fibers in the door panels in their E-class vehicles (Suddell and Evans 2005a, b).

Wambua et al. (2003), investigated the mechanical properties of different type of natural fibers such as, sisal, hemp, coir, kenaf and jute reinforced polypropylene composites. It has been observed that the tensile properties such as tensile strength and modulus values increased by increasing fibre volume fraction. They also compared the mechanical properties of the natural fibre composites with glass mat polypropylene composites. After comparison it is found that certain properties of the natural fibre composites were superior to those of glass reinforced composites. Based on this it is advised that natural fibre composites have ability to replace glass in those applications where very high load bearing capabilities are not the prerequisite.

The utilization of natural fibres or bio-fibres in automotive components is supposed to improve by 54% per year (EU 2002 Annual Report). Some types of strong, lightweight and cheap natural fibres are come together and replace glass fibre reinforced polymers specifically in interior applications. In general the application part of the natural fibre reinforced polymers is found in door panels, seat backs, headliners, package trays, dashboards etc. There are so many research review papers published by researchers which describe the reinforcement of the natural fibres in polymer matrix and recognized as green composites (Koronis et al. 2013; La Mantia and Morreale 2011; Zini and Scandola 2011). These review papers described the mechanical properties of various natural fibers and their composites. They also discussed that how natural fibers are superior than synthetic fibers from the environmental point of view.

Koronis et al. (2013) discussed the possible utilization of bio fibres/natural fibres composites for automotive applications. They have demonstrated that natural fibre reinforced composites have good mechanical properties as compared to synthetic fibre reinforced composites.

Davoodi et al. (2012) reviewed the literature on bumper design and delivered the optimal bumper beam design process. The main focus of the design process is based on the important parameters needed in the design of bumper beam and their most satisfactory values. The outcome of this research can help designers and researchers who are working in the field of bumper beam design and analysis. The design process includes a hierarchy which consists of the conceptual design phase. In this phase various properties of materials and their processing was discussed. These are further considered in the later stage to confirm the performance of the final product. The various factors that should be considered in the material selection of the bumper design are safety regulations, cost effectiveness, performance improvement and reliability. Figure 2 shows the bumper beam design process.



Fig. 2 Bumper beam design process. Reproduced with permission from Elseveir Ltd. (Davoodi et al. 2012)

Ahmad et al. (2014) reported that BMW Company used natural fiber composite since the early 1990s in various models such as 3, 5, and 7 series models. They utilized up to 24 kg of renewable materials in their models. On the other hand BMW utilizes 4 000 tons of bio fibers in their BMW M3 series in 2001. They mainly concentrated on the flax fibres i.e. they utilizes 80% flax fibres in combination with 20% sisal for the improvement in impact resistance. The main application of natural fibre reinforced composites was found in interior door linings and paneling. The applications of Wood fibers were found in seat backrest. The inner board of the door panel of BMW M7 series was made by press molding technique by reinforcing natural fibers in Polypropylene matrix. The application of this composite was found in inner board of the door panel of a BMW M3 series. On the other side Bast fibres were also used in the door panels of the BMW M5 series.

Marzbanrad et al. (2009) used three materials such as aluminum, glass mat thermoplastic (GMT) and sheet molding compound for the development of front bumper beam. The impact modeling was carried out for the determination of the deflection, impact strength and stress distribution. The comparison was made based on the mentioned characteristics for the selection of the best materials, their shape and thickness. They concluded that modified SMC bumper beam minimizes the deflections in bumper beam and stress distribution and maximizes the elastic strain energy.

Notable differences in impact velocities were observed among magnesium, steel and aluminum bumpers and showed by Figs. 3, 4 and 5. From study it has been observed that in case of aluminum bumper the difference between impactor velocity and vehicle velocity will be maximum as compared to magnesium bumper. This means that the maximum kinetic energy will be transferred from the impactor to the vehicle.

Hosseinzadeh et al. (2005) suggested that composite structures are generally reduce the weights of the passenger cars and making vehicles more fuel efficient. They observed that the Bumper beams are the main structures of the passenger vehicles from the safety point of view which ultimately protect them from the





collisions i.e. front and rear collisions. They have made a front bumper by utilizing glass mat thermoplastic matrix material and then model them by using the various software available by using LS DYNA ANSYS 5.7 according to the E.C.E. United Nations agreement.

The GMT bumper was fabricated by using short fiber glass fibers. The size of the fibers was maintained as 12–25 mm long. These fibers were then mixed/reinforced with the thermoplastic resin. The GMT bumper used in this research is a structure made from short fiberglass fibers, 12–25 mm long randomly mixed with thermoplastic resin. The thickness of the fabricated Glass Mat Thermoplastic sheets is 1-mm with different fiber mats such as continuous, randomly laid, unidirectional and mixtures of these arrangements with particular attributes (Glass Mat Reinforced Thermoplastics Processing Guidelines). About three to four arbitrary laid chopped fibre sheets are positioned in a die and heat formed by a press. After this the molten resin ultimately flows in the cavities of the dies and take its shapes. The main purpose for the use of thermoplastic resin is because of their facileness in melting and recycling properties. On the other hand loose tolerance in manufacturing bound

their uses in places where good accuracy is the prerequisite. To stop the deflection of the lateral surfaces (which ultimately make the structure rigid), the ribs or strengthening plates of thickness 5 mm were placed in the vertical direction. These ribs are formed in the concave cavities of the dies and makes die design complicated. Figures 6, 7 and 8 showed the observation of the kinetic energy and linear conservation. The observation in this case generally termed as the impact velocities between "with passengers" and "without passengers" conditions. It is generally observed that the impactor weight is equal to the car weight without passengers, therefore its velocity becomes zero as car reaches the initial velocity of 4 km/h. on the other hand if we considers the car with passengers, the impactor is unable to transfer the momentum completely to the structure weighing more (see weights in Table 3).

Ashori (2008) suggested that the Wood–plastic composite (WPC) is a very favorable and feasible green material to attain endurance without any toxic chemicals. The wood plastic composites was termed as a composite which is composed of by utilizing natural or plant fibres as reinforcement in the polymer



Fig. 6 Kinetic energy conservation in GMT bumper (Hosseinzadeh et al. 2005)



Fig. 7 Kinetic Energy Transfer (Ribbed GMT Bumper without passenger under C2C impact)



Fig. 8 Kinetic Energy Transfer (Ribbed GMT Bumper with Passenger under C2C impact)

Table 3         Material properties	Material	E (GPa)	υ	Sy (MPa)	$\rho$ (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )
of the model (Hosseinzadeh et al. 2005)	Steel	210	0.3	700	7850
	Aluminum	70	0.33	480	2710
	GMT	12	0.41	230	1280
	SMC	20	0.33	309	1830
	PEP	1.2	0.4	27	900

matrix materials such as thermosets or thermoplastics. The advantage of utilizing natural or plant fibres to reinforce plastics is that as these are having high strength, high stiffness, less cost, low density and biodegradable in nature, and renewable annually. As in present scenario automobile manufacturers are focusing on recyclability and biodegradability of the parts, so we can find good scope of green composites in the field of automobile sectors.

There are so many automobile manufacturers are available in the market utilizes natural or plant fibres for making automotive components such as: Audi, Opel, Daimler-Chrysler, Fiat, Ford, Mercedes Benz, Renault, Volvo, BMW etc. (Bismarck et al. 2006). The specified amounts of plant fibers used for different applications in the automotive industry are as follows (Ellison and McNaught 2000):

- Front door linens: 1.2–1.8 kg.
- Rear door linens: 0.8–1.5 kg.
- Boot linens: 1.5–2.5 kg.

- Parcel shelves: up to 2.0 kg.
- Seat backs: 1.6–2.0 kg.
- Sunroof sliders: up to 0.4 kg.
- Headliners: average 2.5 kg.

## 8 Natural Fibre Composite Applications in Automobile Sector

Natural fibers can be derived from agricultural plants and are frequently used for making ropes, hand bags, etc. Natural fibres can be classified into three groups: (i) bast fibers, e.g. flax, hemp, jute and kenaf, (ii) leaf fibers, e.g. sisal, pineapple and banana, and (iii) seed or fruit fibers, e.g. cotton and coir.

## 8.1 Interiors of Automotive

The German automotive industries such as BMW, AUDI and Daimler Chrysler are the first industries which utilizes the applications of natural fibres in the automotive parts or components. Now, almost all automobile industries or manufacturers integrate natural fiber composites in their automotive components. At present the German industries are the superior in utilizing natural fibres in their automobile sectors. Table 4 shows the applications of the natural fibre composites used by the major automobile tycoons of Germany such as DaimlerChrysler, Mercedes, Volkswagen Audi Group, BMW, Ford, and Opel (Suddell and Evans 2005a, b). DaimlerChrysler, a major manufacturer of automobile sector, targeted to use

Automotive manufacturer	Model and applications		
Audi	A2, A3, A4, A4 Avant, A6, A8, Roadster, Coupe: seat backs, side and back door panel, boot lining, hat rack, spare tyre lining		
BMW	3, 5 and 7 series and others: door panels, headliner panel, boot lining, seat backs		
DaimlerChrysler	A, C, E and S-series: door panels, windshield/dashboard, business tabl pillar cover panel		
Fiat	Punto, Brava, Marea, Alfa Romeo 146, 156		
Ford	Mondeo CD 162, focus: door panels, B-pillar, boot liner		
Peugeot	New model 406		
Renault	Clio		
Rover	Rover 2000 and Others: Insulation, rear storage shelf/panel		
Saab	Door panels		
SEAT	Door panels, seat backs		
Vauxhall	Astra, Vectra, Zafira: headliner panel, door panels, pillar cover panel, instrument panel		
Volkswagen	Golf A4, Passat, Bora: door panel, seat back, boot lid finish panel, boot liner		
Volvo	C70 V70		

 Table 4
 Automotive manufacturers, car models, and components utilizing natural fibers (Suddell and Evans 2005a, b)

Automotive component	Typical weight of fibres (kg)
Front door liners	1.2–1.8
Rear door liners	0.8–1.5
Boot liners	1.5–2.5
Parcel shelves	<2
	Automotive component         Front door liners         Rear door liners         Boot liners         Parcel shelves

maximum amount of natural fibres in their vehicles or cars. Johnson Controls Inc., manufactured the interior components like dashboards and door panels by utilizing natural fibres in polypropylene matrix exclusively for the DaimlerChrysler (Controls 2000). Currently the utilization of the natural fibres in the automobile industries such as BMW are limited to about 8–13 kg per vehicle however the limitation of use of natural fibres in Ford company is from 5 to 13 kg per vehicle (Taylor 2002).

Table 5 showed the applications of natural fibres (by weight) for making automotive components. The main difference between the American market and the European market lies in the use of wood and Kenaf which effectively grows in United States. In year 2000, Audi launched a light weight car manufactured by all-aluminum body and their door trim panels were manufactured by polyurethane reinforced with flax or sisal fibre mat. These panels not only showed extremely low mass per unit volume but also have very high-dimensional stability.

### 8.2 Exteriors of Automotive

The German company namely DaimlerChrysler has expand its research and development speculation in flax-reinforced polyester composite for exterior or semi exterior applications (Automotive Industries 2000). A truck with flax-based exterior skirting panels is now in production. Tests performed by the DaimlerChrysler Research Centre, Germany showed that these composite components resist impact without breaking into fragments, which is a main crash worthiness test of vehicles. It has also been noticed that the developed composites are weather resistant. In Germany, by considering the environment point of view car producers are targeting to manufacture each and every part of their vehicles either recyclable or biodegradable. The research scientists at DaimlerChrysler made the exterior components of the vehicles that must be able to resist extreme such as exposure to wetness and chipping. The first use of natural fibres for making standard exterior components is flax-reinforced engine/transmission cover of the Mercedes-Benz Travego travel coach. The benefit of using natural fibres includes a 10% weight reduction of the engine/transmission cover and a reduction in cost of around 5%. At present the inclusive use of natural fibers such as flax, hemp, and kenaf are growing at the fastest rate. On the other hand the use of jute and sisal is actually decreasing. Flax, hemp, and kenaf are used frequently due to their outstanding combination of economic and functional properties.

## 9 Advantages of Natural Fiber Composites in Automobile Sector

The natural fibres showed considerable advantages as compared to conventionally used glass fibers in the automotive sector. The significant feature here is that these advantages are achieved without a particular change in material functional performance like degradation of their mechanical or acoustic properties. The most important advantages include:

- Cost effective: The cost of natural fibers are between 25 and 50% lesser than glass fiber composites.
- Weight reduction: It has been noticed that the weight of injection-molded ABS car door panels is 9 kg however the same panels manufactured by natural fibers weigh only 5 kg with same mechanical properties.
- Light weight (less than half the density of glass fibers): This is also an important environmental benefit as  $\sim 85\%$  of energy usage is when a vehicle is being driven. Plant fibers have a maximum density of 1.5 g/cc (that of cellulose), which results in high specific strength and stiffness and hence low component weight.
- Safer: Safer crash behavior.
- Good acoustic properties.
- Good thermal insulation.
- Identical strength values to glass fiber composites.
- Displayed outstanding formability.
- Natural fibers are superior to glass fibers from a health point of view.
- Abundantly available worldwide.

The main reason for the utilizations of natural fiber composites is the cost and weight. Although, natural fibers also showed considerable environmental benefits as compared to glass fibers, which includes:

- Ecological sustainability.
- Less energy requirements for production.
- End of life disposal. Can be composted at the end of their life.
- Carbon dioxide neutrality. As natural fibers are derived from plants and plants ultimately have carbon dioxide neutrality properties, i.e., carbon dioxide do not recur into the atmosphere when they are combusted.

Technically natural fibers do not have good mechanical properties as compared to synthetic fibres. Natural fibres showed variations in strength properties. This depends upon the regions where they have grown, which is not noticed with synthetic fibers. However, natural fibres showed only half the density of synthetic fibres.

## 10 Disadvantages of Natural Fiber Composites in Automobile Sector

The prospective of natural fibre as a reinforcement is substantially declined by its hydrophilic nature which is an unavoidable disadvantage and the lack of adhesion ability between natural fibers and the matrix materials being employed (Van de Weyenberg and Verpoest 2002). In this regard, notable efforts are currently being administered towards enhancing the mechanical properties of natural fiber-reinforced composites through optimization of the adhesion strengths between the natural fibers and the polymer matrix (Thomas 2002). As we can see there are various types and qualities of the natural fibres available in the world. These varieties or qualities are mainly depends upon the growing conditions of the environment. Also another drawback of these fibres are their processing techniques which ultimately affects the technical application part of these fibres into matrix (breakage of the fibre or crack development in the fibre after retting or processing). The natural fibers also showed reduced impact strength, which ultimately a result of a fiber defects present into the material during the growing or fibre processing stages.

## 11 Conclusion/Summary

Globally many researchers are following the useful applications of the natural fibres in the composites applications on a very large scale. As an outcome, most of the parts/components for the automobile industries are now manufactured by using natural fiber reinforced composite materials. The main matrix materials utilized for the development of these composites are Polypropylene and Polyester matrix. The important natural fibres utilized by automotive industries are flax, hemp, and jute fibres. At present the inspiration of using these fibres has been marketing and cost instead of technical needs. Accordingly, the end products are restricted to lesser strength interiors automotive parts. The main disadvantages of these materials are hydrophilic (due to the use of natural fibres) and lower impact strengths. Although, many efforts are being carried out to enhance the mechanical properties of these materials in such a manner that they can be utilized in exterior components which generally require high impact strength and become hydrophobic in nature. Ultimately the truth is, the use of natural fibres experiencing high level revolution and also have a potential to replace synthetic materials.

### References

- Ahmad F, Choi HS, Park MK (2014) A review: natural fiber composites selection in view of mechanical, light weight, and economic properties. Macromol Mater Eng 300:10–24
- Akil HM, Omar MF, Mazuki AAM (2011) Kenaf fiber reinforced composites: a review. Mater Des 32:4107–4121

- Ashori A (2008) Wood–plastic composites as promising green-composites for automotive industries. Bioresour Technol 99:4661–4667
- Automotive Industries (2000) DaimlerChrysler "Goes Natural" for large body panel, August 2000, p 9
- Bismarck A, Baltazar-Y-Jimenez A, Sarlkakis K (2006) Green composites as Panacea? Socio-economic aspects of green materials. Environ Dev Sustain 8:445–463
- Controls J (2000) 'Green' door-trim panels use PP and natural fibers. Plast Technol 46:27
- Davoodi MM, Sapuan SM, Aidy A, Abu Osman NA, Oshkour AA, Wan Abas WAB (2012) Development process of new bumper beam for passenger car: a review. Mater Des 40:304–313
- Du Y, Yan N, Kortschot M (2012) Light-weight honeycomb core sandwich panels containing biofiber reinforced thermoset polymer composite skins: fabrication and evaluation. Compos B 43:2875–2882
- Ellison GC, McNaught R (2000) The use of natural fibres in nonwoven structures for applications as automotive component substrates. Ministry of agriculture fisheries and food (now Department for environment, food and rural affairs)
- EU (2002) Annual report of the government-industry forum on non-food uses of crops, department of environment, food and rural affairs publications, EU, August 2002
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink H-P, Sain M (2012) Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010. Prog Polym Sci 37:1552–1596
- Ghassemieh E (2011) Materials in automotive application, state of the art and prospects, new trends and developments in automotive industry. InTech. doi:10.5772/13286
- Glass Mat Reinforced Thermoplastics Processing Guidelines for SYMALIT GMT Parts, Symalit AG, CH-5600 Lenzburg/Switzerland
- Hosseinzadeh R, Shokrieh MM, Lessard LB (2005) Parametric study of automotive composite bumper beams subjected to low-velocity impacts. Comp Struct 68:419–427
- Hughes M (2002) Sustainable composites-fact or fiction? Oral presentation, composites processing, composites processing association, holiday Inn, Birmingham airport, 24 January 2002
- Jacob M, Thomas S (2008) Biofibers and biocomposites. Carbonates Polym 71:343-364
- Jacob GC, Fellers JF, Simunovic S, Starbuck JM (2002) Energy absorption in polymer composites for automotive crashworthiness. J Compos Mater 36:813–850
- Joshi SV, Drzal LT, Mohanty AK, Arora S (2004) Are natural fiber composites environmentally superior to glass fiber reinforced composites? Compos A 35:371–376
- Khalil TB (2014) "Introduction vehicle safety", vehicle crashworthiness and occupant protection. Autosteel
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos B 44:120–127
- La Mantia FP, Morreale M (2011) Green composites: a brief review. Compos A 42:579-588

Lotus Engg Company Report

- Mallick PK (2010) Thermoplastics and thermoplastic-matrix composites for lightweight automotive structures. Materials, design and manufacturing for lightweight vehicles. Woodhead Publishing Limited
- Mann D, Van den Bos JC, Way A (1999a) Plastics and reinforcements used in automobile construction. Automotive plastics and composites worldwide market and trends to 2007. Elseveir. ISBN: 1 85617 349 6
- Mann D, Van den Bos JC, Way A (1999b) Plastics processing methods. Automotive plastics and composites worldwide market and trends to 2007. Elseveir. ISBN: 1 85617 349 6
- Marzbanrad J, Alijanpour M, Kiasat MS (2009) Design and analysis of an automotive bumper beam in low-speed frontal crashes. Thin Walled Struct 47:902–911
- Suddell BC, Evans WJ (2005a) Natural fiber composites in automotive applications. Natural fibers, biopolymers, and biocomposites. Taylor and Francis, Boca Raton
- Suddell B, Evans W (2005b) Natural fibers, biopolymers, and biocomposites. In: Mohanty AK, Misra M, Drzal TL (eds) Natural fiber composites in automotive applications. CRC Press

- Summerscales J, Dissanayake N, Virk A, Hall W (2010) A review of bast fibres and their composites. Part 2—composites. Compos Part A 41:1336–1344
- Taylor A (2002) Case study on fibers in composite materials, e.g. hemp in automotive applications. In: 4th meeting of government-industry forum on non-food uses of crops, GIFNFC 4/4 fibres in composite materials, 22 January 2002, DTI Conference Centre, London
- Thomas S (2002) Effect of chemical modification on the properties of natural fiber reinforced composites. In: Proceedings of the 10th European conference on composite materials (ECCM-10), 3–7 June, Brugge
- Van de Weyenberg I, Verpoest I (2002) Polyester composites with flax knit reinforcement. In: Proceedings of the 10th European conference on composite materials (ECCM-10), 3–7 June 2002, Brugge
- Verma D (2015) The manufacturing of natural fibre-reinforced composites by resin-transfer molding process. In: Manufacturing of natural fibre reinforced polymer composites. Springer, Switzerland. doi:10.1007/978-3-319-07944-8\_13
- Wambua P, Ivens J, Verpoest I (2003) Natural fibres: can they replace glass in fibre reinforced plastics? Compos Sci Technol 63:1259–1264

www.vaneko.com

Zini E, Scandola M (2011) Green composites: an overview. Polym Compos 32:1905-1915

# Polylactic Acid Green Nanocomposites for Automotive Applications

Reza Arjmandi, Azman Hassan and Zainoha Zakaria

**Abstract** In the past decade, a growing interest in the use of green nanocomposites in industrial applications has been observed because of many advantages such as biodegradability, renewability and their relatively low cost to substitute the conventional petroleum-based polymers. The nanocomposites based on polylactic acid (PLA) have the potential to be used in automotive applications due to good mechanical properties and processability. This chapter highlights the recent developments on PLA nanocomposites as potential materials for automotive applications. One of the common methods to improve the performances of PLA is the combination of PLA with various nanofillers including layered silicates and carbon derivatives such as graphene and carbon nanotubes. Mechanical and thermal properties are the focus of this chapter as the properties are important for automotive applications. Further research in this area is also being proposed.

**Keywords** Polylactic acid · Green nanocomposites · Automotive applications · Montmorillonite · Carbon nanotubes · Graphene nanoplatelets · Mechanical properties

## 1 Introduction

Composite materials are formed by combining two or more materials to improve performance of their original components. When one or more of the materials derived from biological origins they are defined as green composites (Fowler et al. 2006; Arjmandi et al. 2015a, b, c, d). The increasing demand for eco-friendly

Faculty of Chemical and Energy Engineering, Universiti Teknologi Malaysia,

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017

M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), Green Biocomposites,

193

R. Arjmandi  $\cdot$  A. Hassan ( $\boxtimes$ )

Department of Bioprocess and Polymer Engineering,

<sup>81310</sup> Skudai, Johor Bahru, Malaysia

e-mail: azmanh@cheme.utm.my

Z. Zakaria

Faculty of Science, Universiti Teknologi Malaysia, 81310 Skudai, Johor Bahru, Malaysia

Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_9

materials, soaring prices of petroleum based plastics, increasing depletion rate and pressing environmental regulations have all triggered a growing interest towards the field of green composites (Netravali and Chabba 2003; Khalil et al. 2012). The composites deriving from renewable resources bring very promising potential to provide benefits to natural environment due to reducing petroleum resources. The shift to more sustainable constructions in automotive industry is an initiative towards a more viable environment and cost efficiency.

Renewable composite materials have been extensively used in interior and exterior automotive applications such as door panels, dashboards, seat cushions, and cabin linings (Herrmann et al. 1998; Koronis et al. 2013). Many studies have been conducted on natural based materials from forestry feedstock and agricultural crop by-products but the use of these materials has not been widespread. Future market of green nanocomposites depends on their production cost which need to be competitive with present thermoplastics used in automotive applications. The use of nanocomposite materials is expected to reduce the auto-body weight of vehicles by approximately 40–55 and 25–30% compared to current similar sized aluminum and optimized steel auto-body, respectively (Davies 2012; Koronis et al. 2013). Mass reduction of automotive application is an important issue especially for the future electrical vehicles to maximize their battery's weight and capacity while at the same time reducing the total weight.

Recently, polylactic acid (PLA) has attracted the attention of polymer scientists and leading position on the market of biobased polymers as a most promising potential biopolymer to substitute the conventional petroleum-based polymers. The high interest for PLA is mainly due to its interesting physical and mechanical properties, recycling possibility and biodegradability, low carbon footprint and broad possibilities of processing using different methods (Drumright et al. 2000; Vink et al. 2003; Nampoothiri et al. 2010; Auras et al. 2011). Figure 1 shows the life cycle of PLA. Nowadays, PLA is receiving considerable attention for some specific utilizations such as sustainable packaging materials or production of fibers. Recent trends and forecasts also reveal that PLA is more appealing for durable applications such as automotive, electrical and electronic products and mechanical components, which require high performance materials and low environmental impact (Lim et al. 2008; Notta-Cuvier et al. 2014; Notta-Cuvier et al. 2015).

In automotive industry, the use of polymers significantly increased over the last few decades due to their numerous advantages such as being lightweight, good thermo-mechanical properties, durability and superior corrosion resistance, easy processing and relatively low cost. Nowadays, due to increasing environmental consciousness, the use of PLA in automotive industry is undoubtedly appealing. Figures 2 and 3 shows the use of PLA in Röchling Automotive's air filter box and interior trim parts, respectively (Maruschke 2016). However, some performance of PLA such as thermal and hydrolysis resistance, ductility, impact strength and crystallization rate have to be improved for PLA to compete with conventionally used polymers in automotive applications (Raquez et al. 2013). For this purpose, PLA can be combined with different dispersed phases such as micro- and nano-fillers, plasticizers, impact modifiers or other polymers and additives



Fig. 1 Life cycle of PLA



Fig. 2 PLA used for Röchling Automotive's air filter box (Maruschke 2016)



Fig. 3 PLA used for an interior trim supplied by Röchling Automotive (Maruschke 2016)

(Dubois and Murariu 2008; Anderson et al. 2008; Murariu et al. 2008; Notta-Cuvier et al. 2014).

Several literatures have shown that PLA has improved its properties in terms of thermal stability, stiffness, rigidity and crystallization enhancement for highly loaded parts in automotive applications by combining PLA with various nanofillers such as layered silicates, carbon nanotubes (CNT) and graphene nanoplatelets (GNP) (Sinha Ray et al. 2002; Goffin et al. 2007; Murariu et al. 2010; Bourbigot et al. 2011; Murariu et al. 2011). This chapter focus on green nanocomposites manufactured from PLA for automotive applications. The mechanical, thermal, morphological and electrical performances of PLA nanocomposites were investigated in order to determine its suitability for automotive applications.

## 2 Polylactic Acid Green Nanocomposites: Single Filler

## 2.1 Polylactic Acid/Montmorillonite Nanocomposites

Recently, preparation of PLA nanocomposites with organically modified layered silicate as nanofillers have been extensively investigated because they often exhibit considerable improvement in mechanical, thermal, optical and physical properties at low filler content (Hong and Kim 2013). PLA/layered silicate nanocomposites have been shown to exhibit increased tensile strength and Young's modulus compared to neat PLA (Sinha Ray and Okamoto 2003). Montmorillonite (MMT) is the most commonly used layered silicate in this respect. Nam et al. (2003) studied

the morphology and detailed crystallization behavior of neat PLA and PLA/MMT nanocomposites. They found that the overall crystallization rate of neat PLA was enhanced after the incorporation of MMT into PLA. Lee and co-workers (2003) also reported that the crystallization temperature ( $T_c$ ) of PLA/MMT nanocomposites decreased by incorporation of MMT nanofiller. The researchers have reported that the MMT could act as effective nucleating sites for crystallization of PLA due its large surface area (Nam et al. 2003; Lee et al. 2003).

Chang et al. (2003a) reported on nanocomposites made from PLA with three types of MMT (C16-MMT, dodecvltrimethyl ammonium bromide-MMT (DTA-MMT) and Cloisite 25A) using solution intercalation method. The reinforcement effect of the MMT content on the mechanical and morphological properties of PLA nanocomposites were investigated. The results showed that these properties are depend on the type and amount of MMT in the PLA matrix. From morphological studies, they found uniform dispersion of MMT in the PLA matrix, although some clusters or agglomerated particles were detected. Tensile properties of the PLA nanocomposites film initially increased and then decreased with increasing of the MMT fillers compared to neat PLA. In another study, Di et al. (2005) successfully obtained fully exfoliation MMT in PLA matrix due to the good interfacial interaction between the MMT and PLA matrix. The strong interaction between MMT and PLA matrix due to their high surface area, resulted in reduce molecular mobility of PLA. Petersson and Oksman (2006) also reported a significant improvement in tensile modulus and yield strength of PLA/MMT nanocomposites by incorporation of 5 wt% MMT due to good interaction between MMT and PLA matrix. They concluded that good interaction between nanofillers and PLA matrix in nanocomposites allowed good stress transfer from matrix to the nanofillers which resulted in significant improvement in mechanical properties. In our recent publications, the effect of MMT on tensile and morphological properties of PLA nanocomposites were also investigated (Arjmandi et al. 2014; Arjmandi et al. 2015a, b, c; Arjmandi et al. 2016). Based on the tensile strength, the optimum MMT content was achieved at 5 parts per hundred resin (phr) which is approximately 30 MPa. In addition, good dispersion of MMT nanoparticles was achieved at optimum MMT content. However, the agglomerations were observed at high concentration of MMT (>5 phr), which resulted in decreased tensile strength. These studies show that only a small amount of nanofillers is needed to bring about similar improvement to the properties of PLA compared to using micro-fillers.

Mechanical, thermal and morphological properties of PLA/MMT nanocomposites fabricated by two different methods (melt and solution intercalations) reported by Shyang and Kuen (2008). The results showed that the mechanical properties of PLA/MMT nanocomposites produced by solution interaction is relatively higher compared to melt interaction method, which indicated better dispersion of MMT in PLA matrix using solution interaction. In addition, the results confirmed intercalated of PLA in between the intergallery of MMT. Furthermore, the incorporation of MMT into PLA matrix did not influence the glass transition ( $T_g$ ) and melting temperature ( $T_m$ ) of PLA nanocomposites as shown by differential scanning calorimetry (DSC). However, Nam et al. (2003) and Lee et al. (2003) reported that the addition of MMT into PLA matrix decreased the  $T_c$  of PLA. In another study by McLauchlin and Thomas (2009), cocamidopropylbetaine (CAB) modified MMT (CAB-MMT) reinforced PLA nanocomposites using solution casting was produced. They found that the CAB-MMT have similar thermal stability to a commercial MMT that has been reported to be compatible with PLA. Thermogravimetric (TGA) analysis showed that the thermal stability of the PLA/CAB-MMT nanocomposites are depended on the CAB-MMT content, which the highest thermal stability obtained at 4 wt% of CAB-MMT content. In addition, Huang et al. (2010) reported an intercalated structure of PLA/MMT nanocomposites with improved thermal stability.

He et al. (2011) successfully prepared PLA/MMT nanocomposites by masterbatching and in-situ polymerization process. Melt index test indicated that the nanocomposites had better processability compared to neat PLA. The maximum tensile strength was achieved at 3 wt% MMT content. XRD and transmission electron microscopy (TEM) analyses confirmed an exfoliated structure of PLA/MMT nanocomposites. DSC analysis showed that the intercalated clay acted as nucleating agent, and the exfoliated layers played a template role for crystallization of PLA, which both of them accelerated the crystallization rate of PLA. It was found that by increasing the MMT content, the crystallinity of PLA in PLA/MMT nanocomposites significantly increased from 7.34 to 16.66%.

Balakrishnan and co-workers (2012) investigated the effect of MMT on the properties of PLA/Biostrong (an ethylene copolymer from DuPont) nanocomposites. XRD analysis showed an increase in the *d*-spacing of MMT, which indicated that the PLA polymer chains were intercalated in between the intergallery of MMT. This improvement in *d*-spacing was attributed to the possible hydrogen bonding interaction. TGA result showed that the incorporation of Biostrong and MMT had resulted in a significant improvement in the initial thermal stability of PLA in nanocomposites. DSC analysis showed an increase in crystallinity percentage (X<sub>c</sub>) and a decrease in T<sub>c</sub>, which indicated that the presence of Biostrong and MMT platelets significantly promotes the degree of PLA crystallization. The addition of MMT had lowered the biodegradability of PLA/Biostrong nanocomposites. They believed that the presence of dispersed MMT layers decreased the microorganism diffusion through the PLA matrix.

Li et al. (2013) produced PLA/OMMT nanocomposites films through solution intercalation using dichloromethane as solvent. Good nanofiller dispersion was nanocomposites with OMMT achieved for content less than 3 wt%. Although OMMT did not improved the degree of crystallinity of the PLA/OMMT nanocomposites significantly, it gave the PLA the potential to crystallize more, as confirmed by DSC analysis. The XRD patterns indicated that OMMT was well intercalated. TEM analysis showed that a majority of OMMT was uniformly dispersed in the PLA matrix at low filler loading, whereas aggregates of OMMT existed at high loadings. The tensile strength and Young's modulus of the PLA/OMMT nanocomposites were first increased by incorporation of OMMT (less than 3 wt%) and then decreased at high concentration of OMMT (>3 wt%).

In a study by Lai et al. (2014), the OMMT was incorporated into PLA matrix using melt-blending process in order to produced PLA/MMT nanocomposites. Fully exfoliated OMMT was achieved when only 1 phr OMMT was added to the PLA matrix. Interestingly, only this particular nanocomposite had a lower modulus and exhibited significant stress-whitening and necking behavior with a large extension and elongation at break compared to neat PLA. Based on morphology analysis, the highly exfoliated platelets produced a relatively large interfacial area between the clay platelet and PLA matrix, which resulted in a comprehensively plasticized interfacial region. The highly plasticized interfacial region and the well dispersed clay platelets with high aspect ratio, particular for thin samples, enhanced the multiple shear-banding which induced the plastic deformation and substantial shear yielding behavior. However, increasing the OMMT content decreased the extent of exfoliation greatly. In another study by Olewnik and Richert (2014), PLA/MMT nanocomposites were fabricated by an extrusion technique using a twin-screw extruder. To improve the MMT dispersion in the PLA matrix, polycaprolactone (PCL) was introduced as compatibilizer. It was confirmed that the introduction of PCL into PLA/MMT nanocomposites systems did not change the structure of the obtained nanocomposites. The incorporation of the PCL into PLA/MMT resulted in an increase in the  $\Delta H_c$  and  $\Delta H_m$ , and a decrease in T<sub>g</sub> of PLA/MMT nanocomposites.

Sabatini et al. (2015) produced PLA/MMT nanocomposites using in-situ ring opening polymerization. Surface treatment of MMT was performed using 3-Glycidoxypropyltrimethoxysilane. It was found that even very low amounts of MMT content (0.1 wt%) greatly affect nanocomposites properties. 0.1 wt% of MMT content was enough to get improvements previously observed with higher contents of MMT (5 wt% or more). They found that untreated MMT reduced the *Mn* of the polymers, while treated MMT increased the molecular weights compared to neat PLA and also dispersion of the nanoparticles in the polymeric matrix significantly improved by treatment of MMT. In addition, MMT nanoparticles slightly increased crystallinity of the polymers, especially promoting melt crystallization compared to neat PLA. Furthermore, PLA nanocomposites showed better thermal stability at the presence of treated MMT compared to neat PLA, while the thermal stability of nanocomposites decreased with the addition of untreated MMT into PLA matrix.

### 2.2 Polylactic Acid/Carbon Nanotubes Nanocomposites

CNT is a nanoreinforcement for PLA matrix which attracted great interest of academicians and industrialists (Breuer and Sundararaj 2004; Coleman et al. 2006). CNT is an excellent nanomaterial in term of tensile strength (up to 500 GPa) and stiffness and also possess excellent electrical and magnetic properties (Treacy et al. 1996; Xie et al. 2005). Moreover, the tubular features of CNT can withstand large strain under compression thus making it suitable to be used as nanoreinforcement in

polymer matrices (Endo et al. 2007). Many researchers attempted to incorporate CNT in PLA matrix to unlock the full potential of CNT for engineering applications. Due to CNT's unique structure and properties, the development of PLA/CNT nanocomposites is favored.

Wu (2009) investigated the effect of aspect ratio on the properties of CNT reinforced PLA nanocomposites. The PLA/CNT nanocomposites with high aspect ratio CNT indicated higher modulus compared to low aspect ratio, which showed that the dispersion of CNT is highly depends on its aspect ratio. Mechanical and thermal properties and also electrical conductivity of PLA/CNT nanocomposites were reported by Moon et al. (2005). The results showed that the tensile strength and elongation at break of PLA/CNT nanocomposites reduced by incorporation of CNT, whereas the Young's modulus slightly increased. In addition, the thermal stability of PLA/CNT increased while and the electrical surface resistivity decreased. Song et al. (2007) successfully produced PLA/CNT nanocomposites through in-situ polycondensation. It was reported that the addition of CNT improved solubility and biocompatibility of PLA/CNT nanocomposites. In another study, PLA/CNT nanocomposite was successfully produced by Barrau et al. (2011) using melt mixing and solution methods and their crystallization behavior were investigated. The results showed that the presence of CNTs significantly increased the crystallization kinetics of the PLA matrix.

Extremely high strength, large surface area and high aspect ratio of multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWCNT) showed its potential to improve the properties of the PLA. Villmow and coworkers (2008) investigated the temperature and screw profiles, rotation speed and also variation of MWCNT content. According to the results, the highest impact determined for the rotation speed of 100 to 500 rpm which led significantly better dispersion of MWCNT in PLA matrix. In addition, the MWCNT content and its level of dispersion in PLA matrix effected the degree of crystallinity. In a study by Kuan et al. (2008a), MWCNT reinforced low-crystalline PLA (LC-PLA) and high-crystalline PLA (HC-PLA) by melt mixing technique. The results revealed that the electrical properties of PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites is highly dependent on degree of crystallinity. In addition, the incorporation of MWCNT improved the electrical conductivity of PLA nanocomposites, where the high electrical conductivity was obtained at low MWCNT content. Furthermore, an improvement in MWCNT dispersion in PLA matrix is observed due to formation of hydrogen bonding between modified MWCNT (MA-g-MWCNT) and PLA matrix. It was reported that the addition of 0.5 phr MA-g-MWCNT into LC-PLA decreased the surface resistance of the PLA nanocomposite due to the improved dispersion of MWCNT in PLA matrix. Furthermore, the degree of PLA crystallinity affected the electrical properties of PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites (Kuan et al. 2008a, b; Avella et al. 2009).

Wu et al. (2008) produced PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites with various functionalized MWCNTs using melt blending method. They reported that the surface functionalization significantly influenced the level of MWCNT dispersion in the PLA matrix; as the carboxylic functionalized MWCNT revealed relatively better dispersion than hydroxyl and purified MWCNTs due to the good affinity between carboxylic group and PLA. PLA/MWCNT showed no significant improvement in thermal stability at the initial stage of degradation, whereas with increase of decomposition level, the presence of carboxylic and purified MWCNTs retards the thermal depolymerization of PLA due to their barrier and thermal conductive effects, respectively. In addition, Wu et al. (2010) reported that the incorporation of CNT nanotubes effected the melt crystallization and the cold crystallization of PLA. The biodegradation rate of PLA significantly reduced because of inhibiting effects of CNT.

Kuan and co-workers (2008b) successfully prepared PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites using melt mixing process. The results showed that the tensile strength of PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites increased by incorporation of 1 phr MWCNT (approximately 13%). In addition, they found that the degradation temperature of PLA increased by increasing MWCNT content. Furthermore, the heat deflection temperature of PLA increased significantly by incorporation of 1 phr MWCNT (from 62 to 106 °C) after 7 h of cross-linking reaction. Interestingly, incorporation of higher MWCNT (>1 phr) and longer cross-linking reaction time (>7 h) showed no significant improvement in tensile strength of PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites. They also noted that further addition of MWCNT (>1 phr) reduced the degree of water cross-linking. Kim et al. (2009) reported the thermal and mechanical properties of MWCNT reinforced poly(L-lactic acid) (PLLA) nanocomposites. The results revealed that the incorporation of MWCNT into PLLA significantly improved the mechanical properties and thermal stability of PLLA/MWCNT nanocomposites compared to neat PLLA. In another study, PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites prepared by melt extrusion showed an improvement in properties of PLA such as mechanical, thermal and crystallization kinetic due to the good interfacial interaction between nanofillers and PLA matrix (Ramontja et al. 2009). Flame retardancy of PLA/MWCNT nanocomposites also improved by incorporation of MWCNT as reported by Bourbigot et al. (2011).

## 2.3 Polylactic Acid/Graphene Nanoplatelets Nanocomposites

GNP is a single and thin layer of neat carbon and a tightly packed layer of carbon atoms which are bonded together in a hexagonal honeycomb lattice, where the carbon-carbon length in GNP is approximately 0.142 nm (Heyrovska 2008; Norazlina and Kamal 2015). The dispersibility of neat GNP in water is rather poor due to its hydrophobic nature, which required surfactant to prevent aggregation and obtain uniform suspension in biological fluids (Goenka et al. 2014). Graphene oxide (GO) is capable in forming hydrogen bonds due to its polar basal plane and negative charges associated with carboxylate groups at the edge site (Hsieh and Chen 2011). The hydrophobicity of reduced graphene oxide (rGO) is less than GO due to its basal vacancy defects which occurred during oxygen removal (Cote et al. 2008; Yang et al. 2010; Hasan et al. 2010; Hsieh and Chen 2011). The CNTs have a tendency to form bundles which need some chemical modification to achieved good dispersion, whereas the formation of bundles is not a problem for the GNP and GO, although fully exfoliation may not occur (Roy et al. 2012; Young et al. 2012). The mechanism of interaction in graphene based nanocomposites is depends on hydrophobicity, molecular weight and the number of reactive groups (Zhang et al. 2010).

In a study by Yang et al. (2012), PLLA/rGO nanocomposites produced using in-situ polymerization. Although the in-situ polymerization is an effective method to obtained uniform dispersion with good interfacial interactions, the synthesis of high molecular weight in PLLA needs severe conditions (Garlotta 2001; Achmad et al. 2009; Li et al. 2014). In addition, the structure, morphology, thermal, mechanical and electrical properties of PLA/GNP nanocomposites were compared with PLA/micron-sized natural graphite (PLA/NG) nanocomposites reported by Kim and Jeong (2010). They found the GNPs with 15 nm thickness were uniformly dispersed in the PLA, while the NGs were aggregated. Moreover, the thermal stability and Young's modulus of PLA/GNP nanocomposites significantly increased up to 3 wt% GNP, whereas the PLA/NG nanocomposites were unchanged regardless of NG content. Furthermore, the electrical percolation threshold of PLA/GNP nanocomposites were found to be lower compared to (at 3-5 wt% GNP) PLA/NG nanocomposites (at 10-15 wt% NG). In another study, Cao et al. (2010) produced the lyophilized graphene nanosheets (GNS) reinforced PLA nanocomposites. Morphology analysis confirmed the homogenous dispersion of GNS in PLA matrix without sever aggregation which suggested good interaction between GNS and PLA matrix. In addition, thermal stability of PLA/GNS nanocomposites increased by approximately 10 °C with incorporation of 0.2 wt% GNS at 5% weight loss due to the tortuous path effect of GNS, which delayed the permeation of oxygen and the escape of volatile degradation products; and also char permeation. Furthermore, incorporation of 0.2 wt% of GNS into PLA increased the tensile strength and Young's modulus of nanocomposites by approximately 26 and 18%, respectively. The increase in mechanical properties was attributed to efficient load transfer from PLA to GNS.

Several researchers reported that GO have superior mechanical and thermal properties and expected to become essential materials in automotive applications (Zhu et al. 2010; Compton and Nguyen 2010; Ang et al. 2010; Ryoo et al. 2010). GO is also expected to provide ease of dispersion in PLA matrix due to their oxygenated surface functionalities, which caused stable dispersibility by electrostatic repulsion and possible chemical interactions in PLA/GO nanocomposites (Sun et al. 2008; Paredes et al. 2008). Wang and Qiu (2011) fabricated PLLA/GO nanocomposites with different GO content (0.5, 1 and 2 wt%). They found that the non-isothermal melt crystallization peak temperatures of PLLA/GO nanocomposites were slightly higher than neat PLLA. Incorporation of 1 wt% GO into PLLA increased the crystallization peak temperature of PLLA from approximately 95.1 to 100.4 °C. In addition, isothermal melt crystallization temperatures were also increased by the addition of GO into PLLA matrix. Furthermore, the T<sub>g</sub> of neat

PLLA (61 °C) and its nanocomposites showed that the incorporation of GO into PLLA does not affect the  $T_g$  of PLLA/GO nanocomposites compared to neat PLLA.

### **3** Polylactic Acid Green Nanocomposites: Hybrid Fillers

Recently hybrid green nanocomposites have received considerable attention because of their capability of providing a more cost-effective utilization of expensive nanofillers using partially replacing them with less expensive one. In addition, the properties of hybrid nanocomposites depend on the individual nanofiller, where a balance properties can be obtained through hybridization of nanofillers (Hasan et al. 2016). Various researchers reported the use of hybrid nanofillers in PLA matrix to produced PLA hybrid nanocomposites (Chang et al. 2003b; Meng et al. 2010; Santangelo et al. 2011; Gorrasi et al. 2013). In a study by Gorrasi et al. (2013), PLA/clay/CNT hybrid nanocomposites prepared and the effect of nanofillers content and UV radiation time on the elastic moduli of the hybrid nanocomposites were investigated. The elastic modulus of the PLA hybrid nanocomposites was higher than neat PLA due to the reinforcing effect of the nanofillers. However, the elastic modulus of neat PLA decreased with increasing radiation time due to UV which induced chain cleavage. In addition, thermal degradation temperature of hybrid nanocomposites decreased with increase in radiation time; where the higher the radiation time, the faster the decomposition rate, which was due to the formation of low molecular weight species during photo-ageing. Furthermore, the electrical conductivity of the PLA hybrid nanocomposites showed an increasing trend with irradiation time due to the formation of percolation pathway by the CNT, whereas the electrical conductivity of neat PLA was found constant at different irradiation time.

Chang and co-workers (2003b) prepared PLA/MMT/mica hybrid nanocomposites using solution casting technique. They reported that the tensile strength of the PLA hybrid nanocomposites significantly increased by the addition of hybrid nanofillers and reached a maximum value at 4 wt% clay. However, the tensile strength decreased by further addition of clay due to the aggregation of clay particles. The tensile modulus of hybrid nanocomposites increased gradually up to 4 wt% and then decreased by further addition of fillers. In addition, the elongation at break of the neat PLA increased with the incorporation of fillers. Moreover, they found a decreased in thermal stability of PLA hybrid nanocomposites with increasing clay content. In another study, Meng et al. (2010) produced PLA/MMT/wood nanocomposites using melt blending. The tensile modulus of PLA hybrid nanocomposites increased from approximately 3.8 to 7.1 GPa compared to neat PLA. However, the tensile strength experienced a decrease of about 20 MPa with the incorporation of 5 wt% MMT. In addition, thermal decomposition temperature of PLA hybrid nanocomposites increased by approximately 10 °C compared to PLA/wood composites. The melting temperature and Tg of PLA hybrid nanocomposites was found to be unchanged compared to neat PLA. Santangelo et al. (2011)

## **4** Conclusion and Future Prospects

This chapter aims to highlight previous studies on PLA green nanocomposites and provides relevant data for automotive applications. PLA nanocomposites showed comparable mechanical properties with synthetic nanocomposites and have potential to be used in interior and exterior automotive applications such as door panels, door handles, instrument panels dashboards, seat cushions, cabin linings, fuel systems, engine covers, timing belt covers and bumpers. Although many attempts have been done by scientists to improve the properties of PLA, there are still some challenging issues to be addressed. The current major limitation of PLA nanocomposites for use in automotive industries is their high cost. This requires an extensive research to find a far reaching solution in this aspect that would make PLA to be more competitive to other synthetic polymers. One possible solution is to use by-products of other industries as the starting material in the production of PLA. Another possible solution is to blend PLA with a cheaper polymer as a minor component. Another challenge for the use of PLA in automotive industries is their brittleness and limited thermal stability. This could be overcome by the use of suitable additives and modifiers. Interaction between various additives such as reinforcements and impact modifiers is another interesting research area which is widely reported. Finally, life cycle assessment of the use PLA nanocomposites should also be carried out to confirm the advantage of using such materials in automotive industries.

Acknowledgements Authors wish to acknowledge the Universiti Teknologi Malaysia (UTM) and Research University Grant 05H22, sub-code: Q.J130000.2509.05H22 for financial support.

## References

- Achmad F, Yamane K, Quan S, Kokugan T (2009) Synthesis of polylactic acid by direct polycondensation under vacuum without catalysts, solvents and initiators. Chem Eng J 151 (1):342–350
- Anderson KS, Schreck KM, Hillmyer MA (2008) Toughening polylactide. Polym Rev 48(1):85–108
- Ang PK, Jaiswal M, Lim CHYX, Wang Y, Sankaran J, Li A et al (2010) A bioelectronic platform using a graphene lipid bilayer interface. ACS Nano 4(12):7387–7394
- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Haafiz MM, Zakaria Z, Inuwa IM (2014) Characterization of polylactic acid/microcrystalline cellulose/montmorillonite hybrid composites. Malays J Anal Sci 18:642– 650

- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Eichhorn SJ, Haafiz MM, Zakaria Z, Tanjung FA (2015a) Enhanced ductility and tensile properties of hybrid montmorillonite/cellulose nanowhiskers reinforced polylactic acid nanocomposites. J Mater Sci 50(8):3118–3130
- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Haafiz MM, Zakaria Z (2015b) Effect of microcrystalline cellulose on biodegradability, tensile and morphological properties of montmorillonite reinforced polylactic acid nanocomposites. Fiber Polym 16(10):2284–2293
- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Haafiz MM, Zakaria Z (2015c) Tensile and morphological properties of hybrid montmorillonite/microcrystalline cellulose filled polylactic acid composites: effect of filler ratio. Adv Mater Res 1125:271–275
- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Majeed K, Zakaria Z (2015d) Rice husk filled polymer composites. Int J Polym Sci 2015:1–32
- Arjmandi R, Hassan A, Haafiz MM, Zakaria Z (2016) Effects of micro-and nano-cellulose on tensile and morphological properties of montmorillonite nanoclay reinforced polylactic acid nanocomposites. In: Nanoclay reinforced polymer composites. Springer, Singapore, pp 103– 125
- Auras RA, Lim LT, Selke SE, Tsuji H (2011). Poly (lactic acid): synthesis, structures, properties, processing, and applications, vol 10. Wiley, Hoboken
- Avella M, Buzarovska A, Errico ME, Gentile G, Grozdanov A (2009) Eco-challenges of bio-based polymer composites. Materials 2(3):911–925
- Balakrishnan H, Masoumi I, Yussuf AA, Imran M, Hassan A, Wahit MU (2012) Ethylene copolymer toughened polylactic acid nanocomposites. Polym Plast Technol 51(1):19–27
- Barrau S, Vanmansart C, Moreau M, Addad A, Stoclet G, Lefebvre JM, Seguela R (2011) Crystallization behavior of carbon nanotube-polylactide nanocomposites. Macromolecules 44 (16):6496–6502
- Bourbigot S, Fontaine G, Gallos A, Bellayer S (2011) Reactive extrusion of PLA and of PLA/carbon nanotubes nanocomposite: processing, characterization and flame retardancy. Polym Advan Technol 22(1):30–37
- Breuer O, Sundararaj U (2004) Big returns from small fibers: a review of polymer/carbon nanotube composites. Polym Compos 25(6):630–645
- Cao Y, Feng J, Wu P (2010) Preparation of organically dispersible graphene nanosheet powders through a lyophilization method and their poly (lactic acid) composites. Carbon 48(13):3834– 3839
- Chang JH, An YU, Sur GS (2003a) Poly (lactic acid) nanocomposites with various organoclays. I. Thermomechanical properties, morphology, and gas permeability. J Polym Sci Pol Phys 41 (1):94–103
- Chang JH, An YU, Cho D, Giannelis EP (2003b) Poly (lactic acid) nanocomposites: comparison of their properties with montmorillonite and synthetic mica (II). Polymer 44(13):3715–3720
- Coleman JN, Khan U, Blau WJ, Gun'ko YK (2006) Small but strong: a review of the mechanical properties of carbon nanotube–polymer composites. Carbon 44(9):1624–1652
- Compton OC, Nguyen ST (2010) Graphene oxide, highly reduced graphene oxide, and graphene: versatile building blocks for carbon-based materials. Small 6(6):711–723
- Cote LJ, Kim F, Huang J (2008) Langmuir Blodgett assembly of graphite oxide single layers. J Am Chem Soc 131(3):1043–1049
- Davies G (2012) Materials for automobile bodies. Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford
- Di Y, Iannace S, Maio ED, Nicolais L (2005) Poly (lactic acid)/organoclay nanocomposites: thermal, rheological properties and foam processing. J Polym Sci Pol Phys 43(6):689–698
- Drumright RE, Gruber PR, Henton DE (2000) Polylactic acid technology. Adv Mater 12 (23):1841-1846
- Dubois P, Murariu M (2008) The green challenge: high-performance PLA (nano) composites. JEC Compos 45:66–69
- Endo M, Strano MS, Ajayan PM (2007) Potential applications of carbon nanotubes. In: Carbon nanotubes. Springer, Berlin, pp 13–62
- Fowler PA, Hughes JM, Elias RM (2006) Biocomposites: technology, environmental credentials and market forces. J Sci Food Agr 86(12):1781–1789

Garlotta D (2001) A literature review of poly (lactic acid). J Polym Environ 9(2):63-84

- Goenka S, Sant V, Sant S (2014) Graphene-based nanomaterials for drug delivery and tissue engineering. J Control Release 173:75–88
- Goffin AL, Duquesne E, Moins S, Alexandre M, Dubois P (2007) New organic–inorganic nanohybrids via ring opening polymerization of (di) lactones initiated by functionalized polyhedral oligomeric silsesquioxane. Eur Polym J 43(10):4103–4113
- Gorrasi G, Milone C, Piperopoulos E, Lanza M, Sorrentino A (2013) Hybrid clay mineral-carbon nanotube-PLA nanocomposite films. Preparation and photodegradation effect on their mechanical, thermal and electrical properties. Appl Clay Sci 71:49–54
- Hasan SA, Rigueur JL, Harl RR, Krejci AJ, Gonzalo-Juan I, Rogers BR, Dickerson JH (2010) Transferable graphene oxide films with tunable microstructures. ACS Nano 4(12):7367–7372
- Hasan M, Hassan A, Zakaria Z (2016) Poly(lactic acid) hybrid green composites. In: Kalia S (ed) Biodegradable green composites, 1st edn. ©2016 John Wiley & Sons, Inc. Published 2016 by John Wiley & Sons, Inc.
- He YN, Guo K, Chen JZ, Niu MJ, Wang WJ, Li XF (2011) Preparation and characterization of poly (lactic acid)/montmorillonite nanocomposites via a masterbatching method. Adv Mater Res 335:1493–1498
- Herrmann AS, Nickel J, Riedel U (1998) Construction materials based upon biologically renewable resources—from components to finished parts. Polym Degrad Stabil 59(1):251–261
- Heyrovska R (2008) Atomic structures of graphene, benzene and methane with bond lengths as sums of the single, double and resonance bond radii of carbon. Cornell University Library, USA
- Hong J, Kim DS (2013) Preparation and physical properties of polylactide/cellulose nanowhisker/nanoclay composites. Polym Compos 34(2):293–298
- Hsieh CT, Chen WY (2011) Water/oil repellency and work of adhesion of liquid droplets on graphene oxide and graphene surfaces. Surf Coat Tech 205(19):4554–4561
- Huang SM, Hwang JJ, Liu HJ, Lin LH (2010) Crystallization behavior of poly (L-lactic acid)/montmorillonite nanocomposites. J Appl Polym Sci 117(1):434–442
- Khalil HA, Bhat IUH, Jawaid M, Zaidon A, Hermawan D, Hadi YS (2012) Bamboo fibre reinforced biocomposites: a review. Mater Des 42:353–368
- Kim IH, Jeong YG (2010) Polylactide/exfoliated graphite nanocomposites with enhanced thermal stability, mechanical modulus, and electrical conductivity. J Polym Sci Pol Phys 48(8):850– 858
- Kim HS, Chae YS, Kwon HI, Yoon JS (2009) Thermal degradation behaviour of multi-walled carbon nanotube-reinforced poly (L-lactide) nanocomposites. Polym Int 58(7):826–831
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos Part B Eng 44(1):120–127
- Kuan CF, Chen CH, Kuan HC, Lin KC, Chiang CL, Peng HC (2008a) Multi-walled carbon nanotube reinforced poly (L-lactic acid) nanocomposites enhanced by water-crosslinking reaction. J Phys Chem Solids 69(5):1399–1402
- Kuan CF, Kuan HC, Ma CCM, Chen CH (2008b) Mechanical and electrical properties of multi-wall carbon nanotube/poly (lactic acid) composites. J Phys Chem Solids 69(5):1395– 1398
- Lai SM, Wu SH, Lin GG, Don TM (2014) Unusual mechanical properties of melt-blended poly (lactic acid) (PLA)/clay nanocomposites. Eur Polym J 52:193–206
- Lee JH, Park TG, Park HS, Lee DS, Lee YK, Yoon SC, Nam JD (2003) Thermal and mechanical characteristics of poly (L-lactic acid) nanocomposite scaffold. Biomaterials 24(16):2773–2778
- Li Y, Ren PG, Zhang Q, Shen TT, Ci JH, Fang CQ (2013) Properties of poly (lactic acid)/ organo-montmorillonite nanocomposites prepared by solution intercalation. J Macromol Sci B 52(8):1041–1055
- Li W, Xu Z, Chen L, Shan M, Tian X, Yang C et al (2014) A facile method to produce graphene oxide-g-poly (L-lactic acid) as an promising reinforcement for PLLA nanocomposites. Chem Eng J 237:291–299

- Lim LT, Auras R, Rubino M (2008) Processing technologies for poly (lactic acid). Prog Polym Sci 33(8):820–852
- Maruschke M (2016) Latest generation of PLA. http://www.plastics.gl/exhibit/latest-generationof-pla/. Accessed 27 Aug 2016
- McLauchlin AR, Thomas NL (2009) Preparation and thermal characterisation of poly (lactic acid) nanocomposites prepared from organoclays based on an amphoteric surfactant. Polym Degrad Stabil 94(5):868–872
- Meng QK, Hetzer M, De Kee D (2010) PLA/clay/wood nanocomposites: nanoclay effects on mechanical and thermal properties. J Compos Mater 45(10):1145–1158
- Moon SI, Jin F, Lee CJ, Tsutsumi S, Hyon SH (2005) Novel carbon nanotube/poly (L-lactic nanocomposites; their modulus, thermal stability, and electrical conductivity. Macromol. Symp. 224(1):287–296 WILEY-VCH
- Murariu M, Da Silva Ferreira A, Alexandre M, Dubois P (2008) Polylactide (PLA) designed with desired end-use properties: 1. PLA compositions with low molecular weight ester-like plasticizers and related performances. Polym Advan Technol 19(6):636–646
- Murariu M, Dechief AL, Bonnaud L, Paint Y, Gallos A, Fontaine G et al (2010) The production and properties of polylactide composites filled with expanded graphite. Polym Degrad Stabil 95(5):889–900
- Murariu M, Doumbia A, Bonnaud L, Dechief AL, Paint Y, Ferreira M et al (2011) High-performance polylactide/ZnO nanocomposites designed for films and fibers with special end-use properties. Biomacromolecules 12(5):1762–1771
- Nam JY, Sinha Ray S, Okamoto M (2003) Crystallization behavior and morphology of biodegradable polylactide/layered silicate nanocomposite. Macromolecules 36(19):7126–7131
- Nampoothiri KM, Nair NR, John RP (2010) An overview of the recent developments in polylactide (PLA) research. Bioresource Technol 101(22):8493-8501
- Netravali AN, Chabba S (2003) Composites get greener. Mater Today 6(4):22-29
- Norazlina H, Kamal Y (2015) Graphene modifications in polylactic acid nanocomposites: a review. Polym Bull 72(4):931–961
- Notta-Cuvier D, Odent J, Delille R, Murariu M, Lauro F, Raquez JM et al (2014) Tailoring polylactide (PLA) properties for automotive applications: effect of addition of designed additives on main mechanical properties. Polym Test 36:1–9
- Notta-Cuvier D, Murariu M, Odent J, Delille R, Bouzouita A, Raquez JM et al (2015) Tailoring polylactide properties for automotive applications: effects of co-addition of halloysite nanotubes and selected plasticizer. Macromol Mater Eng 300(7):684–698
- Olewnik E, Richert J (2014) Effect of the compatibilizing agent on the structure, mechanical and thermal properties of polylactide filled with modified and unmodified montmorillonite. Polym Compos 35(7):1330–1337
- Paredes JI, Villar-Rodil S, Martínez-Alonso A, Tascon JMD (2008) Graphene oxide dispersions in organic solvents. Langmuir 24(19):10560–10564
- Petersson L, Oksman K (2006) Biopolymer based nanocomposites: comparing layered silicates and microcrystalline cellulose as nanoreinforcement. Compos Sci Technol 66(13):2187–2196
- Ramontja J, Ray SS, Pillai SK, Luyt AS (2009) High-Performance carbon nanotube-reinforced bioplastic. Macromol Mater Eng 294(12):839–846
- Raquez JM, Habibi Y, Murariu M, Dubois P (2013) Polylactide (PLA)-based nanocomposites. Prog Polym Sci 38(10):1504–1542
- Roy N, Sengupta R, Bhowmick AK (2012) Modifications of carbon for polymer composites and nanocomposites. Prog Polym Sci 37(6):781–819
- Ryoo SR, Kim YK, Kim MH, Min DH (2010) Behaviors of NIH-3T3 fibroblasts on graphene/carbon nanotubes: proliferation, focal adhesion, and gene transfection studies. ACS Nano 4(11):6587–6598
- Sabatini V, Farina H, Basilissi L, Silvestro GD, Ortenzi MA (2015) The use of epoxy silanes on montmorillonite: an effective way to improve thermal and rheological properties of PLA/MMT nanocomposites obtained via in situ polymerization. J Nanomater 16(1):213. doi:10.1155/ 2015/418418

- Santangelo S, Gorrasi G, Di Lieto R, De Pasquale S, Patimo G, Piperopoulos E et al (2011) Polylactide and carbon nanotubes/smectite-clay nanocomposites: preparation, characterization, sorptive and electrical properties. Appl Clay Sci 53(2):188–194
- Shyang CW, Kuen LS (2008) Organo-montmorillonite nanocomposites. Polym Polym Compos 16 (4):263–270
- Sinha Ray S, Okamoto M (2003) Polymer/layered silicate nanocomposites: a review from preparation to processing. Prog Polym Sci 28(11):1539–1641
- Sinha Ray S, Yamada K, Okamoto M, Ueda K (2002) Polylactide-layered silicate nanocomposite: a novel biodegradable material. Nano Lett 2(10):1093–1096
- Song W, Zheng Z, Tang W, Wang X (2007) A facile approach to covalently functionalized carbon nanotubes with biocompatible polymer. Polymer 48(13):3658–3663
- Sun X, Liu Z, Welsher K, Robinson JT, Goodwin A, Zaric S, Dai H (2008) Nano-graphene oxide for cellular imaging and drug delivery. Nano Res 1(3):203–212
- Treacy MJ, Ebbesen TW, Gibson JM (1996) Exceptionally high Young's modulus observed for individual carbon nanotubes
- Villmow T, Pötschke P, Pegel S, Häussler L, Kretzschmar B (2008) Influence of twin-screw extrusion conditions on the dispersion of multi-walled carbon nanotubes in a poly (lactic acid) matrix. Polymer 49(16):3500–3509
- Vink ET, Rabago KR, Glassner DA, Gruber PR (2003) Applications of life cycle assessment to NatureWorks<sup>™</sup> polylactide (PLA) production. Polym Degrad Stabil 80(3):403–419
- Wang H, Qiu Z (2011) Crystallization behaviours biodegradable poly (L-lactic acid)/graphene oxide nanocomposites from the amorphous state. Thermochim Acta 526:229–236
- Wu CS (2009) Renewable resource-based composites of recycled natural fibers and maleated polylactide bioplastic: characterization and biodegradability. Polym Degrad Stabil 94(7):1076– 1084
- Wu D, Wu L, Zhang M, Zhao Y (2008) Viscoelasticity and thermal stability of polylactide composites with various functionalized carbon nanotubes. Polym Degrad Stabil 93(8):1577– 1584
- Wu D, Wu L, Zhou W, Zhang M, Yang T (2010) Crystallization and biodegradation of polylactide/carbon nanotube composites. Polym Eng Sci 50(9):1721–1733
- Xie XL, Mai YW, Zhou XP (2005) Dispersion and alignment of carbon nanotubes in polymer matrix: a review. Mater Sci Eng-R Reports 49(4):89–112
- Yang ST, Chang Y, Wang H, Liu G, Chen S, Wang Y et al (2010) Folding/aggregation of graphene oxide and its application in Cu<sup>2+</sup> removal. J Colloid Interf Sci 351(1):122–127
- Yang JH, Lin SH, Lee YD (2012) Preparation and characterization of poly (l-lactide)–graphene composites using the in situ ring-opening polymerization of PLLA with graphene as the initiator. J Mater Chem 22(21):10805–10815
- Young RJ, Kinloch IA, Gong L, Novoselov KS (2012) The mechanics of graphene nanocomposites: a review. Compos Sci Technol 72(12):1459–1476
- Zhang HB, Zheng WG, Yan Q, Yang Y, Wang JW, Lu ZH et al (2010) Electrically conductive polyethylene terephthalate/graphene nanocomposites prepared by melt compounding. Polymer 51(5):1191–1196
- Zhu Y, Murali S, Cai W, Li X, Suk JW, Potts JR, Ruoff RS (2010) Graphene and graphene oxide: synthesis, properties, and applications. Adv Mater 22(35):3906–3924
# **Bamboo Fiber-Polymer Composites: Overview of Fabrications, Mechanical Characterizations and Applications**

Kenan Song, Xiaofeng Ren and Longhe Zhang

Abstract The utilization of bamboo fibers in polymer-based composites has expanded in the past few years due to the demand for biodegradable, sustainable and recyclable materials. This article reviews the processing of extracted bamboo fibers and their composites, ultimate mechanical properties/thermal stabilities and corresponding characterizations, as well as the applications. Currently, the challenges regarding bamboo fibers-filled polymer composites involve extraction of high quality bamboo fibers, uniform fiber dispersion/distribution in polymer matrix and/or formation of interphase between matrix-filler phases. Relationships among processing techniques, properties and structural orders are significant to guide the design of future composite.

**Keywords** Bamboo fibers • Composites • Characterization • Mechanical • Interphase • Application

#### List of symbols

#### Materials

BF	Bamboo fiber
BFCP	Bamboo fibers reinforced polymers
CF	Carbon fiber
CFRP	Carbon fiber reinforced polymers
CNT	Carbon nanotubes
GF	Glass fiber
GFRP	Glass fiber reinforced polymers
GP	Graphene platelets
GPRP	Graphene platelets reinforced polymers

K. Song

Department of Materials Science and Engineering, Department of Chemical Engineering, MIT, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA

X. Ren (🖂) · L. Zhang

Department of Polymer Engineering, The University of Akron, Akron, OH 44325, USA e-mail: chris.uakron@gmail.com

M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), Green Biocomposites,

Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_10

209

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017

HNT	Halloysite nanotubes
MA	Maleic anhydride
MWNT	Multi-wall carbon nanotubes
MTM	Montmorillonite
nCs	Nano-carbons
PA	Polyamide
PANI	Polyaniline
PDDA	Poly(diallyldimethylammonium chloride)
PE	Polyethylene
PET	Polyethylene terephthalate
PI	Polyimide
PP	Polypropylene
PS	Polystyrene
PVA	Polyvinyl alcohol
PVC	Polyvinyl chloride
PU	Polyurethane
UHMWPE	Ultra-high molecular weight polyethylene

# Processing

- AT Annealing with temperature
- ATT Annealing with both temperature and tension
- LBL Layer-by-Layer

#### Characterizations

AFM	Atomic force microscopy
DMA	Dynamic mechanical analysis
DSC	Differential scanning calorimetry
DTA	Differential thermogravimetric analysis
FTIR	Fourier transformed infrared spectroscopy
QCM	Quartz crystal microbalance
ROM	Rule of Mixture
SAXS	Small-angle X-ray scattering
SEM	Scanning electron microscopy
TEM	Transmission electron microscopy
TGA	Thermogravimetric analysis
TTT A TOD	

WAXD Wide-angle X-ray diffraction

#### Units

_2	
g·cm <sup>-3</sup>	Gram per unit centimeter cube
vol.%	Volume percentage
wt.%	Weight percentage

μm	Micrometers
nm	Nanometers
MPa	Megapasca
GPa	Gigapasca
J	Joules

#### Symbols

- $f_c$  Herman's orientation factor
- φ Misalignment angle
- tan  $\delta$  Dampening parameter
- $T_c$  Crystallization temperature
- $T_d$  Degradation temperature
- $T_m$  Melting temperature
- $\chi_c$  Crystallinity degree
- $H_c$  Enthalpy of crystallization
- $H_m$  Enthalpy of melting
- *E* Tensile/elastic modulus
- E' Storage modulus
- *E''* Loss modulus
- $E_f$  Tensile/Young's modulus of filled particles
- $E_m$  Tensile/Young's modulus of matrix
- $\sigma_f$  Tensile/failure stress of filled particles
- $\sigma_m$  Tensile/failure stress of matrix
- $\sigma$  Tensile/failure stress (general notation)
- $\sigma_y$  Yield stress
- $\sigma_i$  Impact stress
- $\sigma_b$  Bending stress
- $\varepsilon_t$  Tensile/failure strain (general notation)
- $\varepsilon_v$  Yield strain (general notation)
- $V_f$  Volume fraction of filled particles
- $V_m$  Volume fraction of matrix

# 1 Introduction

The requirement for sustainability due to depletion of petroleum resources has stimulated the search for renewable, reusable, and recyclable materials. Currently used synthetic fibers, including high-performance aramid fibers (The National Academies Press 1992; Sikkema et al. 2003; Song et al. 2015a, b, c, d; Song et al. 2012), carbon fibers (Song et al. 2013a, b; Zhang et al. 2013a, b; Meng et al. 2014; Song et al. 2015a, b, c, d; Zhang et al. 2015) and glass fibers (Nishii et al. 1992),

have been mixed with both renewable and non-renewable polymers to produce composites. The usages of these composites are still dominating the reinforcement industry (Song et al. 2013a, b); however, the natural fibers as reinforcements have gained much impetus to substitute these synthetic fibers in various applications (Belcher et al. 2001; Beckwith 2008; Faruk et al. 2012; Ren and Li 2013, Aug, 1; Ren et al. 2013). Among these natural fibers, bamboo, banana, coir, cotton, flax, hemp, henequen, jute, kenaf, ramie, and sisal have attracted the most attentions (Faruk et al. 2012; Ku et al. 2011; Koronis et al. 2013). The usages of these fibers greatly depend on the geological locations. For example, bamboo and cotton are abundant in Asia, South America, and Africa; India and Sri Lanka produce 90% of the coir produced every year; and sisal is mainly cultivated in southern Mexico (Beckwith 2008). Banana, flax, hemp, henequen, jute, kenaf, ramie, and sisal, are produced in alternative regions and comparatively, they provide fibers for structural and functional materials, and simultaneously serve as important food resources. The usage of these materials may not only jeopardize sufficient supplies of oil, milk, protein, and vegetable, but can also occupy the existent forests and further damage the environmental soil protection (Faruk et al. 2012). Bamboo, on the other hand, is one of the most natural-abundant crops and has a long application history in living facility and life tools. Practically, apart from bamboo strip based composites (i.e., household storages, furniture, floors, fences, panel, decoration products) it is also optional to extract bamboo fiber (BF) from bamboo trunk in controllable way for structural composites.

Currently BFs are considered as important plant fibers that have great potential in polymer composite industry. Its mechanical robustness, thermal stability, and facile extraction of BFs as well as easy chemical modification have made it versatile in composite industry. The economic value, lightweight, high specific strength, and nonhazardous nature of BFs are among the most attractive and well-known properties of this material. Mechanical characterizations have proven them to possess great potential applications in automobile, aerospace and household usage (Qiu et al. 2012; Li et al. 2012). This contribution will review the processing, characterizations and properties as well as applications of BFs filled polymers, to achieve the goal of better usage of bamboo materials.

#### 2 Fabrication of Bamboo Composites

Polymer-matrix composites, such as carbon or glass fiber reinforced plastics (CFRP or GFRP) have been widely used in industry due to their high strength and stiffness (Song et al. 2013a, b; Chand 2000; Hussain et al. 2006). Nonetheless, when thermoset plastics are involved, it is very difficult to recycle these materials. The thermoplastics, on the other hand, are also unpractical to recycle due to high cost and low quality issues in the current applications. The recycling of polymer/filler composites is mainly related to two ways: dump and calcination. Some dumped fiber reinforced plastics cannot decompose naturally, while others burnt in the

furnace may damage the furnace (e.g., glass fiber will cause reduce in net heat and the solid residue in the incinerator will lead to disposal problems). Therefore the usage of reinforcement fibers and choice of fabrication methods should be cautious. Bamboo is abundant in natural resources, especially in Asian and South Africa, because of its fast growing (as fast as a few months) and little protection cost. Bamboo is also called "natural glass fiber" for its high specific strength and stiffness (Okubo et al. 2004). To take advantage of these benefits, it is necessary to review the fabrication procedure, compare their pros and cons, and choose the optimal method.

#### 2.1 Extraction of Bamboo Fibers

BFs are difficult to extract due to the brittleness. This brittleness is caused by the surface-covered lignin. Therefore knowledge of BF composition and structure as well as development of appropriate procedure to extract BFs is of great significance. The chemical composition of BFs is mainly cellulose (74%), hemicellulose (13%) and lignin (10%). Based on the components, 90 wt% is high-glycans. The other 10 wt% includes protein, fat, pectin, tannins, pigments and ash (Low et al. 2006). The presence of lignin provides stiffness and yellow color to BFs. In some applications these limitations in flexibility are not desirable and various chemical treatments have been found to be effective in removing lignin. Non-cellulose components contribute to the strength, flexibility and moisture absorption. Physically, the BFs align uniquely along growth direction, with  $2^{\circ}$ – $10^{\circ}$  disorientation angles (Jain et al. 1992).

Both physical and chemical methods have been generally used for BF extraction. Based on several studies listed in Table 1, bamboo extraction generally involves mechanical separation (i.e., cutting, blending, milling, sieving, steam explosion, combing, scrapping, etc.), and/or chemical extraction (i.e., alkali extraction and acid neutralization, fermentation with enzyme, oil soaking, etc.). In both methods, original BFs are necessary to be peeled off the bamboo trunk/strips. The fibers were often peeled off along bamboo length direction. According to Rao and Rao (2007), BFs from combing and scrapping, namely physical separation, break less than those from decorticating and degumming, namely chemical procedure. Later on, the steam explosion technique was found to be a more effective method to extract BFs as compared to other mechanical methods (Okubo et al. 2004). Nonetheless in most mechanically peeled bamboo components the obtained fibers show discrepancies in fiber shape, length and diameter dependent on the processing technique. Other mechanical methods using mechanical devices of miller, blender, and machine have simple processes and high efficiencies (Okubo 2004; Rao and Rao 2007; Thwe and Liao 2003; Bo 2004; Ogawa et al. 2008). Nonetheless due to the roughness and brittleness, BFs produced are scattering in thickness, length, and flexibility, thus have achieved very limited practical applications such as fiberboard.

Techniques	Year	Details
Physical or mechanical method		
Extruding, cutting and blending (Thwe and Liao 2003)	2003	Bamboo rods were obtained by passing wider strips through an extruder. Short BFs were obtained by cutting these rods into chips, which were then grinded in blender for half an hour
Steam explosion (Okubo 2004)	2004	Bamboo was heated at around 170 °C under 0.8 MPa for 100 min for 8 times, washed and dried
Cracking (Bo 2004)	2005	High-pressure cooking vessel soften bamboo slices, form micro-cracks and delamination by spliting the bamboo through machine, propagate cracks and expand delamination along the fiber direction which lead to bamboo detaching. Then in another external load synergies, the macro-crack of bamboo continues to expand, achieve its interfacial debonding stratified, to obtain crude fiber bamboo
Combing and scrapping (Rao and Rao 2007)	2007	The cylindrical portion of culm is peeled in the longitudinal direction to make strips. The strips are bundled and are kept in water for three days in order to soften them. Gentle beating, scrapping using sharp knife and combing were repeated until individual fibers were separated
Machining center (MC) (Ogawa et al. 2008)	2008	MC program was designed based on cutting theory. Fiber shape, length and diameter can be controlled by the spiral toll path, axial depth of the cut and the vascular bamboo-bundle size
Chemical method		
Decorticating and chemical degumming (Rao and Rao 2007)	2007	The manually decorticated bamboo fibrous strips are dried off in the sun. These strips of fiber contain tissues and gums. After decorticating, the dry fiber is extracted by means of a chemical process of decomposition called degumming, in which the gummy materials and the pectin are removed
Semi pilot scale extraction technique (Chattopadhyay et al. 2011)	2011	Bamboo culms were digested in NaOH/NaS <sub>2</sub> / digestion solution, washed with HCl solution and cold water, and finally dried/blended/grinded into short BFs
Retting (Mounika et al. 2012)	2012	This process involves the action of bacteria and moisture on dried bamboo strips to dissolve and rot away cellular tissues and gummy substances that surround the fiber bundles and strips

Table 1 Extraction methods of bamboo fibers

On the contrary, chemical method showed comparatively higher efficiency. However, during the chemical of degumming it also leaves out some lignin within the fibers, which weakens the mechanical reinforcement. Although the extraction of BFs may suffer from deteriorated integrity in the degumming treatments, in most cases the alkali treatment is effective in fiber surface modifications and further improves mechanical stiffness/strength, and subsequent interfacial interactions between polymer and BFs (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b). Therefore, exploration of softening BF methods, lignin removal technology and special machine development has to be conducted for fine fiber productions.

## 2.2 Solution Processing Film

In solution processing technique, the BFs are generally dispersed in solvent and then mixed with polymer solution by mechanical mixing, magnetic agitation or high-energy sonication. Subsequently the polymer composites can be obtained by vaporizing the solvent at elevated temperature. This method is considered as an effective measure to prepare composites with a homogeneous BF distribution and often used to fabricate composite films. Epoxy and polyurethane are the thermoset polymers that are usually employed in BFs filled composites by solution mixing. Other polymers such as PS, PVA, PMMA, PVC, and so on can also be prepared in the same method.

#### 2.3 Melt Processing Film

During melt processing, polymers were melted at elevated temperature and mix with extracted BFs. BFs are dispersed within the polymer matrix by rheological shear stress generated from blending the BFs with polymer melt. However, it is known that the BFs can easily be damaged to shorter fibers or defected in some sense. After uniform mixing of the fibers and the polymer matrix, the resultant fiber-polymer matrix mix was shaped from extruder (Phuong et al. 2010), injector (Samal et al. 2009), mold, compounder or roller (Ismail et al. 2002). Pressure sometimes is applied for regular shape and for getting rid of voids.

#### 2.4 In-situ Polymerization Film

Surface modification of cellulose fibers by in situ graft copolymerization has been intensively investigated (Roy et al. 2009; Thakur 2015). The copolymerization can be achieved by various types of polymerization techniques while free radical polymerization, including conventional free radical polymerization (Odian) and reversible deactivation radical polymerization (RDRP) (Matyjaszweski and Xia 2001; Zhang et al. 2014, 2015; Sciannamea et al. 2008), are the most popular methods due to their versatility and simplicity compared to other polymerization

techniques. By grafting polymer chains onto the cellulose surface, the adhesion between modified cellulose and polymer matrix could be dramatically increased. Therefore, in situ polymerization is considered as a very efficient method to significantly improve the BFs dispersion and the interaction between BFs and polymer matrix. Generally BFs should be chemically modified to generate suitable functional groups that allow further graft-from or graft-to polymerization. Various monomers, including methyl methacrylate (Yu et al. 2014), poly(ethylene glycol) methyl ether methacrylate (Bao et al. 2011), or methacrylamide (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c), have been employed for in situ graft copolymerization to fabricate BFs/polymer composites. Generally the mechanical properties of the resulting composites were improved due to the stronger interfacial adhesion between the BFs filler and polymer matrix.

#### 2.5 Laminate

Hand lay-up is usually used to fabricate BF included composites (Chen et al. 2004). In this procedure, BF were extracted carefully and cut into fibers with various lengths. First, the inner surfaces of the mold are sprayed with a thin layer of release agent. Next, the BFs are placed into the mold uniformly at designed concentrations (Chen et al. 2004). Several classic researches regarding laminate layering-up have been summarized in Table 2. Hot pressing with pressure application, melt compounding as well as in situ polymerization methods have been selectively used for various polymers.

In order to bring out the anisotropic nature of BFs, it is important to align BFs in a polymer matrix during processing of BFs/polymer composites. Achieving suitable BFs-polymer matrix interfacial bonding that provides effective stress transfer is another critical challenge for fabrication of BFs based polymer composites especially for BFs/polymer structural composites. In the following sections these issues influencing the mechanical reinforcement efficiencies will be discussed.

Literature	Materials	Processing
2004 (Okubo et al. 2004)	PP/bamboo ∼41–51 vol. % film	Hot-pressed at 190 °C under 2 MPa for 30 min
2004 (Takagi and Ichihara 2004)	Starch based resin/short BFs	Hot pressing at 130 °C under 20 MPa for 5 min
2008 (Han et al. 2008)	HDPE/MAPE/bamboo	Melt compounding
2011 (Verma and Chariar 2012)	Epoxy/dry bamboo culms lamina	In situ epoxy curing with bamboo culms dispersion

Table 2 Processing of polymer/bamboo composites

MAPE, maleated polyethylene

# 3 Mechanical Characterization of BF/Polymer Composites

For polymer/bamboo composites, mechanical enhancement could be achieved through three aspects: (i) well dispersed fillers, (ii) effective interfacial interactions between matrix and fillers and, (iii) preferential alignment of polymer chains/fillers in line with mechanical loading direction. To understand these factors, their influence on final composites' mechanical properties and the optimal test method, a review on static tensile properties, dynamic mechanical behavior as well as tribology is provided here.

#### 3.1 Mechanical Properties of Extracted BFs

Static tensile test is a straightforward way to study the reinforcement effects (Song 2014). To understand the mechanical reinforcement efficiency, basic properties of BF were listed in Table 3, as compared to other natural fibers and commercial fibers. Among the most popular natural fibers, flax, hemp, jute, kenaf, ramie, and sisal fibers were extensively researched and employed in different applications. But nowadays, abaca, bagasse, coir, oil palm, pineapple leaf, and rice husk fibers are gaining interest and importance in both research and applications due to their specific properties and availability. Among all of them, bamboo shows distinguished mechanical properties, with even higher specific modulus and strength than glass fiber. Materials with high specific stiffness and specific strength are likely to have special merit in applications in which weight will be a critical factor. Because the values of Young's modulus and tensile strength used for the charts calculations were found to be different in every study, the generally used values were marked in ranges. In parallel to that occurrence, the variation of values in the physical properties of the fibers is attributable to different harvesting seasons, ages and/or regions of the planet.

One disadvantage of BF is its poor adhesion to most polymers because of the relatively high moisture absorption. Therefore surface modification or interphase formations become necessary to improve stress transfer from filled BFs to polymer matrix. It is found that alkali treatment influences bamboo mechanical properties (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b). The important modification achieved with alkaline treatment is the disruption of the hydrogen bonding in the network structure, thereby increasing the surface roughness and interfacial area. An optimal NaOH/water solution of 20% improves BF in tensile strength from 25 to 200 MPa, flexural strength 100–400 MPa, and corresponding toughness from 0.1 to 0.35 MPa, despite a drastic drop in failure strain from 18 to 5%. Improvements in tensile modulus from 1.5 to 7.5 GPa, and flexural modulus from 3.5 to 5.5 GPa also reach maximum when BF was dipped in 20% concentration alkali. Higher alkali concentration will cause a NaOH penetration, material swelling and bamboo

Table 3 Me	chanical properties of BFs as compared	d to other nat	ural fibers and	l commercial	fibers			
Fibers	Literature	Physical pro	perties	Mechanical p	properties			
		Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Diameter (μm)	Tensile Modulus (GPa)	Tensile strength (GPa)	Average specific modulus (GPa/ (kg·m <sup>-3</sup> ))	Average specific strength (GPa/ (kg·m <sup>-3</sup> ))	Average tensile strai (%)
BFs								
Bamboo	2004 <sup>a</sup> (Okubo et al. 2004), 2007 <sup>b</sup> (Rao and Rao 2007) 2008 (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b), 2011 (Osorio et al. 2011)	0.60- 1.50	88–250	Up to 43	Up to 0.8	44.90-67	0.55-1.00	1.3
Natural fiber	S.							
Abaca	2002 (Shibata et al. 2002), 2007 (Munawar et al. 2007), 2009 (Bledzki et al. 2009), 2009 (Rahman et al. 2009)	1.50	10–30	12	0.40	8.00	0.26	0.03-0.10
Bagasse	2006 (Cao et al. 2006), 2007 (Zheng et al. 2007)	1.25		17	0.07 - 0.29	13.60	0.23	0.3
Banana	1982 (Hatakeyama et al. 1982), 2002 (Joseph et al. 2002), 2006 (Sapuan et al. 2006), 2007 (Rao and Rao 2007)			17–85	0.60-0.80	2.50-22	0.44	3.36
Coconut	1963 (Betrabet et al. 1963), 2007 (Rao and Rao 2007)			2.50	0.50	2.17	0.43	20.00
Cotton	2008 (Kim et al. 2008a, b)	1.50 - 1.60	20	5-13	0.29– 0.60	5-13		7–8
Coir	1982 (Hatakeyama et al. 1982), 2003 (Wambua et al. 2003)	1.20		4–6	0.18	3.3–5	0.15	30
								(continued)

218

K. Song et al.

Fibers	Literature	Physical pro	operties	Mechanical p	properties			
		Density	Diameter	Tensile	Tensile	Average	Average	Average
		(g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	(mm)	Modulus	strength	specific	specific	tensile
		1		(GPa)	(GPa)	modulus (GPa/ (kg·m <sup>-3</sup> ))	strength (GPa/ (kg·m <sup>-3</sup> ))	strai (%)
Curaua	2004 (Gomes et al. 2004)	1.38	<u>66</u>	11.8	0.5 - 1.15	8.56	0.36-0.83	3.7-4.3
Date (A)	2007 (Rao and Rao 2007)			1.91	0.46	1.99	0.48	24
Flax	1997 (Hornsby et al. 1997), 2000 (Garkhail et al. 2000)	0.60– 1.10	50-100	20–70	0.35 - 1.04	50-70	0.33-1.73	2.7–3.2
Hemp	2003 (Wambua et al. 2003)	1.10– 1.48	120	35-70	0.39- 0.90	47.29–63.6	0.26-0.82	1.6
Henequen	1991 (Cordemex 1991), 1999 (Canche-Escamilla et al. 1999), 2004 (Herrera-Franco and Valadez-Gonzalez 2004)		180	10–16	0.43– 0.57	10–16		3.7–5.9
Jute	1982 (Hatakeyama et al. 1982), 2000 (Hill and Abdul Khalil 2000)	1.30	260	13–26.5	0.40– 0.80	7.69–23.1	0.31-0.62	1.5-1.8
Kenaf	2003 (Wambua et al. 2003)	1.31	106	26.50	0.43 - 0.52	19.85–38.17	0.38	1.5–1.8
Oil palm	1997 (Sreekala et al. 1997), 2004 (Jacob et al. 2004)	0.80– 1.60	2.6-4	3.20	0.25	40	0.31	0.8–1.6
Palm	2007 (Rao and Rao 2007)			2.70	0.38– 0.77	2.67	0.37	13.71
Pineapple	1997 (Devi et al. 1997), 1999 (Luo and Netravali 1999)	0.80– 1.60		1.44	0.40- 0.63	25-29	0.80	2.4–14.5
								(continued)

Bamboo Fiber-Polymer Composites: Overview ...

Table 3 (continued)

Fibers	Literature	Physical pro	operties	Mechanical 1	properties			
		Density	Diameter	Tensile	Tensile	Average	Average	Average
		$(g/cm^3)$	(mm)	Modulus	strength	specific	specific	tensile
				(GPa)	(GPa)	modulus (GPa/	strength (GPa/	strai (%)
						(kg·m <sup>-3</sup> ))	$(kg \cdot m^{-3}))$	
Ramie	2003 (Wambua et al. 2003)	1.50	34	9.40-22	0.40-	24–32	0.21	3.6–3.8
					0.94			
Sisal	2003 (Wambua et al. 2003), 2007	1.50	50-80	8-10.40	0.57	8-10	0.39	2.0-5.45
	(Rao and Rao 2007)							
Vakka	2007 (Rao and Rao 2007)			15.85	0.55	19.56	0.68	3.46
Commercial	fibers							
Glass	1992 (Nishii et al. 1992)	2.50	9–15	70	1.20-	28	0.6	1.9–3.2
fiber					1.50			
Carbon	1997 (Tang and Kardos 1997),	1.40	5-9	230-240	4.00	130-171.4	2.86	1.4–1.8
fiber	2013 (Song et al. 2013a, b)							
<sup>a</sup> Tested bund	le samples containing 100 fibers							

<sup>a</sup>Tested bundle samples containing 100 fibers <sup>b</sup>BFs extracted using physical method and chemical method

Table 3 (continued)

220

hemi-cellulose depletion. These factors will contribute to softening and frangibility (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b). Instead, studies according to Gassan and Beldzki (1999) and van de Weyenberg (2005), 3% of NaOH is enough to remove surface waxy materials and impurities on the surface of the fiber. As a result, this increases the fibers' wetting ability, the aspect ratio, and the effective area that comes into contact with the matrix, which will further improve the mechanical interlocking at interface. The removal of the cementing constituents of hemicelluloses, a less dense and less rigid interfibrillar region, allows the fibrils to re-arrange along the fiber major axis during tensile deformation and hence improving some properties of the fiber bundles, which in turn influence the properties of the final composites. Alkali treatment effects studied by several authors (Rong et al. 2001; Das et al. 2006; Mukherjee and Satyanarayana 1984) have been shown to make the mechanical properties of composites become higher than that of untreated versions.

# 3.2 Reinforcement and Interfacial Interaction Efficiency from Static Tests

Static tests are straightforward to examine the interaction between polymer and BFs. The alkali treated BFs have included into polymers to examine their reinforcement efficiency (Kushwaha and Kumar 2009a, b, 2010a, b, c). This would allow for a larger degree of chemical modification on BFs. To improve the stress transfer between BFs and polymer, an interphase adhesion was improved by forming covalent bonds between the –OH group of the fiber and the –COOH group of the maleic anhydride (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c). An optimal 5% NaOH solution treatment on BFs exhibited best compatibility with epoxy. Tensile and flexural strength were extensively studied and the enhanced results were attributed to the less water uptake by the composites. In addition, the alkali treatments make the composites more durable. In another recently published work (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c), several different chemicals (i.e., maleic anhydride, permanganate, benzoyl chloride, benzyl chloride, pre-impregnation treatment) were used to modify the BF to estimate various mechanical, physical and morphological properties of bamboo reinforced polyester composites (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c). It was concluded that different modifications of BF show variations in mechanical, physical and morphological properties of bamboo reinforced polyester composites.

Tensile and flexural tests have been effective in estimating the interfacial interactions between polymer and BFs. Depending on the polymer and material treatments, properties may vary from one to another. For example, tensile tests showed an increase in tensile strength and a decrease in modulus for maleic anhydride-treated bamboo epoxy composites (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c). The improvement in tensile strength signifies the interaction efficiency increases; while the deteriorated modulus may be due to the swelling and partial removal of lignin and hemicellulose in BFs. As well known, lignin contributes to the stiffness

and modulus. These phenomena have also been observed in SEM images. On the contrary, opposite trend was observed in another study that the tensile modulus increases while fracture strength decreases in BF/rubber composites (Ismail et al. 2002). In this study, bonding agents were used to improve interfacial interactions; SEM and curing time measurements also showed consistent trend.

Flexural strength is a combination of the tensile and compressive strength, which directly varies with the inter-laminar shear strength. In flexural testing various mechanisms such as tension, compression, shearing, buckling, etc. take place simultaneously. The loading in flexure causes normal stresses in the direction of fibers and shear stresses in the plane perpendicular to the load. Composites when loaded in flexure can fail the tension either longitudinally or transversely, or shear in the matrix, interface or fiber. In three-point flexural test, failure occurs due to bending and shear failure. The lower strength of the inter-laminar resin should account for the fact that flexural strengths of the laminates are lower than tensile strengths. Therefore an increase in only tensile modulus and flexural modulus in composites were found to be related to a better chemical bonding between the maleic anhydride modified bamboo and polyester (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c), while an improvement in both tensile strength and modulus of the acrylonitrile-treated fiber-reinforced thermosetting resins correlated to the enhanced chemical bonding and minimized defects in BFs (Kumar and Kushwaha 2009).

The study of interfacial bonding also improves the understanding about moisture absorption in final composites (Qiu et al. 2011, 2012). The aim of these studies is to visualize the hydrophobic character of bamboo based reinforced composites in order to support the current demand of utilization of bamboo in outdoor applications. The moisture regaining greatly weakens the interfacial stress transfer from BF to polymers therefore becomes an important illustrator in evaluating composites' mechanical stabilities (Kumar and Kushwaha 2009). For example, silane treatment resulted in reduction of water adsorption and has been studied regarding their effects on moisture reduction degree (Kushwaha and Kumar 2009a, b, 2010a, b, c). Among the many silanes used in this study, amino functional silane showed best results with epoxy resins, and triethoxy derivative gave better results than trimethoxy amino slicanes; however, the best water absorption results were achieved by both alkali and amino-propyltriethoxy silane treated bamboo epoxy composites. Later on in a similar study (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c), no alkali treatments were conducted to compare the results. It was observed that amino-propyltriethoxy silane exhibited better results than amino-propylthiemthoxy, for same reason due to enhanced adhesion between BFs and polymer matrix.

The interfacial interactions were not only studied in thermoset polymers but also in thermoplastic composites. PP as matrix is an example. Instead of modifying BFs, some researchers found that modified polymer matrix could be used for reinforcement in composites. The maleic anhydride grafted PP (MA-g-PP as shown in Table 4) was included as compatibilizer in order to improve adhesion between BF and polymer matrix (Chattopadhyay et al. 2011). The direct effects of different maleic anhydride concentrations and modification of BF on various physical and mechanical properties of PP composites suggested that both concentration and

References	Sample (polymer% CNT)	Mechanical properti	es		
		Elastic modulus (GPa)	Strength (GPa)	Strain (%)	Toughness
Thermoset composites					
2003 (Saxena and Gowri	Polyester/68% Bamboo composite	$8.2\pm1.8$	$101.8 \pm 2.8$		
2003)	Polyester/69% Bamboo composite with surface treatment	9.8 ± 2.4	112.2 ± 2.2		
	Epoxy/60% Bamboo composite	$7.8 \pm 3.8$	$112.8 \pm 1.4$		
	Epoxy/60% Bamboo composite with surface treatment	$8.2 \pm 2.1$	$144.8 \pm 0.7$		
2002 (Ismail et al. 2002)	Rubber	1.3	0.020	750	
	Rubber/50 vol.% BF	4.5	0.004	190	
2010 (Wong et al. 2010)	BF	$5.96 \pm 0.43$	$0.518 \pm 0.051$	$10.4 \pm 0.2$	
	Resin	2.0-4.5	0.040 - 0.090	2	0.5
	Resin/40 vol.% BF	3.8	0.062		1.7
2010 (Kumar and Kushwaha	Polyester/bamboo	4.2	0.074		
2009)	Polyester/1 h acrylonitrile treated bamboo	8.4	0.097		
	Polyester/5 h acrylonitrile treated bamboo	5.8	0.087		
	Epoxy/bamboo	6.736	0.086		
	Epoxy/1 h acrylonitrile treated bamboo	9.9	0.125		
	Epoxy/5 h acrylonitrile treated bamboo	9.0	0.102		
2011(Prasad and Rao 2011)	Polyester	0.63	0.0315		
	Polyester/40 vol.% Jowar	2.75	0.124		
	Polyester/40 vol.% Sisal	1.90	0.0655		
	Polyester/40 vol.% bamboo	2.48	0.126		

Table 4 Mechanical properties of BF/polymer composites

Table 4 (continued)					
References	Sample (polymer/% CNT)	Mechanical propertie	s		
		Elastic modulus (GPa)	Strength (GPa)	Strain (%)	Toughness
Thermoplastic composites					
1997 (Okubo et al. 2004)	PP	S	0.032		
	PP/0.5% MA-g-PP/50 vol.% BF	6	0.036		
2002 (Thwe and Liao 2002)	PP				
	PP/30 vol.% BF	2.5	0.015		
	PP/10% MA-g-PP/30 vol.% BF	2.6	0.0165		
	PP/10 vol.% GF/20 vol.% BF	2.7	0.016		
	PP/10% MA-g-PP/10 vol.% GF/20 vol.% BF	2.8	0.0175		
	PP/20 vol.% GF/10 vol.% BF	2.9	0.017		
	PP/10% MA-g-PP/20 vol.% GF/10 vol.% BF	3.0	0.0185		
2003 (Thwe and Liao 2003)	PP/10% MA-g-PP/20 vol.% BF	2	0.0205		
	PP/10% MA-g-PP/15 vol.% BF/5 vol.% GF	2.6	0.023		
2004 (Takagi and Ichihara	Starch		0.010		
2004)	Starch/10% BF		0.020		
	Starch/20% BF		0.026		
	Starch/30% BF		0.036		
	Starch/40% BF		0.040		
	Starch/50% BF		0.042		
<sup>a</sup> 2004 (Okubo et al. 2004)	PP	0.018	0.23		
	$PP + \sim 50 \text{ wt\% } BFI$	$0.004\pm0.00$	$0.030\pm 0.00$	1.21	
	$PP + \sim 50 \text{ wt\% BF2}$	$0.005\pm0.00$	$0.035 \pm 0.002$	1.18	
					(continued)

References	Sample (polymer/% CNT)	Mechanical properti	es		
		Elastic modulus (GPa)	Strength (GPa)	Strain (%)	Toughness
<sup>b</sup> 2008 (Samal et al. 2009)	PP	0.586	0.032		
	PP/10%BF	0.710	0.036		
	PP/20%BF	0.813	0.038		
	PP/30%BF	1.240	1.240		
	PP/1%MA-g-PP/30%BF	1.423	0.047		
	PP/3%MA-g-PP/30%BF	1.550	0.0485		
	PP/1%MA-g-PP/15%BF/15%GF	1.491	0.0545		
	PP/3%MA-g-PP/15%BF/15%GF	1.520	0.0583		
°2008 (Kim et al. 2008a, b)	PVC/5%P[(SMA)-b-(SAN)]/55 wt% bamboo flour	6	0.036		
	PVC/10%P[(SMA)-b-(SAN)]/55 wt% bamboo flour	11	0.037		
	PVC/15%P[(SMA)-b-(SAN)]/55 wt% bamboo flour	13	0.044		
	PVC/20%P[(SMA)-b-(SAN)]/55 wt% bamboo flour	15	0.047		
<sup>d</sup> 2008 (Han et al. 2008)	PE	$0.83\pm0.06$	$0.021 \pm 0.001$		
	PE + 30 wt% BF +3.5 wt% MA-g-PE	$2.45\pm0.29$	$0.029 \pm 0.001$		
2010 (Mohanty and Nayak	HDPE	0.153	0.0214		
2010)	HDPE/10% BF	0.330	0.0189		
	HDPE/20% BF	0.758	0.0220		
	HDPE/30% BF	2.674	0.0255		
	MA-g-HDPE/30% BF	2.878	0.0285		
					(continued)

225

Table 4 (continued)

References	Sample (polymer/% CNT)	Mechanical properties			
		Elastic	Strength (GPa)	Strain (%)	Toughness
		modulus (GPa)			
2010 (Wong et al. 2010)	Polyester	2.0-4.5	0.04 - 0.09	2	0.4-0.6
	BF	$5.96\pm0.43$	$0.52\pm0.005$	$10.4\pm0.2$	
	Polyester + BF	1.1-3.8			1.1-1.7
2011(Chattopadhyay et al.	PP	$0.56\pm0.004$	$0.0245 \pm 0$		
2011)	PP/30 vol.% BF	$1.357 \pm 0.009$	$0.0258 \pm 0$		
	PP/MA-g-PP/30 vol.% BF	$1.370 \pm 0.006$	$0.0374 \pm 0$		
	PP/40 vol.% BF	$1.776 \pm 0.008$	$0.0263 \pm 0$		
	PP/MA-g-PP/40 vol.% BF	$1.527 \pm 0.008$	$0.0428 \pm 0$		
	PP/50 vol.% BF	$1.721 \pm 0.010$	$0.0290 \pm 0$		
	PP/MA-g-PP/50 vol.% BF	$1.633 \pm 0.011$	$0.0503 \pm 0$		
	PP/60 vol.% BF	$1.643 \pm 0.012$	$0.0255 \pm 0$		
	PP/MA-g-PP/60 vol.% BF	$1.586 \pm 0.008$	$0.0465 \pm 0$		
<sup>a</sup> BF2 has more single BF separa	tions than BF1				

Table 4 (continued)

à

<sup>b</sup>GF, glass fiber <sup>c</sup>P[(SMA)-b-(SAN)], Poly(styrene-co-maleic anhydride)-block-poly(styrene-co-acrylonitrile) <sup>d</sup>MAPE, maleated polyethylene. MA-g-PP, maleic anhydride grafted PP

modification play significant roles in tailoring the properties. The mechanical properties are listed in Table 4. In addition, in this study SEM morphology studies, TGA thermal behavior and FTIR spectra analyses revealed better bonding pattern, respectively. In another study, the effects of the chemical treatment of BF surface (alkaline and acetylation) on fiber structure and composite mechanical, thermal, rheological properties have been investigated (Phuong et al. 2010). Mechanical properties in treated BF incorporated composites as compared to those without treatment showed increases, related to increased adhesion at interphase.

Similarly, in hybrid composites where both BFs and other fibers were included, compatibilizer showed exactly increasing trend in mechanical properties as compared to those without compatibilizer. In one study, use of MA-g-PP in PP matrix results in moderate improvement in tensile modulus and strength of BFRP, while substantial improvement in flexural modulus and flexural strength of BFRP and BGRP were seen (Thwe and Liao 2002, 2003). The researchers believed that MA-g-PP could be utilized in enhancing the better interaction of hydroxyl groups on BFs. The SEM images were used to examine the morphology variations. Voids were observed to decrease greatly due to the impregnation of polymer matrix into BFs. For this reason, tensile strength due to less defects density and modulus due to the more perfect structure were improved to a great content. The same mechanism was applied in HDPE composites. The composites treated with maleic anhydride grafted polyethylene (MA-g-PE) exhibited improved mechanical properties, which confirmed efficient fiber/matrix adhesion. Dynamic mechanical analysis showed that the storage modulus increased in the untreated and especially in treated composites as compared with original high-density polyethylene (HDPE), indicating an increase in the rigidity of the matrix polymer with reinforcement. Optimum stress transfer at the interface region by forming chemical bonds between the fibers and the matrix has been widely accepted as a primary mechanism of the stiffening reasons.

#### 3.3 Composite Mechanics

An understanding of the intrinsic mechanical properties of BFs will help the estimation of composites' mechanical behavior. A simple calculation method is modified Rule-of-Mixture (ROM) by taking filler length and orientation factor into consideration,

$$E_c = E_m V_m + \eta_o \eta_l E_f V_f \tag{1}$$

where *E* and *V* stand for the modulus and volume fraction for composites (i.e.,  $E_c$  and  $V_c$ ) and fibers (i.e.,  $E_f$  and  $V_f$ ). Here orientation factor,  $\eta_l$  and length efficiency factor,  $\eta_o$  were defined based on Krenchel's method (Cox 1952) and shear lag theory (McCrum et al. 1997),

$$\eta_o = \frac{\int\limits_{0}^{\frac{1}{2}\pi} I(\varphi) \cos^4 \varphi d\varphi}{\int\limits_{0}^{\frac{1}{2}\pi} I(\varphi) d\varphi}$$
(2)

It is often assumed that the distribution of rods,  $I(\varphi)$  as a function of  $\varphi$ , can be described by a Gaussian or Lorentzian distribution.  $\eta_o$  is 0 for perpendicular distribution to loading axis, 1 for unidirectional along loading direction and 0.325 for randomly distributed particles.  $I(\varphi)$  have been measured in polarized microscope, Raman (Young et al. 2010; Blighe et al. 2011), and X-ray diffraction (Song et al. 2015a, b, c, d; Chen et al. 2004; Pichot et al. 2006) as well as scattering (Zhou et al. 2004) techniques.

Researches have studied effects of BF loading variations and also orientation effects on mechanical properties of bamboo reinforced polyester composites. The relationship is also plotted in Fig. 1, assuming a polymer modulus of 5 GPa, BF modulus of 40 GPa and volume fraction/orientation factor of a range between 0 and 1. It can be observed that the optimal design of advanced composites is to improve both parameters of orientation and volume fractions. The effects of loading effects on mechanical properties have been widely studied. The optimal parameters were reported to be 60 vol.% (Das and Chakraborty 2009), 50 vol.% (Okubo et al. 2004), 40 vol.% (Wong et al. 2010; Prasad and Rao 2011) or even lower down to 30 vol.% (Han et al. 2008) and 20 vol.% (Thwe and Liao 2002). The optimal concentration



Fig. 1 Composite modulus as a function of parameters of both orientation factor and volume fraction

greatly depends on processing techniques, which determines both dispersion of BF and interaction between BF and polymer matrix.

Uniform dispersion of BFs in polymers is also a fundamental challenge. In fact, no matter what preparation method is adopted, the main purpose is to uniformly disperse BFs within a polymer matrix and obtain composites with as high as intrinsic properties. In general, several factors that influence the dispersion of BFs in a polymer matrix have to be considered in the preparation process of BF/polymer composites. The tightly bundled structure of BFs during growth process and the attraction between single BFs by van der Waals force and hydrogen bonding during processing make BFs themselves hard to be separated. So it is even more difficult for BFs to be separated from one another within the polymer matrix in mixing stage. These factors prevent BFs from being well dispersed within polymers. The obtained BF/polymer composites are poor in their mechanical performance and the intrinsic properties of the composites cannot be achieved. As shown in Sect. 3.1 and Table 1, presently, there are two main kinds of bamboo extractions to improve their dispersion within a polymer matrix: mechanical separation and chemical treatment. However, laborious work is required in mechanical separation, in addition to the scattering size in obtained bamboo fibrils. Chemical treatment may be more facile and practical processing technique considering the time needed and homogeneity in final composites. For example, the maleic anhydride grafted polycaprolactone was used to obtain even distribution of BFs in polymers. The mechanical properties were found to be much enhanced in composites as compared to control samples (Su and Wu 2010). Nevertheless, BFs treated by different surfactants may decrease the contact between BFs, and thereby reduce the stress transfer efficiency properties of BF/polymer composites (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c). Silane treatments were studied about their effects on composites' mechanical properties. Take one study for another example; two sets of samples including silane treatment only and siliane treated simultaneously mercerized bamboo. Tensile and flexural properties were examined. It was observed that the silane treated bamboo showed comparable properties to untreated bamboo while the silane treatment after mercerization improved only the flexural modulus, and at the same time decreased the tensile modulus, tensile strength and flexural strength (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c).

The interaction between these two phases can be determined by FTIR (Das and Chakraborty 2009), and revealed that the main cause of interaction is due to hydrogen bonding. The fractured surfaces with varied degree of topography were visualized by SEM studies. Bonding interaction between bamboo and polymers was observed with least pullout of fibers. The shear-strength as fiber was pulled out from polymers is a standard for evaluating the interaction between these two phases. Research has shown that the shear strength ranges between polymers (i.e., epoxy, PMMA) and carbon nanotubes of tens to 632 MPa (Chen et al. 2015), and boron nitride of 125–728 MPa. However, interactions between most natural fibers and polymers have not been appreciated and require more attentions.

Preferential orientation is another factor greatly influencing not only mechanical but also electrical properties in final composites (Kumar et al. 2011). The resulted composites possess two fiber orientations, parallel and perpendicular to electrical

field. Based on dielectric dissipation factor (tan $\delta$ ), 0° oriented bamboo/epoxy composites were higher than that of 90° oriented composites. The BF orientations were also examined in flexural tests (Osorio et al. 2011). BFs were first obtained using pure mechanical extraction instead of chemical procedure or high temperature processing. After that alkali treatment was conducted to remove organic and other impurities from the fibers thus enhance the interfacial bonding. BFs were arranged as parallel as possible to make unidirectional samples. The flexural and Young's modulus and strength along longitudinal direction were measured to be much higher than transverse direction. In addition, the strength and modulus were calculated theoretically, which were close to single fiber properties and indicated efficient interfacial interactions.

For length efficiency factor,

$$\eta_l = 1 - \left[\frac{\tan h(na)}{na}\right] \tag{3}$$

$$n = \sqrt{\left[\frac{2G_m}{E_f \ln(2R/d)}\right]} \tag{4}$$

$$a = \frac{l}{d} \tag{5}$$

where  $G_m$  is the shear modulus of polymer matrix, 2R is the distance from the fiber to its nearest neighbor fiber, l and d mean the length and diameter of the particle.

Researchers studied the effect of fiber length on the mechanical properties of polymer composites by using starch resin and short BFs (Takagi and Ichihara 2004). BFs with 200 µm in diameter and 4–25 mm in length were obtained by steam explosion and then hot pressed with into sheets with starch. At fixed fiber concentration and assumed even dispersion, length efficiency is only dependent on aspect ratio as shown in Eq. 2. Tensile strength and flexural strength in 48 vol.% loaded composites were found to increase constantly from around 10 MPa in matrix up to 50 MPa. However, when fiber aspect ratio drops to 20 (i.e., length of 4 mm and diameter of 200 um), there was no reinforcement effect as composites showed comparable properties with bamboo powder filled composites. Figure 2 also shows clearly how the length efficiency factor changes with parameter na. Based on this curve from Eq. 3, shear modulus of 100 MPa, tensile modulus of 40 GPa, and concentration of 48 vol.% generate a value of 0.05 for n. A multiplication of aspect ratio of 20 provides a length efficiency of 100%. This is also consistent with the experimental observation that lower length of BF will not reinforce the composites (Takagi and Ichihara 2004). Similarly, this length effect of larger reinforcement from longer fibers in various polymers including polyester (Wong et al. 2010) has been observed.



# 3.4 Dynamic Mechanical Analysis on Interfacial Bonding Efficiency

DMA provides information regarding rheological/viscoelastic properties of polymeric materials as a function of temperature or frequency. The storage, (E'), and the loss (E'') dynamic moduli as well as dampening parameter (tan  $\delta$ ) are monitored during the temperature sweep test. In contrast to traditional thermal analysis techniques for polymers (e.g., differential scanning calorimetry (DSC), thermal gravimetric analysis (TGA), and differential thermal analysis (TMA)), DMA provides more sensitive characterization of transitions associated with chain movements, molecular relaxations, and their relationship to the interactions between the matrix and filled fibers. The dynamic parameters were ominously influenced by the increase in fiber length, aspect ratio, and orientation as well as loading but not in a geometric progression. Thus DMA is important toward understanding the characteristics for the confined polymer regions as well as other microstructural parameters such as morphology and nature of constituents in polymer composites. The general dynamic mechanical properties of several polymer and polymer based composite materials (i.e., PVA (Park et al. 2001; Nishio and Manley 1988; 2015a, b, c, d), epoxy (Zeng et al. 2014), PMMA (Saha et al. 1996), carbon fiber (Saha et al. 1996), PP (Wielage et al. 2003)) have been previously investigated in details, and reinforced effects of filled particles have been examined. The DMA analyses greatly depend on the composites compositions (i.e., fiber content, concentration, compatibilizer, plasticizer, additive, orientation) and the test mode (i.e., tension, compression, temperature sweep, frequency sweep).

To understand the dynamic mechanisms, physical meanings of measured parameters should be understood. The storage modulus relates to Young's' modulus. This data is associated with stiffness or a material and determines how stiff or flexible the material is. It also reflects the materials' capability to store energy applied on it for future mechanical response. Loss modulus relates to the viscous response to mechanical loadings and reflects the material's capability to dissipate energy. In some studies, researchers believe that the loss modulus is sensitive to internal segment motions, transitions, relaxations, morphology variations or phase generations. Here in this section, damping parameter, the ratio between storage modulus and loss modulus will be focused to relate to the microstructure in polymer/bamboo composites. Usually the higher the damping parameter in specific materials with unit phase, the more content of non-elastic components; however in multi-phase composites, this data may be dealt with cautions for its complicated suggestions of phases.

Matrix-fiber interface (interfacial region) condition strongly affects the mechanical properties of composites and quite often its dampening level too. Interfacial bonding in fiber-reinforced composites can be considered to be weak, ideal or strong. Ideal interface plays the role of transferring loads and do not contribute to dampening. Kubat et al. (1990) proposed a parameter A (relative dampening at interface to that of matrix) and interfacial dampening (tan  $\delta$ ) to describe poor adhesion in composites, and Ziegel and Romanov (1973) derived a parameter B to depict strong adhesion that do not contribute to dampening in composites, as shown in Eqs. 6 and 7. The property derived composition and interphase models will be presented in this section.

$$A = \frac{1}{1 - V_f} \frac{\tan \delta_c}{\tan \delta_m} - 1 \tag{6}$$

$$B = \left(\frac{\tan \delta_m}{\tan \delta_c} - 1\right) / 1.5 V_f \tag{7}$$

where  $\tan \delta_m$  and  $\tan \delta_c$  stand for dampening parameters in control and composites and V<sub>f</sub> means the fiber concentration.

#### 3.4.1 Three-Phase Model

PVA macromolecules have been found to possess a template growth on nano-filler surface (Minus et al. 2006, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013; Song and Minus 2014). This newly formed interphase is playing a role of stress-transfer between polymer matrix and nano-fillers and can be assessed quantitatively by DMA. BFs-containing PVA have been prepared in many research groups (Rao and Rao 2007; Chattopadhyay et al. 2011; Yao and Li 2003; Rajulu et al. 1998, 2004; Cao and Wu 2008; Deshpande et al. 2000; Jain and Kumar 1994; Rao et al. 2010, 2011; Tran et al. 2013) but the interphase formation characterizations have not been found in any DMA analyses. This fractional constrained region of PVA can be computed in the following manner (Song et al. 2015a, b, c, d). According to the linear viscoelastic behavior, the relationship between the energy loss fractions W and dampening parameter tan  $\delta$  can be given in Eq. 8. It is well known that loss of

energy during dynamic tests on pure polymer fibers (i.e. control) mainly arises due to the presence of less constrained and amorphous/low-ordered regions (Menard 2008). This phenomenon can be analyzed by examining the tan  $\delta$  peak associated with the glass transition region for the polymer material. This peak amplitude diminishes and/or shifts as ordering in the polymer material increases. By assuming a proportional relationship between W and the fractions of amorphous/low-ordered regions ( $V_a$ ) (Eq. 9) the more constrained/ordered regions ( $V_c$ ) can be calculated using Eq. 10. The baseline portions pertaining to the amorphous and constrained regions are determined using the DMA tan  $\delta$  data from the control fibers. Therefore, Eqs. 9 and 10 use the loss fraction from the control fiber ( $W_{control}$ ), where  $V_{a\_control}$ is the volume fraction of the unconstrained (lower ordered regions),  $V_{c\_control}$  is the volume fraction of the more constrained regions (crystalline regions), and  $\alpha$  is the proportionality constant.

$$W = \frac{\pi E''}{\pi E'' + E'} = \frac{\pi \tan \delta}{\pi \tan \delta + 1}$$
(8)

$$V_{a\_control} = \alpha W_{control} \tag{9}$$

$$V_{c\_control} = (1 - \alpha) W_{control} \tag{10}$$

It is recognized that for the nano-composite fibers the ordered portion consists of both crystalline ( $V_{c\_composite}$ ) as well as interphase ( $V_{m2}$ ) regions. Therefore a modification of the constrained regions in composites is included in Eq. 11, where  $W_{control}$  and  $W_{composite}$  represent the energy loss fraction of the control and composite fiber samples, respectively. These loss fractions are measured from the glass transition peak amplitude. Equation 12 is derived from Eqs. 10 and 11 to determine the ratio  $V_{m2}/V_{c\_control}$ . This provides an indication for the presence of interphase regions in the composite samples, which go beyond the general semi-crystalline polymer matrix structures present in the control fibers.

$$V_{c\_composite} = V_{c\_control} - V_{m2} = (1 - \alpha)W_{composite}$$
(11)

$$\frac{V_{m2}}{V_{c\_control}} = 1 - \frac{W_{composite}}{W_{control}}$$
(12)

Figure 3 shows a plot for  $V_{m2}/V_{c\_control}$  as a function of filler concentration, where all composite fibers show an increasing presence of interphase regions as compared to the control fibers. Comparison between the Rule-of-Mixture analysis and these DMA measurements (Fig. 3b) indicate that the composite fibers exhibit regions of self-reinforcement (interphase), which enhances stress-transfer mechanisms in the materials (Song et al. 2015a, b, c, d).

The three-phase model described above has actually been studied theoretically before (Chaturvedi and Tzeng 1991), the interphase is referred as distinct third phase between the fiber and bulk matrix with its own viscoselastic properties.



Parametric study indicate that the fiber aspect ratio, the elastic modulus and dampening properties of the interphase materials appear to be dominant parameters which significantly influence the dynamic stiffness and viscoelastic dampening properties of the three phase composite system. The main drawback of the model is that the input data for the interphase, i.e., geometric and material properties of interphase have been interpolated and no experimental values are available (Chaturvedi and Tzeng 1991).

#### 3.4.2 Two-Phase Model

The interfacial interaction between the filler and the polymer matrix in a two-phase model can also be studied by correlating dampening parameter and interaction efficiency. The theoretical estimation has been observed experimentally.

$$\frac{\tan \delta_{control}}{\tan \delta_{composite}} = 1 + 1.5 V_f B \tag{13}$$

$$B = \left(1 + \frac{\Delta R}{R_o}\right)^3 \tag{14}$$

where the term  $\frac{\Delta R}{R_o}$  is the relative increase in particle diameter for spheres,  $V_f$  represents the volume fraction of the fillers, *B* is the intercalation parameter describing the interfacial adhesion between the fillers and the polymer matrix quantitatively. A larger value of *B* means a better interaction between the two phases.

This phenomenon has also been taken advantage by creating hydroxylation functional groups on fibers (i.e., halloysite tubes, carbon nanotubes, boron nitride tubes, glass fibers, carbon fibers, as well as natural fibers) to further reinforce the epoxy nanocomposites (Zeng et al. 2014). The calculated interaction parameters for composites without and with hydroxylation were listed in Table 5. The low and negative value in epoxy/p-HNTs indicates a weakly physical interaction between the two phases. However, there is a higher B value in epoxy/h-HNTs, which is ascribed to the hydroxylation group density on the external surface of h-HNTs and led to better stiffening and toughening effects. Similarly, BF, powder, and strip reinforced composites are also applicable from this mechanism (Shih 2007). Dampening parameters and interaction parameters were recalculated and listed in Table 5. It can be shown that the bamboo powder showed the highest interaction efficiency with epoxy matrix (Shih 2007). This is sensible due to the easier dispersion and also interactive area caused by the even bamboo powder distributions. Inversely, BFs were observed to be more difficult to disperse. Appropriate coupling agent (i.e., Z6040) was found to increase the BF/epoxy compatibility and therefore increased its storage modulus, loss modulus and also thermal stabilities.

Mercerization effects on BF composites were also examined using DMA (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b). The bamboo stripes were treated using varied NaOH concentrated solutions from 10 to 20 vol.% before composite preparations. The storage modulus, and dampening parameter were found to increase with increased alkali concentration in treatments. It was explained that with higher concentration of alkali treatments, more and more non-cellulosic material has been removed, and as a result the polymer matrix can penetrate more in the crevices. As a result of this the amount of matrix by volume has become adequate to dissipate the vibrational energy of molecules properly and therefore the dampening parameter value increases. This is also consistent with the differential scanning calorimetry tests,

Samples	Concentration (wt %)	Dampening parameter (tan $\delta$ )	В
Pure epoxy (Zeng et al. 2014)	0	0.82	N/A
Epoxy/p-HNTs	4.8	0.84	-0.65
Epoxy/h-HNTs	4.8	0.76	1.78
Epoxy (Shih 2007)	0	0.200	N/A
Epoxy/Bamboo powder	10	0.071	12.11
Epoxy/BF	10	0.120	4.44
Epoxy/coupling agent treated BF1	10	0.125	4.00
Epoxy/coupling agent treated BF2	10	0.114	5.03
Phenolic resin (Das and Chakraborty 2008a, b)	0	0.4755	N/A
Phenolic resin/bamboo strips	25	0.159	7.96
Phenolic resin/10% alkali-treated bamboo strips	25	0.1634	7.64
Phenolic resin/15% alkali-treated bamboo strips	25	0.1638	7.61
Phenolic resin/20% alkali-treated bamboo strips	25	0.1808	6.52
HDPE (Mohanty and Nayak 2010)	0	0.6	N/A
HDPE/20% BF	20	0.4	2.5
MA-g-HDPE/20% BF	20	0.2	10
PP	0	0.17	N/A
PP/30% BF	30	0.15	0.44
PP/2% MA-g-PP/30%GF	30	0.11	1.82
PP/15% BF/15%GF	30	0.14	0.71
PP/2% MA-g-PP/15% BF/15%GF	30	0.08	3.75

Table 5 Dampening parameter of epoxy and HNT reinforced composites

*Note* p-HNTs were prepared using  $H_2O_2$  to remove organic impurities while h-HNTs were further treated using NaOH to form hydroxylation functional groups on HNT surfaces. The pure and composite films were prepared using cast mold method (Zeng et al. 2014). Similarly BFs were treated using coupling agents Z6020 (BF1) and Z6040 (BF2) (Shih 2007)

which showed the highest transition temperature in 20% alkali treated bamboo composites.

Maleic anhydride treatment was examined in a similar way to alkali treatment using DMA. The composites treated with maleic anhydride grafted polyethylene (MA-g-PE) exhibited improved mechanical properties, which confirmed efficient fiber/matrix adhesion (Mohanty and Nayak 2010). In dampening parameter peaks, MA-g-PE-based composites produced a higher magnitude of a peak, which is indicative of the fact that the treated fibers have strongly adhered to the matrix and thereby hindered the mobility of the polymer chain in the crystallites (Table 5).

Hybrid composites of polymers reinforced with bamboo (BFRP) and glass fibers (BGRP) were examined using DMA. This tactic of hybridization allows tailoring the

composite mechanics for desirable properties. Maleic anhydride grafted polypropylene (MAPP) has been used as a coupling agent to improve the interfacial interaction between the fibers (i.e., both glass fiber and BF) and matrix (Samal et al. 2009). The tan  $\delta$  spectra presented a strong influence from fiber content and especially from coupling agent, that is, a great depression of this dampening parameter was observed. This suggests a more robust interfacial interaction. With inclusion of coupling agents at various concentrations, the mobility of the macromolecular chains located in the fiber surface interface reduces with the increase in the fiber–matrix interaction that results in a shift in the glass transition temperature  $T_g$  towards higher temperature range and a simultaneous decrease in tan  $\delta$ . Kuruvilla et al. (Joseph et al. 1993) has also reported that incorporation of short sisal fiber into low-density polyethylene (LDPE), results in an increase in storage and loss modulus, whereas the mechanical loss factor (tan  $\delta$ ) decreases.

Two-phase model and three phase model have also been studied theoretically in micromechanics models (Vantomme 1995). For various longitudinal, transverse, and shear loss factors in composite materials (Epoxy/glass fiber composites), the percentage contribution of dampening from fiber, matrix and interphase are predicted. The three-phase model suggested that in unidirectional laminate, poor adhesion between matrix and fiber would lead to low elastic stiffness and high dampening. The method mentioned above derived the interphase in interphase highly occupied composites; however for a normal quality interphase, more sensitive and accurate dampening measurement methods are needed to identify the contribution from interphase to the overall dampening parameter.

#### 3.4.3 Interfacial Interaction Improvement

Low cost, availability with ease, low density, high specific mechanical properties, less wear or corrosion in processing techniques, and environmentally friendly characteristics of the bamboo reinforcement in polymers have been the primary benefits for their commercialization. Despite these advantages, use of BFs, same as other natural fibers, have been limited mainly due to the poor adhesion with polymer matrix as compared to their synthetic counterparts. Various BF surface treatments have been reported and also summarized in Table 6. The interfacial interaction improvements due to these surface treatments have been achieved in both physical and chemical means.

#### 3.5 Tribology Properties

Besides mechanical properties, tribological performance of fiber reinforced polymer composites is critical to many industrial applications, since composites could be constantly exposed to tribological loadings, e.g. abrasive environments. However, there are considerably fewer studies on tribological properties compared to

Year	Techniques	Details
2000 (Deshpande et al. 2000)	Alkali/mercerization treatment	NaOH solutions of various concentrations were examined for optimal properties
2002 (Thwe and Liao 2002)	MA-grafting	The effects of Maleated PP/PE/LDPE/HDPE/polyester on tensile and flexural properties of BF reinforced composites were studied. Polar Maleic anhydride grafted polymers can improve fiber dispersion and interfacial interactin trhough hydrogen bonding between hydroxyl groups of natural fibers and carbonyl groups on the maleic anhydride segment of MA-grated polymers
2003 (Saxena and Gowri 2003)	Polymer bridging effects	The effect of surface treatment on the properties of bamboo/epoxy, and bamboo/polyester composites were studied. An improvement in the properties was observed when the surfaces of BFs were modified with polyester amide polyol, which acts as a bridge between the fibers and polymer matrix
2004 (Kumar and Siddaramaiah 2004), 2009 (Kim et al. 2008a, b), 2011 (Kumar and Siddaramaiah 2005)	Polymer coating	BFs were coated with polymers for more efficient polymer-interphase interactions
2004 (Okubo et al. 2004)	Cellulose enhancer	Use poly-lactic acid and BFs extracted by steam explosion method with micro-fibrillated cellulose from wood pulp as an enhancer
2007 (Shih 2007), 2008 (Han et al. 2008), 2009 (Kushwaha and Kumar 2009a, b), 2010 (Kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c)	Coupling agent/Silane treatments	The effects of various coupling agents on filler dispersion and interfacial interaction were studied
2009 (Kumar and Kushwaha 2009)	Monomer grafting	Acrilonitrile treatments at various durations were examined for property modifications in polyester composites
2010 (kushwaha and Kumar 2010a, b, c)	Both silane and alkali treatments	Silane treatment on mercerized BFs was found to improve the mechanical properties the most as compared to only silane or alkali treatments

Table 6 Interfacial interaction improvement methods for better composites' properties

mechanical properties (Shalwan and Yousif 2013). The wear and friction performance of BF reinforced epoxy composites were also studied (Nirmal et al. 2012). The introduction of BFs influences the anti-shear properties. The friction performance in composites was enhanced around 44% as compared to pure epoxy. Morphology studies confirmed that the orientation of BFs affects the anti-shear behavior, that is, antiparallel to shear direction causes the most resistant properties compared to random and parallel orientation.

#### 4 Thermal Characterizations

A large number of thermal characterizations of natural plant fiber, including BF, based composites have been reported. The most frequently thermal characterization methods include DSC, TGA, and DMA. The increase of thermal transition temperatures has been observed in epoxy (Shih 2007), PP (Chattopadhyay et al. 2011; Samal et al. 2009), polyester (Mounika et al. 2012) and so on. The better thermal stability is mostly due to an increased interfacial interaction between the reinforcing filler and bulk polymers. At the same time, the good dispersion of BFs will help the dissipation of thermal heat and improve thermal transition temperatures. Mercerization treatments can actually decrease the fibers' affinity to water absorption. As soft metal ions replace original hydroxyl functional groups and subsequent neutralization generates the new cellulosic bonds between parent cellulose molecules, the regaining of water moisture greatly decreased. These changes can easily be detected from DSC and DMA. For example, PP is known for its  $\alpha$ and  $\beta$ -crystalline forms. It was observed that the addition of BF to PP or maleated PP causes an increase in the overall crystallization rate. In addition, a considerable amount of  $\beta$ -crystals were present as long as BFs were introduced while in PP matrices, there were only  $\alpha$ -forms (Mi et al. 1997). These evidences can be provided from both DSC and WAXD. The nucleation effect for generating  $\beta$ -crystal from BF is also a significant indicator for improved interfacial adhesion. The crystallization peak temperatures detected from DSC or DMA were found to be proportional to BF content, assuming same heating/cooling rates.

Thermal degradation temperatures, unlike glass transition or crystallization temperatures, which can be detected using either DSC or DMA, are derived from TGA. The degradation behavior of many natural fibers was summarized by Yao and coworkers (Yao et al. 2008). Similar to other natural fibers, BFs exhibit an onset degradation temperature at about 214 °C and a major degradation at around 310 °C. These decomposition characteristics should be carefully considered in the design and manufacturing of BFs reinforced polymer composites. Compared to pure PLA or PBS matrix, BFs-filled PLA or PBS composites show relatively lower onset degradation temperature, which might be attributed to the reduced molecular weight of the polymer matrix after intensive processing. To improve the thermal stability, diisocyanates crosslinkers were added to build up the molecular weight of the

matrix. Thermal degradation temperature of the resulting composite was increased. Lee and Wang (2006) Fiber content in composites is one of the most important factors that affect thermal property directly. Another important factor is the silane and similar surface treatments. It was observed in one comparative biodegradation study that partial degradation is a good reason that has direct impact on thermal stability of bamboo composites.

# 5 Application of BF/Polymer Composites as Structural Materials

The applications of bamboo-based materials have been found traditionally in housing, furniture, packaging, transport cargo and so on. Their advantages include low cost, low maintenance, nontoxic, high abrasion resistance, high impact resistance, and dimensional flexibility. Currently on market, most bamboo composites are mostly PE, PU and PP filled BFs or sheets. The application has been extended from fencing, railings, and outdoor furniture to automobile and sport goods (i.e., car doors and surfboards). This section will review these potential usages in the future.

#### 5.1 Automobile Applications

Automobile industry has shifted to more sustainable constructions, including usage of green composites, mainly due to high efficiency and government regulations. Based on the European guidelines, 95% of the vehicle weight has to be recycled by 2015 (Energy and Polytechneio 2003). In the United States, such requirements have not been regulated. Nonetheless up to now the most recyclable parts are still metallic. Auto-body could be reduced in weight by up to around 70% if currently used steel auto-body is all replaced by composites (Yang et al. 2012); and this is specifically important for the appearing electrical vehicles so as to increase the maximum mile range. One way to reduce the cost and simultaneously balance sustainability is to use degradable materials, including polymer based BF composites. Currently most polymer-based composites contain talc, calcium carbonate, mica, and glass and carbon fibers. Most of the parts are used as trim parts in dashboards, door panels, parcel shelves, seat cushions, backrests and cabin linings.

BFs, like other natural plant fibers, have certain drawbacks before preparing successful automobile parts. For example the tendency to form aggregates during processing, low thermal stability, low resistance to moisture and seasonal quality inconsistencies. Besides, the high moisture adsorption of plant fibers leads to swelling and presence of voids at the interface or porous regions, which will greatly deteriorate mechanical properties and reduces dimensional stabilities. Another advantage is the poor compatibility between fibers and polymers. The polymers used in automobile are thermoset, including mainly epoxy and phenolic, and thermoplastic, mainly PE, PVC and PP. Most of these polymers are hydrophilic while cellulose in bamboo is hydrophilic. For better affinity between these two, chemical treatments by chemicals as coupling agent or compatibilizer are necessary (Ren et al. 2012a, b). Thirdly, the lower thermal stability of BFs also limits the possible processing techniques, such as color change, odor variation, gas generation and mechanical property decreases. Strategies such as coating of high-temperature stable polymer or monomer may be valid modifying this property.

#### 5.2 Sports Goods

Application of bamboo composites in sports industry has been well known (Subic et al. 2010). These reinforced composites have been used to produce surfing boards, baseballs, polo balls, etc. The advantages of using Bamboo fibers in sports apparel include their softness, moisture permeability and thermal property. These products are lightweight with particular design and waterproof surfaces. The multi-layered boards are with epoxy matrix with specialty over glass boards. This specialty allows for stiffness and long mechanical durations.

#### 5.3 Construction and Building Materials

Application of natural fibers, such as coconut, sisal, jute, ramie bast, eucalyptus pulp, malva, banana, hemp, kenaf bast, flax, pineapple leaf, sansevieria leaf, abaca leaf, bamboo, date, palm, sugarcane fiber and cotton as indicated in Table 4, are being commonly reinforced in the polymer system to complement the certain specific properties in the final product. Among these different natural fibers, hibiscus sabdariffa, henequen, pines, esparto, sabai grass and banana fibers are still some of the unexplored high potential fibers having similar chemical constituents (cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin), mechanical properties and thermal resistance to other more explored natural fibers such as jute, sisal, hemp, bamboo, oil palm. Construction and building materials are the most interesting application area, which relates to enhancing the functional properties of concrete, steel, wood, and glass, as the primary construction materials. The government policy requires the usage of recyclable and reusable materials for sustainable development.

Due to their light weight, high strength, and abundant sources, bamboo fibers composites have been identified as great eco-products for construction industry. Bamboo-based biocomposites are used as structural components or interior design components in buildings. Bamboo is still being investigated as concrete reinforcement for future housing construction due to the low moisture resistance of bamboo mateirals. The topic has been discussed by Aziz and coworkers (Aziz et al. 1981).

#### 6 Potential Concerns of BF and BF-Based Composites

In addition to the advantages of using BFs in polymer-based composites, the disadvantages include their mechanical and thermal performances, their adhesion with polymer matrix and their processing optimizations. First of all in different growing regions or even different season, BFs are not capable to provide consistent physical properties. These properties can vary from both physically and time-dependent based on interchangeable sunshine levels, water supplies, wind levels, thermal history, and soil conditions. Additionally, these variations can also be observed even in the same forest in between the crops. All of these factors result in significant variations in properties in contrast to their synthetic fiber counterparts (such as synthetic carbon fiber, aramid high performance fibers or E-glass fibers as well as natural clay particles). One possible approach to address this issue is to develop new crops or new mixture of hybrid fibers by evenly distributing these varied bamboo seeds or baby crops. Blending fibers provides a barrier against variability in any single fiber crop. And more essentially is to develop processing techniques so that fine and even fibers are obtained before mixing in polymers.

Another major negative issue of BFs is their poor interaction with most of the polymer matrices. The uneven dispersion may lead to uneven distribution of fibers within the matrix and what is worse, the inefficient stress transfer between the polymer and fibers. Most polymers are hydrophobic and natural fibers are hydrophilic, resulting in poor adhesion and ineffective stress transfer at the interface (Ren et al. 2013). BFs are sensitive to moisture, which leads to reduction of mechanical properties and delamination. Moreover, their susceptibility to microbial corrosion, rotting, and long-term storage may also limit the shipment and composite processing. The commonly suggested solution to this problem is to use chemical coupling or adhesion, aimed to improve the interface compatibility by increasing bonding energy between polymer and fillers.

The third drawback of using BFs is their limited thermal stability. The highest processing temperature is around 300 °C, above which the fibers significantly decompose and deteriorate the mechanical properties of the composites. This greatly limites the variety of resins they can be blended with. To avoid the defects or damages caused by processing techniques, the range of thermal treatment temperature and processing time has to be carefully chosen based on the fiber stability.

Last but not the least, the choices of matrix may also require careful considerations from biodegradability. For example, traditional thermosets render the overall products not easily recyclable in addition to their high melt viscosity and less processing ease. On the opposite side, the novel bio-based thermosets, such as plant-oil based resins, can be decomposed in most cases. Therefore it would be preferable to opt for bio-thermoplastics, which do not need polymerization process and may also combine both benefits of recyclability and prospect disposal.

# 7 Conclusion

The study of bamboo fibers in various applications has opened up new routines for sustainable, recyclable and self-degradable green composites. Various polymer matrices have been taken advantage for fabricating optimal composites with high mechanical performance. To design such composites thorough investigation of fundamental, mechanical, and physical properties of bamboo fibers are necessary. This review has reviewed the extraction of bamboo fibers, fabrication of polymer composites, mechanical characterization and thermal properties, as well as brief information regarding applications. Although basic scientific questions about bamboo fibers and polymer matrices have been answered, the full content of composites' properties has not been fully achieved and a great deal of research efforts are still required to develop the next generation of BFs-based composites... It is worth believing that the challenges confronted now will lead toward high performance, biodegradable and renewable eco-friendly materials.

## References

- Aziz MA, Paramasivam P, Lee SL (1981) Int J Cem Compos Lightweight Concrete 3(2):123–132 Bao L, Chen Y, Zhou W, Wu Y, Huang Y (2011) J Appl Polym Sci 122(4):2456–2466
- Beckwith SW (2008) SAMPE J 44(3):64-65
- Belcher LK, Drzal LT, Misra M, Mohanty AK (2001) Polymer Preprints (USA) 42(2):73-74
- Betrabet S, Pillay K, Iyengar R (1963) Text Res J 33(9):720-727
- Bledzki AK, Jaszkiewicz A, Scherzer D (2009) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 40(4):404-412
- Blighe FM, Young K, Vilatela JJ, Windle AH, Kinloch IA, Deng L, Young RJ, Coleman JN (2011) Adv Funct Mater 21(2):364–371
- Bo Z (2004) J Text Res 6:039
- Canche-Escamilla G, Cauich-Cupul J, Mendizabal E, Puig J, Vazquez-Torres H, Herrera-Franco P (1999) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 30(3):349–359
- Cao Y, Wu Y (2008) J Cent South Univ Technol 15:564-567
- Cao Y, Shibata S, Fukumoto I (2006) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 37(3):423-429
- Chand S (2000) J Mater Sci 35(6):1303–1313
- Chattopadhyay SK, Khandal R, Uppaluri R, Ghoshal AK (2011) J Appl Polym Sci 119(3): 1619–1626
- Chaturvedi SK, Tzeng GY (1991) Compos Eng 1(1):49-60
- Chen M, Guthy C, Vavro J, Fischer JE, Badaire S, Zakri C, Poulin P, Pichot V, Launois P (2004) Characterization of single-walled carbon nanotube fibers and correlation with stretch alignment. In: MRS proceedings, vol 858. Cambridge Univ Press, Cambridge, pp HH4–11
- Chen X, Zhang L, Zheng M, Park C, Wang X, Ke C (2015) Carbon 82:214-228
- Cordemex S (1991) J Appl Polym Sci 43:749-756
- Cox H (1952) Br J Appl Phys 3(3):72
- Das M, Chakraborty D (2008a) J Appl Polym Sci 107(1):522-527
- Das M, Chakraborty D (2008b) J Reinf Plast Compos 28:1339-1348
- Das M, Chakraborty D (2009) J Appl Polym Sci 112(1):489-495
- Das M, Pal A, Chakraborty D (2006) J Appl Polym Sci 100(1):238-244
- Deshpande AP, Bhaskar Rao M, Lakshmana Rao C (2000) J Appl Polym Sci 76(1):83-92
- Devi LU, Bhagawan S, Thomas S (1997) J Appl Polym Sci 64(9):1739-1748

- Energy ECD-Gf and Polytechneio EM (2003) European energy and transport: trends to 2030: European communities
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink H-P, Sain M (2012) Prog Polym Sci 37(11):1552-1596
- Garkhail S, Heijenrath R, Peijs T (2000) Appl Compos Mater 7(5-6):351-372
- Gassan J, Bledzki AK (1999) Compos Sci Technol 59(9):1303-1309
- Gomes A, Goda K, Ohgi J (2004) JSME Int J Ser A Solid Mech Mater Eng 47(4):541-546
- Han G, Lei Y, Wu Q, Kojima Y, Suzuki S (2008) J Polym Environ 16(2):123-130
- Hatakeyama T, Nakamura K, Hatakeyama H (1982) Polymer 23(12):1801-1804
- Herrera-Franco P, Valadez-Gonzalez A (2004) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 35(3):339-345
- Hill C, Abdul Khalil H (2000) J Appl Polym Sci 78(9):1685-1697
- Hornsby P, Hinrichsen E, Tarverdi K (1997) J Mater Sci 32(4):1009-1015
- Hussain F, Hojjati M, Okamoto M, Gorga RE (2006) J Compos Mater 40(17):1511-1575
- Ismail H, Edyham M, Wirjosentono B (2002) Polym Test 21(2):139-144
- Jacob M, Thomas S, Varughese KT (2004) Compos Sci Technol 64(7):955-965
- Jain S, Kumar R (1994) Mater Manuf Process 9(5):813-828
- Jain S, Kumar R, Jindal UC (1992) J Mater Sci 27(17):4598-4604
- Joseph K, Thomas S, Pavithran C (1993) J Reinf Plast Compos 12(2):139-155
- Joseph S, Sreekala M, Oommen Z, Koshy P, Thomas S (2002) Compos Sci Technol 62(14):1857– 1868
- Kim JY, Peck JH, Hwang SH, Hong J, Hong SC, Huh W, Lee SW (2008a) J Appl Polym Sci 108 (4):2654–2659
- Kim S-J, Moon J-B, Kim G-H, Ha C-S (2008b) Polym Testing 27(7):801-806
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Compos B Eng 44(1):120-127
- Ku HS, Wang H, Pattarachaiyakoop N, Trada M (2011) Compos B Eng 42(4):856-873
- Kubat J, Rigdahl M, Welander M (1990) J Appl Polym Sci 39(7):1527-1539
- Kumar R, Kushwaha P (2009) J Reinf Plast Compos 29(9):1347-1352
- Kumar H, Siddaramaiah (2004) J Bamboo Rattan 3(3):237-243
- Kumar H, Siddaramaiah (2005) Polym Plast Technol Eng 44(7):1369-1377
- Kumar V, Kushwaha P, Kumar R (2011) J Mater Sci 46(10):3445–3451
- Kushwaha P, Kumar R (2009a) J Reinf Plast Compos 28(23):2851-2859
- Kushwaha PK, Kumar R (2009b) Polym Plast Technol Eng 49(1):45-52
- Kushwaha PK, Kumar R (2010a) J Appl Polym Sci 115(3):1846-1852
- Kushwaha PK, Kumar R (2010b) J Appl Polym Sci 118(2):1006-1013
- Kushwaha PK, Kumar R (2010c) J Reinf Plast Compos 29(5):718-724
- Lee SH, Wang S (2006) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 37(1):80-91
- Li K, Qiu R, Ren X (2012) In: Abstracts of papers of the American chemical society, 25 March 2012, vol 243. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC
- Low I, Che Z, Latella B (2006) J Mater Res 21(08):1969-1976
- Luo S, Netravali A (1999) J Mater Sci 34(15):3709-3719
- Matyjaszweski K, Xia J (2001) Chem Rev 101(9):2921-2990
- McCrum NG, Buckley CP, Bucknall CB (1997) Principles of polymer engineering, 2nd edn. Oxford University Press, Oxford
- Menard HP (2008) Dynamic mechanical analysis: a practical introduction, 2nd edn. CRC Press, Taylor & Francis Group, Boca Raton
- Meng J, Zhang Y, Song K, Minus ML (2014) Macromol Mater Eng 299(2):144-153
- Mi Y, Chen X, Guo Q (1997) J Appl Polym Sci 64(7):1267–1273
- Minus ML, Chae HG, Kumar S (2006) Polymer 47(11):3705-3710
- Minus ML, Chae HG, Kumar S (2009) Macromol Chem Phys 210(21):1799-1808
- Minus ML, Chae HG, Kumar S (2010) Macromol Rapid Commun 31(3):310-316
- Minus ML, Zhang Y, Song K, Meng JS, Green EC (2011) Development of nanoscale interfacial morphology in polymer-based nano-carbon hybrid structures for stress transfer improvement. In: Society of plastics engineers—EUROTEC 2011 conference proceedings
- Minus ML, Song K, Zhang Y, Green EC, Meng JS (2012) Interfacial structure development in polymer nano-carbon composite fibers. In: International SAMPE technical conference
- Minus M, Song K, Zhang Y, Meng J, Green E (2013) Using nano-carbon templates to control polymer matrix micro-structure formation and properties in the composite. In: SPE automotive composites conference and exhibition (ACCE), Detroit
- Mohanty S, Nayak SK (2010) J Reinf Plast Compos
- Mounika M, Ramaniah K, Prasad AR, Rao KM, Reddy KHC (2012) J Mater Environ Sci 3 (6):1109–1116
- Mukherjee P, Satyanarayana K (1984) J Mater Sci 19(12):3925-3934
- Munawar SS, Umemura K, Kawai S (2007) J Wood Sci 53(2):108-113
- Nirmal U, Hashim J, Low KO (2012) Tribol Int 47:122-133
- Nishii J, Morimoto S, Inagawa I, Iizuka R, Yamashita T, Yamagishi T (1992) J Non-Cryst Solids 140:199–208
- Nishio Y, Manley RSJ (1988) Macromolecules 21(5):1270-1277
- Ogawa K, Hirogaki T, Aoyama E, Imamura H (2008) J Adv Mech Des Syst Manuf 2(4):550-559
- Okubo K, Fujii T, Yamamoto Y (2004) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 35(3):377-383
- Osorio L, Trujillo E, Van Vuure A, Verpoest I (2011) J Reinf Plast Compos 2011:0731684410397683
- Park J-S, Park J-W, Ruckenstein E (2001) J Appl Polym Sci 82(7):1816-1823
- Phuong NT, Sollogoub C, Guinault A (2010) J Reinf Plast Compos 29(21):3244-3256
- Pichot V, Badaire S, Albouy P, Zakri C, Poulin P, Launois P (2006) Phys Rev B 74(24):245416 Prasad AR, Rao KM (2011) Mater Des 32(8):4658–4663
- Qiu R, Ren X, Fifield LS, Simmons KL, Li K (2011) J Appl Polym Sci 121(2):862-868
- Qiu R, Ren X, Li K (2012) Polym Eng Sci 52(6):1342-1347
- Rahman MR, Huque MM, Islam MN, Hasan M (2009) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 40(4):511-517
- Rajulu AV, Baksh SA, Reddy GR, Chary KN (1998) J Reinf Plast Compos 17(17):1507-1511
- Rajulu AV, Chary KN, Reddy GR, Meng Y (2004) J Reinf Plast Compos 23(2):127-130
- Rao KMM, Rao KM (2007) Compos Struct 77(3):288-295
- Rao HR, Rajulu AV, Reddy GR, Reddy KH (2010) J Reinf Plast Compos 29:1446-1450
- Rao HR, Kumar MA, Reddy GR (2011) Int J Macromol Sci 1(1):9-14
- Ren X, Li K (2013) J Appl Polym Sci 128(2):1101–1109
- Ren X, Qiu R, Fifield LS, Simmons KL, Li K (2012a) J Adhes Sci Technol 26(18-19):2277-2289
- Ren X, Qiu R, Li K (2012b) J Appl Polym Sci 125(4):2846-2853
- Ren X, Li C, Li K (2013) Polym Eng Sci 53(8):1605-1613
- Rong MZ, Zhang MQ, Liu Y, Yang GC, Zeng HM (2001) Compos Sci Technol 61(10):1437– 1447
- Roy D, Semsarilar M, Guthrie JT, Perrier S (2009) Chem Soc Rev 38:20146-22064
- Saha N, Banerjee AN, Mitra B (1996) J Appl Polym Sci 60(5):657-662
- Samal SK, Mohanty S, Nayak SK (2009) J Reinf Plast Compos 28:2729-2747
- Sapuan S, Leenie A, Harimi M, Beng YK (2006) Mater Des 27(8):689-693
- Saxena M, Gowri VS (2003) Polym Compos 24(3):428-436
- Sciannamea V, Jerome R, Detrembleur C (2008) Chem Rev 108(3):1104-1126
- Shalwan A, Yousif BF (2013) Mater Des 48:14–24
- Shibata M, Takachiyo KI, Ozawa K, Yosomiya R, Takeishi H (2002) J Appl Polym Sci 85 (1):129–138
- Shih Y-F (2007) Mater Sci Eng A 445:289-295
- Sikkema DJ, Northolt MG, Pourdeyhimi B (2003) MRS Bull 28(08):579-584
- Song K (2014) Customizing fiber spinning approaches for polymer/nano-carbon composites. Northeastern University
- Song K, Minus M (2014) Inducing polymer interphase formation in the composite at low nano-carbon loading. In: 17th annual Nanotech and TechConnect world conference and expo, vol 1. CRC Press, Washington, DC, pp 324–327
- Song K, Zhang Y, Minus ML (2012) Gel-spinning of poly (vinyl alcohol/carbon nano-chips composite tapes. In: Abstracts of papers of the American chemical society, vol 243. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC
- Song K, Zhang Y, Meng J, Minus ML (2013a) J Appl Polym Sci 127(4):2977-2982

- Song K, Zhang Y, Meng J, Green EC, Tajaddod N, Li H, Minus ML (2013b) Materials 6(6):2543– 2577
- Song K, Zhang Y, Minus ML (2015a) MRS Online Proc Libr 1752:137-144
- Song K, Zhang Y, Tajaddod N, Minus ML (2015b) MRS Online Proc Libr 1754:147-152
- Song K, Zhang Y, Meng J, Minus ML (2015c) Polymer 75:187–198
- Song K, Zhang Y, Minus ML (2015d) Macromol Chem Phys 216(12):1313-1320
- Sreekala M, Kumaran M, Thomas S (1997) J Appl Polym Sci 66(5):821-835
- Su S-K, Wu C-S (2010) Polym Plast Technol Eng 49(10):1022-1029
- Subic A, Mouritz AP, Troynikov O (2010) Sports Technol 2(3-4):67-79
- Takagi H, Ichihara Y (2004) JSME Int J Ser A 47(4):551-555
- Tang LG, Kardos JL (1997) Polymer Compos 18(1):100-113
- Thakur VK (ed) (2015) Cellulose-based graft copolymers: structure and chemistry. CRC Press, Boca Raton
- The National Academies Press (1992) High performance synthetic fibers for composites. National Academies Press
- Thwe MM, Liao K (2002) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 33(1):43-52
- Thwe MM, Liao K (2003) Compos Sci Technol 63(3):375-387
- Tran D, Nguyen D, Ha Thuc C, Dang T (2013) Compos Interfaces 20(5):343-353
- van de Weyenberg I (2005) Katholieke Universiteit Leuven
- Vantomme J (1995) Composites 26(2):147-153
- Verma C, Chariar V (2012) Compos B Eng 43(3):1063–1069
- Wambua P, Ivens J, Verpoest I (2003) Compos Sci Technol 63(9):1259-1264
- Wielage B, Lampke T, Utschick H, Soergel F (2003) J Mater Process Technol 139(1-3):140-146
- Wong KJ, Zahi S, Low K, Lim C (2010) Mater Des 31(9):4147-4154
- Yang Y, Boom R, Irion B, van Heerden D-J, Kuiper P, de Wit H (2012) Chem Eng Process 51: 53–68
- Yao W, Li Z (2003) Cem Concr Res 33(1):15-19
- Yao F, Wu Q, Lei Y, Guo W, Xu Y (2008) Polym Degrad Stab 93(1):90-98
- Young K, Blighe FM, Vilatela JJ, Windle AH, Kinloch IA, Deng L, Young RJ, Coleman JN (2010) ACS Nano 4(11):6989–6997
- Yu F, Yang W, Song J, Wu Q, Chen L (2014) Wood Sci Technol 48:289-299
- Zeng SS, Reyes C, Liu JJ, Rodgers PA, Wentworth SH, Sun LY (2014) Polymer 55(25):6519–6528
- Zhang L, Cool LR, Wesdemiotis C, Weiss RA, Cavicchi KA (2013a) Polym Chem 5(4):1180– 1190
- Zhang Y, Song K, Meng J, Minus ML (2013b) ACS Appl Mater Interfaces 5(3):807-814
- Zhang L, Tang Q, Weiss RA, Cavicchi KA (2014) Polym Chem 5(18):5492-5500
- Zhang Y, Tajaddod N, Song K, Minus ML (2015) Carbon 91:479-493
- Zheng Y-T, Cao D-R, Wang D-S, Chen J-J (2007) Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 38(1):20-25
- Zhou W, Vavro J, Guthy C, Winey KI, Fischer JE, Ericson LM, Ramesh S, Saini R, Davis VA, Kittrell C (2004) J Appl Phys 95(2):649–655
- Ziegel K, Romanov A (1973) J Appl Polym Sci 17(4):1119-1131

# **Biocomposite Materials and Its Applications in Acoustical Comfort and Noise Control**

# Md Rezaur Rahman, Sinin Hamdan, Elammaran Jayamani, Muhammad Khusairy Bin Bakri and Md Saiful Islam

Abstract In this chapter, an overview of various composite materials for sound absorption applications were reported and discussed in details. This includes composites made of polymer matrix reinforced with synthetic fibers and with natural fibers. This chapter also deals with composites made of recycled materials, bio-based matrix and bio-based fiber materials, hybrid biodegradable materials and surface treatment fiber composites for sound absorption applications. New developments dealing with composite materials made of lignocellulosic fiber and the pros and cons of synthetic fibers and natural fibers were also studied. This chapter also examines the critical issues regarding on composite materials and the scientific challenges faces by researchers and industries that require further research and development of composite materials made from polymer composites for their increased acceptance in the modern world for sound absorption purpose.

Keywords Materials science  $\cdot$  Polymer  $\cdot$  Plastics  $\cdot$  Natural fiber  $\cdot$  Synthetic fiber  $\cdot$  Sound absorption

# 1 Introduction

It is noticeable that time elapses before the noise becomes inaudible when a source of sound in a living room is turned off. Less sound absorbing materials in a room, causes the sound to take longer time to fade away. The reverberation time, usually

M.R. Rahman (🖂) · S. Hamdan

Faculty of Engineering, Universiti Malaysia Sarawak, Jalan Meranti, 94300 Kota Samarahan, Sarawak, Malaysia e-mail: reza\_bawas@yahoo.com

E. Jayamani · M.K.B. Bakri

Faculty of Engineering, Computing ad Science, Swinburne University of Technology, Sarawak Campus, Jalan Simpang Tiga, 93350 Kuching, Sarawak, Malaysia

M.S. Islam Faculty of Science, Universiti Putra Malaysia, Serdang, Malaysia

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_11 247

defined as the time required for sound to decay in seconds, as it decreases in level less by 60 dB of its original intensity. The sound absorption in the room depends on the frequency of the sounds being considered, it is the same concept as reverberation time (Warnock 1980). For a given noise source, the noise levels it produces within a room and the behavior of the sound it emits are largely determined by the sound absorbing properties of the materials in the room. The sound absorption coefficient of a material is the fraction or percentage of incident sound energy that is absorbed by the material. It is known that the sound absorption coefficient is usually depends on the sound frequencies of 125, 250, 500, 1000, 2000 and 4000 Hz. Meanwhile, the noise reduction coefficient (NRC) is the average of the values from 250 to 2000 Hz, inclusive, rounded to the nearest 0.05. The sound absorption coefficient is also used to characterize and rank sound absorbing materials, especially which involve in reduction of noise.

Recently, sound absorption coefficients are also expressed as percentages. A lot of researches and studies have been carried out in this field to find new ways or findings. Thus, many new ways or findings were uncovered, which leads to the potential use of new materials for sound absorption applications. Sound absorbing material is used in a variety of locations, either by making it close to the sources of sound or noise, various in the pathway, or close to the receivers (Ver and Beranek 2006). A wide range of sound absorbing materials that exists which provides varieties of sound absorption properties dependent upon the frequency, thickness, composition, method of mounting, and surface finish. However, most of the materials that have a high value of sound absorption coefficient are usually porous.

A porous absorbing material is a solid material that contains channels, cavities, or interstices that enable sound waves to enter through them. The function of absorptive materials is to transform or impinging the acoustic energy into heat energy. Generally, sound absorptive materials are used to counteract the undesirable effects of sound reflection due to the rigid and hard interior surfaces, which usually help to reduce the reverberant noise levels (Jayaraman 2005). Other than that, sound absorbing materials can also be used either by combination with barriers or inside enclosures to improve its effectiveness (Arenas and Crocker 2010). This chapter addresses the overview of various composite materials used for sound absorption purposes and also addresses various recent researches have already done on composite materials for sound absorption. The following sections present the details of various researches done in the field of polymer matrix composite materials for sound absorption applications.

## **2** Sound Absorbing Materials

Sound absorbing materials are materials that reduce the acoustic energy of a sound wave as the wave passes through it by the phenomenon of absorption. Sound absorbing materials are commonly used to soften the acoustic environment of a closed volume by reducing the amplitude of the reflected waves. Absorptive materials are generally resistive in nature, either porous, fibrous, or reactive resonators in rather special cases (Bell 1994). Most sound absorbing materials absorbed the sound energy that strikes or projected on it or just reflect a very little amount of sound energy. Therefore, sound absorbing materials have been found to be very useful for noise control. By applying the basic theory on the fiber sound absorption, the kinetic energy of the sound is converted to heat energy when the sound strikes the fibers. Hence, the sound disappears after striking the material due to its conversion into heat. The main reasons for the acoustic energy losses when sound passes through the sound absorbing materials are due to the momentum losses, frictional losses, and temperature fluctuations.

It is known that there are several parameters that may influence the sound losses, especially in sound energy of fibrous materials. It is either caused by the size, number, and type of pores, which are the important factors that affect the sound absorption. To allow sound dissipation by friction, the sound wave has to enter the porous material. This shows that there should be enough pore structures on the surface of the material for the sound to pass through and get dampened (Krcma 1971). To define the normal incidence sound absorption, three parameters (plus the sample thickness) such as tortuosity, airflow resistivity, and porosity are sufficient to be used (Wassilieff 1996). One method to increase the flow resistivity is by creating a flow resistivity and film means a plastic cover layer with an infinite flow resistivity (Zent and Long 2007).

To further improve the acoustic characteristic, a perforated plate design can be used in the construction of the panels. The perforated panel porosity and porous material density will significantly change the absorption and coefficient acoustic impedance of the acoustic absorber (Davern 1977; Ver and Beranek 2006). The expression indicated that the influence factor may include the thickness, pitch and radius of the hole, and porosity of the perforated plates and the air contained in the holes. According to Delany and Bazley (1970), for porous material, the characteristic impedance and complex wave propagation constant can be expressed in terms of the wave number, air density, flow resistivity, and sound frequency. Characteristic of sound absorption for porous material is not just a function of type of material, but covered the airflow resistivity and how well material construction can be executed to achieve desirable properties for sound absorbers (Lee and Chen 2001). Thus this showed that all materials have some of its own sound absorbing properties. The incident sound energy which is not absorbed are most probably be reflected, transmitted or dissipated.

Sound absorbing material properties can be described as a sound absorption coefficient in a particular frequency range. The absorption coefficients of the many types of sound absorbing materials available are influenced by a number of factors. In general the greater is the porosity of a given volume of material, the greater its sound absorbing capability. Particularly, the performance of sound absorbing materials is evaluated by the sound absorption coefficient (Horoshenkov and Swift 2010; Bell 1994). The absorption coefficient is a useful concept when using

geometrical acoustic theory, especially to evaluate the decay and growth of sound energy in a room. However, when sound is considered as a wave motion, it is necessary to use the concept of acoustic impedance.

Sound absorption coefficient or alpha ( $\alpha$ ) is defined as the measurement upon incidence of the acoustical energy absorbed by the material and is commonly expressed as a decimal varying between 0 and 1. If 50% of the incident sound energy projected is absorbed, the material sound absorption coefficient is said to be 0.50. A material that absorbs all incident sound waves will have a sound absorption coefficient of 1. Sound absorbing materials are generally used to counteract the sound reflection of undesirable effects created due to the hard and rigid interior surfaces which also help to reduce the reverberant noise levels (Beranek 1960). They are used as interior lining for apartments, automobiles, aircrafts, and ducts, enclosures for insulations and noise equipment's for appliances (Knapen et al. 2003). Sound absorbing materials may also be used to control the artistic performance response of the transient and steady sound sources, thereby affecting the intelligibility of unreinforced speech, the character of the aural environment, and the quality of unreinforced musical sound (Fahy 2001).

# 2.1 Synthetic Fibers

Glass or mineral fiber materials are the most practical sound absorbing products used in the building construction industry. Sound absorption characteristic values of rock wool were measured and found to be similar to those available commercial sound absorption materials for acoustic treatment, which includes of glass or mineral fiber material (Takahashi and Tomiku 2005). A composite structure with a combination of perforated panel, porous material, polyurethane (PU) foam, rubber particle, and glass wool were also found to demonstrate significant sound attenuation (Wang and Torng 2001). Generally, an industrial application of sound insulation includes the use of materials possess good thermal heat and acoustical insulating properties, it may cause environmental pollution and poses a threat and danger to human health.

A very high sound absorption property exhibits by a porous laminated composite material manufactured by premix, lamination, preheating, and molding technique in the frequency range from 500 to 2000 Hz (Hong et al. 2007). Two-stage compression molding of polyolefin-based packaging wastes along with plastic coated aluminum foils, expanded polystyrene and coir pith yields sound absorption properties are comparable to those glass wool (Yang et al. 2003). The combination of non-woven fabric and para-aramid paper was studied and a sound absorption performance at over 2000 Hz was found to be better than that of glass wool (Murugan et al. 2006). Sintered aluminum fiber of 10 mm thickness and 0.6 relative densities demonstrates a high sound absorption coefficient of 0.70 for the frequency range of 800–2000 Hz. Similarly, metal foam yields good sound absorption rate at

2000–4000 Hz (Kosuge et al. 2005). However, when reviewing the issue of safety and health, these fibers can interference human health mainly lungs and eyes when exposed to human. These issues exploration of an opportunity to find alternative materials made from organic fibers to be developed as noise absorption materials.

Using organic fibers as basic material for absorber materials has several benefits. It is renewable, abundance, non-abrasive, cheaper, and safer and less potential health risks concern during handling and processing. Several researchers (Bozkurt et al. 2007) have succeeded in developing particle composite boards using agricultural wastes. Rice straw-wood particle composite boards have properties that tend to absorb noise, preserve the temperature of indoor living spaces and to be able to completely or partially substitute for wood particleboard and insulation board in wooden construction (Khedari et al. 2003). Natural fibers have many remarkable advantages over synthetic fibers. Nowadays, various types of natural fibers (Mohd Yuhazri et al. 2010) have been investigated for use in composites including flax, hemp, wheat, jute straw, rice husk, wood, barley, oats, rye, (sugar and bamboo) cane, grass, reeds, kenaf, ramie, sisal, coir, oil palm, water hyacinth, penny-wort, pineapple leaf fiber, kapok, banana fiber, paper mulberry, and papyrus.

Natural fibers show a lot of advantages in its properties as reinforcement for composites (Sabeel Ahmed and Vijayarangan 2008). Some of the natural fibers have low-density materials that can yield relatively high specific properties with lightweight properties. Natural fibers also offer significant benefits and cost advantages associated with the processing process, as compared to synthetic fibers such as glass, nylon, carbon, etc. Unfortunately, the mechanical properties of the natural fiber composites are much lower than those of synthetic fiber composites. Another drawback of natural fiber composites that make it less attractive is the poor resistance to moisture absorption (Brahmakumar et al. 2005). Hence, the use of standalone natural fiber in polymer matrix is inadequate to satisfy all the technical needed for a fiber to be reinforced with composite. Thus, to develop a superior, but economical composite, a synthetic fiber can be combined with a natural fiber in the same matrix material so as to take the best advantage of the properties of both fibers (D'Arcy 1986).

# 2.2 Natural Fibers

Due to noise pollution in our surroundings, there are need and demand to find alternative materials that are capable to reduce the noise level at various frequency ranges. The common acoustic panels are those made from synthetic fibers, which poses hazardous substances to the environment and human health and sometimes very expensive for small need. Researches on natural fibers and composite materials were done on acoustical panels. From the view of environmental protection, natural bamboo fibers were alternative materials that can use for sound absorbing purposes. By using impedance tube measurement, the bamboo fiber samples show similar properties to those of glass wool. Enclosing the surface of the bamboo material fiberboard yields a superior sound absorption property when compared to plywood material of similar density (Koizumi et al. 2002). Composite boards of random cut rice straws and wood particles were found to demonstrate higher sound absorption properties than particleboard, fiberboard and plywood in 500–8000 Hz frequency range (Mehta and Parsania 2006). Composite materials made from plant fibers are receiving a great deal of today attention since they are considered environmentally friendly options.

Among all the reinforced fibers, natural fibers have gained its importance, especially for load bearing applications. Natural fiber reinforced polymer composites have a superior properties than those synthetic fiber reinforced composites with certain properties, such as enhanced lightweight, biodegradability, combustibility, ease of recyclability, and etc. These advantages place the natural fiber composites, among those high performance composites that having good physical properties, while maintaining the economic and environmental advantages (Avella et al. 2000). Thus, the interest arises toward polymer composites filled with natural organic fillers. In recent years there has been an increasing interest in the use of fiber-reinforced polymers (FRP) in the sound absorption measurement field. In recent years, bio-composite materials based on natural fibers as reinforcements and biodegradable polymer matrices have received a significant scientific attention (Maldas and Kokta 1989).

A lot of researchers have redirected their research work towards the use of numerous combinations of natural fibers and biodegradable matrix polymer in order to create new types of biodegradable composites with improved mechanical properties with lower cost production. Among the research investigated, especially those natural fibers within its own area, different fillers have its own significant importance. For instance, the development of wood flour composites has been actively pursued (Lee et al. 2004). With the increasing usage of wood-based raw materials, its substitutions are inevitably needed. Recently, usage of agricultural waste as a substitute for wood-based raw materials is fast growing in interest. Among the various agricultural waste, rice straw could be very interesting material to be used as filler in biodegradable polymers due to its high thermal stability compared to other agricultural waste. Mainly, the rice straw is comprised of carbohydrate constituents such as cellulose, hemicellulose, and lignin (Pan et al. 1999).

The content of carbohydrate may vary, as well as other components, such as ash and silica. The character of the rice straw that is hydrophilic is one of the reasons for relatively high moisture content, which is approximately 60% is wet base, or/and 10–12% is dry base. The ash may contents as high up to 22% and low protein content may result in readily material decomposing which is not the same with other type of straws (Yang et al. 2004). In composite materials for building, the rice straws have an advantage and suitable resistance to bacterial decomposition, which makes it a good material to be used as fillers. On the other hand, high content of silica up to 20% represents an additional potential benefit posed for flame retardant usage when used in building industry. From this point of view, various studies showed that the rice straw has a potential as filler in various thermoplastic matrices. Recently, a report of the World Commission on Environment and Development prepared by the United Nations, has examined the potential used of polypropylene filled rice straw composites (Khedari et al. 2003). They reported improved mechanical properties, such as increased tensile modulus of the PP/rice straw composites with the increase of filler content.

In the late 1987, the World Commission on Environment and Development developed a definition of sustainability which became widely known as the Brundtland Report (United Nations 1987). It stated that sustainable development needs to meets the present without compromising the ability to meet future generation's needs. Green technology is widely used to manufacture materials from agricultural based, either as a substitute to synthetic fibers and wood-based materials for acoustics absorption purposes. For example, Malaysia has plenty of agricultural waste such as coconut coir (*Cocos nucifera*), rice husk (*Oryza sativa*) and oil palm frond (*Elaeis guinnesis*) fiber which are anticipated to increase in the future. Coconut coir fiber has good sound absorption at higher frequencies, but then, less for the lower frequencies, which is the same with oil palm fiber. Higher noise absorption of oil palm is due to its higher density (Zulkifli et al. 2009).

Agricultural lignocellulose fibers such as wheat straw, rice straw, or oil palm frond can be easily crushed into chips or particle size. It is almost similar to wood fiber or particle, and may be used as substitutes for wood-based raw materials (Nick et al. 2002). Besides, kenaf can be properly seen as an alternative, especially for thermo-acoustic applications and sound barriers. This shows that natural fibers have high potential to be applied as raw material of sound absorbing materials. Amongst the advantages of these fibers are renewable, non-abrasive, cheaper, abundance, less effect on health problem and safer while handling and processing. Therefore, it is important to increase research on materials acoustical based on the renewable resources that can lead to viable alternatives to conventional materials for current and future applications (Saheb and Jog 1999). Recently human hygiene and environmental protection have turned into another major requirement, which resulting in more environmentally benign, natural materials to be used in certain applications. Among the technologists and scientist, natural fibers have gained much interest for applications in civil, industrial, spacecraft, military, and biomedical sectors (Taj et al. 2007).

In the late 1970s, a series of events that related to the public health concerns made sound-absorbing materials makers to change their main components of their products which have contained of asbestos-based materials to new synthetic fibers. These new fibers are much safer and posed fewer problems to human health. As developed into new industrial ages, the issues related to global warming caused by the emission of greenhouse gases into the atmosphere produced by the materials and manufacture industry may give a lot of impact in the change of course in the acoustical materials market. Therefore, the research on acoustical materials is important and need to be increased, especially those based on renewable resources that can lead to viable alternatives than the conventional materials for future and current applications. These advances include the use of natural fibers, recycled and bio-based polymers, porous metals, surplus materials, new composites, and smart materials.

## 2.3 Recycled Materials

Great interests were showed by some researchers by trying to make an alternative sound absorber from recycled materials (Mediastika 2008). Use of recycled rubber material results comparable sound absorption properties. Composite material of recycled rubber particles and perforated polymer panel exhibits a sound absorption property dominated by rubber particles when the particle size is too small and where polymer porous material is dominant when the recycled rubber particle size is larger. However the continuing increase and environmental considerations strives the need to develop alternative materials for sound attenuation purposes. Several researchers have succeeded in developing particle composite boards using agricultural wastes. Rice straw wood particle composite boards have properties that tend to absorb noise, preserve the temperature of indoor living spaces and able to partially or completely substitute for wood particleboard and insulation board in wooden construction.

Many studies focused on developing natural fibers, such as palm, kenaf, coconut, coir and many other fibers that have potential to be used as raw or waste material for sound absorption and sound insulation applications (Ersoy and Kucuk 2009). The effect of perforated size and air gap thickness on acoustic properties of coir fiber on sound absorption was investigated and reported suitable for acoustic panel because of its high elasticity and hollow space (Zulkifli et al. 2009). Porous materials used for sound absorption may be fibrous or cellular. Fibrous materials may be in the form of mats, board or preformed elements manufactured of glass, mineral or organic fiber (natural or man-made) and include felts and felted textile (Conrad 1983). Using bio-fibers can address the ecological and economical concerns of the industrial materials (Stahl and Ramadan 2007).

Cotton and jute are very important fibers. Wool also is one of the most widely used textile fibers that are often blended with less-expensive fibers to reduce the cost of the fabric or to extend its use. Synthetic fibers such as polyester and polypropylene have great uses in the industry. Their staple forms can be blended with many other fibers contributing desirable properties to the blend without destroying those of the other fibers (El-Sayed and El-Sammi 2006). Lignocellulosic fibers from agriculture wastes such as rice straw and wood fibers have also great uses in the industry which help in reducing the negative impacts on the environment. In many parts of the country after harvest of the rice crops, the fields must be cleaned and prepared for the next winter cultivation. The rice straw is usually burned soon after threshing. The uncontrolled burning of huge amounts of rice straw causes severe air pollution and leads to the formation of the "Black Cloud".

Wood fiber wastes such as sawdust are mostly used in the thermoplastics industry. The scrap wood sourced for species certain purity and usually it is grounded to certain specific particle size distributions. The specific but broad particle size distribution in commercial sawdust varies among manufacturers (Stark and Rowlands 2003). Non-woven fabric technology is the most modern branch of the textile industry and it embodies both old and very new processing techniques

and materials (Turbak 1993). Since 1970, the non-woven industry has observed a phenomenal growth mainly because of a close alliance among non-woven producers, fiber producers, binder producers and machinery manufacturers. There are many non-woven manufacturing processes and products that have been developed and commercialized in recent years (Turbak 1993). Non-woven is used in a variety of purposes due to their advantages, such as versatility, light weight, flexibility, efficiency in sound, and easily tailored properties, recyclability, low process and materials costs (Balasubramanian 2009).

# **3** Recent Developments in Composites for Sound Absorption

For the study of the multi-layer acoustic absorber, three-layer assembly consisting airspace, perforated plate, and porous material are studied respectively. The results indicated that the density of the porous material and the porosity of the perforated plate have considerably changed the acoustic impedance and absorption coefficient of the acoustic absorber. Some researchers provided a simple but almost accurate analytical acoustic transmission analysis for evaluating the acoustic absorption of multi-layer acoustic absorber which utilized several sections including the layers of airspaces, perforated plates, and porous materials together but only for normal sound incidence. From the results demonstrations, it is reported that the acoustic absorption is generally more broadband and better for the assembly with three layers of perforated plate backed with airspaces than that with single layer of perforated plate backed with airspace (Randeberg 2000).

Micro perforated panels are increasingly used for reverberation control. Micro perforated panels are panels of arbitrary material with perforations of very small dimensions. The perforation diameter is typically less than a millimeter (Stankevicius et al. 2007). A study of acoustical characteristics and physical-mechanical properties of plaster with rubber waste additives was done (Poulain 2006). The sound absorbent material made from scrap tires with small grains showed better sound absorption (Mediastika 2008). A single layer acoustic panel made of paddy husk reinforced sodium silicate showed the optimum sound absorption coefficient at higher silicate content in high range frequencies (Sabri 2007). Then, industrial tea-leaf-fiber waste material also has sound absorption properties at high frequencies Arenga *pinnata* is one of the natural fibers that is abundantly available from the palm sugar tree. Since the last decade, it is widely used for many applications like roof, rope, water filter, and sound proof in the recording studio. Ceiling boards from agricultural wastes, such as rice husks and sawdust, and tested ceiling boards and commercial samples for moisture content, rate of water absorption, and tensile strength. Dimensional stability and mechanical properties of particleboards made from coir pith with average particle sizes of 0.4-2.1 mm, using phenol-formaldehyde and urea-formaldehyde (UF) resins were confirmed and water absorption

and swelling were lesser and mechanical properties were best for boards made from the larger particles and phenol-formaldehyde resin (Ajiwe et al. 1998).

Particleboards made of waste tea leaves bonded with UF resin adhesives in three densities. As density increased, internal bonding strength and bending strength also increased (Yalinkilic et al. 1998). More recently, the use of active noise control has been combined with passive control to develop hybrid sound absorbers (Galland et al. 2005). The use of a piezoelectric actuator as a secondary source and wire meshes as porous material has allowed the design of thin active liners composed of several juxtaposed cells of absorbers to be used to reduce noise in flow ducts. Some research has been aimed at producing a broadband sound absorber known as smart foam, which is a hybrid active-passive sound-absorbing material. The absorber is made of melamine foam (made of melamine resin, a thermoset polymer) with Poly-vinyl-dene fluoride (PVDF) piezoelectric-film-embedded actuators (Leroy et al. 2008). Optimization of the sound absorption properties of the smart foam has been developed using three dimensional, finite-element techniques. So a light-weight, thin, efficient sound absorbing material can be produced.

Another approach involves combining active and passive control is using micro perforated panels. This has given promising results when applied in absorber systems (Allard 1993). Porous materials such as foams and fibers are used as sound absorbers. Viscous losses convert acoustic energy into heat as sound waves travel through the interconnected pores (or fibers) of the material. Recently, two very similar analytical formulations have been developed to describe the sound propagation of porous elastic materials. One theory is the Biot-Allard theory and the other is the Bolton-Shaiu theory (Bolton 1984). Though independently developed, these two theories are very similar and yield similar predictive results. The theories predict three types of propagating wave in a porous elastic material—the airborne wave, the structured-borne wave, and the shear wave (which is also structured-borne). The theories demonstrate how the participation of the different types of waves is a function of the boundary conditions (Nae-Ming 1991).

#### 4 Conclusions

The uses of composites have rapidly evolved over the last decade primarily due to the issue of the shortage of commonly used sound absorbing material. This overview outlines the significance of the research and development that has been undertaken in the field of polymer matrix composite for sound absorption. The four general classifications of this material group includes the composites made of synthetic fibers, made of natural fibers, made of recycled materials, and made of bio based matrix and fibers. Due to various environmental concerns natural fiber reinforced with polymer matrix composites has been gaining special attention of technologist, engineers, industrial and manufacture for its enormous potential for application in sound absorption applications. Natural fibers are of basic interests since natural fibers have the ability to be manipulated and functionalized. Furthermore, it also has advantages from the point of view of weight and fiber-matrix adhesion, specifically with polar matrix materials. Further, natural fiber composite is cost effective, renewable material, low density, environment friendly and reduces  $CO_2$  evolution. In this respect, polymer composite materials are particularly attractive because of their easy of manufacturing, and properties comparable to those of other materials used for sound absorption. Innovations in the composite material design and fabrication processes are increasing the possibility of realizing composites for sound absorption applications. The future growth and sustainability of polymers and composites from renewable sources is reliant on continued research.

#### References

- Ajiwe VIE, Okeke CA, Ekwuozor SC, Uba IC (1998) A pilot plant for production of ceiling boards from rice husks. Bioresour Technol 66(1):41–43
- Allard JF (1993) Propagation of sound in porous media. Springer, Berlin
- Arenas JP, Crocker MJ (2010) Recent trends in porous sound absorbing materials. J Sound Vib 44 (7):12–17
- Avella M, La Rota G, Martuscelli E, Raimo M, Sadocco P, Elegir G, Riva R (2000) Poly (3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) and wheat straw fiber composites: thermal, mechanical properties and biodegradation behaviour. J Mater Sci 35(4):829–836
- Balasubramanian N (2009) Nonwovens—batt formation in nonwovens methods, merit and measures. Indian Text J 1(1):33–34
- Bell LH (1994) Industrial noise control fundamentals and applications, 2nd edn. CRC Press, New York
- Beranek LL (1960) Noise reduction. Prepared for a special summer program. MIT, McGraw-Hil, New York
- Bolton JS (1984) Cepstral techniques in the measurement of acoustic reflection coefficients with applications to the determination of acoustic properties of elastic porous materials. University of Southampton
- Bozkurt E, Kaya E, Tanoglu M (2007) Mechanical and thermal behavior of non crimp glass fiber reinforced layered clay/epoxy nanocomposites. Compos Sci Technol 67(15–16):3394–3403
- Brahmakumar M, Pavithran C, Pillai RM (2005) Coconut fibre reinforced polyethylene composites: effect of natural waxy surface layer of the fibre on fibre/matrix interfacial bonding and strength of composites. Compos Sci Technol 65(3–4):563–569
- Conrad JH (1983) Engineering acoustics and noise control, 1st edn. Prentice-Hall, Upper Saddle River
- D'Arcy JB (1986) Sheep management & wool technology, 3rd edn. NSW University Press, New South Wales
- Davern WA (1977) Perforated facing backed with porous material as sound absorber-an experimental study. Appl Acoust 10(2):85–112
- Delany ME, Bazley EN (1970) Acoustic properties of fibrous absorbent material. Appl Acoust 3 (2):105–116
- El-Sayed MA, El-Samni TM (2006) Physical and chemical properties of rice straw ash and its effect on the cement paste produced from different cement types. J King Saud Univ Eng Sci 19 (1):21–30
- Ersoy S, Kucuk H (2009) Investigation of industrial tea leaf fiber waste material for its sound absorption properties. Appl Acoust 70(1):215–220
- Fahy F (2001) Foundations of engineering acoustics, 1st edn. Academic Press, London

- Galland MA, Mazeaud B, Sellen N (2005) Hybrid passive/active absorbers for flow ducts. Appl Acoust 66(6):691–708
- Hong Z, Bo L, Guangsu H, Jia H (2007) A novel composite sound absorber with recycled rubber particles. J Sound Vib 304(1–2):400–406
- Horoshenkov KV, Swift MJ (2010) The effect of consolidation on the acoustic properties of loose rubber granulates. Appl Acoust 62(6):665–690
- Ismail L, Ghazali MI, Mahzan S, Ahmad Zaidi AM (2010) Sound absorption of Arenga pinnata natural fiber. World Acad Sci Technol 43(1):804–806
- Jayaraman KA (2005) Acoustical absorptive properties of nonwovens. North Carolina State University, North Carolina
- Khedari J, Charoenvai S, Hirunlabh J (2003) New insulating particleboards from durian peel and coconut coir. Build Environ 38(3):435–441
- Knapen E, Lanoye R, Vermeir G, Van Gemert D, (2003) Sound absorption by polymer-modified porous cement mortars. In: 6th international conference on materials science and restoration, pp 347–358
- Koizumi T, Tsujiuchi N, Adachi A (2002) The development of sound absorbing materials using natural bamboo fibres. High Perform Struct Compos 59(1):157–166
- Kosuge K, Takayasu A, Hori T (2005) Recyclable flame retardant nonwoven for sound absorption. J Mater Sci 40(20):5399–5405
- Krcma R (1971) Manual of nonwovens. Textile Trade Press, Manchester
- Lee F-C, Chen W-H (2001) Acoustic transmission analysis of multi-layer absorbers. J Sound Vib 248(4):621–634
- Lee SY, Yang HS, Kim HJ, Jeong CS, Lim BS, Lee JN (2004) Creep behavior and manufacturing parameters of wood flour filled polypropylene composites. Compos Struct 65(3–4):459–469
- Leroy P, Berry A, Atalla N, Herzog P (2008) Smart foams for enhancing acoustic absorption presented in acoustics. In: Proceedings of acoustics'08
- Maldas D, Kokta BV (1989) Improving adhesion of wood fiber with polystyrene by chemical treatment of fiber with coupling agent and the influence on the mechanical properties of the composites. J Adhes Sci Technol 3(1):529–539
- Mediastika CE (2007) Potential of paddy straw as material raw of acoustic panel. Architect Dimens 35(2):183–189
- Mediastika CE (2008) Paddy straw as walling panel. Architect Dimens 36(1):20-27
- Mehta NM, Parsania PH (2006) Fabrication some evaluation mechanical and electrical properties of jute-biomass based hybrid composites. J Appl Polym Sci 100(3):1754–1758
- Mohd Yuhazri Y, Phongsakorn PT, Sihombing H (2010) A comparison process between vacuum infusion and hand lay-up method toward kenaf/polyester composite. Int J Basic Appl Sci 10 (3):63–66
- Murugan D, Varughese S, Swaminathan T (2006) Recycled polyolefin based plastic wastes for sound absorption. Polym Plast Technol Eng 45(7):885–888
- Nae-Ming S (1991) Multi-dimensional wave propagation in elastic porous materials with applications to sound absorption, transmission, and impedance measurement. Purdue University
- Nick A, Becker U, Thoma W (2002) Improved acoustic behaviour of interior parts of renewable resources in the automotive industry. J Polym Environ 10(3):115–118
- Pan HJ, Sano Y, Ito T (1999) Atmospheric acetic acid pulping of rice straw II, behavior of ash and silica in rice straw during atmospheric acetic acid pulping and bleaching. Holzforschung 53 (1):49–55
- Poulain N (2006) Development of an acoustic absorbent material using scrap tires. CTTM-IRC
- Randeberg RT (2000) Perforated panel absorbers with viscous energy dissipation enhanced by orifice design. Doctoral thesis, Department of telecommunications, Norwegian University of Science and Technology
- Sabeel Ahmed K, Vijayarangan S (2008) Tensile flexural and interlaminar shear properties of woven jute and jute glass fabric reinforced polyester composites. J Mater Process Technol 207 (1–3):330–335

- Sabri (2007) Evaluation of the acoustical performance of natural fiber as alternative material to control noise. Institut Teknologi Bandung Master Theses
- Saheb DN, Jog JP (1999) Natural fiber polymer composites: a review. Adv Polym Technol 18 (4):351–363
- Stahl R, Ramadan AB (2007) Fuels and chemicals from rice straw in Egypt. Wissenschaftliche Berichte, Karlsruhe
- Stankevicius V, Skripkiunas G, Grinys A, Miskinis K (2007) Acoustical characteristics and physical—mechanical properties of plaster with rubber waste additives. J Mater Sci 13(4): 304–309
- Stark NM, Rowlands RE (2003) Effects of wood fiber characteristics on mechanical properties of wood/polypropylene composites. Wood Fiber Sci 35(2):167–174
- Taj S, Munawar MA, Khan SU (2007) Review: natural fiber-reinforced polymer composites. Proc Pak Acad Sci 44(2):129–144
- Takahashi YT, Tomiku R (2005) In situ measurements of surface impedance and absorption coefficients of porous materials using two microphones and ambient noise. Appl Acoust 66 (7):845–865
- Turbak AF (1993) Nonwovens: theory, process, performance and testing, handbook. Tappi Press, Atlanta
- United Nations (1987) Report of the world commission on environment and development. UN Documents
- Ver IL, Beranek LL (2006) Noise and vibration control engineering: principal and application, 2nd edn. Wiley, New Jersey
- Wang CNND, Torng JH (2001) Experimental study of the absorption characteristic of some porous fibrous materials. Appl Acoust 62(4):447–459
- Warnock ACC (1980) Reverberant noise control in rooms using sound absorbing materials. Division of Building Research, National Research Council of Canada, Ottawa
- Wassilieff C (1996) Sound absorption of wood-based materials. Appl Acoust 48(4):339-356
- Yalinkilic MK, Imamura Y, Takahashi M, Kalaycioglu H, Nemli G, Demirci Z, Ozdemir T (1998) Biological, physical and mechanical properties of particleboard manufactured from waste tea leaves. Int Biodeterior Biodegradation 41(1):75–84
- Yang HS, Kim DJ, Kim HJ (2003) Rice straw wood particle composite for sound absorbing wooden construction materials. Bioresour Technol 86(2):117–121
- Zent A, Long JT (2007) Automotive sound absorbing materials survey results. In: Proceeding of the SAE noise and vibration conference and exhibition, pp 1–17
- Zulkifli R, Mohd Nor MJ, Ismail AR, Nuawi MZ, Mat Tahir MF (2009) Effect of perforated size and air gap thickness on acoustic properties of coir fiber sound absorption. Eur J Sci Res 28 (2):242–252

# **Okra Fibers: Potential Material for Green Biocomposites**

Gazi Md Arifuzzaman Khan, Nazire Deniz Yilmaz and Kenan Yilmaz

Abstract Okra bahmia (Abelmoschus esculentus) plant is considered as one of the abundant sources of natural fibers. Huge amount of okra plant stem is discarded on the field annually after collecting vegetable, without proper utilization. However, this biomass from the okra plant is a renewable, biodegradable, cost efficient and low-density source for production of bast fibers, and other industrial cost-efficient eco-friendly materials. The research on okra bast fiber has started in 2007. After that, the fiber extraction process, composition of fiber, morphology and performance properties of fiber, fiber modification techniques, and some important applications of the fiber etc. have been established. It was found that the okra bast fiber contains high cellulose content, excellent mechanical strength and stiffness, and good thermal resistance which are comparable to some traditional bast fibers like jute, hemp and ramie. Some okra bast fiber reinforced biocomposites were successfully fabricated with different matrices including biodegradable corn starch, Poly(lactic acid), P(vinyl alcohol), urea formaldehyde resin etc. via application of various processing methods. These studies revealed that the okra bast fiber biocomposites exhibited better mechanical properties, water resistance and thermal properties at optimized processing conditions. Therefore, by suitably optimizing the fiber, matrix, processing conditions, the future expectations of the okra bast fibers can be dramatically enhanced and its usage in composite field can be widened.

**Keywords** Okra bast fibers • Green composites • Biocomposite processing • Properties of biocomposites

N.D. Yilmaz · K. Yilmaz Department of Textile Engineering, Pamukkale University, 20020 Denizli, Turkey e-mail: ndyilmaz@pau.edu.tr

K. Yilmaz e-mail: kenany@pau.edu.tr

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_12

G.M. Arifuzzaman Khan (🖂)

Department of Applied Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Islamic University, Kushtia 7003, Bangladesh e-mail: arif@acct.iu.ac.bd

#### 1 Introduction

Over the past few decades, scientists have been trying to replace non-biodegradable synthetic materials with their environmentally-friendly counterparts. The development of bio-composite materials is the outcome of those innumerable research efforts. The attention in biocomposite is growing fast in different industrial applications including transportation vehicles, aerospace, furniture, construction, packaging as well as biomedical applications due to their notable benefits (renewable, cheap, recyclable, and biodegradable) (Puglia et al. 2004; Müssig et al. 2006; Zah et al. 2007; Yilmaz et al. 2013; Khan et al. 2016b). Biocomposites are mainly composed by combining biodegradable fillers/reinforcement (e.g., lignocellulosic fiber) and the matrix material which may be or not be a bio-degradable polymer. Lignocellulosic fiber reinforced polymer bio-composite systems have become increasingly important in a diversity of engineering fields. The fibers which are used in such application should have sufficient mechanical properties and thermal resistance. As like some traditional fiber such as jute, sisal, hemp, etc., some agro-residual fibers like coir, banana, okra, pineapple leaf fiber etc. are also proved their potentiality in the field of biocomposite (Mir et al. 2012; Raghavendra et al. 2013; Khan et al. 2014b; Asim et al. 2015; Yilmaz et al. 2016a).

Okra (Abelmoschus esculentus) has been utilized as a nutritious vegetable and pharmaceutical material for humans (Yilmaz et al. 2015), as well as fodder for livestock for a long time. Sometimes it is considered as an oilseed crop and its durability against drought emphasize its growing importance in sustainable agriculture especially when the global warming is taken into consideration. This economically important crop is cultivated in tropical and sub-tropical regions of the world. Okra plant can be grown as a garden crop or cultivated on large commercial farms (Dhande et al. 2012). It is commercially grown in various countries including India, Nigeria, Sudan Iraq, Coote d'Ivorie, Pakistan, Egypt, Cameroon, Ghana, Saudi Arabia and Benin (according to Factfish database 2013) (FAOSTAT 2015) most of which are developing countries. India ranks the first in the world with 6.35 million tons (70% of the total world production) of okra produced from over 0.35 million hectors land (Dhande et al. 2012; FAOSTAT 2015). Hence, large amounts of plant stems are generated through agricultural processing each year. Unfortunately, this biomass is still commonly discarded by incineration, not only in developing countries, but in some developed countries as well, which is also an environmental problem in global scale. Nevertheless, the abundant okra stems that are found in vast regions of the world can potentially be converted into a various value-added products (Khan et al. 2009b; De Rosa et al. 2010; Yilmaz et al. 2016b).

Recently, a number of researchers have been involved in investigating the exploitation of bast fibers from okra stems as load bearing constituents in composite materials. In 2007, Alam and Khan were the first to determine the composition of okra bast fiber (Alam and Khan 2007). The fiber was reported to consist of great amount of cellulose (67.5%) together with low lignin content (7.1%).

Morphological, thermal and mechanical properties were studied by De Rosa and coworkers (De Rosa et al. 2010). The fiber was found to possess great mechanical strength and modulus. The improvement of different properties by surface modification of okra fiber via chemical treatments (Khan et al. 2009a, b; De Rosa et al. 2011; Yilmaz et al. 2016b) as well as enzymatic treatments (Yilmaz et al. 2016b) were also studied by others studies. The dyeability of the fiber with industrial biowaste and the possibility of its utilization in heavy metal ion removal from aqueous solutions were also among the subjects of studies related to okra bast fiber (Yilmaz et al 2014b, 2016b).

The composites of okra bast fibers were fabricated with various polymer matrices viz poly(lactic acid) PLA, poly(vinyl alcohol) PVA, polyester, urea-formaldehyde resin, starch etc. (Moniruzzaman et al. 2009; Srinivasababu and Rao 2009; Fortunati et al. 2013a, b; Khan et al. 2014a; Guleria et al. 2015).

Studies related to the effect of different fabrication techniques, treatment and material parameters such as fiber fraction, size and orientation on the performance of okra bast fiber based composites are reviewed in this chapter.

#### 2 Okra Plant and Its Fiber

Okra (Abelmoschus esculentus) is a summer-time vegetable that grows 4-7 feet long. It is also called as "lady's fingers". The geographical origin of okra is thought to be South Asia, Ethiopia or West Africa. But it is now grown all over the world. It is an annual renewable crop. Like other hibiscus plants (kenaf, roselle etc.), okra also contains bast fibers which corresponds to 10-25% of the weight of plant (dry basis). The fiber is found at the outer side of the plant core. The okra bast fiber is bright, shiny and strong similar to conventional bark fibers of jute, kenaf, flax and hemp fibers. The okra fibers form clusters with pectin of plant cell wall. The fiber can be separated from pectin and plant core by various retting or degumming processes. In a retting process, the chemical bonds which hold the stem together are broken and separation of the bast fibers from the woody core takes place due to microbial activity or chemical effect. Different retting/degumming processes can be given as dew retting, cold water retting, hot water retting, mechanical separation, chemical extraction, enzymatic extraction, bacterial degumming, ultrasonic separation, steam-explosion etc. (Bismarck et al. 2001; Evans et al. 2002; Wang et al. 2007; Yu and Yu 2010; Jankauskienė and Gruzdevienė 2013; Martin et al. 2013; Yilmaz et al. 2014a). Most of the researchers extracted fibers from okra stem by water retting because more uniform and high-quality fibers can be obtained by water retting (Yu and Yu 2010). Approximately 10–15 days is needed to complete the water retting process of fiber. The retting period may depend on some parameters like weather conditions, water quality and quantity. Hot humid weather and sufficient amount of water is suitable for retting because microorganisms can grow faster in such conditions. Excellent high-quality okra fibers are separated from the stalk and washed several times with water to remove adhering impurities. Before



Fig. 1 Image of Okra fiber with permission from De Rosa et al. (2010); Copyright 2010 Elsevier

further processing, the extracted fibers are dried well and stored away from water and sunlight (De Rosa et al. 2010). The image of okra bast fibers extracted via water retting are shown in Fig. 1.

The cross sectional and longitudinal microstructure of okra fibers are represented in Fig. 2a and b, respectively. Generally, plant fibers are constructed as a bundle of microfibrills which are bonded tightly by non-cellulosic components including pectin providing strength to the fiber. The region at the interface of two microfibrils is called middle lamella Fig. 2a. In particular, the cross-sectional shape of okra fiber shows a polygonal shape. The longitudinal view of the fibers at Fig. 2b, which shows the surface of the okra fiber and that the fibers are cemented in non-cellulosic components (De Rosa et al. 2010).

The chemical composition of water retted okra fibers are given as 60-70% cellulose, 15-20% hemicellulose, 5-10% lignin, 3.4% pectin, 3.9% fats and waxes and 2.7% water-soluble compounds (Khan et al. 2009b) which is very close to some bast fibers (jute, flax, hemp, ramie etc.) widely used as reinforcement in natural fiber composites. The values of density, diameter, moisture content, tensile strength, young modulus and elongation of okra fiber and some traditional fibers are given in Table 1. No great differentiation of the properties of okra fiber is seen from others. However, the properties of the okra bast fiber show changes based on the species of okra, place of cultivation, plant age, fiber location (main stem or branch) as well. It has also been found that the onset degradation for the okra fibers occurs at a high temperature, 220 °C, whereas that of jute, kenaf and hemp are 205, 219 and 250 °C, respectively (De Rosa et al. 2010). The XRD diagram of okra fiber shows diffraction peaks at 15.6°, 21.8° and 34.0°, which are correspond to cellulose I



Fig. 2 SEM images of Okra fiber **a** cross-sectional and **b** longitudinal views with permission from De Rosa et al. (2010); Copyright 2010 Elsevier

Fibers	Density (g/cm <sup>3</sup> )	Diameter (µm)	Moisture content (%)	Tensile strength (MPa)	Young modulus (GPa)	Elongation at brake (%)	Source
Flax	1.5	40-600	8-12	345-1500	27-39	2.7-3.2	Bledzki and
Hemp	1.47	25-250	6-12	550-900	38–70	1.6-4	Gassan
Jute	1.3–1.49	25-250	12.5–13.7	393-800	13-26.5	1.16-1.5	(1999), Koronis
Kenaf	1.5-1.6	2.6-4		350-930	40-53	1.6	et al. $(2013)$ ,
Ramie	1.5-1.6	34–49	7.5–17	400–938	61.4–128	1.2-3.8	Yilmaz
Sisal	1.45	50-200	11	468-700	9.4–22	3–7	(2014), Khan
Curaua	1.4	7–10	-	500-1100	11.8-30	3.7-4.3	et al. $(2016a)$
Abaca	1.5	10–30	-	430-813	31.1– 33.6	2.9	
Okra	1.15–1.45	40–180	46	234–380	5-13	2.5-8.6	(De Rosa et al. 2010; Yilmaz et al. 2014b)

Table 1 Properties of several conventional natural fibers and Okra bast fiber

(Fortunati et al. 2013a). Peaks at 21.8° and 34.0° relate to 002 and 040 lattice planes of cellulose I, whereas the crystalline peak with a maximum at  $2\theta = 15.6^{\circ}$  correspond to the overlapping of the characteristic 101 and  $10\overline{1}$  peaks of cellulose I (placed at 14.7° and 16.6°, respectively) (Ford et al. 2010).

# **3** Okra Fiber Reinforced Biocomposites

Very few studies have been carried out relating to reinforcement of plastic composites with okra bast fibers. Fibers were used in different forms such as short fiber, nano and woven, for composites preparation. To date, a variety of manufacturing techniques have been employed in production of biocomposites of okra fiber, such as hand lay-up (Moniruzzaman et al. 2009), compression molding (Khan et al. 2014a), solvent casting (Fortunati et al. 2013b) and injection molding (Fortunati et al. 2013a). The manufacturing technique and the parameters including fiber size, fiber weight fraction, and surface treatment for fiber are given in Table 2. The fiber length or size has a great impact on the processing techniques of biocomposites as well as their properties. Generally, long fibers have lower tensile properties than the short fibers (Yan et al. 2014). The fiber weight fraction influences the performance of natural fiber reinforced composites. Generally, higher fraction of fiber results in better mechanical performance of the composites (Ku et al. 2011).

Matrix	Fiber treatments	Fiber size	Fiber content (wt%)	Biocomposite processing methods	Source
Poly lactic acid (PLA)	Combined 0.7% NaClO <sub>2</sub> and 17.5% NaOH	5–10 mm	10, 20, 30	Twin screw microextruder & injection molding (165–200 °C)	Fortunati et al. (2013a)
Polyvinylalcohol (PVA)	Wax removal, bleaching, alkalization	Nano	1, 2, 5, 10	Solvent casting (room temperature)	Fortunati et al. (2013b
Phenol-formaldehyde resin (PFR)	1–15% NaOH	Short	10-40	Compression molding (150 °C)	Khan et al. (2014a)
Phenol-formaldehyde resin (PFR)	Acrylonitrile grafting copolymarization	Short	9, 19, 29, 38	Compression molding	Khan et al. (2014b)
Phenol-formaldehyde resin (Bakelite)	Sodium chlorite bleaching (NaClO <sub>2</sub> ), acetylation, alkalization, sodium sulphate	Short (2– 3 mm)	5, 10, 15, 20	Hand lay-up (170 °C)	Moniruzzaman et al. (2009)
Polyester	Combined NaOH and KMnO <sub>4</sub>	long	10-21	-	Srinivasababu and Rao (2009
Ероху	Hybridization by glass fiber	Short 10– 50 mm	15	Hand lay-up	Sule (2014)
Corn starch	Acetone	Short 1 mm	5, 10, 15, 20, 25	Compression (hot press) molding (95 °C)	Guleria et al. (2015)

 Table 2
 Process parameters and fabrication methods of okra fiber biocomposites

#### 3.1 Biocomposites Processing

Compression molding is the most widely used manufacturing technique of natural fiber composites. This technique is a combination of hot-press and autoclave processes. Khan et al. fabricated short okra bast fiber reinforced phenol-formaldehyde (PF) resin composites by compression molding (Khan et al. 2014a). The fibers were used in the chopped form. Various weight fractions of okra bast fiber such as 10, 20, 30 and 40 wt% were mixed with PF resin in a stainless steel closed mold. Composites were prepared at 150 °C and then post-cured at room temperature for 24 h. After the completion of the curing process, the composite was taken from the mold (Sathishkumar et al. 2013).

Hand lay-up is a labor-intensive process which is simple and cost effectively, it is widely used in civil infrastructure to retrofit and strengthen structure with carbon or glass fiber reinforced composites. Moniruzzaman et al. prepared okra bast fiber-reinforced Bakelite composites by the hand lay-up technique (Moniruzzaman et al. 2009). Before fabrication, the molds (male and female die) were sprayed with silicon mold release agent for easy releasing once the composite has been cured. The short randomly oriented okra fibers (2–3 mm) were added with the matrix material (phenol formaldehyde resin). The resin was then cured at 80 °C for 2 h and at 170 °C for 3 h in a closed matching mold under 0.5 MPa pressure, then cooled and post-cured for 18 h at room temperature. Fortunati et al. 2013a). The process parameters were maintained as screw speed 50 rpm, mixing time 1 min and temperature profile 165–185–200 °C. The composites were prepared with several weight fractions of okra fibers: 10, 20 and 30 wt% respect to the polymer matrix. The mixture was then transferred into injection molding machine.

In another study, Fortunati et al. (2013b) prepared 100–200  $\mu$ m thick okra nano-crystal-reinforced polyvinyl alcohol composites film using a different method: solvent casting method. The researchers used water as the solvent. Nano-crystal structure was prepared by several steps like scouring, dewaxing, bleaching, alkali treatment and acid hydrolysis of okra fibers. PVA was dissolved at 80 °C for 2 h under mechanical stirring. Then cellulose nano-crystals were added and dispersed in PVA solution finally mixture was sonicated for 2 min. The mixture was casted onto a glass Petri dish. The weight factions of nanocrystal in composites were 1, 2, 5, and 10 wt% respect to PVA.

In order to produce a durable okra fiber reinforced composite, the hybrid of okra fiber with glass fibers has been considered (Sule 2014). The pre-calculated amount of epoxy and hardener in the ratio of 5:1 by weight were mixed in a plastic cup and stirred for 10 min. The mixture was then poured into the mold. Brush was used for uniform distribution of filler and matrix. The sample was cured at room temperature for 24 h.

Okra bast fiber was also blended with cornstarch in aqueous medium at the presence of urea-formaldehyde cross-linking agent at a temperature of 60  $^{\circ}$ C (Guleria et al. 2015). The mixture was pre-cured at room temperature for 24 h.

Then the pre-cured sample was taken in hot press molding machine. Fabrication process was performed in an iron mold at 95 °C for 1 h under the load of 100 kg/cm<sup>2</sup>. Various fiber fraction (0, 5, 10, 15, 20 and 25%) and cross-linker urea-formaldehyde concentration (3, 6, 9, 12, and 15%) were practiced in this study.

#### 3.2 Properties of Okra Fiber Reinforced Biocomposites

#### 3.2.1 Mechanical Properties

The properties of natural fiber composites are not only depended on processing techniques but also other parameters, namely, fiber size, fiber content, fiber treatment, matrix type, compatibilizer etc. have great effect on the properties. The mechanical properties of various resin composites reinforced with okra bast fibers (OF), are presented in Table 3. Natural fibers can act as reinforcement element in various forms, namely, short fiber, long fiber, woven fabric and nano-crystalline forms. In case of okra fiber reinforcement, most of the investigation was carried out with short fiber form. Short okra fiber can be easily penetrated into polymer matrix which gives homogeneous composites. In addition to this, short fiber length and random orientation leads to easier wetting of the fiber with the matrix polymer (Arbelaiz et al. 2005; Raghavendra et al. 2013). Most of the studies investigated the effect of fiber loading which ranges between 0-40% in different matrix systems. In most of the studies the mechanical properties of the composites improved with the increase in fiber loading u to a point then the trend got reverse (Khan et al. 2014b; Guleria et al. 2015). The chemical treatments of okra fiber usually improved the properties of their properties (Khan et al. 2014b). In general, chemical treatments increase surface roughness or hydrophobicity of fiber which enhance better interlocking of fiber with polymer matrices (Yilmaz 2015).

Property	Short of/PLA	Short of/PFR	Short of/epoxy	Short of/corn starch	Okra fiber NC/PVA	Okra/glass hybrid fiber/epoxy	Woven of/polyester
Tensile strength (MPa)	56.1– 58.8	9–16	2–12	11-18	-	10.7–12.4	23–35
Tensile modulus (GPa)	4.03– 4.63	0.27– 0.49	0.14– 0.69	0.24– 1.61	0.68– 1.92	0.7–0.75	0.52-0.80
Elongation at break (%)	1.9– 2.2	0.6– 3.4	8.9–25.6	2.6–5.1	2–130	-	-
Flexural strength (MPa)	-	10.1– 13.2	-	33.5– 60.1	-	-	-
Flexural modulus (GPa)	-	1.92– 2.09	-	-	-	-	-
Water absorption (%)	-	1.55– 2.98	4–19	8-46	-	2.6-4.3	-

**Table 3** Properties of okra fiber reinforced biocomposites (Fortunati et al. 2013a; Fortunati et al. 2013b; Sule 2014; Khan et al. 2014b; Guleria et al. 2015; Srinivasababu 2015)

Short okra fiber/phenol formaldehyde (OF/PF resin) composites was prepared with fiber loading 10–40% on the basis of weight of composite (Khan et al. 2014a). The tensile strength and flexural strength was found maximum at 30 wt% short fiber loading. In addition, 30 wt% OF loaded composites showed 95, 168, 200, 111 and 159% higher tensile strength, tensile modulus, elongation at break, flexural strength and flexural modulus, respectively in comparison to unreinforced PF resin. The study attributed that fiber has great reinforcing effect, resulting in a uniform stress distribution from a continuous polymer matrix to a dispersed fiber phase. This study also showed that alkali treatment has great influence to enhance the mechanical properties by removal of hemicelluloses; hence, fiber surface become rough which provide better interlocking with matrix polymer. Similar findings were reported by Gassan and Bledzki (Gassan and Bledzki 1997). However, at intensive alkali digestion (15% and 10 h), the treatment caused reduction in the mechanical strength of the fiber as well as the composite. This might be due to the degradation of cellulosic chain at longer time treatment as well as higher concentration of alkali (Yilmaz 2013).

Fortunati et al. investigated the morphological and mechanical properties of untreated and treated OF-reinforced PLA composites. They also studied the effect of various fiber fractions on the mechanical properties (Fortunati et al. 2013a). The fibers were reported to be homogeneously distributed in PLA matrix during the extrusion process for both pristine and alkali-treated okra fibers Fig. 3. It was observed that, the stiffness of the composites significantly increased with the increment in fiber fraction, while all composites show substantial decrease in the plastic deformation for both untreated and treated fibers. The tensile modulus of all composites samples are higher in comparison to neat PLA, which might be due to the constraint of the matrix by the fiber at low loads. By adding short OF to PLA, the ability of crystallization of PLA might have increased because of the nucleation effect of the okra fiber and this effect was more prominent for the composites which produce with alkali treated fibers. From the fiber/matrix interface observation, different results from other studies was found i.e. the untreated okra bast fibers have stronger adhesion with PLA compared to alkali treated fibers. The researchers attributed this situation to the phenomenon that the untreated fibers possess rougher surfaces compared to alkali treated fibers leading to more intense physical bonding with the matrix.

Fortunati et al. also investigated the OF nano-crystal (NC) reinforced PVA composites that were prepared by solution casting method with differing fiber contents of 1, 2, 5 and 10 wt%. The result revealed that elongation at break varied in a wide range (Fortunati et al. 2013b). For 1 and 2 wt% NC loaded composite, elongation at break is decreased 86 and 57%, respectively while for 5 wt% NC loaded composites showed 130% improvement with respect to neat PVA. The reduction in breaking elongation with incorporation of fibers into the polymer matrix is commonly observed for thermoplastic polymer matrices due to formation of stress concentrations (Colom et al. 2003). At 5 wt% NC loading may develop



**Fig. 3** Fracture surface images of PLA composites reinforced with 10 wt% **a** untreated Okra fiber and **b** alkali treated okra fiber; 20 wt% **c** untreated Okra fiber and **d** alkali treated Okra fiber; 30 wt % **e** untreated Okra fiber and **f** alkali treated Okra fiber with permission from Fortunati et al. (2013a); Copyright 2013 Springer

chemical or physical interactions/bonds between the PVA and cellulose structures. However, the change of Young modulus of 5 wt% NC loaded composite is not significant whereas it shows a substantial increase at 10 wt% NC loading (Fig. 4).

Sule et al. investigated the epoxy composites reinforced with okra bast fibers and glass fibers with various fiber lengths (10, 20, 30, 40, and 50 mm) and okra: glass hybridization ratios (90:10, 80:20, 70:30, 60:40 and 50:50) at 15 wt% total fiber loading (Sule 2014). The better tensile strength and modulus of elasticity for the short okra fiber reinforced epoxy composites were found at 20 mm fiber length.



**Fig. 4** Elongation at break **a** and Young's Modulus values **b** for polyvinyl alcohol (PVA) and PVA/cellulose nanocrystal (CNC) nanocomposites with permission from Fortunati et al. (2013b); Copyright 2012 Wiley Periodicals, Inc

50:50 (okra:glass) hybridization ratios exhibited the optimal properties for the tensile strength, modulus of elasticity, elongation at break and water absorption characteristics.

Guleria et al. (2015) prepared biodegradable short okra fiber (90  $\mu$ m dimensions) reinforced corn-strach with fiber loading rates ranging from 5 to 25 wt%. The mechanical properties by means of tensile, compressive, and flexural strength of the composites were measured. It was found that all strength and modulus values of the composites increased with the increase in fiber content up to 15% loading and thereafter show decrease. They explained that the increase in mechanical properties with an increase in proportion of reinforcement was due to enhanced load transfer between matrix and fiber interface. However, above 15% fiber loading, fibers were agglomerated which caused in weak bonding between fiber and matrix and; thus, insufficient load transfer leading to deterioration of mechanical properties.

#### 3.2.2 Water Absorption Property

Water absorption is a very important and undesirable property of composite materials based on the intended application. The mechanical properties and usability of composites materials are directly related to water absorption. Natural fiber reinforced composite can absorb water by three major mechanisms (Karmaker 1997; Espert et al. 2004; Dhakal et al. 2007; Ahmad et al. 2011) such as diffusion, capillary, and transport of water molecules. Diffusion phenomenon occurs inside the micro-channels of the polymer chains. Capillary transport phenomenon takes place within the gaps at fiber-matrix interface space, if proper impregnation of fiber with matrix was not obtained during fabrication of composites. Inside the composites, the transportation of water molecules through the micro-cracks towards the matrix occurs and leads to swelling of the composite. These mentioned mechanisms of water absorption are known as Fickian diffusion model, anomalous or non-Fickian, and an

intermediate case between Fickian and non-Fickian respectively (Munoz and Garcia-Manrique 2015).

In order to measure the water absorption percentage, okra bast fiber reinforced phenol formaldehyde resin composites were kept at cold water (20 °C) and hot water (50 °C) for 24 h (Khan et al. 2014a). As expected, it was found that the percentage of water absorption is higher in hot water than cold water which might be caused by the increase in the mobility of the water molecules. Similar trends of moisture absorption were also observed previously (Khan et al. 2015). In the same study it was found that the treated fiber composites exhibited lower water uptake, compared to the untreated fiber composite for the same conditions. This finding might be due to better wettability of the treated fibers with the matrix polymer in comparison to untreated fibers. Sule (2014) reported that the fiber length is another important factor for water absorption rate. The author reported that the relatively higher length fiber composites absorb less water. Another study shows that extent of water absorption is increased with the increment of fiber content in composites. This phenomenon is probably due to the fact that the moisture absorptivity of the fibers is greater than the matrix. The presence of more hydrophilic fiber content can also accelerate the biodegradation properties of composites (Sule 2014). On the other hand, water uptake is reduced with the increase of fiber content in okra fiber reinforced corn-starch composites. This was attributed to the cellulosic structure of the fibers, which is less hydrophilic compared to cornstarch (Guleria et al. 2015). Figure 5 shows that water uptake percentage increases with increase of immersion period up to 6 days thereafter remains constant. It was pre-established that the moisture absorption increased with the increase in the immersion duration up to a certain time period where it reached saturation (Khan et al. 2015).



Fig. 5 Water uptake of okra bast fiber - cornstarch composites with different fiber loading rates with permission from Guleria et al. (2015). Copyright 2016 Wiley Periodicals, Inc



**Fig. 6** Dynamic DSC scans (second heating) of PLA composites reinforced with **a** untreated Okra fiber and **b** Okra derived cellulose at different fiber loading rates with permission from Fortunati et al. (2013a); Copyright 2013 Springer

#### 3.2.3 Thermal Properties

Thermal properties of various okra bast fiber based composites were performed by DSC, TGA and DTA measurements. The DSC thermograms for the PLA/okra fiber composites of untreated okra fiber and okra derived cellulose with different loading ratios (0–30 wt%) were studied by Fortunati et al. (2013a). The glass transition temperature, melting endotherm temperature and an obvious cold crystallization exotherm temperature (Tcc) changed with the variation of fiber content Fig. 6. The highest values of cold and melting enthalpies, with respect to the amorphous PLA matrix, were observed for PLA composites with 30 wt% fiber loading rate both with untreated and treated okra bast fibers.

Fortunati et al. (2013b) also analyzed TGA of okra cellulose nano-crystal (CNC)/ PVA nanocomposites (PVA, PVA/1%CNC, PVA/2%CNC, PVA/5%CNC, PVA/10%CNC,) in nitrogen atmosphere. The derivative thermogravimetric curves (DTG) shows three degradation steps of the weight loss profiles (Fig. 7). All curves show similar trends. The low initial weight loss at below 100 °C caused by the loss of moisture. After 200 °C, two large decomposition steps were found in the DTG curves for the neat PVA and nanocomposites. The second and third degradation steps happened due to the degradation of PVA together with pyrolysis of cellulose (Frone et al. 2011; Khan et al. 2012a; Li et al. 2012). The peak temperature related to the second step of decomposition for the neat PVA matrix was very close to the PVA/CNC nanocomposites up to 5 wt% CNC content. The decrease of to the second step of decomposition temperature is easily seen for 10% CNC containing composite. This phenomenon is due to the increased crystalline material content, as a shoulder on the left side of the main peak was seen based on the early crystal thermal degradation



Fig. 7 TG a and DTG profiles b for neat PVA and PVA/CNC nanocomposites in nitrogen atmosphere with permission from Fortunati et al. (2013b); Copyright 2012 Wiley Periodicals, Inc

(Qua et al. 2009; Frone et al. 2011; Khan et al. 2012a; Li et al. 2012). DSC analysis of PVA/CNC nanocomposites also demonstrated that the okra cellulose nano-crystal does not have great effect on glass transition temperature (Tg), whereas it notably changes the melting temperature of the PVA and the crystallization temperature, due to the nucleating effect of the CNC (Wan et al. 2006).

Guleria et al. (2015) investigated the TGA of native cornstarch (CS), ureaformaldehyde crosslinked (UF) cornstarch matrix and 15% okra fiber-reinforced CS-UF composites as a function of weight loss with increase in temperature at a constant heating rate of 10 °C/min. CS was degraded in two steps: the initial decomposition temperature (IDT, 74.5% weight loss) occurred at 277 °C and final decomposition temperature (FDT, 24.5% weight loss) was found at 525 °C. It was also found that the addition of cross-linked UF resin decreased the IDT (200 °C) and increased the FDT (637 °C). The IDT and FDT for okra fiber-reinforced CS-UF composite were found to be 200 and 657 °C with corresponding weight losses are 51.2 and 37.4% respectively. It is evident that FDTs of okra fiberreinforced CS-UF composite are higher as compared to CS as well as to cross-linked UF-CS. The improved thermal durabilitye of cross-linked polymer and composites were caused by the introduction of covalent bonds by cross-linking and addition of reinforcing modified fibers (Guleria et al. 2015).

#### 3.2.4 Biodegradation Properties

Most of the biodegradation tests of okra fiber biocomposites were conducted by applying the soil burial method. Fortunati et al. (2013b) studied disintegration rate of PLA and PLA/okra composites according to ISO 20,200 standard. The effects of gradual disintegration of neat PLA and PLA/okra composites with different fiber



loading rates (10, 20 and 30%) during their soil burial test for incubation times up to 40 days were identified by weight loss, FTIR spectroscopy and FESEM. It was found that the addition of higher contents of fibers into the composites leads to accelerated biodegradation due to preferential degradation of the fibers. The introduction of 10 and 20 wt% of fibers increased the disintegration rate of PLA matrix (Fig. 8) due to the hydroxyl groups of the cellulose which act as a catalyst in the hydrolysis of the ester groups of the matrix polymer. This finding suggests that accelerated PLA biodegradation via natural fiber introduction might be useful for the environmental impact of these composites after their useful service life. On the other hand, increasing the okra bast fiber content in the cornstarch based composites decreases the degradation rate, which might be due to the slower degradation of cellulosic okra bast fibers in comparison to the cornstarch (Guleria et al. 2015). In their study, the cornstarch based composited loaded with 15% okra bast fiber showed 40% weight loss for a seven-week duration, whereas the cross-linked corn starch matrix exhibited 60% weight loss by the sixth week and completely vanished in eight weeks. The researchers also observed that the matrix undergoing biodegradation possessed a rough and heterogeneous surface topology compared to non-degraded matrix.

#### 3.2.5 Dielectric Properties

Srinivasababu investigated the insulation property of the okra bast fiber reinforced polyester composites (Srinivasababu 2015). They plotted dielectric strength of the composites against fiber content (volume basis) which is shown in Fig. 9. It is



evident that dielectric strength slightly decreased with the increase in the okra bast fiber volume fraction in composites. Among the okra bast fiber reinforced composites, the greatest dielectric strength (9.67 kV/mm) was found at 6.59% fiber volume fraction. Therefore, the okra fiber reinforced polyester composites have been found to have opportunity on the application of the light weight insulating materials.

# 4 Effect of Chemical Modifications of Fiber in Biocomposites

Natural fibers possess attractive properties, nevertheless, their industrial applications remain limited. Because of their highly hydrophilic nature, natural fibers can readily absorb moisture which leads to the degradation (Bismarck et al. 2001; Khan et al. 2012b; Rashid et al. 2016) and swelling of the fiber which in return deteriorate the dimensional stability and mechanical properties of the biocomposites (Yilmaz 2015). In addition, these hydrophilic fibers are not compatible with hydrophobic polymer matrices. Thus improper impregnation of fiber inside polymer matrix takes place. Chemical treatments of natural fibers are powerful methods to recover these problems (Rong et al. 2001; Dányádi et al. 2010; Kabir et al. 2012; Khan et al. 2013; Pickering et al. 2016). Chemical treatments can also improve the surface properties as well as mechanical strength of fiber which are also important in terms of attaining better properties of composite materials. Effects of some treatments on the morphology of okra bast fibers are shown in Fig. 10. Till now, very limited work has been performed of the effect of chemical treatments on lady's finger (okra) fiber reinforced composites. Moniruzzaman et al. incorporated bleached and untreated okra bast fibers in Bakelite matrix (Moniruzzaman et al. 2009). Appreciable improvement was achieved by  $NaClO_2$  bleaching of fiber. Fortunati et al. used alkali treatment to modify okra fiber for PLA composites (Fortunati et al. 2013a). They found that the addition of alkalized okra fiber to the PLA matrix



**Fig. 10** Scanning electron microscopy images of **a**  $\times$ 300, **b**  $\times$ 1500 of untreated, **c**  $\times$ 300, **d**  $\times$ 1500 of alkalized, **e**  $\times$ 300, **f**  $\times$ 1500 of bleached and **g**  $\times$ 300, **h**  $\times$ 1500 of 2% enzyme treated Okra bast fibers with permission from Yilmaz et al. (2016b); Copyright 2016 ICE Publishing

pronounced nucleation effect, which in turn improved the ability of the polymer to crystallize. The results also show that the alkali treatment removes non-structural matter on okra fibers, and increased the stability of the cellulose structure. Besides chemical treatments, the properties of okra fiber reinforced corn starch biocomposites can be improved by using coupling agents including urea formaldehyde resin (Guleria et al. 2015).

# 5 Potential Applications of Okra Fiber for Green Biocomposites

Strict environmental regulations, social concerns, and growing awareness of the community have fueled the search for new products and processes those are compatible with the ecological environment (Yilmaz et al. 2012). Composites from renewable resources are now moving into the mainstream and the biodegradable composites based on renewable "feedstock" may be competing with conventional plastics in the near future. Okra bast fiber is now considered as an important material extracted from agro-residual biomass. From the technical point of view, okra bast fiber reinforced composites are suitable for use in applications requiring high stiffness at low weight. For transportation applications this leads to extra environmental gains since the lighter construction leads to the reduction in petrol consumption during service life of the vehicle as well as lower emission of greenhouse gas and other toxic fumes (Yilmaz and Powell 2015; Yilmaz 2016). Okra bast fiber reinforced composites have similar properties as composites reinforced with other natural fibers. Some potential applications of okra fiber composites are recommended by a previous researcher. Srinivasababu mentioned that okra bast fiber bacomposites can be utilized in the preparation of various automobile, structural parts (Srinivasababu 2015). Okra bast fiber reinforced polyester composites have shown reasonable insulation ability i.e. dielectric strength. Therefore it might be used in electrical or electronics industries. The properties of the hybrid composite made it suitable for applications in the building and architectural sectors (Sule 2014). The composite can be used as a substitute for hardwood, which is currently used as architectural features in buildings, hence preserving the environment. They can also be used as architectural landscaping, public and private constructions due to their minimal water absorption, walkway paths, and panels for partitioning. Recent works on okra fiber biocomposites with PLA also reveal that the composites completely compost after 40 days in soil. The use OF composites can reduce construction waste and increase energy efficiency would provide a solution to immediate infrastructure needs while promoting the concept of sustainability. As like other natural fibers, okra may possess sound absorbing efficiency and shatter resistant ability and have better energy management characteristics than glass fiber reinforced composites (Table 4).

Table 4 Compa	arison of some	biocomposites re	inforced wi	th okra bast	fibers and other c	conventional natur	al fibers in terms o	of mechanical properties
Fiber type	Fiber size	Matrices	Fiber loading (wt%)	Coupling agent	Tensile strength (MPa)	Tensile modulus (GPa)	Elongation at break (%)	Sources
Untreated okra	Short fiber	PLA	30	NA	$58.8 \pm 1.4$	$4.6\pm0.28$	$1.9 \pm 0.2$	(Fortunati et al. 2013a)
Untreated okra	Short fiber	Corn starch	15	UF resin	$17.78 \pm 0.89$	$5.14 \pm 0.26$	$1.61 \pm 0.08$	(Guleria et al. 2015)
Okra	Nanocrystal	PVA	10	NA	1	1.9	Ś	(Fortunati et al. 2013b)
nanocellulose								
Untreated flax	Short	PLA	30	NA	$53 \pm 3.1$	$8.3 \pm 0.6$	$1.0 \pm 0.2$	(Oksman et al. 2003)
Untreated	Short	PLA	30	NA	44	10.6	I	(Islam et al. 2010;
hemp	random							Pickering et al. 2016)
Untreated banana	Short	PLA	30	NA	29	2.67	<5	(Lee and Wang 2006)
Untreated jute	Nonwoven	PLA	30	NA	$41\pm11.6$	$1.02\pm0.027$	$6.08\pm1.9$	Khan/bioresources
Abaca	1	PLA	I	I	$74.0 \pm 0.7$	$8.0\pm0.34$	$1.44 \pm 0.1$	(Faruk et al. 2012)
Jute	I	PHBV/ecoflex			$35.2 \pm 1.3$	$7.0 \pm 0.26$	$0.8\pm0.0$	(Faruk et al. 2012)
Flax	Short random	PHB	30	NA	$\sim$ 40 $\pm$ 2.5	$\sim$ 4.7 $\pm$ 0.3	$\sim$ 7 ± 1.5	(Bodros et al. 2007)
Hemp	1	PTP®	25		$\sim$ 62 $\pm$ 2	$7.2 \pm 0.3$	n.a	(Müssig et al. 2006)
Alkali treated ramie	Short	PLA	30	Silane	$66.8 \pm 1.7$	n.a	$4.8\pm0.2$	(Yu et al. 2010)
Date palm Leaf fibers	short	PVA	30	na	$19.6 \pm 1.42$	$1.15 \pm 0.05$	$1.854 \pm 0.09$	(Mohanty et al. 2013)

# 6 Conclusions

This chapter confers extraction and chemical modification of okra bast fibers, okra bast fiber based composite processing techniques, and discusses the properties of these composites as well. Okra fibers in short, long and nanocrystal forms were blended with thermoplastic, thermoset and biodegradable polymer matrices which exhibit promising mechanical properties. Chemical modifications of the fiber promoted the mechanical properties of composites. Therefore, it can be concluded that the renewable okra bast fiber has great scope to produce high-quality biocomposites in industrial scale that can form job opportunities, save the environment and increase the incomes of farmers and workers. However, more attention should be given on quicker, cheaper and environmentally friendly methods of modification, as well as reduction of moisture absorption and biodegradation of composites. Future work on okra bast fiber based biocomposites should focus on understanding the environmental assessment, durability, further improvement of the mechanical properties and moisture resistance. Additionally, novel manufacturing processes and surface modification methods should be further developed.

# References

- Ahmad SH, Rasid R, Bonnia NN, Zainol I, Mamun AA, Bledzki AK, Beg MDH (2011) Polyester-kenaf composites: effects of alkali fiber treatment and toughening of matrix using liquid natural rubber. J Compos Mater 45:203–217. doi:10.1177/0021998310373514
- Alam MS, Khan GMA (2007) Chemical analysis of okra bast fiber (*Abelmoschus esculentus*) and its physico-chemical properties. J Text Apparel Technol Manag 5:1–9
- Arbelaiz A, Fernández B, Ramos JA, Retegi A, Llano-Ponte R, Mondragon I (2005) Mechanical properties of short flax fibre bundle/polypropylene composites: influence of matrix/fibre modification, fibre content, water uptake and recycling. Compos Sci Technol 65:1582–1592. doi:10.1016/j.compscitech.2005.01.008
- Asim M, Abdan K, Jawaid M, Nasir M, Dashtizadeh Z, Ishak MR, Hoque ME (2015) A review on pineapple leaves fibre and its composites. Int J Polym Sci 2015:1–17
- Bismarck A, Aranberri-Askargorta I, Springer J, Mohanty AK, Misra M, Hinrichsen G, Czapla S (2001) Surface characterization of natural fibers; surface properties and the water up-take behavior of modified sisal and coir fibers. Green Chem 3:100–107. doi:10.1039/b100365h
- Bledzki AK, Gassan J (1999) Composites reinforced with cellulose based fibres. Prog Polym Sci 24:221–274. doi:10.1016/S0079-6700(98)00018-5
- Bodros E, Pillin I, Montrelay N, Baley C (2007) Could biopolymers reinforced by randomly scattered flax fibre be used in structural applications? Compos Sci Technol 67:462–470. doi:10. 1016/j.compscitech.2006.08.024
- Colom X, Carrasco F, Pagès P, Cañavate J (2003) Effects of different treatments on the interface of HDPE/lignocellulosic fiber composites. Compos Sci Technol 63:161–169. doi:10.1016/S0266-3538(02)00248-8
- Dányádi L, Móczó J, Pukánszky B (2010) Effect of various surface modifications of wood flour on the properties of PP/wood composites. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 41:199–206. doi:10. 1016/j.compositesa.2009.10.008

- De Rosa IM, Kenny JM, Puglia D, Santulli C, Sarasini F (2010) Morphological, thermal and mechanical characterization of okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus*) fibres as potential reinforcement in polymer composites. Compos Sci Technol 70:116–122. doi:10.1016/j.compscitech.2009.09. 013
- De Rosa IM, Kenny JM, Maniruzzaman M, Moniruzzaman M, Monti M, Puglia D, Santulli C, Sarasini F (2011) Effect of chemical treatments on the mechanical and thermal behaviour of okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus*) fibres. Compos Sci Technol 71:246–254. doi:10.1016/j. compscitech.2010.11.023
- Dhakal HN, Zhang ZY, Richardson MOW (2007) Effect of water absorption on the mechanical properties of hemp fibre reinforced unsaturated polyester composites. Compos Sci Technol 67:1674–1683. doi:10.1016/j.compscitech.2006.06.019
- Dhande GA, Patil VM, Raut R V, Rajput JC, Ingle AG (2012) Regeneration of okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus L.*) via apical shoot culture system 11:15226–15230. doi:10.5897/AJB12.907
- Espert A, Vilaplana F, Karlsson S (2004) Comparison of water absorption in natural cellulosic fibres from wood and one-year crops in polypropylene composites and its influence on their mechanical properties. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 35:1267–1276. doi:10.1016/j. compositesa.2004.04.004
- Evans JD, Akin DE, Foulk JA (2002) Flax-retting by polygalacturonase-containing enzyme mixtures and effects on fiber properties. J Biotechnol 97:223–31. doi:10.1016/S0168-1656(02) 00066-4
- FAOSTAT (2015) Okra, production quantity (tons)-for all countries
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink HP, Sain M (2012) Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010. Prog Polym Sci 37:1552–1596. doi:10.1016/j.progpolymsci.2012.04.003
- Ford ENJ, Mendon SK, Thames SF, Ph D, Rawlins JW (2010) X-ray diffraction of cotton treated with neutralized vegetable oil-based macromolecular crosslinkers. J Eng Fiber Fabr 5:10–20
- Fortunati E, Puglia D, Monti M, Santulli C, Maniruzzaman M, Foresti ML, Vazquez A, Kenny JM (2013a) Okra (*Abelmoschus esculentus*) fibre based PLA composites: mechanical behaviour and biodegradation. J Polym Environ 21:726–737. doi:10.1007/s10924-013-0571-5
- Fortunati E, Puglia D, Monti M, Santulli C, Maniruzzaman M, Kenny JM (2013b) Cellulose nanocrystals extracted from okra fibers in PVA nanocomposites. J Appl Polym Sci 128:3220– 3230. doi:10.1002/app.38524
- Frone AN, Panaitescu DM, Donescu D, Spataru CI, Radovici C, Trusca R, Somoghi R (2011) Preparation and charaterization of PVA composites with cellulose nanofibers obtained by ultrasonication. BioResources 6:487–512
- Gassan J, Bledzki AK (1997) Effect of moisture content on the properties of silanized jute-epoxy composites. Polym Compos 18:179–184. doi:10.1002/pc.10272
- Guleria A, Singha AS, Rana RAJK (2015) Mechanical, thermal, morphological, and biodegradable studies of okra cellulosic fiber reinforced starch-based biocomposites. Adv Polym Technol 21646:1–9. doi:10.1002/adv.21646
- Islam MS, Pickering KL, Foreman NJ (2010) Influence of alkali treatment on the interfacial and physico-mechanical properties of industrial hemp fibre reinforced polylactic acid composites. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 41:596–603. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2010.01.006
- Jankauskienė Z, Gruzdevienė E (2013) Physical parameters of dew retted and water retted hemp (*Cannabis sativa L.*) fibres. Zemdirbyste Agric 100:71–80. doi:10.13080/z-a.2013.100.010
- Kabir MM, Wang H, Lau KT, Cardona F (2012) Chemical treatments on plant-based natural fibre reinforced polymer composites: an overview. Compos Part B Eng 43:2883–2892. doi:10.1016/ j.compositesb.2012.04.053
- Karmaker AC (1997) Effect of water absorption on dimensional stability and impact energy of jute fibre reinforced polypropylene. J Mater Sci Lett 16:462–464. doi:10.1023/A:1018508209022
- Khan GMA, Saheruzzaman M, Razzaque SMA, Islam MS, Alam MS, Islam MM (2009a) Grafting of acrylonitrile monomer onto bleached okra bast fibre and its textile properties. Indian J Fibre Text Res 34:321–327
- Khan GMA, Shaheruzzaman M, Rahman MH, Abdur Razzaque SM, Islam MS, Alam MS (2009b) Surface modification of okra bast fiber and its physico-chemical characteristics. Fibers Polym 10:65–70
- Khan GMA, Alam MS, Terano M (2012a) Thermal characterization of chemically treated coconut husk fibre. Indian J Fibre Text Res 37:20–26
- Khan GMA, Shahrear Palash SR, Shamsul Alam M, Chakraborty AK, Gafur MA, Terano M (2012b) Isolation and characterization of betel nut leaf fiber: its potential application in making composites. Polym Compos 33:764–772. doi:10.1002/pc.22204
- Khan GMA, Alam Shams MS, Kabir MR, Gafur MA, Terano M, Alam MS (2013) Influence of chemical treatment on the properties of banana stem fiber and banana stem fiber/coir hybrid fiber reinforced maleic anhydride grafted polypropylene/low-density polyethylene composites. J Appl Polym Sci 128:1020–1029. doi:10.1002/app.38197
- Khan GMA, Abedin SMA, Choudhury MJ, Gafur MA, Alam MS (2014a) Renewable okra bast fiber reinforced phenol formaldehyde resin composites: mechanical and thermal studies. Res Rev: J Mater Sci 2:32–36
- Khan GMA, Haque MA, Alam MS (2014b) Studies on okra bast fibre-reinforced phenol formaldehyde resin composites. In: Hakeem KR, Rashid U, Jawaid M (eds) Biomass and bioenergy: processing and properties. Springer, Switzerland, pp 157–175
- Khan GMA, Shaikh H, Alam MS, Gafur MA (2015) Effect of chemical treatments on the physical properties of non-woven jute/PLA biocomposites. Res Rev: J Mater Sci 10:7386–7404
- Khan GMA, Yilmaz ND, Yilmaz K (2016a) Okra bast fiber as potential reinforcement element of biocomposites: can it be the flax of the future? In: Thakur VK (ed) Handbook of composite from renewable materials. Wiley Scrivener
- Khan GMA, Yilmaz ND, Yilmaz K (2016b) Recent developments in design and manufacturing of biocomposites of Bombyx mori silk fibroin. In: Handbook of composites from renewable materials. Wiley Scrivener
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos Part B Eng 44:120–127. doi:10.1016/j.compositesb.2012.07. 004
- Ku H, Wang H, Pattarachaiyakoop N, Trada M (2011) A review on the tensile properties of natural fiber reinforced polymer composites. Compos Part B Eng 42:856–873. doi:10.1016/j. compositesb.2011.01.010
- Lee S-H, Wang S (2006) Biodegradable polymers/bamboo fiber biocomposite with bio-based coupling agent. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 37:80–91. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2005.04. 015
- Li W, Yue J, Liu S (2012) Preparation of nanocrystalline cellulose via ultrasound and its reinforcement capability for poly(vinyl alcohol) composites. Ultrason Sonochem 19:479–485. doi:10.1016/j.ultsonch.2011.11.007
- Martin N, Mouret N, Davies P, Baley C (2013) Influence of the degree of retting of flax fibers on the tensile properties of single fibers and short fiber/polypropylene composites. Ind Crops Prod 49:755–767. doi:10.1016/j.indcrop.2013.06.012
- Mir SS, Hasan SMN, Hossain MJ, Hasan M (2012) Chemical modification effect on the mechanical properties of coir fiber. Eng J 16:73–83. doi:10.4186/ej.2012.16.2.73
- Mohanty JR, Das SN, Das HC, Swain SK (2013) Effective mechanical properties of polyvinylalcohol biocomposites with reinforcement of date palm leaf fibers. Polym Compos 34:959–966. doi:10.1002/pc.22502
- Moniruzzaman M, Maniruzzaman M, Gafur MA, Santulli C (2009) Lady's finger fibres for possible use as a reinforcement in composite materials. J Biobased Mater Bioenergy 3:286–290
- Munoz E, Garcia-Manrique JA (2015) Water absorption behaviour and its effect on the mechanical properties of flax fibre reinforced bioepoxy composites. Int J Polym Sci 2015:390275. doi:10. 1155/2015/390275
- Müssig J, Schmehl M, von Buttlar H-B, Schönfeld U, Arndt K (2006) Exterior components based on renewable resources produced with SMC technology—considering a bus component as example. Ind Crops Prod 24:132–145. doi:10.1016/j.indcrop.2006.03.006

- Oksman K, Skrifvars M, Selin J-F (2003) Natural fibres as reinforcement in polylactic acid (PLA) composites. Compos Sci Technol 63:1317–1324. doi:10.1016/S0266-3538(03)00103-9
- Pickering KL, Efendy MGA, Le TM (2016) A review of recent developments in natural fibre composites and their mechanical performance. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 83:98–112. doi:10.1016/j.compositesa.2015.08.038
- Puglia D, Biagiotti J, Kenny J (2004) A review on natural fibre-based composites—part II: application of natural reinforcements in composite materials for automotive industry. J Nat Fibers 1:23–65. doi:10.1300/J395v01n03\_03
- Qua EH, Hornsby PR, Sharma HSS, Lyons G, McCall RD (2009) Preparation and characterization of poly(vinyl alcohol) nanocomposites made from cellulose nanofibers. J Appl Polym Sci 113:2238–2247. doi:10.1002/app.30116
- Raghavendra S, Shetty PB, Mukunda PG (2013) Mechanical properties of short banana fiber reinforced natural rubber composites. Res Rev: J Mater Sci 2:1652–1655
- Rashid B, Leman Z, Jawaid M, Ghazali MJ, Ishak MR (2016) Physicochemical and thermal properties of lignocellulosic fiber from sugar palm fibers: effect of treatment
- Rong MZ, Zhang MQ, Liu Y, Yang GC, Zeng HM (2001) The effect of fiber treatment on the mechanical properties of unidirectional sisal-reinforced epoxy composites. Compos Sci Technol 61:1437–1447. doi:10.1016/S0266-3538(01)00046-X
- Sathishkumar TP, Navaneethakrishnan P, Shankar S, Rajasekar R, Rajini N (2013) Characterization of natural fiber and composites—a review. J Reinf Plast Compos 32:1457– 1476. doi:10.1177/0731684413495322
- Srinivasababu N (2015) An overview of okra fibre reinforced polymer composites. IOP Conf Ser Mater Sci Eng 83:012003. doi:10.1088/1757-899X/83/1/012003
- Srinivasababu N, Rao KMM (2009) Tensile properties characterization of okra woven fiber reinforced polyester composites. Int J Eng 3:403–412
- Sule U (2014) Studies on the properties of short okra/glass fibers reinforce depoxy hybrid composites. Int J Sci Technoledge 2:260–265
- Wan WK, Hutter JL, Milton L, Guhados G (2006) Bacterial cellulose and its nanocomposites for biomedical applications. In: Cellulose nanocomposites. American Chemical Society, pp 15–221
- Wang L, Han G, Zhang Y (2007) Comparative study of composition, structure and properties of Apocynum venetum fibers under different pretreatments. Carbohydr Polym 69:391–397
- Yan L, Chouw N, Jayaraman K (2014) Flax fibre and its composites—a review. Compos Part B Eng 56:296–317. doi:10.1016/j.compositesb.2013.08.014
- Yilmaz ND (2013) Effect of chemical extraction parameters on corn husk fibres characteristics. Indian J Fibre Text Res 38:29–34
- Yilmaz ND (2014) Agro-residual fibers as potential reinforcement elements for biocomposites. In: Vijay Kumar T (ed) Lignocellulosic polymer composites: processing, characterization, and properties. Wiley-Scrivener, New York, pp 231–270
- Yilmaz ND (2015) Agro-residual fibers as potential reinforcement elements for biocomposites. In: Thakur VK (ed) Lignocellulosic polymer composites: processing Characterization and Properties. Wiley Scrivener, New York, pp 233–270
- Yilmaz ND (2016) Design of acoustic textiles: environmental challenges and opportunities for future direction. In: Nayak R, Padhye R (eds) Textiles for acoustic applications. Springer
- Yilmaz ND, Powell NB (2015) Biocomposite structures as noise control elements. In: Thakur VK, Kessler M (eds) Green biorenewable biocomposites: from knowledge to industrial applications. Apple Academic Press—CRC Press, p 405
- Yilmaz ND, Michielsen S, Banks-Lee P, Powell NB (2012) Effects of material and treatment parameters on noise-control performance of compressed three-layered multifiber needle-punched nonwovens. J Appl Polym Sci 123:2095–2106
- Yilmaz ND, Powell NB, Banks-Lee P, Michielsen S (2013) Multi-fiber needle-punched nonwoven composites: effects of heat treatment on sound absorption performance. J Ind Text 43:231–246. doi:10.1177/1528083712452899
- Yilmaz ND, Çalişkan E, Yilmaz K (2014a) Effect of xylanase enzyme on mechanical properties of fibres extracted from undried and dried corn husks. Indian J Fibre Text Res 39:60–64

- Yilmaz ND, Konak S, Yilmaz K (2014b) Okra bast fibers as potential reinforcement elements for biocomposites. In: 1st international conference on sustainable composite technologies. Isparta, pp 32–33
- Yilmaz ND, Koyundereli Cilgi G, Yilmaz K (2015) Natural polysaccharides as pharmaceutical excipients. In: Thakur VK, Thakur MK (eds) Handbook of polymers for pharmaceutical technologies, vol 3., Biodegradable polymersWiley Scrivener, New York, pp 483–516
- Yilmaz ND, Khan GMA, Yilmaz K (2016a) Biofiber reinforced acrylated epoxidized soybean oil (AESO) composites. In: Thakur VK, Thakur MK (eds) Handbook of composites from renewable materials. Wiley Scrivener
- Yilmaz ND, Konak S, Yilmaz K, Kartal AA, Kayahan E (2016b) Characterization, modification and use of biomass: okra fibers. Bioinspired Biomim Nanobiomaterials. doi:10.1680/jbibn.15. 00014
- Yu H, Yu C (2010) Influence of various retting methods on properties of kenaf fiber. J Text Inst 101:452–456. doi:10.1080/00405000802472564
- Yu T, Ren J, Li S, Yuan H, Li Y (2010) Effect of fiber surface-treatments on the properties of poly (lactic acid)/ramie composites. Compos Part A Appl Sci Manuf 41:499–505. doi:10.1016/j. compositesa.2009.12.006
- Zah R, Hischier R, Leão AL, Braun I (2007) Curauá fibers in the automobile industry—a sustainability assessment. J Clean Prod 15:1032–1040. doi:10.1016/j.jclepro.2006.05.036

# Interface Interaction of Jute Fiber Reinforced PLA Biocomposites for Potential Applications

Anika Benozir Asha, Ahmed Sharif and Md Enamul Hoque

**Abstract** Green composites recently have attracted the attention of the researchers due to the advantages of low cost, renewable resource usage and biodegradability. In general, natural fibers being highly polar and hydrophilic have low interfacial shear strength (IFSS) with polymer matrix which is nonpolar and relatively hydrophobic in nature. The surface modification of natural fiber is necessary to improve the fiber/polymer compatibility and their interfacial adhesion. Natural fibers without surface modification embedded in a polymeric matrix generate unstable interfaces and the stress applied to the fiber/polymer composite is not efficiently transferred from the matrix to the fiber. Thus the beneficial reinforcement effect of the fiber remains under exploited. Among the available biopolymer, polylactic acid (PLA) is the most established biodegradable polymer. Surprisingly jute is the second most widely used natural fiber for reinforcing polylactide. Several chemical and physical treatments are performed to improve the fiber-matrix adhesion by reducing the difference between hydrophilic/hydrophobic characters of jute fiber and PLA matrix. Conventional chemical modification methods are alkalization, acetylation and bleaching. These methods are more frequently used due to their relative simplicity, low cost and efficiency. Permanganate treatment, silane treatment, peroxide treatment, shellac resin treatment are also commonly used as chemical treatments. However physical treatments such as plasma treatments, corona discharge treatments, UV treatments etc. are reported as more eco-friendly than chemical treatments. In this chapter a brief summary of all physical and chemical treatments of jute fiber reinforced PLA composites has been presented and the resulted mechanical properties are also discussed.

Department of Materials and Metallurgical Engineering,

Bangladesh University of Engineering and Technology (BUET),

Dhaka 1000, Bangladesh

e-mail: asharif@mme.buet.ac.bd

285

A.B. Asha · A. Sharif (⊠)

M.E. Hoque Department of Biomedical Engineering, King Faisal University, Al-Hofuf, Al-Ahsa 31982, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia e-mail: mhoque@kfu.edu.sa

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_13

**Keywords** Jute fiber • PLA composites • Surface modification • Chemical treatment • Physical treatments

## 1 Introduction

Green composites refer to biocomposites of which both matrix and reinforcement material are from biological origin. Search for alternatives of petroleum resources, ignites the research on renewable materials. Green composites are completely biodegradable and environment friendly. Green composites are the combination of natural fiber and biodegradable polymer matrices. Recently due to the advantages of low cost, renewable resource usage and biodegradability, green composites increasingly attracted the attention of the researchers (Goda and Cao 2007). In biocomposites a variety of natural fibers are used as an alternative of synthetic and glass fiber. There are six basic types of natural fibers. They are classified as follows: bast fibers (jute, flax, hemp, ramie and kenaf), leaf fibers (abaca, sisal and pineapple), seed fibers (coir, cotton and kapok), core fibers (kenaf, hemp and jute), grass and reed fibers (wheat, corn and rice) and all other types (wood and roots) (Faruk et al. 2012). In fully ecocompatible "green" composites biodegradable polymer matrices are used instead of petroleum derived ones. Polysaccharides (starch, chitin, collagen, gelatines, etc.), proteins (casein, albumin, silk, elastin, etc.), polyesters (e.g. poly (hydroxyalkanoate), poly (hydroxybutyrate), polylactic acid), lignin, lipids, natural rubber, some polyamides, polyvinyl alcohols, polyvinyl acetates, and polycaprolactone- are usually known as natural-derived biodegradable polymers (Khalil et al. 2012; La Mantia and Morreale 2011). Although these green composites are not as strong as the traditional GFRP, their moderate mechanical properties and biodegradability make them suitable for applications in housing sectors, secondary and tertiary structures, automotive sector (e.g. Door panels, instrument panels, armrests, etc.), textile (geotextiles and nonwoven textiles), packing materials, entertainment accessories (archery bows, golf clubs and boat hulls), etc. (Goda and Cao 2007; Satyanarayana 2015). Advantages such as low cost, light weight, high specific property, outstanding insulation properties and biodegradability have made green composites widely acceptable. However, the main drawback of green composites is hydrophilic property of natural fibers which lowers their compatibility with the hydrophobic polymeric matrix during composite fabrications. Consequently, the poor fiber-matrix adhesion engenders low mechanical properties. The other disadvantages are the high cost of biodegradable resins and the low processing temperatures that must be used because of the possibility of fiber thermal degradation. As the composite properties significantly depends on fiber/matrix interface properties, it is necessary to improve mechanical and other properties in natural fibers before the fabrication of composites. That's why recent research is particularly focused on the modification of filler surface in order to improve the interfacial adhesion between filler particles (hydrophilic) and polymer macromolecules (generally hydrophobic) and their dispersion in the matrix. The type of fiber used, fiber length, fiber orientation, fiber-volume fraction, and fiber surface treatment also plays an important role in fiber/matrix adhesion and thereby affects the mechanical performance of the biocomposites.

Several physical and chemical treatments of natural fiber have recently been conducted to improve interfacial adhesion (Sirvaitiene et al. 2013; Ragoubi et al. 2012). Incompatibility between hydrophilic natural fibers and hydrophobic matrix, adversely affects stress transformation from the matrix to load bearing fibers. Surface treatments not only improve the reinforcing efficiency of the fiber however also enhance environmental durability (moisture and temperature) and wear resistance of the composite (Goriparthi et al. 2012).

Among the available biopolymer poly(lactic acid) (PLA) is the most established biodegradable polymer which is produced at a large scale of over 140,000 tonnes per year (Mukherjee and Kao 2011). And jute is the second most widely used natural fiber is used for reinforcing polylactide. In recent decades, to improve the fiber–matrix adhesion by reducing the difference between hydrophilic/hydrophobic characters of jute fiber and PLA matrix several chemical and physical treatments are practiced. In contrast to chemical techniques physical treatments are more eco-friendly (Ragoubi et al. 2012).

## 1.1 Jute as a Fiber

The growing environmental concern leads to rise in the demand of the natural fibers as a substitute of synthetic fibers. The natural fibers such as jute, hemp, sisal, flax, bamboo etc. are renewable and biodegradable in nature. Besides, they can compete with glass fiber in terms of specific strength and modulus. After cotton, jute is the second most abundantly available and relatively inexpensive natural fiber. Jute has already proved to be effective and good reinforcement in the thermoplastic and thermoset matrices (Gowda et al. 1999). Jute is the cheapest vegetable fiber with golden and silky shine and hence called 'The Golden Fiber'. Because of the high specific modulus of jute fiber, it is now used as a partial substitute of glass fiber (Sever et al. 2012). A key feature of jute is its ability to be used either independently or blended with a range of other fibers and materials. Apart from this, jute fiber has many other inherent advantages like low thermal conductivity, moderate moisture retention, biodegradability, high tensile strength, moderate fire and heat resistance and long staple lengths (Islam and Ahmed 2012; Ghosh and Jethi 2013). Jute fiber can be used as reinforcement in polymer composites in various forms such as short jute fiber, woven jute fiber, unidirectional jute fiber, needle-punched nonwoven fiber mat etc. Jute is also used for the manufacturing of traditional products such as carpets, curtains, bags, packages, handicrafts etc. Jute fiber based composites are also used in semi-structural applications in an automobile. These typical applications are door panels, insulations, headlining, carpets, door pad etc. (Sathaye 2011).

#### 1.2 Compositions of Jute Fiber

Jute is a lignocellulosic bast fiber which is one of the most promising natural fibers. Jute fiber is primary composed of cellulose, hemicellulose, lignin, pectin and waxy substances which play a key role in imparting properties of jute as a fiber. For instance cellulose imparts fiber stiffness, stability and strength. The major constituents of jute fiber are cellulose (58–63%), hemicellulose (20–24%) and lignin (12–15%) (Rajesh and Prasad 2014). This cellulose content of jute is responsible for poor interfacial adhesion between the fiber and polymer matrix. Cellulose is a semicrystalline polysaccharide made up of D-glucosidic bonds. A large amount of hydroxyl groups in cellulose (three in each repeating unit) imparts the hydrophilic properties to the jute fibers. Besides, hemicellulose is the cell wall polymer with the highest water sorption which is responsible for high moisture absorption and results poor mechanical properties (Agu et al. 2012). However, lignin is amorphous and aromatic with the least water absorption. Other components such as fats and waxes (0.4-1%), pectin (0.2-1.5%) and ash (0.5-1.2%) also present in jute fiber.

## 1.3 PLA as a Matrix

In the last decade, to compete with non-renewable petroleum based products natural fiber reinforced PLA based biocomposites are widely investigated by the polymer scientists. Increased availability of PLA and the competing petroleum costs are the key driving factors for the polymer scientists to produce novel PLA based biocomposites. Poly(lactic acid) (PLA) is a hydrolytically degradable aliphatic polyester which is obtained by polymerization of lactic acid. Lactic acid is the naturally occurring acid which is derived by fermentation of sugars from carbohydrate sources such as corn, sugarcane or tapioca. Most commercial routes utilize ring opening polymerization of lactic acid (Auras et al. 2011). Because of the advantages such as: biodegradability, high degree of transparency, and prominent mechanical properties PLA has become one of the most promising thermoset biopolymers (Adomavičiūtė et al. 2015). However, the poor thermal and barrier properties compared to mechanical resistance and limited gas petroleum-based polymers limit the widespread application of PLA in packaging industries (Abdulkhani et al. 2015). PLA is brittle, chemically inert and hydrophobic in nature and it is therefore necessary to add fibers or filler materials to improve the elongation and impact properties of PLA (Huda et al. 2008). Due to low degradation rates PLA act as matrix material for natural fiber composites to enhance thermal stability of fibers.

## 2 Fiber Surface Treatment

The performance of any fiber reinforced composites is largely dependent on the fiber matrix compatibility and bonding. Incompatibility between hydrophilic fibers and hydrophobic matrix, leads to poor adhesion of the fiber with the matrix. Weak fiber/matrix interface is responsible for reduced reinforcement efficiency of the fiber (Goriparthi et al. 2012). A weaker interface leads to lack of stress transfer from the matrix to the load bearing fibers and consequently the strength and stiffness are not high. Long fiber pull-outs and clean fiber surfaces in the fracture surface indicates poor adhesion between fiber and matrix. Improper adhesion also leads to debonding and premature failure of composites (Renner et al. 2010). However, the interfacial properties between natural fiber jute and aliphatic polyester polylactic acid are inadequate, because jute fiber contains numerous hydroxyl groups that are strongly hydrophilic (Mukhopadhyay and Fangueiro 2009). Surface modification of natural cellulosic fibers such as jute is conducted to remove surface components such as wax, pectin or hemicelluloses from the amorphous region. This primary treatment is attempted to increase the concentration of oxygen related functional groups on the fiber surface and to make the fiber hydrophobic which imparts better compatibility between hydrophilic fiber and hydrophobic matrix PLA. A number of chemical and physical treatments on a variety of natural fibers have been investigated to enhance interfacial adhesion between fibers and the polymer matrix. Conventional chemical modification methods are alkalization, acetylation and bleaching. These methods are more frequently used due to their relative simplicity, low cost and efficiency (Sirvaitiene et al. 2013). Permanganate treatment, silane treatment, peroxide treatment, shellac resin treatment are also commonly used chemical treatments (Goriparthi et al. 2012; Royse 2012; Li et al. 2007). However physical treatments such as plasma treatments, corona discharge treatments, UV treatments and so on are more eco-friendly than chemical treatments (Kafi et al. 2011).

## **3** Physical Treatments

Limited thermal stability and higher moisture absorption of natural fiber lead to incompatibility and poor wettability in a hydrophobic polymer matrix. This fact attributes to poor adhesion at the interface of fiber matrix and poor mechanical property of composites. To modify fiber surface for composite applications several physical treatments are done on natural fiber. The objectives of physical treatment are to remove surface contamination, to enhance the contact area and to facilitate mechanical interlocking (Mukhopadhyay and Fangueiro 2009). Physical treatment includes cold plasma treatment, atmospheric pressure plasma, corona discharge treatment, UV treatment, thermo mechanical process etc. These electric discharge methods are very effective for non-reactive polymers (Adekunle 2015). Gibeop et al. (2013) conducted plasma polymerization for surface modification of jute fiber

to improve the mechanical properties of Jute fiber/PLA composites. Researchers also studied oxygen plasma treatment, atmospheric pressure plasma treatment, corona discharge treatment and UV radiation for enhancing reinforcement property of jute fiber.

## 3.1 Plasma Treatment for Jute/PLA Composites

Physical treatments of natural fiber change the structural and surface properties of fiber. Plasma treatment is a dry process, cost effective and environment friendly. To achieve better interfacial bonding of the fiber to matrix plasma polymerization is most effective than other physical methods. Plasma treatment changes the structure and surface property of jute fiber either through activation of the surface or grafting with suitable monomers. Physical modification of fiber is achieved by this treatment through roughening of fiber and produces a large contact area which increases the friction the fiber and the polymer (Mukhopadhyay and Fangueiro 2009). Generally atmospheric pressure plasma and oxygen plasma treatment are widely used for surface modification of jute fiber without affecting the bulk properties. Plasma is defined as gaseous environment contains the mixture of reactive species such as heavy particles, ions, free radicals, electrons and neutral species. Plasma is generated through the ionization of gas or gas mixture. A number of gasses such as argon, nitrogen, helium, oxygen etc. are used. Plasma modification may result in surface cleaning, ablation or etching, cross linking and modification of surface introducing free radicals to the surface (Mukhopadhyay and Fangueiro 2009; Kafi et al. 2011). Ionized gas bombards the surface and causes chemical and topographical changes of the surface. Chemical changes involve the interaction of free radicals through crosslinking and generation of polar groups to the surface to activate the fiber surface. Topographical changes occur through the ablation or etching which involve removal of surface molecules and thus leave the fiber surface rough which improves its adhesion. Plasma surface modification is shown in Fig. 1.

Gibeop et al. studied the effects of plasma treatment (PT) on mechanical properties of jute fiber and jute/PLA composites and compared the study with NaOH treated and untreated fibers (Gibeop et al. 2013). They have found that etching effect of plasma treatment increased surface friction coefficient value which indicates surface roughness. As surface roughness leads to increase of (IFSS), the IFSS of plasma treated jute fiber/PLA composite was found higher than both untreated and Alkali treated (AT) jute fiber/PLA composites. Figure 2 shows that plasma treated jute fiber/PLA composites have 90% greater IFSS than untreated jute fiber/PLA composites which were observed by Gibeop et al. SEM micrographs of plasma treated fiber also revealed that plasma treatment of jute increased the surface roughness (Fig. 3). This surface roughness helps to improve mechanical interlocking through the better interfacial adhesion between the fiber and PLA matrix. Due to good contact of plasma treated jute fiber/PLA composites than



Fig. 1 Schmatic representation of the mechanism of plasma surface modification (Huda et al. 2008)







Fig. 3 Surface morphology of jute fiber a untreated, and b plasma treated (Khalil et al. 2012)



Fig. 4 Tensile strength and tensile modulus of jute/PLA composite (Khalil et al. 2012)



Fig. 5 SEM micrographs of tensile fracture surfaces of jute/PLA composites: Untreated (a), 3% AT (b), 5%AT (c), and plasma treated (d) (Khalil et al. 2012)

the untreated or alkali treated composites (Fig. 4) (Gibeop et al. 2013). This tensile property result was also supported by SEM micrograph of tensile fracture surfaces (Fig. 5). Due to poor interfacial adhesion untreated and 3% alkali treated fiber composites showed fiber pull out holes in the PLA matrix. Whereas plasma treated fiber composites hardly showed any hole in the PLA composites due to the etching effect of plasma treatment which led rough surface of the fiber and enabled good adhesion between fiber and matrix. Comparing all the results with alkali treated composites Gibeop et al. (2013) concluded that plasma treatment (physical method) improves the composite's performance more effectively than alkali treatment (chemical method).

### 3.2 Other Physical Treatments

#### 3.2.1 Corona Discharge Treatment

Corona treatment is a kind of pretreatment to activate the cellulose to improve the efficiency of a grafting process. Corona discharge treatment is an eco-friendly solvent free route which acts on lignocellulosic fiber surface without changing the bulk properties. Gassan and Gutowski (2000) studied the effect of corona treatment on tossa jute fibers. Corona treated jute fibers showed significantly higher polar components of free surface energy with increasing corona energy output. They observed improved polarity of the jute fiber surface, better adhesion and wettability after corona treatment. Corona discharges are relatively low power electrical discharges that take place at or near atmospheric pressure. The corona is generated by strong electric fields associated with small diameter wires, needles, or sharp edges on an electrode. Corona discharges exist in several forms, depending on the polarity of the field and the electrode geometrical configurations. Corona treatment changes the morphology of lignocellulosic fiber depending on the corona energy output. Corona treatment, though, is difficult to use on 3D objects. This limitation applies not only to 3D shaped products, but also to fibrous materials, particularly in the form of woven fabrics or strands. The awareness of the existence of these limitations has highlighted the need for alternative, more 3D 'compliant' surface modification techniques such as ultraviolet radiation (e.g., UV) light.

#### 3.2.2 Ultraviolet Treatment

Ultraviolet energy has also been used to modify the natural fibers. UV light cannot penetrate beyond the surface fibers and leaving the bulk materials unaffected. When the fiber surface is exposed to UV radiation to modify the surface, UV radiation produces large numbers of highly reactive free radicals. Surface modification is particularly useful on natural fibers such as jute, wool and cotton etc. In the presence of air and free radicals, oxidation on surface of the fibers occurs which alters their physical, chemical and mechanical properties. Surface of the fibers form a sacrificial layer beyond which a brief exposure to high-intensity UV is unable to penetrate. This protects the bulk fibers responsible for fabric strength. Almost every chemical constituent (cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin) of wood and natural fibers is sensitive to UV radiation with a consequential deterioration effect. Of these chemical constituents, lignin (as the surface constituent of a natural fiber) appears to be oxidized and degraded very rapidly by UV light. UV treatment increases the wettability of hydrophobic fibers to improve better adhesion with polymer matrix. Gassan et al. treated tossa jute fibers by ultraviolet and studied its effect compared with corona treatment (Gassan and Gutowski 2000). The UV treatment of the jute yarn led to higher polarity (up to 200% increase) with increased treatment time and constant bulb-substrate distance. Furthermore, the treatment distance was showed to have a significant effect on the polarity as well as to the tenacity of the yarn and 30% increased flexural strength was achieved.

#### 3.2.3 High Pressure Steam

High pressure steaming is one of the best pretreatment which is mainly a combination of both physical and chemical method. Steam treatment process separates the lignocellulosic material into its main components, namely cellulose fibers, amorphous lignin, and hemicellulose. Wang et al. studied the structural change of jute fiber exposed to high pressure steam after mercerization, acid steam and alkaline treatment (Wang et al. 2009). They carried out the treatment by a pressure cooker with pressure of about 0.078 MPa for 30 min. This treatment split the fibers along fiber axis which created micro- and nano-fibrils which is beneficial to better adhesion.

## **4** Chemical Treatments

Jute fiber is composed of small units of cellulose surrounded and cemented together by lignin and hemi-cellulose. Large cellulose content of jute fiber leads to hydrophilic property which results poor adhesion with polymer matrix. Chemical treatments including alkali, silane, acetylation, benzoylation, acrylation, permanganate etc. are conducted to improve the adhesion between the fiber surface and the polymer matrix. The chemical modification aims to improve natural fiber hydrophobic nature, interfacial bonding between matrix and fiber, surface roughness and wettability, and also decrease moisture absorption, leading to the enhancement of mechanical properties of the natural fiber reinforced composites. To improve adhesion of jute fiber with PLA matrix researchers have investigated the effect of chemical treatments including alkali, permanganate, peroxide, shellac resin and silane treatments.

#### 4.1 Alkali Treatment (Mercerization)

Alkali treatment or mercerization is one of the most commonly used chemical treatments of natural fibers. It cleans fiber surface removing impurities, lignin, waxy substances and natural oils, depolymerizes cellulose, and exposes the short length crystallites. It also produces a rough surface topography, facilitating mechanical interlocking which leads to an improvement in fiber-matrix adhesion. Mercerization increases the number of free hydroxyl groups in the fiber surface, which improves the adhesion with polymer matrix. Addition of aqueous sodium hydroxide (NaOH) to natural fiber promotes the ionization of the hydroxyl group to the alkoxide.

Fiber 
$$- OH + NaOH$$
 Fiber  $- O - Na + H_2O$ 

In this structure, the OH groups of the cellulose are converted into O–Na groups, expanding the dimensions of molecules. Sodium hydroxide (NaOH) is used in this method to remove the hydrogen bonding in the network structure of the fibers cellulose and thus to increase surface roughness of the fiber. This process consists of soaking of natural fibers into NaOH solution for a certain range of time. Here concentration of NaOH is in the range of 1-25% and processing time of 1-60 min. Then the fibers are neutralized with acetic acid to remove any absorbed alkali and finally washed in distilled water thoroughly and then dried in an oven. Rajesh and Prasad (2014) studied jute fiber/PLA composites with different concentrations (5, 10 and 15%) of NaOH and successive  $H_2O_2$  treatments on jute fiber. It was reported that composite with 10% NaOH treated jute fiber showed a 7.5% increase in tensile strength. They had shown that tensile fracture surface of untreated fiber reinforced PLA composites showed large fiber pullout which indicated the poor adhesion of fiber-matrix. They also observed that lower concentration of NaOH was not so effective to improve the fiber matrix adhesion. Moreover higher concentration of NaOH of alkali treatment led to fiber damage which was also responsible for less stress transfer between fiber matrix. For 10% NaOH treated jute composite they observed fiber breakage rather than fiber pullout which is the evidence of better stress transfer between fiber matrix (Fig. 6).

## 4.2 Permanganate Treatment

Permanganate treatment is one of the chemical treatments used for jute fiber surface treatment in jute/PLA composites. This treatment is usually conducted by using potassium permanganate ( $KMnO_4^-$ ) solution (in acetone) in different concentrations with soaking duration from 1 to 3 min after alkaline pre-treatment. Permanganate is a compound that contains permanganate group  $KMnO_4^-$ . Permanganate treatment leads to the formation of cellulose radical through  $KMnO_3^-$  ion formation.



Fig. 6 SEM images of tensile fracture surface of jute/PLA composite **a** untreated, **b** 5% NaOH treated, **c** 10% NaOH treated, **d** 15% NaOH treated (Gassan and Gutowski 2000)

Then, highly reactive  $Mn^{3+}$  ions are responsible for initiating permanganate induced grafting of PLA into jute fiber as shown below:

$$Cellulose - H + KMnO_4 \xrightarrow{O} Cellulose - H - O - Mn - OK^+ \xrightarrow{O} Cellulose + H - O - Mn - OK^+$$

$$O O O$$

However, in a permanganate treatment, mechanical interlocking between the rougher fiber and the matrix is a dominant interfacial bonding mechanism than that of the chemical bonding. The hydrophilic tendency of natural fiber decreases with the increase of KMnO<sub>4</sub> concentrations (Paul et al. 1997). Goriparthi et al. (2012) in their permanganate treatment dipped alkaline treated fibers in 0.125% permanganate acetone solution for 1 min and then dried the fibers at 80 C for 5 h to remove excessive solvent and moisture. Permanganate treatment showed better flexural property than alkali treatment.

## 4.3 Peroxide Treatment

Peroxide treatment is one of the easiest chemical treatments to improve natural fiber surface properties. Peroxide is a specific functional group or a molecule with the functional group ROOR containing the divalent ion O–O. Organic peroxides tend to decompose easily to free radicals of the form RO, which further reacts with the hydrogen group of the matrix and cellulose fiber. In peroxide treatment, nature of bonding is chemical bonding with little mechanical interlocking. Benzoyl peroxide [BP, ( $C_6H_5CO$ )<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>] and dicumyl peroxide [DCP, { $C_6H_5C(CH_3)_2$ }<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>] are chemicals that are usually used in natural fiber surface modifications. Goriparthi et al. (2012) in their study used 6% benzoyl peroxide for peroxide treatment of jute fiber. Jute fibers were immersed in 6% BP acetone solution for about 30 min after alkali pre-treatment. As a result, of peroxide treatment of jute fiber, the hydrophilicity of the fibers decreased and the tensile as well as flexural properties of jute/PLA composites increased more than alkali or permanganate treatment.

## 4.4 Silane Treatment

Silane with chemical formula  $SiH_4$  is a chemical compound which are used as coupling agents to reduce the number of cellulose hydroxyl groups in the fibermatrix interface. Silane treatment may contribute hydrophilic properties to the interface especially when amino functional silanes are used as primers for reactive polymers. The primer may supply much more amine functionality than can possibly react with the matrix at the interphase. Goriparthi et al. (2012) used two kinds of silane coupling agent's namely 3-amino propyl trimethoxysilane (silane 1) and trimethoxy methyl silane (silane 2) to modify the jute fiber surface of jute/PLA composite. Jute fibers were soaked in a solution of acetone/water (50/50 by volume) with a 1% silane concentration for 2 h and then cleaned with acetone and dried in the hot air oven at 80 °C for 5 h. In silane treatment, silane reacts with water to form silanol and alcohol (John et al. 2008).

Silane 1 :  $NH_2(CH_2)_3Si(OCH_3)_3 + 3H_2O \rightarrow NH_2(CH_2)_3Si(OH)_3 + 3(CH_3OH)$ Silane 2 :  $CH_3Si(OCH_3)_3 + 3H_2O \rightarrow CH_3Si(OH)_3 + 3(CH_3OH)$ 

The silanol then reacts with the hydroxyl group of the fiber and forms a stable covalent bond.

$$\begin{split} \text{Silane } 1: \text{NH}_2(\text{CH}_2)_3\text{Si}(\text{OH})_3 + \text{H}_2\text{O} + \text{Fiber} - \text{OH} &\rightarrow \text{NH}_2(\text{CH}_2)_3\text{Si}(\text{OH})_2 - \text{O} - \text{Fiber} \\ + 2\text{H}_2\text{O} \\ \text{Silane } 2: \text{CH}_3\text{Si}(\text{OH})_3 + \text{H}_2\text{O} + \text{Fiber} - \text{OH} &\rightarrow \text{CH}_3\text{Si}(\text{OH})_2 - \text{O} - \text{Fiber} + 2\text{H}_2\text{O} \\ \end{split}$$

Other functional group on the silane molecule, such as  $NH_2$  for silane 1 and methyl group for silane 2, would react with hydroxyl group of the PLA matrix,



Fig. 7 SEM image of tensile fracture surface of jute/PLA composite a untreated, b Silane 2 treated (Asim et al. 2015)



Fig. 8 Variations of a tensile strength, and b flexural strength of different chemical treated jute/PLA composites (Asim et al. 2015)

when the silane treated fiber is combined with combined with the PLA matrix. Goriparthi et al. (2012) found that silane 2 is more effective than silane 1 in improving the tensile and flexural properties, which may be due to the strong bond formed between organo functional group of silane 2 and PLA matrix. This was also confirmed from the SEM image (Fig. 7) of tensile fracture surface of silane 2 treated jute fiber/PLA composite. A large number of fiber pullouts was observed at fracture surface untreated jute/PLA composite, which is an indication of poor fiber matrix adhesion. Whereas silane 2 treated composite exhibited fiber breakage rather than pull out which indicates a strong interface between the fiber and matrix. Goriparthi et al. (2012) observed the maximum tensile and flexural properties (Fig. 8) for silane 2 (trimethoxy methyl silane) treated jute fiber/PLA composite. They compared the result with other chemical treatments and showed the order of increment of tensile properties as: silane 2 > silane 1 > peroxide > permanganate > alkalization > untreated. They got a maximum 35% increment of tensile strength for silane 2 treated jute fiber reinforced PLA composite. In case of silane 2 treated composites, flexural strength and flexural modulus were improved by 24 and 41% respectively. The tensile and flexural strengths of composites fabricated in that study were much higher than those of PLA/unidirectional jute fiber composites fabricated through non solvent techniques (Goriparthi et al. 2012; Khondker et al. 2006). Silane 2 treated jute fiber/PLA composite has the strongest interfacial adhesion, which was also proved by its abrasive wear behavior. Goriparthi et al. (2012) observed the highest wear resistance of Silane 2 treated jute fiber/PLA composite among all other chemically treated jute/PLA composite.

## 4.5 Shellac Resin Treatment

Shellac resin is one of the thermosetting resins of animal origin secreted by the lac insect. This shellac resin was used for surface treatment to improve the interfacial properties between jute fiber and polylactic acid (Nakamura et al. 2009). Both jute fiber and shellac resin contains polar functional groups such as hydroxyl group. So it is expected to improve interfacial properties of jute fiber by using shellac resin

treatment. Nakamura et al. (2009) treated the Jute spun varn with aqueous solution of shellac resin and then dried at 80 °C for 2 h. The concentration of shellac resin was varied (2.0, 3.0, 4.0, 5.0, 10wt%). They studied the effect of shellac resin treatment of jute fiber on mechanical properties of jute/PLA composite. The interfacial strength between jute fiber and PLA matrix and resistance of crack propagation were improved by shellac resin. Tensile properties of the composite were also improved until 4.0wt% shellac resin treatment by increasing in interfacial strength and resistance of crack propagation. At higher concentration of shellac resin, PLA cannot impregnate through the resin treated jute fiber bundle. That's why tensile property decreased above 4% shellac resin treatment (Fig. 9). SEM photographs (Fig. 10) of the fracture surface of this study showed that interfacial adhesion of resin treated jute fiber and PLA matrix was improved in case of 4wt% shellac resin treatment than untreated. Moreover, resin was elongated and ductile fracture occurred compared to untreated. Shikamoto et al. also treated jute fiber with shellac resin of different concentration (0.5, 2.0, 5.0wt%) to improve the interfacial bonding between jute fiber and PLA matrix. They also observed improved tensile and bending properties for low concentration of shellac resin treatment. The bending and tensile strength of surface treated jute/PLA composite showed maximum at 2% shellac resin treatment than untreated or 5wt%. Jute fiber could not be dispersed when the amount of shellac on the reinforcement fiber was too much and consequently property degraded at higher concentration of shellac resin.



**Fig. 9** Relationship between achievement ratios of tensile properties and concentration of shellac resin (Michael et al. 2016a, b)



Fig. 10 SEM photographs of fracture surface of specimens a untreated, surface treated with, b shellac 2wt%, c shellac 4wt%, d shellac 10wt% (Michael et al. 2016a, b)

# 4.6 Other Chemical Treatments

Acetylation is one of the promising chemical treatments which are used to improve the hydrophobicity and fungal attack (Mitra 2014). Acetylation of jute fibers is a well-known esterification method causing plasticization of cellulosic fibers. The reaction involves the generation of acetic acid (CH<sub>3</sub>COOH) as by-product which must be removed from the lignocellulosic material before the fiber is used. Al-Mobarak et al. treated jute with 2wt% acetic acid (CH<sub>3</sub>COOH) solutions and found acetylated jute more hydrophobic than untreated (Al-Mobarak et al. 2012). Fluorocarbon treatment is a chemical treatment which uses fluorocarbon resin, one of the most popular chemical for improving the water and oil repellency of fibers. Sever et al. used fluorocarbon and micro-silicone to improve the surface characteristics jute fabrics for polyester matrix (Sever et al. 2012). The composites with fibers treated with silicone exhibited slightly higher stiffness and strength values than alkali-treated and acetylated fiber composites. Amino- and amido-functional polymers are among the most popular forms of silicones which have plasticizing effect on polymer matrix. They found that silicon treatment and fluorocarbon treatment of jute fabric after alkalization process brought about 47-43% increases in inter laminar shear strength of the composites, respectively. From yarn pull-out test, it was inferred that fluorocarbon treatment of jute fabric caused the best adhesion between jute fibers and polyester and better tensile and flexural properties.

## **5** Possible Areas of Applications

Although many biopolymer-based products are already developed and marketed, very few biodegradable composites have been developed recently. The technological aspects of PLA based composites are still in the research and development stages. This is despite the fact that the environmentally friendly composites, where biodegradability is important, provide designers new alternatives to meet challenging requirements. These include aquatic and terrestrial environments, municipal solid waste management and compostable packaging, while those for automobiles include for parcel shelves, door panels, instrument panels, armrests, headrests and seat shells (Bajpai et al. 2012). Unlike mineral-based materials, natural fiber reinforced composite materials offer high potential as next generation functional materials (AL-Oqla et al. 2015; Haniffah et al. 2015; Asim et al. 2015). It is useful to define suitable areas of application according to the characteristics of the composites. Several utilization alternatives have been considered, and the following four possible uses of PLA/jute composites are listed:

- a. Construction materials
- b. Automotive parts
- c. Medical devices
- d. Food packaging.

## 5.1 Construction Materials

Building materials comprise 60–75% of the total cost of construction (Dittenber and GangaRao 2012) that many of the cases is because of the high expenses involved in the extraction of the materials from mineral sources. The use of locally grown raw materials can reduce the construction materials cost efficiently. If jute/PLA based composites were used to create construction modules, then countries with rural regions to grow jute would be empowered to address their own poverty, employment, and housing issues with little or no outside assistance. As surface modified jute significantly increases tensile strength and Young's modulus of composites, these composites should be used for parts that need high tensile strength and stiffness. Examples are ceiling, floor, window, wall partition and ceiling of building components and shelving, cupboards and cabinets of furniture (Azwa et al. 2013).

# 5.2 Automotive Parts

Manufacturers are enhancing the biodegradable content due to increased social awareness of the environmental problems posed by the non-degradable,

non-recyclable contents of salvaged automobiles (Koronis et al. 2013). PTAT or EastarBio from Eastman Chemical Company, BioPET or Biomax from Dupont, Ecoflex from BASF, PLA from Dow-Cargill and PHBV from Metabolix are instances of environmentally friendly material for automobiles (Bodros et al. 2007). A rich application of plant fibers are in Mercedes-Benz E-class. Many parts in this car like center console and trim, various damping and insulation parts, C-pillar trim, rear parcel shelf, seat cushion parts and door trim panels are made from plant fiber composites (Akampumuza et al. 2016). Jute-reinforced polymer composites are used in automobiles applications such as (door panels, seat backs, headliners, dash boards, trunk liners and parts in railway coach) (Bajpai et al. 2012).

#### 5.3 Medical Devices

Like many other biopolymers (Michael et al. 2016a, b; Nainar et al. 2014; Pradeep et al. 2015) PLA has been well recognized as a good material with both biodegradable and bioresorbable properties that can be inserted into the human body without inducing any harmful effect. However, the low strength of the degradable polymers also limits the range of their applications. With jute fiber reinforcements the PLA composites, degradable polymers are of value in short-term applications that require only the temporary presence of a device. The most concern relating to the use of degradable implants is the toxicity of the implant's degradation products. The common types of medical devices include the substitute heart valves and artificial hearts, artificial hip and knee joints, dental implants, internal and external fracture fixators and skin repair templates, and so on (Satyanarayana et al. 1990).

## 5.4 Food Packaging

Regarding the potential applications of such full-biocomposites, they might be used for food packaging applications (Sorrentino et al. 2007). Certainly, the role of food packaging is the protection from physical damage and also to control the mass transfers responsible for food degradation. Biocomposites emerge as innovative and promising materials of future for the sector. The main drawbacks of biocomposites for their uses in the food packaging are mainly their limited processability, insufficient mechanical and barrier properties, high production cost (e.g., bio-polyesters), or controversial environmental claims (Johansson et al. 2012).

#### 6 Conclusion and Future Perspective

In this study, it was focused to understand the effect of different treatments on the surface characteristics of jute fibers in terms of surface chemistry, roughness and adhesion. Further, the attention was paid to understand how these parameters affected the thermo-mechanical, flexural, and interlaminar shear properties of the corresponding composites. Chemical treatments of jute fiber not only provide roughness on fiber surface but also increase the surface area available for surface contact with polymer matrix. However, jute fibers may be prone to damage due to excessive chemical treatments. Especially, upon getting the cellulose damaged, natural fibers will lose some of its characteristics. Moreover, chemical treatments are not that eco-friendly process and involve high cost. In that sense, physical treatment such as atmospheric plasma treatment is the preferred solution for improving jute fiber interface properties which is environment friendly as well as cost effective. Development of new PLA based biocomposites with added functional properties will create further scope for expansion of materials technology.

## References

- Abdulkhani A, Hosseinzadeh J, Dadashi S, Mousavi M (2015) A study of morphological, thermal, mechanical and barrier properties of PLA based biocomposites prepared with micro and nano sized cellulosic fibers. Cell Chem Technol 49(7–8):597–605
- Adekunle KF (2015) Surface treatments of natural fibres—a review: Part 1. Open J Polym Chem 5 (03):41
- Adomavičiūtė E, Baltušnikaite J, Jonaitienė V, Stanys S (2015) Formation and properties of textile biocomposites with PLA matrix reinforced with flax and flax/PLA weft knitted fabrics. Fibres & Textiles in Eastern Europe
- Agu CV, Njoku OV, Chilaka FC, Okorie SA, Agbiogwu D (2012) Physico-chemical characterization of lignocellulosic fibre from Ampelocissus cavicaulis. Int J Basic Appl Sci IJBAS-IJENS 12(3):68–77
- Akampumuza O, Wambua P, Ahmed A, Li W, Qin X (2016) Review of the applications of biocomposites in the automotive industry. Polym Compos. doi:10.1002/pc.23847
- Al-Mobarak T, Gafur MA, Mina MF (2012) Material properties of acetylated jute-mat composites. J Sci Res 5(1):13–23
- AL-Oqla FM, Sapuan SM, Anwer T, Jawaid M, Hoque ME (2015) Natural fiber reinforced conductive polymer composites as functional materials: a review. Synth Met 206:42–54
- Asim M, Abdan K, Jawaid M, Nasir M, Dashtizadeh Z, Ishak MR, Hoque ME, Deng Y (2015) A review on pineapple leaves fibre and its composites. Int J Polym Sci 2015:1–16. (Article ID: 950567)
- Auras RA, Lim LT, Selke SE, Tsuji H (eds) (2011) Poly(lactic acid): synthesis, structures, properties, processing, and applications, vol 10. Wiley, Hoboken
- Azwa ZN, Yousif BF, Manalo AC, Karunasena W (2013) A review on the degradability of polymeric composites based on natural fibres. Mater Des 47:424–442
- Bajpai PK, Singh I, Madaan J (2012) Development and characterization of PLA-based green composites: a review. J Thermoplast Compos Mater 0892705712439571
- Bodros E, Pillin I, Montrelay N, Baley C (2007) Could biopolymers reinforced by randomly scattered flax fibre be used in structural applications? Compos Sci Technol 67(3):462–470

- Dittenber DB, GangaRao HV (2012) Critical review of recent publications on use of natural composites in infrastructure. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 43(8):1419–1429
- Faruk O, Bledzki AK, Fink HP, Sain M (2012) Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010. Prog Polym Sci 37(11):1552–1596
- Gassan J, Gutowski VS (2000) Effects of corona discharge and UV treatment on the properties of jute-fibre epoxy composites. Compos Sci Technol 60(15):2857–2863
- Ghosh BK, Jethi A (2013) Growth and instability in world jute production: a disaggregated analysis. Int J Electron Commun Technol 4:191–195
- Gibeop N, Lee DW, Prasad CV, Toru F, Kim BS, Song JI (2013) Effect of plasma treatment on mechanical properties of jute fiber/poly(lactic acid) biodegradable composites. Adv Compos Mater 22(6):389–399
- Goda K, Cao Y (2007) Research and development of fully green composites reinforced with natural fibers. J solid Mech Mater Eng 1(9):1073–1084
- Goriparthi BK, Suman KNS, Rao NM (2012) Effect of fiber surface treatments on mechanical and abrasive wear performance of polylactide/jute composites. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 43 (10):1800–1808
- Gowda TM, Naidu ACB, Chhaya R (1999) Some mechanical properties of untreated jute fabric-reinforced polyester composites. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 30(3):277–284
- Haniffah WH, Sapuan SM, Abdan K, Khalid M, Hasan M, Hoque ME (2015) Kenaf fibre reinforced polypropylene composites: effect of cyclic immersion on tensile properties. Int J Polym Sci 2015:1–6. (Article ID: 872387)
- Huda MS, Drzal LT, Mohanty AK, Misra M (2008) Effect of fiber surface-treatments on the properties of laminated biocomposites from poly(lactic acid) (PLA) and kenaf fibers. Compos Sci Technol 68(2):424–432
- Islam MS, Ahmed SK (2012) The impacts of jute on environment: an analytical review of Bangladesh. J Environ Earth Sci 2(5):24–31
- Johansson C, Bras J, Mondragon I, Nechita P, Plackett D, Simon P, Svetec DG, Virtanen S, Baschetti MG, Breen C, Aucejo S (2012) Renewable fibers and bio-based materials for packaging applications–a review of recent developments. BioResources 7(2):2506–2552
- John MJ, Francis B, Varughese KT, Thomas S (2008) Effect of chemical modification on properties of hybrid fiber biocomposites. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 39(2):352–363
- Kafi AA, Magniez K, Fox BL (2011) A surface-property relationship of atmospheric plasma treated jute composites. Compos Sci Technol 71(15):1692–1698
- Khalil HA, Bhat IUH, Jawaid M, Zaidon A, Hermawan D, Hadi YS (2012) Bamboo fibre reinforced biocomposites: a review. Mater Des 42:353–368
- Khondker OA, Ishiaku US, Nakai A, Hamada H (2006) A novel processing technique for thermoplastic manufacturing of unidirectional composites reinforced with jute yarns. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 37(12):2274–2284
- Koronis G, Silva A, Fontul M (2013) Green composites: a review of adequate materials for automotive applications. Compos B Eng 44(1):120-127
- La Mantia FP, Morreale M (2011) Green composites: a brief review. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 42(6):579–588
- Li X, Tabil LG, Panigrahi S (2007) Chemical treatments of natural fiber for use in natural fiber-reinforced composites: a review. J Polym Environ 15(1):25–33
- Michael FM, Khalid M, Walvekar R, Ratnam CT, Ramarad S, Siddiqui H, Hoque ME (2016a) Effect of nanofillers on the physico-mechanical properties of load bearing bone implants. Mater Sci Eng C 67:792–806
- Michael FM, Khalid M, Ratnam CT, Walvekar R, Hoque ME, Ketabchi MR (2016b) Nanohydroxyapatite synthesis using optimized process parameters for load-bearing implant. Bull Mater Sci 39(1):133–145
- Mitra BC (2014) Environment friendly composite materials: biocomposites and green composites. Def Sci J 64(3):244–261
- Mukherjee T, Kao N (2011) PLA based biopolymer reinforced with natural fibre: a review. J Polym Environ 19(3):714–725

- Mukhopadhyay S, Fangueiro R (2009) Physical modification of natural fibers and thermoplastic films for composites—a review. J Thermoplast Compos Mater 22(2):135–162
- Nainar SMM, Begum S, Ansari MNM, Hoque ME, Aini SS, Ng MH, Ruszymah BHI (2014) Effect of compatibilizers on in vitro biocompatibility of PLA-HA bioscaffold. Bioinspired Biomim Nanobiomater 3(4):208
- Nakamura H, Shikamoto N, Nakai A, Hamada H (2009) Effect of surface treatment on the mechanical properties of biocomposites. In: Proceedings of the 17th international conference on composite materials (ICCM 17), 27–31 July 2009, Edinburgh
- Paul A, Joseph K, Thomas S (1997) Effect of surface treatments on the electrical properties of low-density polyethylene composites reinforced with short sisal fibers. Compos Sci Technol 57 (1):67–79
- Pradeep SA, Kumar GP, Phani AR, Prasad RGSV, Hoque ME, Raghavendra HL (2015) Fabrication, characterization and in vitro osteogenic potential of polyvinyl pyrrolidone-titania (PVP-TiO) nanofibers. Anal Chem Lett 5(2):61–72
- Ragoubi M, George B, Molina S, Bienaimé D, Merlin A, Hiver JM, Dahoun A (2012) Effect of corona discharge treatment on mechanical and thermal properties of composites based on miscanthus fibres and polylactic acid or polypropylene matrix. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 43 (4):675–685
- Rajesh G, Prasad AVR (2014) Tensile properties of successive alkali treated short jute fiber reinforced PLA composites. Procedia Mater Sci 5:2188–2196
- Renner K, Móczó J, Vörös G, Pukánszky B (2010) Quantitative determination of interfacial adhesion in composites with strong bonding. Eur Polym J 46(10):2000–2004
- Royse SE (2012) Fabrication and characterization of biocomposites from polylactic acid and bamboo fibers. (Master of Science) University of Nebraska-Lincoln
- Sathaye A (2011) Jute fibre based composite for automotive headlining. SAE Technical Paper Series. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.4271/2011-01-0224
- Satyanarayana KG (2015) Recent developments in green composites based on plant fibers-preparation, structure property studies. J Bioprocess Biotech 5(2–206):1–12
- Satyanarayana KG, Pai BC, Sukumaran K, Pillai SGK (1990) Fabrication and properties of lignocellulosic fiber-incorporated polyester composites. In: Cheremisinoff NP (ed) Handbook of ceramics and composites, vol 1. Marcel Dekker, New York
- Sever K, Sarikanat M, Seki Y, Erkan G, Erdoğan ÜH, Erden S (2012) Surface treatments of jute fabric: the influence of surface characteristics on jute fabrics and mechanical properties of jute/polyester composites. Ind Crops Prod 35(1):22–30
- Sirvaitiene A, Jankauskaite V, Bekampiene P, Kondratas A (2013) Influence of natural fibre treatment on interfacial adhesion in biocomposites. Fibres Text East Eur 21(4):123–129
- Sorrentino A, Gorrasi G, Vittoria V (2007) Potential perspectives of bio-nanocomposites for food packaging applications. Trends Food Sci Technol 18(2):84–95
- Wang H, Huang L, Lu Y (2009) Preparation and characterization of micro-and nano-fibrils from jute. Fibers Polym 10(4):442–445

# **Reinforced Natural Rubber Nanocomposites: Next Generation Advanced Material**

## Mohammad Khalid, Chantara Thevy Ratnam, Rashmi Walvekar, Mohammad Reza Ketabchi and M. Enamul Hoque

**Abstract** Undoubtedly, the advanced green composites have replaced the use of many conventional mineral based or naturally occurring single materials in wide spread industrial applications including aerospace, automotive, locomotive, chemical and biomedical industries. Specially, the reinforced natural rubber nanocomposites have drawn the attention of the research as well as industrial worlds greatly because of their superior thermal and mechanical properties without major compromise of transperancy/clarity. This chapter presents the preparation of rubber nanocomposites, characterization techniques, and the properties of the developed nanocomposites such as mechanical and thermal characteristics along with the recent applications of these nanocomposites. The rubber nanocomposite (RNC) have found their niche commercially in the tyre and sports industries providing reduced weight and energy dissipation, and enhanced air retention to the applied products.

Keywords Natural rubber  $\cdot$  Carbon nanotube  $\cdot$  Fullerenes  $\cdot$  Graphene, functional material

C.T. Ratnam Radiation Processing Technology Division, Malaysian Nuclear Agency, Bangi, Selangor, Malaysia

R. WalvekarEnergy Research Group, School of Engineering, Taylor's University, 47500 Subang Jaya, Selangor, Malaysia

M.E. Hoque (⊠) Department of Biomedical Engineering, King Faisal University, Al-Hofuf, Al-Ahsa 31982, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia e-mail: mhoque@kfu.edu.sa; enamul1973@gmail.com

© Springer International Publishing AG 2017 M. Jawaid et al. (eds.), *Green Biocomposites*, Green Energy and Technology, DOI 10.1007/978-3-319-49382-4\_14

M. Khalid · M.R. Ketabchi

Faculty of Engineering, Department of Chemical and Environmental Engineering, University of Nottingham, Malaysia Campus, Jalan Broga, 43500 Semenyih, Selangor, Malaysia

## 1 Introduction

Natural rubber (NR) is extracted from latex; a milky suspension of small rubber globules in water that is obtained by making incisions into the central bark of rubber trees. Crude rubber is obtained by coagulating the latex by using dilute acid. The coagulated latex is dried and passed through rollers to get sheets of NR. At this stage NR is soft, gummy, low in strength and elasticity, and also has minimum resistant to shape deformation. The property of NR alone is not sufficient for commercial applications. Even after being processed and vulcanized; it lacks the required physical and mechanical properties. Therefore, reinforecment of rubbers with the fillers is required to meet the commercial and industrial requirements. Reinforcing material such as carbon black (CB) and silica plays a significant role in enhancing the fatigue, impermeability, tear and abrasion resistance, while simultaneously increasing modulus and elongation at break the two antagonistic properties of reinforced elastomers. This paradox of elastomers rationalizes the ability of reinforced rubber to provide exceptional material properties and applications in numerous fields.

This chapter is devoted to various modified and unmodified nanofillers properties, rubber nanocomposites manufacturing methods, assembly, shape, and other nanocomposite properties. It will review the effect of shape/size of nanofiller materials, manufacturing methods and characterization, on reinforced rubber nanocomposites. Further, this chapter will examine the rubber-filler interaction with different types of nanofillers such as dispersion characteristics and matrix-filler compatibility. Finally, the current and future applications of rubber nanocomposites are underlined.

# 2 Fillers as Reinforcing Agents

Fillers have been employed as reinforcing agents for many years. Straws and branches have been used to reinforce adobe bricks and mud houses since the early part of human history. The word "filler" is very broad and encompasses a very wide range of natural and artificial materials. Fillers can be natural or synthetic solid materials (organic, inorganic) that may be spherical, irregular, flaky, rod shaped or fibrous and are used in varying amounts in the matrix following the product application. Depending on the activity they are generally categorized as "Inactive filler", also called "extenders or diluent", which increase the volume of an expensive material. "Active fillers" known as "reinforcing fillers" improve certain physical and mechanical properties. A clear distinction between reinforcing agent and diluents is not possible because the same filler could improve certain properties but deteriorate others. The significant factors for filler reinforcing ability are directed by its specific properties including the particle shape, size and agglomeration, surface properties and also degree of interaction between filler and matrix. An advanced reinforcing

property can be achieved by increasing the contact area between the matrix and the filler particles. The bonding between the matrix and the filler is employed to define the elastomer reinforcement quality. The most widely used and most effective conventional reinforcing filler in the rubber industry is CB because it provides notable improvement in the properties of general-purpose elastomers. However, in some cases where coloured rubber compositions are required, non-black filler particles are needed. Among non-black fillers, silicon dioxide (SiO<sub>2</sub>) is known to be the most effective reinforcing agent due to its high specific surface area. A number of new filler materials similar to silica compounds are identified as potential reinforcing systems such as kaolin clay (hydrous aluminium silicate), mica (potassium aluminium silicate), talc (magnesium silicate), limestone (calcium carbonate), and titanium dioxide. Recently, nanofillers, a new class of fillers have recently gained a notable attention both in scientific and industrial fields. These nanofillers have high specific surface area and often a high aspect ratio that can be dispersed in the elastomer matrix as individual particles. The distance between the matrix material and filler components are extremely small as a result, interactions at molecular level between matrix and the nanofillers provides extraordinary properties compared to conventional materials. Based on their dimensions in host matrices, nanofillers are classified into three categories. (1) Isodimensional nanoparticles: The three dimensions of the particle can be in the order of nanometers and hence appear as spherical particles. CB, silica, aluminium oxide, titanium dioxide, zinc oxide and silicon carbide are examples for nanoparticle fillers. (2) Elongated structure: only two dimensions are in nanometer scale and the third is larger, giving it as shape of tube, as in nanotubes, whiskers or nanofibers. (3) Layered structure: only one dimension of the filler is in the nanometer range giving it a layered appearance, a few nanometers thick but several hundreds of nanometers long. Layered silicates, layered graphite flakes and layered double hydroxides are examples for layered nanofillers. Due to the high adsorption surface energies associated with these nanofillers, they have a strong tendency to form aggregates and agglomerates.

#### 2.1 Carbon Nanotube

Carbon is an incredible element that can form a number of morphologies through sp2 hybridization. It is capable of forming open and closed cages with a honeycomb atomic arrangement which was discovered by Kroto et al. (1985). Iijima (1991) reported the production of a new type of carbon structure consisting of needle-like tubes (with dimensions of few nanometres), commonly referred as multiwalled carbon nanotubes (MWCNT). Following this discovery, two years later, single atomic layer thick carbon nanotubes (SWCNT) (Fig. 1) were first synthesized independently (Iijima and Ichihashi 1993).

To fabricate multifunctional polymer nanocomposites, CNTs are optimal option to substitute the conventional nanofillers following their notable thermal, electrical and mechanical properties. These exceptional properties of CNT prompted huge



Fig. 1 Conceptual diagram of single-walled carbon nanotube (SWCNT) (a) and multiwalled carbon nanotube (MWCNT) (b) delivery systems showing typical dimensions of length, width, and separation distance between graphene layers in MWCNTs (Iijima and Ichihashi 1993)

interest in the production of CNT based nanocomposite. The first polymer nanocomposite reinforced using CNT was reported by Ajayan et al. (1994). Later, these nanocomposites have employed different polymer, ceramics and metals matrices, whereas more recent studies are devoted to nanocomposites based on elastomeric matrix. However, owing to the tendency of CNT to form agglomerates, the challenge of forming bonds between the tubes and matrix, and problems associated with the physical properties of CNT-matrix mixtures is a major challenge in preparing such nanocomposites. Also, to assess the success of utilizing the full potential of nanotubes and to provide a quantitative, accurate representation of the structure and properties of a nanocomposite is yet another grim task.

#### 2.1.1 Preparation and Properties

Filler orientation and dispersion are two critical factors for optimal reinforcement in any particle-reinforced composite systems. Dispersion of CNTs into the host matrix has been one of the main challenges until today. Poor dispersion is due to agglomeration of nanotubes as a result of the van der Waals interactions between individual tubes. Uniform dispersion of the filler throughout the matrix will result in a uniform load transfer from the matrix to the filler. Moreover, uniform dispersion can further contribute in network formation for conducting electrical and thermal energy. CNTs have been believed by many researchers to be the ultimate filler for next generation high performance structural and multifunctional composite materials. Thostenson et al. (2005) reported uniform dispersion, CNT alignment in the matrix, wetting, and functionalisation of CNT for matrix/filler interfacial bonding as critical issues in processing of CNT/polymer nanocomposites. In addition to the dispersion quality, nanotubes orientation in the nanocomposite plays an important

role as well. Alignment of nanotubes in direction of applied force can result in a larger load transfer from matrix to the filler. Also such arrangement allows easier transfer for either thermal or electrical energies. Consistent dispersion and orientation in nanocomposites allows ideal property improvements. Various methods have been employed to obtain an optimal dispersion quality; such techniques include solution chemistry to functionalize the nanotube surface (Chen et al. 1998; Mitchell et al. 2002; Bubert et al. 2003; Eitan et al. 2003; Jang et al. 2003), the use of polymers to coat the nanotube surface (Star et al. 2001), in situ polymerization (Jia et al. 1999; Deng et al. 2002), ultrasonic dispersion in solution (Qian et al. 2000; Safadi et al. 2002), melt processing (Potschke et al. 2002; Bhattacharyya et al. 2003; Tang et al. 2003; Broda 2003; Gorga and Cohen 2004; Siochi et al. 2004), the use of surfactants (Shaffer et al. 1998; Gong et al. 2000), electrospinning (Dror et al. 2003), electrode chemistry (Chen et al. 2000), and gelation/crystallization (Bin et al. 2003). Meanwhile, natural rubber nanocomposites have been successfully reinforced using CNT through different methods such as melt mixing (Lopez-Manchado et al. 2004; Shanmugharaj et al. 2007; Sui et al. 2007), solution blending (Bokobza and Kolodziej 2006; Fakhru'l-Razi et al. 2006; Kueseng and Jacob 2006; Kolodziej et al. 2007; Zhao et al. 2006) and latex compounding (Wang et al. 2006).

As mentioned earlier, compared to other CNT/Polymer nanocomposites, CNT/rubber nanocomposite is yet another emerging field and only few studies have been reported based on this subject. In specific case of NR, Bokobza and Kolodziej (2006) and Kolodziej et al. (2007) prepared MWCNT/NR nanocomposites at several filler concentrations (1.0-9.1 wt%) by solution blending. Later, the results were compared against the conventional CB filler. The authors reported an increase in reinforcing effect with increasing MWCNT loading, demonstrating the superior reinforcement capabilities of MWCNT compared to conventional CB filler. Furthermore, an unexpected decrease of the resistivity by several orders of magnitude (adding between 2.9 and 3.8 wt% of MWCNT) was also reported, indicating the formation of a percolated network. Based on an equivalent filler loading, samples containing MWCNT displayed a better conductivity than the samples filled with conventional CB, signifying that the filler-filler network in carbon-filled systems take place at a filler loading higher than 9.1 wt%. In addition dramatic decrease in storage modulus with increasing strain amplitude was recorded for composites containing more than 3.8 wt% of MWCNT. In general, dynamic properties of filled rubber system are amplitude dependent and decrease with increasing amplitude due to breakdown of a filler network formed by filler-filler interactions (known as the Payne effect). For the same filler loading, a greater Payne effect was observed in MWCNT/NR composites compared to samples filled with CB. To further improve the dispersion of MWCNT in rubber matrix surface modification was suggested by the authors. Peng et al. (2010) prepared CNT/NR composites with latex through a self-assembly method and observed 58% increase in both tensile strength and tensile modulus at different elongations by adding 1 wt% of CNT. A similar study reported reinforcement of NR with carboxylated CNTs dispersed with SDS shows a low percolation threshold (<1 wt%) and a major improvement in the mechanical properties at low strain in the rubbery state (Bhattacharyyaa et al. 2008). Anand et al.

(2010) added single walled CNT (SWCNT) to NR through a casting technique and observed 56% improvement in tensile strength and 63% improvement in elastic modulus. The composites displayed an electrical percolation threshold at a concentration of 1.5 wt%, while maintaining the thermal stability of the matrix. Lopez-Manchado et al. (2004) investigated the effect of SWCNT loading on mechanical and physical properties of NR. They prepared the SWCNT/NR blends at room temperature using an open two roll mill and later vulcanised using a hydraulic press at 150 °C. SWCNT behaved as effective accelerators, decreasing the time of the crosslinking reaction. Also, a strong filler-matrix interaction resulted in increase in storage modulus as well as a notable transition in the glass transition temperature  $(T_{\sigma})$  towards higher temperature. These effects were more pronounced in comparison with NR composites filled with CB. This shows the importance of filler-matrix interaction which can result in a more immobilised rubber shell as compared to the large CB particles. This can be explained based on shape factor which is larger for SWCNT than its counterpart CB, which explains the higher hydrodynamic reinforcing of CNTs.

In another study, addition of 0.25 wt% of SWCNT to NR resulted in 20% improvement in the composite modulus (Zhao et al. 2006). This enhancement was related to the physical crosslinks between matrix and filler. Grunlan et al. (2006) and Bhattacharyya et al. (2008) reported a notable increase in the mechanical properties of rubber latex film even at low concentrations of CNT. Bhattacharyya et al. (2008) linked the improvement to the formation of a MWCNT rigid network probably mediated by rubber or protein molecules adsorbed at the surface of oxidized MWCNT. Later, Fakhru'l-Razi et al. (2006) and Nazlia et al. (2007) also achieved significant reinforcement for NR with MWCNT. Kim et al. (2006) focused on the preparation of chloroprene rubber nanocomposites filled with 5–30 wt% of highly aligned CNT through conventional rubber blending and milling technique. The alignment of CNTs was possibly due to the shear force induced during the optimized milling process. The selective alignment of CNT led to enhancements in the elastic modulus, thermal conductivity, electrical conductivity, and electromagnetic shielding property, compared to neat rubber sheet.

Atieh et al. (2006) prepared MWCNT/SMR CV60 rubber nanocomposites by solvent casting method and reported that this technique was able to disperse MWCNT homogenously in the natural rubber matrix. In their study, through mechanical analysis, the initial modulus was increased by 12 times as compared to the pure NR.

Khalid et al. (2010) demonstrated the influence of electron beam irradiation on CNT/NR nanocomposites. Significant improvement in all mechanical properties with irradiation dosage including tensile modulus, tensile strength, and hardness were reported. The noteworthy improvement in mechanical properties was again attributed to the higher surface area of CNT in contact with the NR matrix; allowing the higher stress transfer from the rubber matrix to the CNT. Also, increase in tensile strength with increasing radiation was due to the radiation-induced crosslinking of the nanocomposites. The gradual increase in the gel fraction of the nanocomposites with irradiation indicated that the nanocomposites were crosslinked upon electron beam irradiation, hence, improved mechanical properties. Further, TEM and AFM

studies confirmed the enhancement in the mechanical properties, showing uniform dispersion of the CNT. However, above 150 kGy, tensile strength increase was less remarkable possibly due to irradiation degradation. Irradiation degradation is result of oxidative crosslinking and chain scission, which are believed to be more prevailing reactions at high irradiation dosage. A similar study with application of irradiation at 150 kGy shows tremendous improvement in the mechanical properties of CNT/NR nanocomposites (Atieh et al. 2010). The irradiation resulted in almost six times increase in the tensile strength at 7 wt% CNT loading compared to non-irradiated samples. Sui et al. (2007) observed after acid treatment and ball-milling, CNT dispersed homogeneously in NR matrix and interfacial interaction between them also improved significantly. The maximum torque increased and at the same time, vulcanization, scorch and optimum cure time decreased using this method. Furthermore, the over-curing reversion of nanocomposite was notably improved. This method of treatment also improved overall performance of the nanocomposite compared to the pure NR and CB/NR nanocomposites.

Wang et al. (2006) fabricated powdered NR nanocomposites modified carbon nanotube using spray drying process. The acid modified CNT were fully dispersed in the NR matrix and had an improved interfacial interaction. However, NR powder with modified CNT showed more vulcanizer requirement when compared to the conventionally prepared NR materials. To fully vulcanize the nanocomposite at least 1.5 times or more as that of neat NR compound was required. Moreover, with the addition of vulanizer, the vulcanizing reversions phenomena did not occur and the mechanical properties were also significantly enhanced. In another research, both optimum cure and scorch time in the sulphur vulcanization system increased by using silane (3-aminopropyltriethoxisilane) functionalized CNT (Shanmugharaj et al. 2007). This improvement was linked to the absorption of basic accelerator by acid groups and also quinone-type oxygen atoms of the earlier oxidative treatment. NR/silane functionalized carbon nanotubes nanocomposites exhibited improved mechanical properties compared to NR vulcanisates due to the high rubber-filler interaction between the silanised carbon nanotubes and NR vulcanisates.

#### 2.1.2 Characterization

The CNT nanocomposites demonstrate noteworthy potential enhancements in mechanical, electrical, and thermal properties of the nanocomposite. However, CNT/NR nanocomposites overall performance has fallen short of expected potential. The major reason is agglomeration of CNTs due to the inherent van der Waals' attraction, resulting in non-uniform dispersion of CNT into the matrix. Alignment, dispersion, aspect ratio and interfacial interaction are reported to be the main factors during such reinforcements and therefore, it is necessary to understand/analyse various aspects of nanocomposites (Coleman et al. 2006a). Several methods including AFM, XRD, Raman spectroscopy, SEM and TEM were used to analyse various structural properties of nanocomposites. Morphological observations using various microscopies are extremely important to comprehend the link between

processing methods and nanocomposite performance, as both electrical and mechanical properties of NR nanocomposites intensely are dependent on the nanoscale reinforcement dispersion level. Such morphological observed information needs to be used for feedback to improve processing methods that will lead to optimize various properties of rubber nanocomposites. In order to fully confirm and characterize the morphological structure of the nanocomposite, it is essential to employ several characterization methods. For instance, optical microscopy enables access to micro sized agglomerates, whereas AFM is employed to screen nano scaled suspended CNT particles.

Figure 2a–d shows the CNT-reinforced nanocomposites SEM micrographs at increasing MWNT loadings. An excellent dispersion of CNT is observed through all MWNT loadings. The particles dispersed homogeneously in the hosting matrix implying complete nanotubes exfoliation in the polymer matrix. The CNT homogeneous dispersion can be simplified as colloids, wherein the matrix stabilizes the particles distribution and prevents bridging flocculation due to the free polymers (Shaffer and Windle 1999). Similar observations were achieved for MWCNTs/ acrylic latex nanocomposites (Vandervorst et al. 2006; Masenelli-Varlot et al. 2009) and iron/iron oxide-filled CNT/NR nanocomposites (Matos et al. 2012).

Matos et al. (2012) used X-ray micrography to confirm the particles aggregation in the nanocomposite. Dissimilarities in contrast approve the variation in CNT concentration at the nanocomposite cross-section. The variations in the X-ray scattering results were related to the Fe-based CNT fillings which have a greater



Fig. 2 Scanning electron microscopy of razor-cut section of MWNT-reinforced fluoroelastomer vulcanizates: **a** 1.5 phr, **b** 3 phr, **c** 4.5 phr, and **d** 6 phr (Shaffer and Windle 1999)



Fig. 3 X-ray microtomograph obtained from the cross-sections of **a** NRP (composites prepared using pristine MWCNT/SDS dispersions) and **b** NRA (composites prepared with acid-treated MWCNT dispersions) that contain 1, 5 and 10 wt% of CNTs. NR pure film of natural rubber (films are  $\sim 0.5$  mm thick) (Matos et al. 2012)

**Fig. 4** TEM images of 5 phr CNT/NR nanocomposites. Scale bar is 0.5 μm (Wang et al. 2010a)



electron density as compared to the hosting matrix (Fig. 3). It was reported that the increase in untreated filler concentration, decreased the homogeneity of the hosting film. Meanwhile, it needs to be noted that the acid-treated particles performed a more acceptable homogeneous dispersion in the matrix as compared to the untreated fillers (Fig. 3a).

Wang et al. (2010a) used TEM to observe the dispersion of the pristine CNT into NR matrix prepared using an open two-roll mill mixer. The TEM findings in Fig. 4 show the unmodified CNT are well dispersed in the NR matrix at 5 phr loading.

A homogeneous dispersion of unmodified MWCNTs in poly(styrene-bbutadiene-co-butylene-b-styrene) using an ultrahigh-shear processing extruder was achieved by Li and Shimizu (2007). The homogeneous dispersion of the CNTs can be attributed to the high shear stress that overwhelmed the electrostatic and van der Waals interactions between the nanotubes and peeled each nanotube apart, thread by



Step 1. Agglomerates of CNT break up into small stacks



Step 2. Shearing leads to smaller CNT bundles



Step 3. Tubes peel apart by combined polymer diffusion/shear process

Fig. 5 Simplified diagram of the CNT dispersion states depending on the applied shear stress (Li and Shimizu 2007)

thread. Figure 5 shows a simplified diagram of the CNT dispersion states depending on the applied shear stress.

Using an AFM nanomechanical mapping technique, Wang et al. (2010a, b) investigated the topography, modulus, and adhesive energy distribution maps of the resulting nanocomposites in term of CNT loading. Those maps were successfully used to identify and characterize heterogeneity of such composites. The mechanical interfacial regions formed around CNTs together with CNT divided elastomer matrix into small "cells" in which the elastomer matrix was occluded. Figure 6 shows typical AFM tapping mode images of the CNT/NR composites fabricated by open roll mill mixer. It can be seen that the CNTs are well dispersed in the NR matrix, especially for the low CNT loading ( $\leq 20$  phr). Moreover, even at very high loading content (60 phr), the CNT showed relatively homogeneous dispersion.


**Fig. 6** Typical AFM tapping mode images of NR3, NR5, NR20, and NR60 composites. **a** Amplitude image of NR3, **b** height image of NR5, **c** phase image of NR20, and **d** phase image of NR60. Note the different scale in the images (Wang et al. 2010b)

The fair dispersion of the pristine CNTs was again attributed to the high shear stress exerted during mixing.

The authors also studied the nanocomposite deformation using the same technique. The deformation images (Fig. 7) reflect the relative stiffness of composites. They observed that with increasing CNT loading, the deformation of the nanocomposite decreased, which indicates the increase or improvement in composite stiffness.

Using the nanomechanical mapping technique, NR interfacial regions bound to CNT were visualized with intermediate modulus and adhesive energy. A number of studies suggest that interactions with CNTs may result in a region around the polymer with morphology and properties different from the bulk (Coleman et al. 2006a; Moniruzzaman and Winey 2006; Coleman et al. 2006b). However, Wang et al.



Fig. 7 Nanomechanical mapping deformation images of different NR composites. The images acquired under the same trigger deflection. **a** NR3, **b** NR5, **c** NR20, and **d** NR60. Scan size is  $2 \mu m$  (Wang et al. 2010a)

(2010a, b) were the first to evaluate quantitatively the intermediate mechanical regions in real space. The mechanical interfacial region function as cell walls and the NR matrix is confined in the "cells". With the increase in CNT loading the CNTs as well as mechanical interfacial regions firmly connect to each other into a network and form a three-dimensional structure, termed "cellular structure". As a result, the NR matrix is considered to be divided into small units consisting of the mechanical interfacial regions and CNT itself. The cellular structure is formed when the CNT loading is high (Fig. 8). This cellular structure is responsible for the greatly increased mechanical properties. It is worthy to mention that a cellular structure formed promoted by 1-Allyl-3-methyl imidazolium chloride (AMIC) ionic liquid, is also observed at low CNTs loading ( $\sim 3 \text{ wt}\%$ ) in rubber/MWCNT composites (Das et al. 2009).

Lopez-Manchado et al. (2004) described the effect of SWNT on the physical and mechanical properties of NR. Raman spectroscopy was used to study the possible interactions between both materials as well as the dispersion of SWNTs in NR



Fig. 8 Schematic diagram of the cellulation model formed in CNTs/elastomer composites. a Percolation, b partial cellular structure, and c three-dimensional cellular structure (Wang et al. 2010a)

matrix. The result indicates that SWNTs dispersion into the elastomer matrix creates residual strain on the nanotubes bundle and the load transfer predominantly occurs along the axis of the nanobundle in NR nanocomposites. The up-shift of the bands to higher frequencies in the presence of ionic liquid for MWCNT/ styrene-butadiene polybutadiene rubber blend (Das et al. 2009) and MWCNT/ polychloroprene rubber composites (Subramaniam et al. 2011) was also observed. This was due to the disentanglement of the MWCNTs, their subsequent dispersion and chemical interaction with the rubber polymer in the presence of ionic coupling agent during mixing process. Other study by Zhao et al. (2006) noted the relationship between SWNTs D wavenumber shift and the amount of sulfur added for various SWNT/NR composites. They observed that the D peak of SWNTs shift upwards as the extent of vulcanization is increased by increasing the amount of sulfur. Therefore, it might be possible that Raman Spectroscopy could be used to determine the degree of cross-linking in other rubbery materials also.

DMA is used to indicate the extent of filler-matrix interaction. In case of SWNTs incorporation in NR, it shows a noticeable decrease of the height of tan  $\delta$  peak, as well as a profound shift of T<sub>g</sub> towards higher temperatures Lopez-Manchado et al. (2004). For CNT/SBR and BR blend Das et al. (2009) observed that the incorporation of CNT affects the glass transition behaviour by reducing the height of the tan  $\delta$  peak considerably. Above the T<sub>g</sub> the storage modulus has been increased after incorporation of a small amount of CNTs. The 'Payne effect', an indication of filler-filler interactions, was observed at very low concentrations of CNT in the rubber matrix. Similar observations for NR/CNT nanocomposites were also reported by Bhattacharyya et al. (2008), Sui et al. (2008a). However, with high MWCNT loading the Tg drops owing to the phase separation/agglomeration of MWCNT, which allows the macromolecules to move freely. When the content of MWCNT is higher, they congregate, possibly because due to the intrinsic van der Waals forces which leads to bubbles and small aggregates. The conglomerations and matrix holes existing in the network of MWCNT may act as defects, which make the macromolecules move easily, and thereby decreasing the Tg of the matrix. In addition,

other techniques such as differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) is used to study the effect of nanofiller on the melting and crystallization transitions of nanocomposite material as well as to obtain information on the extent of crystallinity from the area under the melting transition (melt enthalpy) (Subramaniam et al. 2011; Nair et al. 2012). TGA was used to determine the thermal stability of the nanocomposite material and also the purity of the material so as to use them in high temperature compounding or in in-situ polymerization processes (Sui et al. 2008a, b; Chen et al. 2009; Anoop et al. 2009). XRD was used to determine the increase in interlayer spacing of the fillers after compounding with polymers, which is related to the shifting of the diffraction peaks to lower diffraction angles. However, this method does not provide quantification of the extent of intercalation and exfoliation (Nair et al. 2012). FTIR is particularly well-suited for such analysis to study the changes in the infrared spectra occurring during the hydrolysis reaction (Sui et al. 2008a; Chen et al. 2009; Xiao et al. 2008; Aziz et al. 2012).

#### 2.1.3 Applications

The possible applications of CNT based polymer nanocomposites range widely, from electrically conductive systems to sensors or biomedical applications. At present, polymer composites are the biggest application area for CNTs. These nanocomposites are being utilized in different fields including transportation, automotive, aerospace, defence, sporting goods, energy harvesting, flame retardation and infrastructure sectors. Wide range applications of such materials are due to their high durability, high strength, light weight, design and process flexibility. CNT/polymer nanocomposites are also used as electrostatic discharge, radar absorbing and electromagnetic interference shielding material because of high electrical conductivity of this material. Smart applications can be categorized into sensing (mechanical/ chemical sensing) and actuation.

MWCNT reinforced rubber composites show significantly increased wear resistance, mechanical and thermal properties. Such nanocomposite is capable of operating under extreme conditions such as high temperature and pressure, and could be used in the fabrication of innovative seals, O-rings, high-performance tires, rubber bladder for tires and anti-static rubber belts or parts. Recently, CNT/SBR composites have attracted considerable attention due to the possibility to obtain improved properties at low filler loadings (Chen and Song 2004; Moniruzzaman and Winey 2006; De Falco et al. 2007; Girun et al. 2007; Kolodziej et al. 2007; Bokobza and Belin 2007). The first reported study on CNT/SBR compounds was carried out by Chen and Song (2004). The performances of MWCNTs/SBR compounds were better than those of carbon black (N330)/SBR composites. The authors suggest the likely application of carbon nanotubes for tires with rolling hysteresis and decreased fatigue loss. Wang et al. (2010a) studied the piezoresistivity of MWCNT/silicone rubber nanocomposite under uniaxial pressure. The experimental results showed that the active carboxyl radical on MWCNT can effectively improve the homogeneous distribution and alignment of conductive paths in the composite. As a result, the composite presented positive piezoresistivity with improved sensitivity and sensing linearity for pressure, both of which are key parameters for sensor applications. Kim et al. (2012a) prepared a highly stretchable and conductive silicone rubber nanocomposites by adding gels composed of SWCNTs and an imidazolium-based ionic liquid. They reported the nanocomposites exhibit higher elastic modulus and ultimate strength than pristine silicone rubber and also retained their high conductivity (18 S cm<sup>-1</sup>) even after 20th stretch/release/stretch cycle. Thus, the authors proposed that the nanocomposite can be used as stretchable conductors that require a constant conductivity when a high tensile strain up to 200% is applied. Endo et al. (2008) demonstrated that carbon nanotubes homogeneously and randomly dispersed in rubber matrices using a low temperature roll mill are able to produce durable sealants that can operate satisfactorily at extremely high temperatures and pressures (e.g., 260 °C and 239 MPa). However, the application of CNTs in elastomeric polymer is still limited because of the dispersion problem in high viscous rubbery polymer. Although several publications and patents regarding rubber/CNT nanocomposites have appeared, to the best of knowledge, no one, so far has come up with mass production techniques for producing rubber/CNT nanocomposites. Therefore, practical applications for this particular nanocomposite will have to wait for a while.

## 2.2 Fullerenes

Carbon is one of the most fascinating and remarkable materials of all chemical elements. An accidental discovery by Kroto et al. (1985) led to the discovery of a spherical molecule of carbon called the fullerenes or buckyball or Buckminster fullerene. It resembles the 20 hexagons and 12 pentagons on a soccer ball as shown in Fig. 9. A similar structure was also identified by Iijima (1980) five years ago, from an electron microscope image, where it formed the core of a bucky onion. A few scientists have predicted fullerenes before Smalley's group however, due to communication gap and lack of evidence they were not accepted in the scientific community (Thrower 1999). It was also reported that C<sub>60</sub> fullerenes were found in a carbon-rich Precambrian rock from Russia and was confirmed using high-resolution transmission electron microscopy (Buseck et al. 1992). Recently, the environment of T<sub>c</sub> 1, a peculiar planetary nebula was studied in which the infrared spectrum showed emission from cold and neutral C<sub>60</sub> and C<sub>70</sub>. The two molecules amount to a few percent of the available cosmic carbon in this region, indicating that fullerenes can and do form efficiently in outer space (Cami et al. 2010).

Fullerenes are synthesized using graphite by a number of physical and chemical methods. Such methods include DC arc-discharge Kratschmer–Huffman method (Kratschmer 1990), resistive heating of graphite (Hare et al. 1991), laser ablation of graphite (Chai et al. 1991), ion sputtering and electron beam evaporation of graphite (Bunshah et al. 1992), inductive heating of graphite (Peters and Jansen 1992), carbon particle evaporation in a hybrid thermal plasma (Yoshie et al. 1992), and



Fig. 9 Fullerenes resembles the 20 hexagons and 12 pentagons on a football (Kroto et al. 1985)

vaporization of graphite using highly concentrated solar heating (Chibante et al. 1993; Fields et al. 1993). Fullerenes have also been produced using non-graphitic raw materials by pyrolysis of naphthalene in an argon atmosphere at approximately 1000 °C (Taylor et al. 1993). The pyrolytic destruction of toluene in a radio frequency plasma and the laser-pyrolysis of benzene also produced fullerenes (Petcu et al. 2000). In 1991, Iijima reported the preparation of a new type of finite carbon structure consisting of needle-like tubes of few nanometers in solid deposits on the cathode of a graphite arc-vaporization apparatus operating under a pressure of 100–200 Torr (Iijima and Ichihashi 1993). Similar structures were synthesized using metal-doped graphite rods in arc-vaporization (Bethune et al. 1993). Moreover, some chemical methods were also used to produce fullerenes in the later stages (Scott 2004).

Physically, buckyballs are extremely strong molecules, able to resist the great pressure they will bounce back to their original shape after being subjected to over 3000 atmospheres. Fullerenes have some of the excellent properties, making it of the most desired material in several applications. Thin layers of fullerenes and solutions are coloured because of  $\pi\pi^*$  electron transitions. Buckminsterfullerene (C<sub>60</sub>) is much more reactive because resonance structures that place double bonds in the pentagonal rings are energetically unfavourable and lead to restricted electron delocalization. C<sub>60</sub> therefore, behaves as an electron-deficient 'super-alkene' rather than as a 'super-aromatic' (Birkett et al. 1992). Fullerenes form multiple-charged anions with electron donating species and thus electron-deficient molecules (Fowler and Ceulemans 1995). Studies suggest that C<sub>60</sub> in general has good solubility while larger fullerenes (C<sub>72</sub>) with trapped lanthanides have higher solubility (Ruoff et al. 1993). ICl-doped C<sub>60</sub> was found to superconduct between 60 and 70 K (Iwasa 2010).

#### 2.2.1 Preparation and Properties

Besides a number of areas the fullerenes have found its applications, rubber blends and rubber composites are one of the important applications. A method of using fullerenes to enhance the properties of rubber composites was proposed as early as 1994 (Chow 1994). The addition of small amounts of fullerene increases the elasticity, hardness and modulus of NR. Moreover, the degradation energies of the branching junctions grow and aging resistance of NR rises as the concentration of fullerene increases (Jurkowska et al. 2006; Al-Hartomy et al. 2012). It was identified that the fullerene-like nanostructures in carbon blacks play a key role in the formation of bound rubber phenomenon and in grafting natural rubber on carbon black surface (Cataldo 2005). Fullerene-like sites on carbon black surface was also explained as the formation of free radicals and diene sites during mixing by the mechanochemical degradation, which is caused by shear stresses (Cataldo 2000). It was observed that the ball milling is able to introduce a high concentration of defective sites in the pristine graphite including the fullerene-like structures. Upon mixing the natural rubber pristine and ball-milled graphite, it is shown by bound rubber measurements that the amount of rubber grafted (chemically linked) on the pristine graphite surface is negligible but reaches a very high level in the ball-milled graphite suggesting that the fullerene-like nanostructures in carbon blacks play a key role in the formation of the bound rubber phenomenon and in grafting natural rubber on the carbon black surface (Cataldo et al. 2003). This will help compounding technology when fullerene dispersed within carbon black is mixed with raw rubber on the available machines could be easily implemented in the industry.

### 2.2.2 Characterization

Perhaps, the most important aspect of the characterisation is to study the quality of filler dispersion in the polymer matrix and the interaction between filler and matrix. It is a well-known established fact that the dispersion of the filler has great effect on the bulk properties of the composites. The most common tool for investigating aggregates and filler dispersion is SEM and TEM. SEM is useful to reveal different morphologies of fracture and failure surface as well as the fillers aggregates on this surface. Figure 10 shows SEM micrograph of pure NR and NR containing 1.5 phr of fullerene. It was observed that the SEM resolution was not enough to visualize the structure and dispersion of filler particles, but a noticeable difference between the filled and unfilled rubber morphology was obvious (Al-Hartomy et al. 2012).

Further, the TEM micrographs (Fig. 11) have provided more clear insight on the distribution of the fullerene particles in the NR matrix. It was also reported that fullerene particles have undergone an additional disagglomeration during the compounding, and their size has further decreased.

DMA is one of many other techniques regarded as a highly informative characterization tool employed in industrial testing and in research and development. Generally, an increase in the storage modulus with increase in nanofiller loading is



Fig. 10 SEM micrograph a non-unfilled composite and b composite, containing 1.5 phr of fullerene (Al-Hartomy et al. 2012)





reported, this can be related to the formation of strong bonds between the rubber macromolecules and to the formation of a three-dimensional network (Birkett et al. 1992; Jurkowska et al. 2006). In tyre manufacturing, DMA is often used to predict both rolling resistance and wet traction properties. Literature on DMA testing has shown that increasing the "tan  $\delta$  at 0 °C" measure of the tread compound correlates to improved wet traction and lowering "tan  $\delta$  at 60 °C" correlates to improved rolling resistance (Terrill et al. 2010). Therefore, by using different compounding techniques, varying filler level and filler and polymer type the tire tread could be tailored to its intended application for either high performance or normal applications. For example: The addition of fullerene tends to lower the intensity of tan  $\delta$  peak and shifts the peak to lower temperatures (Al-Hartomy et al. 2012). Therefore, it would be reasonable to assume that the introduction of small fullerene amounts into the compounds for high performance tire treads would have a favourable on the

traction properties of tires. In addition to above mentioned characterization techniques, TGA can be used to analyse the composition and thermal stability of the nanocomposite materials.

### 2.2.3 Applications

Although fullerenes are not yet used commercially, many applications have been speculated based on the research. The perspective application of fullerene, like other nanofiller in rubber-based nanocomposites are to achieve enhanced durability, lower heat-built up, and better fuel economy (Yadav and Kumar 2008). Fullerenes are chemically reactive and can be added to polymers and elastomers to create new copolymers with specific physical and mechanical properties. It was suggested that buckyballs would make great lubricants, rolling like little ball bearings between other molecules. Jurkowska et al. (2006) reported that adding a small amount of fullerene can improve the friction coefficient. It was anticipated that the introduction of fullerene in tread rubbers could reduce the tyre temperature at the service. Companies such as BuckyUSA are working with the tire industry to establish whether  $C_{70}$  would be a superior additive to carbon black. In polymer electronics, Organic Field Effect Transistors (OFETS) fabricated with C<sub>84</sub> show greater mobility than C<sub>60</sub> or C<sub>70</sub> and exhibit greater stability. While more work is needed, the world of polymer electronics is opening up for both fullerenes and other carbon based nanomatrials.

## 2.3 Graphene

A series of fascination attempts resulted in the formation of various morphologies of carbon as shown in the Fig. 12, leading to the ultimate discovery of graphene (Terrones et al. 2010). Graphene is made of pure carbon, single layered two-dimensional crystal and is nearly a transparent material. Graphene is an allotrope of carbon, whose structure is a single planar sheet of sp<sup>2</sup>-bonded carbon atoms which are densely packed in a honeycomb crystal lattice. Fullerene, diamond, multi or single-wall carbon nanotubes and graphite all of them are closely related to the graphene. At present, graphene is the hottest topics in condensed-matter physics and materials science research. This is because graphene possess not only unusual properties regarding extreme mechanical strength, thermal conductivity and 2-dimensional films, but also peculiar electronic characteristics such as Dirac-particles with a linear dispersion, transport energy gap and simply the absorption coefficient of lights (Geim and Novoselov 2007).



Fig. 12 Molecular models of different types of sp2-like hybridized carbon nanostructures exhibiting different dimensionalities, 0D, 1D, 2D and 3D: **a** C60: Buckminsterfullerene; **b** nested giant fullerenes or graphitic onions; **c** carbon nanotube; **d** nanocones or nanohorns; **e** nanotoroids; **f** graphene surface; **g** 3D graphite crystal; **h** Haeckelite surface; **i** graphene nanoribbons; **j** graphene clusters; **k** helicoidal carbon nanotube; **l** short carbon chains; **m** 3D Schwarzite crystals; **n** carbon nanofoams (interconnected graphene surfaces with channels); **o** 3D nanotube networks, and **p** nanoribbons 2D networks (Terrones et al. 2010)

### 2.3.1 Preparation and Properties

A number of attempts have been made to synthesise new carbon structures with sp<sup>2</sup> hybridization, such as single layer, bi-layer, few-layer graphene, and graphitic nanoribbons. The approaches to fabricate graphene broadly categorized into two methods: (1) top-down exfoliation of graphite into graphene by breaking  $\pi$ -bonding between graphite sheets and (2) bottom-up formation of  $sp^2$  bonding between carbon atoms in a monolayer (Reina et al. 2009). The first method includes mechanical, chemical exfoliation of graphite (Novoselov et al. 2005; Geim and Novoselov 2007) and ionic liquid assisted exfoliation (Foelske-Schmitz et al. 2011; Kamath and Baker 2012; Shang et al. 2012; Wang et al. 2010b). The second one includes chemical vapor deposition (CVD) (Lv et al. 2011; Li et al. 2011), epitaxial growth on silicon carbide (Nomani et al. 2010; Park et al. 2011a, b; Emery et al. 2011; Baik et al. 2012), unzipping carbon nanotubes (Hirsch 2009), and self-assembly of surfactant molecules (Zhang et al. 2009) Although, pristine graphene (a single, sp<sup>2</sup> hybridized carbon layer free of heteroatomic defects) can be produced using micromechanical exfoliation of graphite but it does not yield large enough quantities for use in as fillers for nanocomposite applications. Therefore, it is essential to develop a high-yield and high throughput method for producing graphene. A much more scalable approach for producing graphene is the use of top-down chemical methods to exfoliate graphite. Such methods do not produce pristine graphene but rather graphene platelets-few-layer platelets or monolayer carbon sheets that may contain heteroatoms and topological defects, which resemble graphene on a local scale. The most common approach for the preparation of graphene platelets is the exfoliation and reduction of graphite oxide (GO). The first reported attempt to produce GO was by Brodie (1859). He obtained GO by treating graphite powder with an oxidation mixture of potassium chlorate and fuming nitric acid, repeatedly. Later, Staudenmaier (1898) presented a rapid and relatively safe method of accomplishing the oxidation by treating graphite with a mixture of concentrated sulphuric acid, sodium nitrate and potassium permanganate, which are most commonly used at the present time. Many other methods have also been developed for the large scale production of graphene based on the chemical reduction of GO using hydrazine (Stankovich et al. 2007; Park et al. 2009; Gao et al. 2010; Park et al. 2011b), hydroquinone (Wang et al. 2008; Gao et al. 2009), Sodium borohydride (NaBH<sub>4</sub>) (Wang et al. 2008; Si and Samulski 2008; Muszynski et al. 2008), hydrohalic acid (Pei et al. 2010), iron nanoparticles (Fan et al. 2010), and ascorbic acid (Dua et al. 2010) as reducing agent. Although, these chemicals are promising reducing agents, they require elevated (80-120 °C) or low (-33 °C) temperatures, long reaction times (1-24 h) and sometimes require multi-step processes to achieve effective reduction. In addition to the drawback of these severe reduction conditions they can be sometimes poisonous and explosive and hence require great care. To overcome the extreme temperature limitations, considerable effort has been made to develop the room-temperature reduction reactions (Becerril et al. 2008; Tung et al. 2009; Fan et al. 2010; Kim et al. 2012a, b). However, reduction times at room temperature are generally longer (6–24 h) than those of elevated temperature reduction reactions. An ultrafast room-temperature reduction of graphene oxide to graphene using lithium naphthalenide has been proposed by Jung et al. (2013). This method is distinguished by the very fast (less than 10 min) and highly efficient reduction of graphene oxide, even under ambient conditions. Moreover, this new reducing agent produces reduced graphene oxide with enhanced hydrophilicity and a very stable dispersion in water. Eswaraiah et al. (2011) reported a novel chemical free and low temperature method for high throughput production of graphene by exfoliation of graphite oxide using focused solar radiation. This method claims high throughput production of exfoliated graphene with a simple and economical method with negligible oxygen functionality and high electrical conductivity.

For preparing polymer graphene nanocomposites, it is of significant interest to establish effective dispersion techniques in addition to a strong interfacial interaction between graphene and the polymer matrix. So far, very little work has been investigated on graphene-filled elastomers (Zhan et al. 2011) as compared to graphene/polymer nanocomposites. Moreover, to date, only a small fraction of work has studied the property enhancement in non-polar rubbers such NR which are of significant industrial and technological interest. Similar to nanofiller filled polymer matrix nanocomposites, elastomeric nanocomposites can be produced by three

general routes: melt compounding, in situ polymerization, and solution/latex blending. As mentioned earlier, relative to solution mixing, melt mixing is often considered more economical (because no solvent is used) and is more compatible with many current industrial practices (Paul and Robeson 2008). Contrasting to layered silicate fillers where direct exfoliation can be achieved in the polymer or elastomer matrix using melt mixing, dispersing single- or few-layer GO-derived fillers without prior exfoliation have not been completely successful yet. Several studies reported melt mixing without the use of any solvents or surfactants using thermally exfoliated graphene oxide (TEGO) and graphite nanoplatelet (GNP) (Zhang et al. 2010) as filler. However, the very low bulk density of TEGO makes handling and processing of the dry powders difficult. Therefore, to avoid this problem Steurer et al. (2009) used solution mixing process to disperse the TEGO in the polymer prior to compounding. In a different approach, Kalaitzidou et al. (2007) used a sonication technique to premix the polymer and GNP in isopropyl alcohol such that polymer particles were uniformly coated with GNP prior to melt mixing, which was reported to lower the electrical percolation threshold of a GNP/ polypropylene composite. Especially, for composites incorporating GO platelets as filler, melt processing and moulding operations may cause substantial reduction of the platelets due to their thermal instability (Jeong et al. 2009).

Zhan et al. (2011) reported a study on reduced GO/NR nanocomposites prepared using ultrasonic assisted latex mixing master-batch technique. The results show tremendous potential of graphene in NR reinforcement. However, their preparation method involved hydrazine reduction of a GO suspension without the aid of stabilization, which likely caused significant flocculation and re-stacking of the reduced GO platelets prior to mixing which would be disadvantageous to the filler dispersion. Moreover, their work considered nanocomposites only up to 2 wt%, and it is of interest to evaluate the performance of reduced GO/NR nanocomposites at higher filler loadings. It is expected that an analogous latex co-coagulation approach using GNP suspensions could yield similar results since both exfoliated montmorillonite and GNP are high aspect ratio platelets, although graphene-based materials tend to show more wormlike conformations when dispersed in a polymer matrix. Potts et al. (2012) reported on the formation of reduced GO/NR nanocomposites by coagulation of reduced GO colloidal suspensions and NR latex, which resulted in the exceptional multifunctional property enhancement of the NR. They also demonstrated that the processing approach had a tremendous impact on the nanocomposite morphology and thus the final properties. Solution treatment (implantation of peroxide curing agent by swelling the NR in toluene) preserved the segregated filler network morphology produced by the co-coagulation procedure, whereas the milling process destroyed this network and generated a homogeneous dispersion of reduced GO platelets in the NR matrix. In another study on TEGO/NR nanocomposite, Potts et al. (2013) observed the property improvements achieved by direct milling of TEGO into NR were small and comparable to those provided by carbon black; however, by pre-mixing TEGO with NR latex followed by milling, substantial property enhancements were achieved. Therefore, considering the ease by which kinetically stable aqueous suspensions of graphene-based materials can be prepared, water-based latex mixing could provide an effective means for production of graphene/rubber nanocomposites.

### 2.3.2 Characterization

Effective characterization techniques are important for establishing structure property relationships of nanocomposite materials as property enhancements is a strong function of nanocomposite microstructure, nanofiller dispersion and filler-matrix interaction. As both graphite and GO have layered structure similar layered silicate they exhibit similar states of dispersion into a polymer matrix, depending upon factors such as the processing technique and the affinity between the phases. Therefore, based on earlier studies, similar characterization techniques to those of CPNC and RNC could be employed to study the morphology and structure of nanocomposites of graphene/rubber nanocomposites. In this regard, TEM and XRD studies are the two most common used techniques by which the degree and state of dispersion can be assessed. TEM is useful in providing direct visualization of the morphology and degree of dispersion of nanofiller in the matrix. Potts et al. (2013) observed that the pre-mixing of TEGO with NR latex by an ultrasonically-assisted latex co-coagulation procedure followed by two-roll milling exhibited a more uniform dispersion with far fewer unexfoliated TEGO particles compared to direct melt mixing (Fig. 13). Stankovich et al. (2006) reported the



Fig. 13 TEM micrographs of a-c, TEGO/NR and d-f L-TEGO/NR nanocomposites. Scale bar in image a is 200 nm (Potts et al. 2013)



TEM analysis to indicate the separation and delamination of EG within NBR matrix using an internal mixer. SEM studies have been used to examine the fracture surface of the nanocomposite for filler pullout, indicating the filler-matrix interaction and the strength of interfacial adhesion (Stankovich et al. 2006; Rafiee et al. 2009). It should be noted that SEM generally cannot resolve the degree of exfoliation of the platelets and is therefore best utilized as a complementary technique.

XRD can more rapidly provide insight into the state of dispersion over a larger volume of composite. It will provide (a) quantitative understanding of the degree of intercalation, as evidenced by a shifted diffraction peak from that of unmodified graphite or GO and (b) qualitative understanding of exfoliation as evidenced by the disappearance of the mean diffractive peak (Kai et al. 2008). An exfoliated morphology of GO is usually desired as it provides higher aspect ratio platelets relative to stacked or intercalated platelets (Fu and Qutubuddin 2001). However, Fig. 14 shows no evidence of graphite or a GO peak in the WAXS spectra, suggesting an exfoliated morphology in both types of nanocomposites. AFM and Raman spectroscopy (Gong et al. 2010) have been used to characterize the structure and morphology of graphene based nanocomposites. Other analytical technique such as dynamic mechanical analysis (DMA) is very useful in studying the changes in the dynamic moduli, determining the  $T_g$  and interfacial bonding of GNP and GO-derived polymer composites (Ganguli et al. 2008).

### 2.3.3 Applications

Graphene has a huge potential to influence major areas of science and technology mainly because of its outstanding properties. The research in the polymer composites has demonstrated graphene nanoplatelets to be ideal nanofillers which provide dramatic reinforcement and multifunction to the polymer matrix. However, looking into the vast literatures available on graphene nanocomposite, very limited work has been reported on rubber/graphene nanocomposite. Although it is known that the potential of rubber/graphene nanocomposite is undoubtedly tremendous and promising there are still many challenges that must be addressed for these nanocomposites to realize their full potential. Many researches are underway focusing on the mechanical, tribological, thermal, electrical, barrier, and other properties of graphene/rubber nanocomposites. Wu et al. (2013) observed that the functionalised graphene oxide effectively improved the mechanical and gas barrier properties of NR at significantly low filler loading. They found, incorporation of as low as 0.3 wt% of functionalised graphene oxide a 100% increase in the tensile strength, a 66% improvement in the tensile modulus and a 48% reduction in the air permeability can be achieved without sacrificing the ultimate strain. Calixto et al. (2007) reported that silicone rubber composite composed of 70 wt% graphite showed a good voltammetric response, making them a favourable material for preparing voltammetric sensor devices. Reznikova et al. (1992) developed electric-conducting rubber containing carbon black and graphite with a 3:1 ratio to prevent computer hardware being exposed to external electromagnetic waves. A recent patent on functional graphene/rubber nanocomposites describes fully exfoliated GO in the rubber matrix and exhibits excellent strength, toughness, modulus, thermal stability and electrical conductivity (Prud'Homme et al. 2010). So far no practical applications have been reported on graphene/rubber nanocomposite. To explore more into the novel properties of graphene/rubber nanocomposite, through investigations surrounding the complete exfoliation and dispersion of graphite fillers into matrix, improved compatibilities, the development of advanced functions, strategy optimization for improved mechanical and functional properties and other fundamental researches will be strongly required in the future.

# 2.4 Spherical Nanoparticles

The quality of reinforcement delivered by particular filler depends on a number of variables. The most important of which is the development of a large polymer-filler interface which can be enhanced based on the particles shape (Thomas and Stephen 2010). The filler material of a composite material can contain spherical particles as in the case of powders or of particles of uneven shapes, like fibers or flakes. As shown in Fig. 15, there are two types of spheroids; prolate and oblate spheroids. A prolate spheroid is obtained by rotating an ellipse about its major axis and a good example of this geometry is a football. An oblate spheroid is obtained by rotating an ellipse about its minor axis. A good example of this geometry is a disk. Spherical nanofillers or nanoparticles result when all the three dimensions are in the order of nanometers (isodimensional nanoparticles). The two most important fillers in this category are carbon black (10–30 nm) and precipitated amorphous silica (30–100 nm). Carbon black consists of chain-type or botryoidal aggregates that have coalesced during production from smallest, mostly spherical particles.



Fig. 15 Two different spheroids that can be used to model asymmetric filler particles **a** prolate spheroid, **b** oblate spheroid (Thomas and Stephen 2010)





### 2.4.1 Characterization

Various orientations of a sphere can yield the same impact, since the geometry of the sphere is uniform in all directions. In this regard, studies have shown that a suitable treated portion of the fly ash can be beneficially employed in various polymer matrices (Taguet and Cassagnau 2014; van der Merwe et al. 2014). To obtain a significant reinforcement for 1  $\mu$ m in diameter spherical particles (considering the processability, dispersibility, and serious loss of rubbery characteristics of the composites), a specific surface area within 6–300 m<sup>2</sup>/cm<sup>3</sup> is recommended. Meanwhile, it should be noticed that finer reinforcing fillers require extra energy for their dispersion into rubber (Taguet and Cassagnau 2014). The fine diameter and excellent dispersion of the nano particles of silica are clearly shown in Fig. 16 (Kinloch et al. 2005).

The oldest, cheapest, and leading filler for rubber modification is indeed the CB. It is a form of amorphous carbon that has a high surface-area-to-volume ratio. CB means elemental carbon in the form of spherical particles of colloidal size (Barrie et al. 2004). As CB is obtained by the combustion or thermal decomposition of hydrocarbons, its particles are coalesced into aggregates and agglomerates (Jada et al. 2014). Carbon blacks do not exist as primary particles; during the preparation of carbon black the primary particles merge to form aggregates. The degree and shape of aggregation are referred to as structure. Increasing structure typically increases modulus, hardness, electrical conductivity and compound viscosity and improves dispersibility of carbon black. Structure measurement is done through an oil absorption experiment where a high value refers to a higher structure.

### 2.4.2 Applications

The application of reinforcing agent in rubber is nearly as old as the use of rubber itself. Nano-fillers have the ability to enhance the mechanical properties, electrical conductivity, flame resistance, and antibacterial effectiveness of polymers (Tian et al. 2006). Spherical fillers have numerous advantages over their unevenly formed counterparts correspondingly. As a result, man-made micro and nano spheres have found an increasing application in polymer composite manufacturing. Following the CB reinforcing capabilities, it is reported that about 90% of the worldwide production of CB is employed and applied in the tyre industry; enhancing tear strength, modulus, and wear characteristics of the tires (Praveen et al. 2009) and technical rubber products such as conveyor belts, flexible tubes, and sealing profiles. CB is also used as black pigment in printing inks, paints and varnishes, for dyeing and for UV protection of plastics as well as in special products such as mascara, flower soil, decor paper, and fibers. As conductive CB, it is used in the electrical industry to manufacture electrodes and carbon brushes. It is also used often in the Aerospace industry in elastomers for aircraft vibration control components such as engine mounts.

A study has been conducted to observe the role of filler particle shape on its reinforcing performance (Scotti et al. 2014). Through this study, a more homogeneous matrix has been observed using spherical or near spherical shaped particles compared to the rod shaped particles; following the anisotropic interaction between the elongated particles. Furthermore, scientists have prepared nano-calcium carbonates (NCC)/natural rubber nano-composites and have found a notable increase in mechanical properties of natural rubber using nano spherical shaped particles, the lowest damping factor value corresponding to energy loss has been observed through the samples containing spherical shaped particles.

## 2.5 Hybrid Materials

For many years, the scientists have devoted their studies to the mixture of inorganic and organic material (wood/rubber composites). The composition of two or more natural filler with a polymer matrix results in a hybrid bio-composite. The purpose of this composition lies in the use of the finishing product properties (Kohjiya and Ikeda 2014). Inorganic-organic hybrids can be employed in many fields of material production lines as they are simple to process and are amenable to design on the molecular scale. The inner interface of hybrid materials or nanocomposites is their fundamental feature which has a direct impact on the performance of the finishing product. There are three known procedures to develop hybrid materials; solid state, Sol-gel and hydrothermal reactions. Optimal hybrid composites are obtained when the fibers are highly strain compatible.

Presently in the synthesis of inorganic-organic materials there are four major areas as follows:

- Molecular engineering
- · Nanometer and micrometer-sized structures
- The improvement from functional to multifunctional hybrids
- Combination with bioactive components

Hybridisation is used for enhancing the properties and usually for lowering the cost of conventional polymer composites. Their type of hybrid composite classification is based on the incorporated component materials. There are generally four main types of hybrid preparation; sandwich type, interply, intraply and intimately mixed.

### 2.5.1 Characterization

Hybrid structure combines organic and inorganic as well as soft and hard materials. Therefore it provides a natural link amongst natural rubbers and correlated matter. Studies are ongoing to enhance the processability characteristics and mechanical properties of hybrid composites. For instance, scientists have focused on reinforcement of natural rubber with sisal-oil palm hybrid fiber (Jacob et al. 2004). The application of sisal and oil palm fibers has increased tensile and tear strength of the natural rubber. Additionally, an alkali treatment on fibers has been recommended to exhibit better tensile performance as well as higher crosslink density and better adhesion properties.

As fillers, CB and silica possess their own advantages. The employment of hybrid filler or blends of silica and CB in natural rubber has given the benefits from both fillers (Rattanasom et al. 2007). Through another investigation, it is observed that the dielectric constant of natural rubber has increased with fiber loading (Jacob et al. 2006). Furthermore, bagasse fiber ash has been found beneficial as secondary filler in natural rubber compounds (Kanking et al. 2012).



**Fig. 17** Schematic diagram of the hybrid filler in the natural rubber matrix; **a** primary natural filler **b** secondary natural filler, **c** hybrid filler, **d** hybrid natural rubber based bio-composite (Bahl et al. 2014)

More recently, studies have recommended the blend of marble sludge with silica to reinforce natural rubber (Ahmed and Nizami 2014). Also to consume waste materials, rice husk has been introduced for extraction of silica. Similarly the mixture of marble waste powder with carbon black (CB), as a reinforcing material, has been presented to remarkably enhance the mechanical performance of natural rubber; particularly tensile strength, tear strength, modulus and hardness, and percentage elongation at break (Ahmed 2015). To decrease the viscoelastic loss in rubber compounds, hybrid filler of kraft lignin and CB has been introduced (Bahl et al. 2014). Following the TEM micrographs in this study, a clear insight on the distribution of the hybrid filler in the natural rubber matrix has been presented in Fig. 17.

### 2.5.2 Applications

In recent years, there has been a large increase in the use of polymers in engineering applications. More lately, to decrease the application of petrochemical based materials and more importantly to enhance the performance of such materials; the reinforcement of polymer materials with hybrid fillers has become the major focus of scientists. Following the reviewed studies, it is indicated that the addition of advanced silica into a blend of CB/rubber composite, can be applied to tyre treads, wire and fabric coating, conveyor belts, hoses, rubber-covered belts, carpet backing, bumper strips, cable jackets, oil well packing, bearings, diaphragms, engine mounts, and dock and ship fenders.

Hybrid composites have found their application in the automotive industry, truck tyres as well as auxiliary reinforcement with cord construction. Furthermore the metal braids can be stiffened using hybrid biocomposites and more importantly bridging the stress across weaker filaments can extend the hose life. Also power transmission belts, especially V-belts running over pulleys which are subjected to very severe stresses (when bent and flexed) are one of the most common applications of such materials. It is observed that tires with low performance can be reinforced with hybrid materials based on short fibers. Hybrid fiber reinforcement delivers an outstanding creep resistance to seals and gaskets at high temperatures.

## **3** Summary and Future Prospective

With the advent of manufacturing processes, the reinforced natural rubbers have demonstrated extended versatility as advanced functional materials, while the processing parameters and mutual miscibility of the constituents hold strong stands in ensuring ultimate blend properties and functionality. Nanoscale reinforcing elements have attracted great attention in the area of polymer science and technology. Because of their high aspect (surface/area) ratio and low density, they are many of the cases utilized as substitutes for traditional fibers as fillers in polymeric matrices. However, the homogeneous dispersion of the nanofillers throughout the matrix still remains a great challenge, which limits the scope of producing and/or utilizing the nanofiller reinforced rubbers. This issue needs to be addressed in the most accessible way that could further widen the applications of natural rubber nanocomposites in various areas.

## References

- Ahmed K (2015) Hybrid composites prepared from Industrial waste: Mechanical and swelling behavior. J Adv Res 6(2):225–232
- Ahmed K, Nizami SS (2014) Reinforcement of natural rubber hybrid composites based on marble sludge/Silica and marble sludge/rice husk derived silica. J Adv Res 5(2):165–173
- Ajayan PM, Stephan O, Colliex C, Trauth D (1994) Aligned carbon nanotube arrays formed by cutting a polymer resin-nanotube composite. Science 265:1212–1214
- Al-Hartomy OA, Al-Ghamdi AA, Al-Salamy F, Dishovsky N, Slavcheva D, El-Tantawy F (2012) Properties of natural rubber-based composites containing fullerene. Int J Polym Sci, Article ID 967276, 8 p
- Anand KA, Jose TS, Alex R, Joseph R, Anoop AK, Sunil JT, Rosamma A, Rani J (2010) Natural rubber-carbon nanotube composites through latex compounding. Int J Polym Mater 59:33–44
- Anoop AK, Jose S, Alex TR, Joseph R (2009) Natural rubber-carbon nanotube composites through latex compounding. Int J Polym Mater 59:33–44
- Atieh MA, Girun N, Mahdi ES, Tahir H, Guan CT, Alkhatib MF, Ahmadun FR, Baik DR (2006) Effect of multi-wall carbon nanotubes on the mechanical properties of natural rubber. Fuller Nanotub Carbon Nanostruct 14:641–649
- Atieh MA, Nazir N, Yusof F, Fettouhi M, Ratnam CT, Alharthi M, Abu-Ilaiwi F, Mohammed K, Al-Amer A (2010) Fuller Nanotub Carbon Nanostruct 18:56–71
- Aziz AA, Ismail NI, Su M NS, Rusop CM (2012) Characterization of functionalized multi-walled carbon nanotubes in pre-vulcanized natural rubber latex. AIP Conf Proc 1455:124–130
- Bahl K, Miyoshi T, Jana SC (2014) Hybrid fillers of lignin and carbon black for lowering of viscoelastic loss in rubber compounds. Polymer 55(16):3825–3835
- Baik J, Kang S-J, Hwang H-N, Hwang C-C, Kim K-J, Kim B, An K-S, Park C-Y, Shin H-J (2012) Chemical functionalization of epitaxial graphene on SiC using tetra(4-carboxyphenyl)porphine. Surf Sci 606:481–484

- Barrie CL, Griffiths PC et al (2004) Rheology of aqueous carbon black dispersions. J Colloid Interface Sci 272(1):210–217
- Becerril HA, Mao J, Liu Z, Stoltenberg RM, Bao Z, Chen Y (2008) Evaluation of solution-processed reduced graphene oxide films as transparent conductors. ACS Nano 2 (3):463–470
- Bethune DS, Klang CH, de Vries MS, Gorman G, Savoy R, Vazquez J, Beyers R (1993) Cobalt-catalysed growth of carbon nanotubes with single-atomic-layer walls. Nature 363 (6430):605–607
- Bhattacharyya AR, Sreekumar TV, Liu T, Kumar S, Ericson LM, Hauge RH, Smalley RE (2003) Crystallization and orientation studies in polypropylene/single wall carbon nanotube composite. Polymer 44(8):2373–2377
- Bhattacharyyaa S, Sinturela C, Bahloula O, Saboungia M, Thomas S, Salvetata J (2008) Improving reinforcement of natural rubber by networking of activated carbon nanotubes. Carbon 46:1037–1045
- Bin YZ, Kitanaka M, Zhu D, Matsuo M (2003) Development of highly oriented polyethylene filled with aligned carbon nanotubes by Gelation/Crystallization from solutions. Macromolecules 36(16):6213–6219
- Birkett PR et al (1992) Preparation and characterization of C 60Br 6 and C 60Br 8. Nature 357 (6378):479–481
- Bokobza L, Belin C (2007) Effect of strain on the properties of a styrene-butadiene rubber filled with multiwall carbon nanotubes. J Appl Polymer Sci 105(4):2054–2061
- Bokobza L, Kolodziej M (2006) On the use of carbon nanotubes as reinforcing fillers for elastomeric materials. Polymer Int 55(9):1090–1098
- Broda J (2003) Polymorphism in Polypropylene Fibers. J Appl Polym Sci 89(12):3364-3370
- Brodie BC (1859) Philos Trans R Soc Lon 149:249–259
- Bubert H, Haiber S, Brandl W, Marginean G, Heintze M, Brüser V (2003) Characterization of the uppermost layer of plasma-treated carbon nanotubes. Diam Relat Mater 12(3–7):811–815
- Bunshah RF, Jou S, Prakash S, Doerr HJ, Isaacs L, Wehrsig A, Yeretzian C, Cynn H, Diederich F (1992) Fullerene formation in sputtering and electron beam evaporation processes. J Phys Chem 96(17):6866–6869
- Buseck PR, Tsipursky SJ, Hettich R (1992) Fullerenes from the geological environment. Science 257(5067):215–217
- Calixto CMF, Mendes RK, deOliveira AC, Ramos LA, Cervini P, Cavalheiro ÉTG (2007) Development of graphite-polymer composites as electrode materials. Mater Res 10(2):109–114
- Cami J, Bernard-Salas J, Peeters E, Malek SE (2010) Detection of  $C_{60}$  and  $C_{70}$  in a young planetary nebula. Science 329(5996):1180–1182
- Cataldo F (2000) The role of fullerene-like structures in carbon black and their interaction with dienic rubber. Fuller Sci Technol 8(1–2):105–112
- Cataldo F (2005) Fullerene-like structures as interaction sites between carbon black and rubber. Macromol Symp 228(1):91–98
- Cataldo F, Abbati G, Santini A, Padella F (2003) Evidences of rubber grafting on activated carbon surfaces containing fullerene like structures. Fuller Nanotub Carbon Nanostruct 11(4):395–408
- Chai Y, Guo T, Jin C, Haufler RE, Felipe Chibante LP, Fure J, Lihong Wang J, Alford M, Smalley RE (1991) Fullerenes with metals inside. J Phys Chem 95(20):7564–7568
- Chen XH, Song H-H (2004) Multi walled carbon nanotubes filled SBR rubber composites. New Carbon Mater 19:214–218
- Chen J, Hamon MA, Hu H, Chen Y, Rao AM, Eklund PC, Haddon RC (1998) Solution properties of single-walled carbon nanotubes. Science 282:95–98
- Chen GZ, Shaffer MSP, Coleby D, Dixon G, Zhou W, Fray DJ, Windle AH (2000) Carbon nanotube and polypyrrole composites: Coating and doping. Adv Mater 12(7):522–526
- Chen S, Yu H, Ren W, Zhang Y (2009) Thermal degradation behavior of hydrogenated nitrile-butadiene rubber (HNBR)/clay nanocomposite and HNBR/clay/carbon nanotubes nanocomposites. Thermochim Acta 491:103–108

- Chibante LPF, Andreas Thess JM, Alford MD, Diener RE, Smalle RE (1993) Solar generation of the fullerenes. J Phys Chem 97(34):8696–8700
- Chow L (1994) CVD method of producing and doping of fullerene. U.S. Patent, 5, 510, 098
- Coleman JN, Khan U, Gun'ko YK (2006a) Mechanical reinforcement of polymers using carbon nanotubes. Adv Mater 18:689–705
- Coleman JN, Khan U, Blau WJ, Gun'ko YK (2006b) Small but strong: a review of the mechanical properties of carbon nanotube-polymer composites. Carbon 44:1624–1652
- Das A, Stöckelhuber KW, Jurk R, Fritzsche J, Klüppel M, Heinrich G (2009) Coupling activity of ionic liquids between diene elastomers and multi-walled carbon nanotubes. Carbon 47:3313– 3321
- De Falco A, Goyanes S, Rubiolo GH, Mondragon I, Marzocca A (2007) Carbon nanotubes as reinforcement of styrene-butadiene rubber. Appl Surf Sci 254(1):262–265
- Deng J, Ding X, Zhang W, Peng Y, Wang J, Long X, Li P, Chan ASC (2002) Carbon nanotube-polyaniline hybrid materials. Eur Polym J 38:2497–2501
- Dror Y, Salalha W, Khalfin RL, Cohen Y, Yarin AL, Zussman E (2003) Carbon nanotubes embedded in oriented polymer nanofibers by electrospinning. Langmuir 19(17):7012–7020
- Dua V, Surwade SP, Ammu S, Agnihotra SR, Jain S, Roberts KE, Park S, Ruoff RS, Manohar SK (2010) All-organic vapor sensor using inkjet-printed reduced graphene oxide. Angew Chem Int Ed 49(12):2154–2157
- Eitan A, Jiang K, Dukes D, Andrews R, Schadler LS (2003) Surface modification of multiwalled carbon nanotubes: toward the tailoring of the interface in polymer composites. Chem Mater 15 (16):3198–3201
- Emery JD, Wang QH, Zarrouati M, Fenter P, Hersam MC, Bedzyk MJ (2011) Structural analysis of PTCDA monolayers on epitaxial graphene with ultra-high vacuum scanning tunneling microscopy and high-resolution X-ray reflectivity. Surf Sci 605:1685–1693
- Endo M, Noguchi T, Ito M, Takeuchi K, Hayashi T, Kim YA, Wanibuchi T, Jinnai H, Terrones M, Dresselhaus MS (2008) Extreme-performance rubber nanocomposites for probing and excavating deep oil resources using multi-walled carbon nanotubes. Adv Funct Mater 18:3403–3409
- Eswaraiah V, Jyothirmayee AS, Ramaprabhu SS (2011) Top down method for synthesis of highly conducting graphene by exfoliation of graphite oxide using focused solar radiation. J Mater Chem 21:6800–6803
- Fakhru'l-Razi A, Atieh MA, Girun N, Chuah TG, Sadig E-S, Biak DRA (2006) Effect of multi-wall carbon nanotubes on the mechanical properties of natural rubber. Compos Struct 75 (1–4):496–500
- Fan Z-J, Kai W, Yan J, Wei T, Zhi L-J, Feng J, Yue-ming R, Li-Ping S, Wei F (2010) Facile synthesis of graphene nanosheets via Fe reduction of exfoliated graphite oxide. ACS Nano 5 (1):191–198
- Fanga Q, Song B, Tee T-T, Sin LT, Hui D, Bee S-T (2014) Investigation of dynamic characteristics of nano-size calcium carbonate added in natural rubber vulcanizate. Compos B Eng 60:561–567
- Fields CL, Pitts JR, Hale MJ, Bingham C, Lewandowski A, King DE (1993) Formation of fullerenes in highly concentrated solar flux. J Phy Chem 97(34):8701–8702
- Foelske-Schmitz A, Weingarth D, Kötz R (2011) Quasi in situ XPS study of electrochemical oxidation and reduction of highly oriented pyrolytic graphite in [1-ethyl-3-methylimidazolium] [BF4] electrolytes. Electrochim Acta 56:10321
- Fowler PW, Ceulemans A (1995) Electron deficiency of the fullerenes. J Phy Chem 99(2):508– 510
- Fu X, Qutubuddin S (2001) Polymer–clay nanocomposites: exfoliation of organophilic montmorillonite nanolayers in polystyrene. Polymer 42(2):807–813
- Ganguli S, Roy AK, Anderson DP (2008) Improved thermal conductivity for chemically functionalized exfoliated graphite/epoxy composites. Carbon 46:806–817
- Gao W, Alemany LB, Ci LJ, Ajayan PM (2009) New insights into the structure and reduction of graphite oxide. Nat Chem 1(5):403–408

- Gao X, Jang J, Nagase S (2010) Hydrazine and thermal reduction of graphene oxide: reaction mechanisms, product structures, and reaction design. J Phys Chem C 114:832–842
- Geim AK, Novoselov KS (2007) The rise of graphene. Nat Mater 6:183
- Girun N, Ahmadun FR, Rashid SA, Atieh MA (2007) Multi-wall carbon nanotubes/styrene butadiene rubber (SBR) nanocomposite. Fuller Nanotub Carbon Nanostruct 15(3):207–214
- Gong X, Liu J, Baskaran S, Voise RD, Young S (2000) Surfactant-assisted processing of carbon nanotube/polymer composites. Chem Mater 12:1049–1052
- Gong L, Kinloch IA, Young RJ, Riaz I, Jalil R, Novoselov KS (2010) Interfacial stress transfer in a graphene monolayer nanocomposite. Adv Mater 22:2694–2697
- Gorga RE, Cohen RE (2004) Toughness enhancements in poly(methyl methacrylate) by Addition of oriented multiwall carbon nanotube. J Polym Sci Part B Polym Phys 42(14):2690–2702
- Grunlan JC, Kim YS, Ziaee S, Wei X, Abdel-Magid B, Tao K (2006) Thermal and mechanical behavior of carbon-nanotube-filled latex. Macromol Mater Eng 291:1035–1043
- Hare JP, Kroto HW, Taylor R (1991) Preparation and UV/visible spectra of fullerenes C60 and C70. Chem Phys Lett 177:394–398
- Hirsch A (2009) Unzipping carbon nanotubes: A peeling method for the formation of graphene nanoribbons. Ang Chem Int Ed 48:6594–6596
- Iijima S (1980) Direct observation of the tetrahedral bonding in graphitized carbon black by high resolution electron microscopy. J Cryst Growth 50(3):675–683
- Iijima S (1991) Helical microtubules of graphite carbon. Nature 354:56-58
- Iijima S, Ichihashi T (1993) Single-shell carbon nanotubes of 1-nm diameter. Nature 363 (6430):603-605
- Iwasa Y (2010) Superconductivity: Revelations of the fullerenes. Nature 466(7303):191–192
- Jacob M, Thomas S, Varughese KT (2004) Natural rubber composites reinforced with sisal/oil palm hybrid fibers: Tensile and cure characteristics. J Appl Polym Sci 93(5):2305–2312
- Jacob M, Varughese KT, Thomas S (2006) Dielectric characteristics of sisal–oil palm hybrid biofibre reinforced natural rubber biocomposites. J Mater Sci 41(17):5538–5547
- Jada A, Ridaoui H, Vidal L, Donnet J-B (2014) Control of carbon black aggregate size by using polystyrene-polyethylene oxide non ionic diblock copolymers. Coll Surf A 458:187–194
- Jang J, Bae J, Yoon SH (2003) A study on the effect of surface treatment of carbon nanotubes for liquid crystalline epoxide-carbon nanotube composites. J Mater Chem 13(4):676–681
- Jeong H-K, Lee YP, Jin MH, Kim ES, Bae JJ, Lee YH (2009) Thermal stability of graphite oxide. Chem Phys Lett 470(4):255–258
- Jia Z, Wang Z, Xu C, Liang J, We B, Wu D, Zhu S (1999) Study on poly(methyl methacrylate)/carbon nanotube composites. Mater Sci Eng 271:395–400
- Jung H, Yang SJ, Kim T, Kang JH, Park CR (2013) Ultrafast room-temperature reduction of graphene oxide to graphene with excellent dispersibility by lithium naphthalenide. Carbon 63:165–174
- Jurkowska B, Jurkowski B, Kamrowski P, Pesetskii SS, Koval VN, Pinchuk LS, Olkhov YA (2006) Properties of fullerene-containing natural rubber. J Appl Polym Sci 100(1):390–398
- Kai W, Hirota Y, Hua L, Inoue Y (2008) Thermal and mechanical properties of a poly (ε-caprolactone)/graphite oxide composite. J Appl Polym Sci 107(3):1395–1400
- Kalaitzidou K, Fukushima H, Drzal LT (2007) A new compounding method for exfoliated graphite polypropylene nanocomposites with enhances flexural properties and lower percolation threshold. Compos Sci Technol 67:2045–2051
- Kamath G, Baker GA (2012) In silico free energy predictions for ionic liquid-assisted exfoliation of a graphene bilayer into individual graphene nanosheets. Phys Chem Chem Phys 14:7929
- Kanking S, Niltui P, Wimolmala E, Sombatsompop N (2012) Use of bagasse fiber ash as secondary filler in silica or carbon black filled natural rubber compound. Mater Des 41:74–82
- Khalid M, Ismail AF, Ratnam CT, Faridah Y, Rashmi W, Al Khatib MF (2010) Effect of radiation dose on the properties of natural rubber nanocomposite. Radiat Phys Chem 79:1279–1285
- Kim YA, Hayashi T, Endo M, Gotoh Y, Wada N, Seiyama J (2006) Fabrication of aligned carbon nanotube-filled rubber composite. Scr Mater 54:31–35

- Kim D, Yang SJ, Kim YS, Jung H, Park CR (2012a) Simple and costeffective reduction of graphite oxide by sulfuric acid. Carbon 50(9):3229–3232
- Kim TA, Kim HS, Lee SS, Park M (2012b) Single-walled carbon nanotube/silicone rubber composites for compliant electrodes. Carbon 50:444–449
- Kinloch AJ, Mohammed RD et al (2005) The effect of silica nano particles and rubber particles on the toughness of multiphase thermosetting epoxy polymers. J Mater Sci 40(18):5083–5086
- Kohjiya S, Ikeda Y (eds) (2014) Chemistry, manufacture and applications of natural rubber. Elsevier Science, Amsterdam
- Kolodziej M, Bokobza L, Bruneel JL (2007) Investigations on natural rubber filled with multiwall carbon nanotubes. Compos Interfaces 14(3):215–228
- Kratschmer W (1990) Solid C60: a new form of carbon. Nature 347(6291):354-358
- Kroto HW, Heath JR, O'Brien SC, Curl RF, Smalley RE (1985) C60: Buckminsterfullerene. Nature 318:162–163
- Kueseng K, Jacob KI (2006) Natural rubber nanocomposites with SiC nanoparticles and carbon nanotubes. Eur Polym J 42(1):220–227
- Li Y, Shimizu H (2007) High-shear processing induced homogenous dispersion of pristine multiwalled carbon nanotubes in a thermoplastic elastomer. Polymer 48(8):2203–2207
- Li X, Magnuson CW, Venugopal A, Tromp RM, Hannon JB, Vogel EM, Colombo L, Ruoff RS (2011) Large-area graphene single crystals grown by lowpressure chemical vapor deposition of methane on copper. J Am Chem Soc 133:2816
- Lopez-Manchado MA, Biagiotti J, Valentini L, Kenny JM (2004) Dynamic mechanical and raman spectroscopy studies on interaction between single-walled carbon nanotubes and natural rubber. J Appl Polym Sci 92(5):3394–3400
- Lv R, Cui T, Jun MS, Zhang Q, Cao A, Su DS, Zhang Z, Yoon SH, Miyawaki J, Mochida I, Kang F (2011) Open-ended N-doped carbon nanotube–graphene hybrid nanostructures as high-performance catalyst support. Adv Funct Mater 21:999
- Masenelli-Varlot K, Chazeau L, Gauthier C, Bogner A, Cavaillé JY (2009) The relationship between the electrical and mechanical properties of polymer-nanotube composites and their microstructure. Compos Sci Technol 69:1533–1539
- Matos CF, Galembeck F, Zarbin Aldo JG (2012) Multifunctional materials based on iron/iron oxide-filled carbon nanotubes/natural rubber composites. Carbon 50:4685–4695
- Mitchell CA, Bahr JL, Arepalli S, Tour JM, Krishnamoorti R (2002) Dispersion of functionalized carbon nanotubes in polystyrene. Macromolecules 35:8825–8830
- Moniruzzaman M, Winey KI (2006) Polymer nanocomposites containing carbon nanotubes. Macromolecules 39:5194–5205
- Muszynski R, Seger B, Kamat P (2008) Decorating graphene sheets with gold nanoparticles. J Phys Chem C 2008(112):5263–5266
- Nair KP, Thomas P, Joseph R (2012) Latex stage blending of multiwalled carbon nanotube in carboxylated acrylonitrile butadiene rubber: Mechanical and electrical properties. Mater Des 41:23–30
- Nazlia G, Fakhru'l-Razi A, Suraya AR, Muataz AA (2007) Multi-wall carbon nanotubes/styrene butadiene rubber (SBR) nanocomposite. Fuller Nannotub Carbon Nanostruct 15:207–214
- Nomani MWK, Shishir R, Qazi M, Diwan D, Shields VB, Spencer MG, Tompa GS, Sbrockey NM, Koley G (2010) Highly sensitive and selective detection of NO2 using epitaxial graphene on 6H-SiC. Sens Actuators B Chem 150:301–307
- Novoselov KS, Geim AK, Morozov SV, Jiang D, Katsnelson MI, Grigorieva IV, Dubonos SV, Firsov AA (2005) Two-dimensional gas of massless Dirac fermions in graphene. Nature 438:197
- Park S, An J, Jung I, Piner RD, An SJ, Li X, Velamakanni A, Ruoff RS (2009) Colloidal suspensions of highly reduced graphene oxide in a wide variety of organic solvents. Nano Lett 9:1593–1597
- Park JH, Mitchel WC, Grazulis L, Eyink K, Smith HE, Hoelscher JE (2011a) Role of extended defected SiC interface layer on the growth of epitaxial graphene on SiC. Carbon 49:631–635

- Park S, An J, Potts JR, Velamakann A, Murali S, Ruoff RS (2011b) Hydrazine-reduction of graphite and graphene oxide. Carbon 49:3019–3023
- Paul DR, Robeson LM (2008) Polymer nanotechnology: nanocomposites. Polymer 49:3187-3204
- Pei S, Zhao J, Du J, Ren W, Cheng H-M (2010) Direct reduction of graphene oxide films into highly conductive and flexible graphene films by hydrohalic acids. Carbon 48(15):4466–4474
- Peng Z, Feng C, Luo Y, Li Y, Kong LX (2010) Self-assembled natural rubber/multi-walled carbon nanotube composites using latex compounding techniques. Carbon 48:4497–4503
- Petcu S, Cauchetier M, Armand X, Voicu I, Alexandrescu R (2000) Formation of fullerenes in the laser-pyrolysis of benzene. Combust Flame 122(4):500–507
- Peters G, Jansen M (1992) A new fullerene synthesis. Angew Chem Int Ed Engl 31(2):223-224
- Potschke P, Fornes TD, Paul DR (2002) Rheological behaviors of multiwalled carbon nanotube/polycarbonate composites. Polymer 43:3247–3255
- Potts JR, Shankar O, Du L, Ruoff RS (2012) Processing–morphology–property relationships and composite theory analysis of reduced graphene oxide/natural rubber nanocomposites. Macromolecules 45:6045–6055
- Potts JR, Shankar O, Murali S, Du L, Ruoff RS (2013) Latex and two-roll mill processing of thermally-exfoliated graphite oxide/natural rubber nanocomposites. Compos Sci Technol 74:166–172
- Praveen S, Chattopadhyay PK, Albert P, Dalvi VG, Chakraborty BC, Chattopadhyay S (2009) Synergistic effect of carbon black and nanoclay fillers in styrene butadiene rubber matrix: Development of dual structure. Compos A Appl Sci Manuf 40(3):309–316
- Prud'Homme RK, Ozbas B, Aksay IA, Register RA, Adamson DH (2010) Functional graphene-rubber nanocomposites. WO 2008045778 A1
- Qian D, Dickey EC, Andrews R, Rantell T (2000) Load transfer and deformation mechanisms in carbon nanotube-polystyrene composites. Appl Phys Lett 76(20):2868–2870
- Rafiee MA, Rafiee J, Wang Z, Song HH, Yu ZZ, Koratkar N (2009) Enhanced mechanical properties of nanocomposites at low graphene content. ACS Nano 3(12):3884–3890
- Rattanasom N, Saowapark T, Deeprasertkul C (2007) Reinforcement of natural rubber with silica/carbon black hybrid filler. Polym Testing 26(3):369–377
- Reina A, Jia X, Ho J, Nezich D, Son H, Bulovic V, Dresselhaus MS, Kong J (2009) Large area, few-layer graphene films on arbitrary substrates by chemical vapor deposition. Nano Lett 9 (1):30–35
- Reznikova LL, Smorygo LN, Tikhomirov AF, Ol'shevskij OI (1992) Electric conducting rubber for computer hardware. Elektrotekhnika 6(7):65–66
- Ruoff RS, Tse DS, Malhotra R, Lorents DC (1993) Solubility of fullerene (C60) in a variety of solvents. J Phys Chem 97(13):3379–3383
- Safadi B, Andrews R, Grulke EA (2002) Multiwalled carbon nanotube polymer composites: synthesis and characterization of thin films. J Appl Polym Sci 84(14):2660–2669
- Scott LT (2004) Methods for the chemical synthesis of fullerenes. Angew Chem Int Ed 43 (38):4994–5007
- Scotti R, Conzatti L, D'Arienzo M, Di Credico B, Giannini L, Hanel T, Stagnaro P, Susanna A, Tadiello L, Morazzoni F (2014) Shape controlled spherical (0D) and rod-like (1D) silica nanoparticles in silica/styrene butadiene rubber nanocomposites: Role of the particle morphology on the filler reinforcing effect. Polymer 55(6):1497–1506
- Shaffer MSP, Windle AH (1999) Fabrication and characterization of carbon nanotube/poly(vinyl alcohol) composites. Adv Mater 11:937–941
- Shaffer MSP, Fan X, Windle AH (1998) Load transfer in carbon nanotube epoxy composites. Carbon 36:1603–1612
- Shang NG, Papakonstantinou P, Sharma S, Lubarsky G, Li M, McNeill DW, Quinn AJ, Zhou W, Blackley R (2012) Controllable selective exfoliation of highquality graphene nanosheets and nanodots by ionic liquid assisted grinding. Chem Commun 48:1877
- Shanmugharaj AM, Bae JH, Lee KY, Noh WH, Lee SH, Ryu SH (2007) Physical and chemical characteristics of multiwalled carbon nanotubes functionalized with aminosilane and its

influence on the properties of natural rubber composites. Compos Sci Technol 67(9):1813-1822

Si Y, Samulski ET (2008) Synthesis of water soluble graphene. Nano Lett 8:1679-1682

- Siochi EJ, Working DC, Park C, Lillehei PT, Rouse JH, Topping CC, Bhattacharyya AR, Kumar S (2004) Melt processing of SWCNT-polyimide nanocomposite fibers. Compos Part B Eng 35 (5):439–446
- Stankovich S, Dikin DA, Dommett Geoffrey H B, Kohlhaas KM, Zimney EJ, Stach EA, Piner RD, Nguyen ST, Ruoff RS (2006) Graphene-based composite materials. Nature 442:282–286
- Stankovich S, Dikin DA, Piner RD, Kohlhaas KA, Kleinhammes A, Jia Y (2007) Synthesis of graphene-based nanosheets via chemical reduction of exfoliated graphite oxide. Carbon 45 (7):1558–1565
- Star A, Stoddart JF, Steuerman D, Diehl M, Boukai A, Wong EW, Yang X, Chung S-W, Choi H, Heath JR (2001) Preparation and properties of polymer-wrapped single-walled carbon nanotubes. Angew Chem Int Ed 40:1721–1725
- Staudenmaier L (1898) Verfahren zur darstellung der graphitsaure. Ber Dtsch Chem Ges 31:1481– 1487
- Steurer P, Wissert R, Thomann R, Mulhaupt R (2009) Functionalized graphenes and thermoplastic nanocomposites based upon expanded graphite oxide. Macromol Rapid Commun 30(4–5): 316–327
- Subramaniam K, Das A, Heinrich G (2011) Development of conducting polychloroprene rubber using imidazolium based ionic liquid modified multiwalled carbon nanotubes. Compos Sci Technol 71:1441–1449
- Sui G, Zhong W, Yang X, Zhao S (2007) Processing and material characteristics of a carbon-nanotube-reinforced natural rubber. Macromol Mater Eng 292(9):1020–1026
- Sui G, Zhong W, Yang X, Zhao SH (2008a) Curing kinetics and mechanical behavior of natural rubber reinforced with pretreated carbon nanotubes. Mater Sci Eng A 485:524–531
- Sui G, Zhong W, Yang X, Yu H, Zhao SH (2008b) Preparation and properties of natural rubber composites reinforced with pretreated carbon nanotubes. Polym Adv Technol 19:1543–1549
- Taguet A, Cassagnau P (2014) Structuration, selective dispersion and compatibilizing effect of (nano)fillers in polymer blends. Prog Polym Sci 39(8):1526–1563
- Tang WZ, Santare MH, Advani SG (2003) Melt processing and mechanical property characterization of multi-walled carbon nanotube/high density polyethylene (MWNT/ HDPE) composite films. Carbon 41(14):2779–2785
- Taylor R, Langley GJ, Kroto HW, Walton DRM (1993) Formation of C60 by pyrolysis of naphthalene. Nature 366(6457):728–731
- Terrill ER, Centea M, Evans LR, MacIsaac JD Jr (2010). Dynamic mechanical properties of passenger and light truck tire treads. Akron Rubber Development Laboratory, Inc., Transportation Research Center Inc., National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. Report No. DOT HS 811 270
- Terrones M, Botello-Méndez AR, Campos-Delgado J, López-Urías F, Vega-Cantú YI, Rodríguez-Macías FJ, Elías AL, Muñoz-Sandoval E, Cano-Márquez AG, Charlier J-C, Terrones H (2010) Graphene and graphite nanoribbons: Morphology, properties, synthesis, defects and applications. Nano Today 5:351–372
- Thomas S, Stephen R (2010) Rubber Nanocomposites: Preparation, Properties and Applications. Wiley, New York
- Thostenson ET, Li C, Chou TW (2005) Nanocomposites in context. Compos Sci Technol 65:491– 516

Thrower AP (1999) Editorial. Carbon 37(11):1677–1678

- Tian M, Cheng L, Liang W, Liqun Z (2006) Overall properties of fibrillar silicate/styrene– butadiene rubber nanocomposites. J Appl Polym Sci 101(5):2725–2731
- Tung VC, Allen MJ, Yang Y, Kaner RB (2009) High-throughput solution processing of large-scale graphene. Nat Nanotechnol 4(1):25–29

- van der Merwe EM, Prinsloo LC, Mathebula CL, Swart HC, Coetsee E, Doucet FJ (2014) Surface and bulk characterization of an ultrafine South African coal fly ash with reference to polymer applications. Appl Surf Sci 317:73–83
- Vandervorst P, Lei CH, Lin Y, Dupont O, Dalton AB, Sun YP, Keddie JL (2006) The fine dispersion of functionalized carbon nanotubes in acrylic latex coatings. Prog Org Coat 57:91–97
- Wang JD, Zhu YF, Zhou XW, Sui G, Liang J (2006) Preparation and mechanical properties of natural rubber powder modified by carbon nanotubes. J Appl Polym Sci 100(6):4697–4702
- Wang G, Yang J, Park J, Gou X, Wang B, Liu H (2008) Facile synthesis and characterization of graphene nanosheets. J Phys Chem C 112(22):8192–8195
- Wang P, Geng S, Ding T (2010a) Effects of carboxyl radical on electrical resistance of multi-walled carbon nanotube filled silicone rubber composite under pressure. Compos Sci Technol 70:1571–1573
- Wang D, Fujinami S, Nakajima K, Niihara K, Inukai S, Ueki H, Magario A, Noguchi T, Endo M, Nishi T (2010b) Production of a cellular structure in carbon nanotube/natural rubber composites revealed by nanomechanical mapping. Carbon 48:3708–3714
- Wang D, Fujinami S, Nakajima K, Niihara K, Inukai S, Ueki H, Magario A, Noguchi T, Endo M, Nishi T (2010c) Visualization of nanomechanical mapping on polymer nanocomposites by AFM force measurement. Polymer 51:2455–2459
- Wang X, Fulvio PF, Baker GA, Veith GM, Unocic RR, Mahurin SM, Chi M, Dai S (2010d) Direct exfoliation of natural graphite into micrometre size few layers graphene sheets using ionic liquids. Chem Commun 46:4487
- Wu J, Huang G, Li H, Wu S, Liu Y, Zheng J (2013) Enhanced mechanical and gas barrier properties of rubber nanocomposites with surface functionalized graphene oxide at low content. Polymer 54:1930–1937
- Xiao Q, He S, Liu L, Guo X, Shi K, Du Z, Zhang B (2008) Coating of multiwalled carbon nanotubes with crosslinked silicon-containing polymer. Compos Sci Technol 68:321–328
- Yadav BC, Kumar R (2008) Structure, properties and applications of fullerene. Int J Nanotechnol Appl 2:15–24
- Yoshie K-i, Kasuya S, Eguchi K, Yoshida T (1992) Novel method for C60 synthesis: A thermal plasma at atmospheric pressure. Appl Phys Lett 61(23):2782–2783
- Zhan Y, Wu J, Xia H, Yan N, Fei G, Yuan G (2011) Dispersion and exfoliation of graphene in rubber by an ultrasonically-assisted latex mixing and in situ reduction process. Macromol Mater Eng 296(7):590–602
- Zhang W, Cui J, Tao C-A, Wu Y, Li Z, Ma L, Wen Y, Li G (2009) A strategy for producing pure single-layer graphene sheets based on a confined self-assembly approach. Angew Chem Int Ed 48:5864–5868
- Zhang HB, Zheng WG, Yan Q, Yang Y, Wang JW, Lu ZH, Ji GY, Yu ZZ (2010) Electrically conductive polyethylene terephthalate/graphene nanocomposites prepared by melt compounding. Polymer 51:1191–1196
- Zhao Q, Tannenbaum R, Jacob KJ (2006) Carbon nanotubes as Raman sensors of vulcanization in natural rubber. Carbon 44(9):1740–1745